M - Q

This is a miscellaneous collection of newspaper obituaries, funeral notices and death notices submitted by San Francisco researchers and volunteers. If an entry has a contact name, you may contact the researcher with questions about the families mentioned, but understand that **they have *not*** volunteered to provide copies for people. Source information for each entry is provided for your convenience so that you can obtain a photocopy on your own.

"McADOO--In this city, November 10, John, dearly beloved husband of the late Jane Ann McADOO, father of James, Mathew, John and Mary McADOO, a native of Ireland, aged 74 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, November 13, at 1:30 p.m. from his late residence, 4180 Twenty-fifth street, near Castro. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"McAFEE--Owen McAFEE, injured by the cars in San Francisco on June 30, died Monday [4 July 1887]." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5 July, 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McAFEE - In this city, May 28, Thomas C. McAFEE, a native of Kentucky, age 68 years. Funeral from Grace Church." Source: San Francisco Call, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"Mcalinden--In this city, November 10, Daniel Mcalinden, a native of Ireland, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"McALISTER--In this city, August 6, Mary, relict of John McALISTER of Liverpool, Eng., and mother of Charles J. McALLISTER [sic.] of San Francisco, a native of County Cheshire, Eng., aged 78 years and 9 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M. sharp, from 304 Third street. Interment Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Aug 1885.

"Mcallister--In Hillsborough, November 24, Alice Decker Mcallister, beloved mother of Elliott Jr., Decker and Breck Mcallister. Private service will be held Monday November 25. N. Gray & Co, Park Road, Burlingame in charge." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"Mcallister--In this city, July 8, Freddie S. Mcallister son of B.B. and Angeline H. Mcallister, age 4 years, 5 months and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Friday at 2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, Eureka Street between Nineteenth and Twentieth." Source: San Francisco Call, 10, July, 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

M - Q

"Mcallister--In this city, Dec 19th, Matthew Hall Mcallister, in the 66th year of his age. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend his funeral, without further notice, to-morrow, (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the Church of the Advent." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Dec 1865.

"McALPIN--In this city, March 3, of pneumonia, Thomas McALPIN, aged 52 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, corner of Lombard and Jones streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 March 1869.

"McARTHUR--In this city, Aug. 29, 1942, Ethel Ferguson McARTHUR, wife of Frank McARTHUR of Alturas and San Francisco, loving mother of Mrs. Maude WHITE, devoted sister of Lester H. and Wilfred C. FERGUSON; grandmother of Lynn WHITE 3rd; a native of San Francisco. Funeral services will be held at 2 p.m. Monday, Aug. 31, at Gray's, Divisadero St. at Post." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"McAULEY--In this city, January 28, 1895, Sarah, beloved wife of Michael McAULEY, mother of Mary, Sarah and James McAULEY, and sister of Patrick SCULLION, a native of county Derry, Ireland, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"McAULIFF.-In San Francisco, 12th inst., Patrick McAULIFF, aged 75 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McAULIFFE--In Oakland, September 17, John F., beloved husband of Mary J. McAULIFFE and father of William, Paul and Florence McAULIFFE, a native of San Francisco, aged 48 years, 11 months and 14 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from 1219 Peralta street, Oakland, thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery. Please omit flowers. Private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept 1907, p. 6.

"McAVOY--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 13 -- The man who was known as BOLIVAR, who died suddenly at the What Cheer House last night, has been recognized as D. McAVOY, a member of Golden Gate Lodge of Champions of the Red Cross. In the case of D. McAVOY, who fell down dead at the What Cheer House last night, the Coroner's jury rendered a verdict of death from cerebral hemorrage, produced by falling in a fit." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 14 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"McAVOY--Louis B., 4 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

M - Q

"McBRIDE--In this city, February 26, Catherine McBRIDE, aged 76 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 27 Feb 1895.

"McBRIDE--In this city, Jan. 24, 1936, Catherine Z., dearly beloved wife of Matthew J. MCBRIDE, loving mother of Mrs. Louise NOWICKI and the late Matthew MCBRIDE, and sister of Mrs. T. BRETT, Mrs. E. CRANE, H. MAGEE and A. COLIN, idolized grandmother of Stanley and Norman NOWICKI, a native of California. A member of Pathfinder Circle No. 596, Women of Woodcraft and Mizpah Circle No. 100, Companions of the Forest of America. The funeral will take place Monday at 9:15 a.m. from the chapel of United Undertakers, 1096 Van Ness Ave., South at 22nd st., thence to St. Paul's Church where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:45 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 Jan 1936, p. 15. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"McBRIDE--In this city October 1st, Joseph McBRIDE, a native of Parish of Tully, County Donegal, Ireland, aged 26 years. [N.Y. papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, from 137 Natoma street, at 2-1/2 o'clock P.M." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 October 1870, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"McBRIDE--Joseph H. - In San Francisco, July 29, 1874, Joseph H., son of John and Eileen McBRIDE, aged 5 years, 5 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"McBRIDE--In this city, December 16, 1951. Matthew J., beloved husband of the late Catherine Z. MCBRIDE, devoted father of Mrs. Louise C. NOWICKI, loving brother of Michael J. MCBRIDE and Mrs. Elsie WICKLINE, loving grandfather of Stanley and Norman NOWICKI; a native of Virginia City, Nev. Funeral Wednesday, 8:30 a.m., from Reilly Co., 29th and Dolores Sts., thence to St. Paul's Church where a Requiem High Mass will be sung at 9:00 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Dec 1951. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"McBRIDE--March 17, P. McBRIDE, 44, scurvy, Philadelphia." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McBRIDE--In this city, July 8, Thomas McBRIDE, a native of County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 44 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 716 Tehama street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 July 1875.

"McCABE--In this city, February 5,1869, Andrew J. McCABE, a native of Pennsylvania (Notice

M - Q

of funeral in Sunday's paper)." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 6, Feb 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McCABE--A Requiem Mass for the repose of the soul of Mrs. Catherine McCABE at St. Ignatius' College." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 May 1869, p. 3. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McCABE--In this city, February 1, Elizabeth A., beloved wife of Edward M. McCABE, and loving mother of Walter and Eddie McCABE, a native of California, aged 38 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 3, at 10:30 o'clock, from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission street, near Twenty-first; thence to St. Peter's Church, Alabama street, between Twenty-fourth and Twenty-fifth streets, where services will be held, commencing at 11 o'clock. Interment, private, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"McCABE--In this city, May 17, Richard Joseph McCABE, a native of Philadelphia, Pa., aged 37 years and 8 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Tuesday) at 9 o'clock a.m. at St. Francis Church, Vallejo street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 May 1884.

"McCAFFERY--In this city, Oct. 29, 1932, Emily, dearly beloved wife of Hugh P. McCAFFERY, loving mother of Harold Lloyd and Eunice McCAFFERY, Mrs. J.A. FAPPIANO, Mrs. M.J. SANFACON, Mrs. T.W. MARTIN and the late Ruth BLACKBURN and Hugh McCAFFERY, loving sister of David and Joseph HOLLIDAY and the late William, John and Laura HOLLIDAY; a native of San Francisco. Funeral Monday at 9 a.m. from the Gantner-Felder-Kenny chapel, 1965 Market st. at Duboce av., thence to St. Cecilia's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Oct 1932, p.18. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"McCAFFERY--In this city. June 13, 1933, Hugh P., dearly beloved husband of the late Emily McCAFFERY, loving father of Harold, Lloyd and Eunice McCAFFERY, Mrs. J.A. FOPPIANO, Mrs. M.J. SANFACON, Mrs. T.W. MARTIN and the late Ruth BLACKBURN and Hugh McCAFFERY, loving brother of J. McCAFFERY of Martinez, Calif., a native of California. Funeral notice later. Remains at Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market st. at Duboce ave." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 June 1933, p.13. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"McCAFFREY--Died at San Luis Obispo, Sept. 1, James McCAFFREY, a native of Ireland, aged 89 years. [from the San Luis Obispo 'Breeze' -- James McCAFFREY, a pioneer of 1849 and the father of T.A. & P.J. McCAFFREY, died at his home on Garden street in San Luis Obispo, last Saturday evening. Mr. McCAFFREY was born in Ireland in 1811 and grew to

M - Q

manhood in his native land. He emigrated to Australia when he was a young man and remained there several years. He was attracted to California by the gold excitement in 1849 and disembarked at San Francisco in the fall of that year. Mr. McCAFFREY did not join the gold seekers but went to San Jose and engaged in farming and stock raising...but a few years. After leaving San Jose he went south to Santa Barbara. He passed through San Luis Obispo long before there was a town...lived at Santa Barbara for more than 40 years...owner of a fine ranch and vineyard there. He came to San Luis Obispo about 6 years ago...He leaves, besides his wife, 5 sons: Hugh, of San Benito county; James J., of Santa Barbara county; Thomas Francis, of San Francisco; Thaddeus A. & P.J. McCAFFREY, of San Luis Obispo. The remains were taken to Santa Barbara for burial." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 28 Sept 1900. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCAHILL--In this city, Dec 27th, at 5 a.m., of inflammation of the lungs, Philip McCAHILL, late of Stockton, aged 52 years. Notice of interment in morning papers." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 27 Dec 1865.

"McCANN--In this city, Annie, wife of Richard McCANN, a native of Brooklyn, N.Y. aged 27 years. [New York Sun and Brooklyn Eagle please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 44 Ritch street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"McCANN--At St. Josephs Home, San Francisco, January 8, 1901, Catherine McCANN, a native of Ireland. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral on arrival of the 10:46 a.m. train at Santa Clara, thence to Saint Claire's Church, where requiem mass will be celebrated. Interment at Santa Clara." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 10 Jan 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"McCANN--Edward McCANN, a stevedore employed on the ship E.B.Sutton, was overcome by heat Friday and died in two hours." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings) 14 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McCANN--In this city, March 11, Hugh M., dearly beloved husband of Margaret T. McCANN, loving father of Gertrude L. McCANN, and brother of William McCANN, Mrs. J. J. O'SULLIVAN of San Luis Obispo and the late J. McCANN of Martinez, a native of County Tyrone, Ireland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McCANN--In this city, September 2d, John McCANN, aged 59 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Sept 1877, p. 3.

M - Q

"McCARROLL--MAN MANGLED IN FALL UNDER TRAIN--Victim, Believed to Be A.J. McCARROLL of San Francisco, Dies in Auburn From Injuries--AUBURN (Placer Co.), April 19 -A man, thought to be A.J. McCARROLL, died to-day in a local hospital a few hours after having been run over and fatally injured by a train between Colfax and Cape Horn. He was found early this morning lying by the railroad tracks, it being evident that he had fallen from the train while beating his way. Arm Severed From Body. The victim was badly mutilated. The right arm had been cut off at the shoulder, part of the shoulder also being amputated, and the left foot was cut off. The head was badly bruised. McCARROLL died soon after reaching the hospital, without regaining consciousness. Deceased appears to have been an office man. He was of good appearance, about 20 years of age. He carried a letter addressed to himself at 1034 Polk Street, San Francisco, from a girl signing herself "Grace", written in Denver, Colo, The writer told of attending the Grand Opera in Denver, but shed no light on McCARROLL's identity. He also carried a bill from the Postal Telegraph Company, no town being given. The amount was 51 cents, and the message was for Mrs. McCARROLL, in San Francisco, evidently his mother. His own address at the time was not given." Source: Sacramento Bee, 19 Apr 1916. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCARTHY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 15 -- McCARTHY, the soldier who was stabbed in a saloon on Kearney street, by the notorious George CARLISLE, died this afternoon. The saloon keeper, who was supposed to be more seriously injured, is still living. A charge of murder has been entered against CARLISLE." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 16 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCARTHY, ---, 58." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"McCARTHY--Mr. & Mrs. James F. DUNNE went to San Francisco, Wednesday morning, to bid goodbye to Miss Anita McCARTHY, who left that evening on her sad long journey to Ireland. The death of Miss McCARTHY's father is deplored by her many Hollister friends who deeply sympathize with her in her sad bereavement. It was a sad ending to an otherwise most enjoyable trip." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 7 Oct 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCARTHY--Catherine McCARTHY, born abt. December 4, 1838 in Ireland; died at 3671 23rd St. (St. James Parish) on April 28,1906, age 68 yrs. 4 mos., 23 days." Source: 'Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. Contact: weeour@yahoo.com [Submitter's note: Maiden name: POWERS; Mother of: Elizabeth Agnes (McCARTHY) SCHAEFER].

"McCARTHY--DEATH OF AN AGED COUPLE -- The many friends in this county of the

M - Q

well-known and popular **McCARTHY** Brothers, of San Francisco, will regret to learn that they have suffered a great bereavement in the death of their 2 aged parents within 10 days. The longevity of the couple was remarkable. Charles **McCARTHY** died on the 5th inst., at the age of 91, and Mrs. Mary **McCARTHY** died Friday, the 15th inst., at the age of 78. The death of the husband undoubtedly hastened that of the wife. They leave 5 children, viz: John, Edward, Thomas and William **McCARTHY**, and Mrs. Mary **HAVENS**." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 22 Oct 1897. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCARTHY--In this city, August 28, 1942, Charles V., beloved husband of Marguerite E. McCARTHY, devoted father of Donnell B. McCARTHY of U. S. Army, brother of Herbert H. McCARTHY of Coulterville, Louis B. McCARTHY of San Francisco and the late Mrs. Al. C. JOY; a native of Auburn, New York. Funeral will take place Monday at 9 a.m. from White's Funeral Service Chapel, 2200 Sutter St., cor. of Pierce St.; thence to St. Vincent de Paul's Church, Green and Steiner Sts., where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Robert Scharetg & Sons, Directors.) (WE. 0770.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"McCARTHY--Charles James McCARTHY, born January, 1860 in San Francisco; died Oct.17, 1869; age at death: 9 yrs. 9 mos.; remains transferred from Calvary -1903." Source: 'Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: cause of death: scarlet fever] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"McCARTHY--Fruitvale, Cal; April 22, 1906, Dennis, dearly beloved husband of Alice J. McCARTHY, and father of Alfred James, Estelle, Charles, Daniel, George Dewey, and Thomas McCARTHY, a native of Elmira, New York, aged 51 years, 11 months and 24 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 April 1906, p. 14. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"McCARTHY--E.J. McCARTHY, a book-keeper in Nolan & Sons Shoe Store, San Francisco, drowned at the Geysers Tuesday. It was accidental, while bathing. The remains were returned to San Francisco by his brother, Frank." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 11 Sept 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"McCARTHY--Edward J. McCARTHY of San Francisco, while on a visit to the Geysers, was drowned on the 3rd inst. The deceased was bathing with some companions, and all had left the water, leaving McCARTHY alone in the tank. His friends on leaving their rooms, were surprised at not seeing their companion and it was three hours before his body was found. The deceased was a promising young man and was employed with P.F. NOLAN & Sons as head bookkeeper. He was well liked by all who knew him and leaves very many sorrowing friends, as well as a

M - Q

heart broken father and mother. The remains were taken to San Francisco from Cloverdale Thursday." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 13 Sept 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"McCARTHY--Gertrude Wilhemina McCARTHY, born Sept. 8, 1887 in San Francisco; died Aug.4,1970, Pleasant Hill, Contra Costa County; age 82; Member of Christ the King Church in Pleasant Hill." Source: Personal records of submitter. Buried in the McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA; [Submitter's note: She was orphaned and raised by relatives, and never married] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"McCARTHY--In this city, August 11, James McCARTHY, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 69 years. [Boston papers please copy.]. Friends and relatives are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, DeHaro street, between Centre and Alvarado." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 Aug 1881.

"McCARTHY--In this city, January 9, Jeremiah, beloved husband of Ann McCARTHY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 58 years. (Boston papers please copy.) Though dead to all on earth so dear, And gone to God who gave him life, He left a noble record here To brother, daughter, son and wife. An honest man-God's greatest joy, To earth of man e'er given. Time can ne'er his name destroy, 'Tis written in the book of heaven. --His Children. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, Sixth avenue, between L and M streets, South San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Jan 1886.

"McCARTHY--John McCARTHY, born abt. 1820 in County Cork, Ireland; died at 533 Jessie on April 11, 1895, age 75 yrs.; remains transferred from Calvary -1903." Source: Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: cause of death: debility] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"McCARTHY--Died in San Jose, Sept. 29, John McCARTHY, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years. [Death of John McCARTHY -- After a protracted illness dating back to last Christmas John McCARTHY died at his home in San Jose last Tuesday. Deceased was well known throughout the State and his death was a severe shock to his many friends...In company with his brothers, William, Edward and Thomas, he established in 1868 the big coffee importing house in San Francisco...Some years ago he established a branch in San Jose in company with his brother William, the other 2 brothers retaining the conduct of the San Francisco business...at the time of his death a large owner in the Hollister Water Co. ...] [from 9 Oct issue -- A Valuable Estate -- A document purporting to be the last will and testament of the late John McCARTHY was filed in the Superior Court last Saturday. The document is dated Jan. 5, 1903

M - Q

and by its terms the testator declared that all of his large property is to go to his surviving wife, Mrs. Mary E. McCARTHY. In the will the decedent declares that he has 2 adopted children, Grace McCARTHY and Ethel McCARTHY, both of whom have, since their infancy, been in the McCARTHY family. He states that he makes no bequest to the children for the reason that he has full confidence in his wife and knows that she will care for them...He further states that for years he and his wife have made an annual remittance of \$100 to Ellen McCARTHY, a sister of decedent, who resides at Bandon, Ireland. He requests his executrix to continue such payment during his sister's lifetime...the estate is worth about \$200,000...]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 2 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCARTHY--In San Jose, October 4, Joseph A., brother of ex-Senator Timothy and Florence McCARTHY and Mrs. J.N. DRISCOLL, a native of New York City, aged 26 years and 11 months. Friends and acquaintnaces are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day, October 6, at 2 p.m., from the residence of his brother, No. 1711 Mason street, between Green and Union." Source: Daily Alta California, 6 Oct 1885.

"McCARTHY--In this city, October 18, Julia A. PLANT, beloved mother of William H., John and maria McCARTHY and the late Thomas McCARTHY, and grandmother of Thomas HOWARTH and the late David PLANT; a native of Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 19 Oct 1915, p.4. Transcribed by Marilyn Demas.

"McCARTHY--In this city, August 23, 1891, Justin beloved husband of Honora McCARTHY, and father of Charles, Justin, Robert, John and Joseph McCARTHY and Mrs. S. J. SANDY, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 69 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his son, 353 Clementina street, between Fourth and Fifth. Internment Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 25 Augus, 1891. Contact: Jo Guasasco Meador jomeador@attbi.com

""McCARTHY--Margaret (Maggie) McCARTHY, born abt. Nov. 15, 1871 in San Francisco; died at 518 Stevenson on Jan. 21,1875; age 3 yrs. 2 mos., 6 days; remains transferred from Calvary -1903." Source: 'Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: cause of death: Pertussis] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"McCARTHY--Mary, 66 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"McCARTHY--A young girl named Mary McCARTHY committed suicide in San Francisco on Saturday by taking strychnine. She had written on a piece of paper the words: "Michael JACKSON, you are the cause of my death." JACKSON was a young man who had kept her

M - Q

company for some time." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCARTHY--At rest, August 28, 1942, Mary A., beloved wife of the late Edmund McCARTHY, loving mother of Edmund J. McCARTHY of San Francisco, Mrs. Ella LYONS of Sunnyvale, Mrs. Margaret GALLAGHER of Berkeley, and P. H. McCARTHY of Sydney, Australia; a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 99 years. A member of St. Boniface Confraternity, Third Order of St. Francis. Funeral Monday, 8:30 a.m. from Jas. H. Reilly Co., 29th and Dolores Sts., thence to St. Finn Barr's Church, where a requiem high mass will be sung at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"McCARTHY--In New York City, November 18, Mrs. Mary McCARTHY, mother of Florence, ex-Senator Timothy and...." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Nov 1885."

"McCARTHY--In San Francisco, Feb. 3, 1924, May, daughter of Timothy and the late Sarah McCARTHY, and sister of Cornelius, Jessie and Juie [sic] McCARTHY and the late Fred and George McCARTHY; a native of Marysville, Yuba county." Source: *Marysville Daily Appeal*, 5 Feb 1924, page 6. Transcribed by Kathy Sedlar.

"McCARTHY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 1 -- George McCLOSKEY, alias CARLISLE, who killed Michal McCARTHY, a soldier, and nearly killed a saloon keeper, has been held to answer for murder." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCARTHY--In this city, Oct. 24th, Nicholas McCARTHY, a native of Ireland, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Oct 1865.

"McCARTHY--In this city, September 6 Patrick J. beloved husband of Kate McCARTHY, a native of County Core, Ireland, aged 39 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Report, Vol. XXXVIII No. 60, 9 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Adrienne.

"McCARTHY--In this city, April 14, 1948, Robert Cornelius McCARTHY, dearly beloved husband of Mrs. Grace Irene McCARTHY (nee WINDSER), father of Robert Berggren McCARTHY, dearly beloved son of Mrs. Anna F. McCARTHY, loving brother of Mrs. Charles COOPER, Mrs. Edna STARIAHA and Justin V. McCARTHY; a native of San Francisco. A member of Electrotypsters and Stereotypers' Union, Local 29. Friends are invited to attend the services Friday, April 16, at 12:45 p.m. at the chapels of Gantner-Maison-Domergue, 777 Valencia St., nr 19th st., Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15, Apr 1948.

M - Q

"McCARTHY--In San Francisco, March 5, wife of Timothy McCARTHY, aged 50 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCARTHY--In this city, September 5, Walter, youngest and dearly beloved son of Bernard and Lizzie McCARTHY, and brother of Loretta, Philip, Ruth, Marguerite and George McCARTHY, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 24 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"McCARTY----Dispatch from San Francisco, April 15 -- The trial of George CARLISLE, alias McCLOSKY, for manslaughter in stabbing and killing a soldier named McCARTY, in a saloon on Kearny street, is on trial in the 4th District Court. The trial will occupy several days." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 16 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCARTY--At Port Wine, Sierra county, November 10th, Barney McCARTY, aged about 35 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"McCARTY--DROWNED. – A little girl named Clara Amanda McCARTY fell into the bay at San Francisco last Wednesday, and was drowned." Source: *Daily National Democrat* (Yuba County), 9 Sep 1859, page 2. Transcribed by Kathy Sedlar.

"McCARTY--In Troy, New York, July 11, George Wellington, only child of A.J. and Agnes McCARTY, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 1 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1879.

"McCARTY--In Troy, N.Y., George Wellington McCARTY, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 1 mo. and 4 days." Source: *Alta California*, 25 July 1879.

"McCARTY--SUICIDE -- Jerry McCARTY, who came out from the Atlantic side on the last trip of the John L. STEPHENS, committed suicide in San Francisco, Friday morning, the 5th inst., by shooting himself in the right breast with a pistol. He formerly lived in Penobscot county, Maine. He leaves a wife and children, supposed to be on their way out here to meet him. He was about 40 years of age and a hard drinker." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 7 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCARTY--In San Francisco, January 8, John McCARTY, aged 39 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCARTY--At the residence of Milton WOLFSKILL, Putah Creek, of consumption, William M. McCARTY, aged 36 years, a native of Clermont County, Ohio." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 20 March 1862, p. 3.

M - Q

"McCHAIN--In this city, October 9, Jasper F. McCHAIN, aged 49 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Oct 1885.

"McCHESNEY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: J. McCHESNEY." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"McCLEARY.-In San Francisco, March 13th, Margaret Elizabeth, daughter of Hugh McCLEARY, aged 8 months and 5 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 March 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCLELLAN--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Oct. 27 - The following are the casualties by the Sophie McLane explosion: McCLELLAN, fireman..." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Oct 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCLELLAN--In this city, January 16, Robert, beloved husband of Annie McCLELLAN, a native of Liverpool, England, aged 54 years. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 9:30 'clock a.m. from his late residence, 217 Vallejo street; thence to St. Francis' Church, wehre a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"McCLELLAN--In this city, March 10, Belle McCLELLAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 16 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 April 1890, page 8.

"McCLELLAND.-In this city, January 24, 1893, David J. McCLELLAND, a native of County Armagh, Ireland, aged 25 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from 212 Twenty-first street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"Mcclelland, Julia J.--In this city, Dec. 22, 1971, Julia J. Mcclelland, beloved wife of the late Clinton E. Mcclelland, loving mother of Mary Antraccoll and James Mcclelland, loving grandmother of Carol. William and Diane Antraccoll; Kathleen, Julia and James Mcclelland; a native of County Galway, Ireland. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Friday, Dec. 24 at 8:30 a.m. from Duggan's Serra Mortuary, 500 Westlake Ave. at Junipero Serra Blvd., Daly City; thence to Our Lady of Mercy Church, Westlake, where a

M - Q

Requiem Mass will be offered at 9 a.m. Rosary Thursday evening, 8 o'clock. Interment private on Monday at National Cemetery, Presidio, San Francisco. Duggan's Serra PL6-4500" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Dec 1971, page 36. (Submitter's note: Julia LYDON McCLELLAND was 1st cousin of Mary LYDON SALMON and Margaret LYDONHACKETT.) Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"McCLENNE--In San Francisco, Oct. 6, Mrs. Bridget McCLENNE, aged 66 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 9 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"Mcclister--In Marysville, Aug. 13th, Sarah Jane, daughter of Alexander and Mary Mcclister, aged 13 years, 1 month and 21 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 17 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"Mccloskey--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 17 -- It is reported tonight that the boy Mccloskey, who was beaten and robbed by KIRKLAND, is dead. Saturday the physicians thought he would recover." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"McCLOSKEY--In San Francisco, Jan. 22d, Denis McCLOSKEY, a native of county Derry, Ireland, aged 30 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 23 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"Mccloskey--In this city, December 15, Mary, daughter of John and Mary Mccloskey, aged 9 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from No. 74 Clementina street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Dec 1873.

"McCLOUD--In this city, July 16, Alexander Peter, beloved and only son of Alexander and Anne McCLOUD, aged 1 year, 5 months and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from 10 1/2 Fifth avenue, between Fifth and Sixth sts." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1873.

"McCLOUD--In this city, October 29, 1917, Annie, dearly beloved wife of the late Alexander McCLOUD, and loving mother of Mrs. M. SEVERN, Mrs. A.C. PARKE and Mrs. J.J. RUDDEN, a native of County Donegal, Ireland. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Wednesday), Oct. 31, at 9 o'clock from her late residence, 290 1/2 Bush st.; thence in St. Dominic's Church where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"McCLOUD--In Lockeford, July 2, Lizzie, eldest daughter of Joshua and Sarah McCLOUD, a

M - Q

native of San Francisco, aged 32 years and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"McCLOUD--Died in Berkeley, Aug. 25, Wayne McCLOUD, a native of California, aged 26 years. [Wayne McCLOUD's Death -- from the San Francisco 'Chronicle' of Wednesday -- In a fit of temporary insanity, attributed to overwork, Wayne McCLOUD shot himself through the head at Berkeley last evening on his wedding night. The tragedy took place while he was walking with his fiancée, Miss Margaret MATTHEW, from the 7 o'clock train to her home, 2009 Lincoln street. from which he was to return her husband. The young people had been shopping in San Francisco all day...[long story]...McCLOUD had been until recently a member of the editorial staff of the 'Examiner.' ... 6 weeks ago he was granted a vacation and lived for a month in the country, trying to recuperate [from overwok]. A fortnight was spent at his home in Hollister, with his mother, Mrs. B.F. **THOMAS**... Miss **MATTHEW** is the eldest daughter of Rev. Winfield S. MATTHEW...The ceremony, which was intended for last evening, was hastily planned on account of the unexpected arrival of Dr. MATTHEW, who was to perform the ceremony...only the relatives were to be present. Besides his mother, young **McCLOUD** expected his sister, Mrs. J. COULSON of Honolulu, to be present... To add to the horror of the event, Mrs. B.F. THOMAS, his mother, and Mrs. Bessie COULSON, his sister, walked up the street a few minutes after the shooting occurred and came across the crowd that stood on the sidewalk about the dead body. They were on their way to attend his wedding...The remains were brought to Hollister and the funeral took place yesterday afternoon from the M.E. Church.]" Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 28 Aug 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"Mcclure--In Oakland, February 11, George R. Mcclure, a native of Indiana, aged 38 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock, from the Masonic Temple, corner Post and Montgomery streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"Mcclure--By State Telegraph, San Francisco, June 14 -- Leonard Mcclure, one of the editors of the San Francisco 'Times,' died a few minutes after 10 today, of Bright's disease of the kidneys. Mr. Mcclure was a native of Belfast, Ireland, and was brought up to the printing business." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 June 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"McClure--In Broderick, July 4, 1912, William Lee McClure, beloved husband of Agnes McClure, father of Mrs. Grace Schaffer of Sacramento, Charles and Herbert McClure of Broderick, Cal., brother of Ben McClure of Visalia and John McClure of San Francisco, a native of California, aged 47 years 11 months 4 days." Source: Sacramento Union, 5 July 1912. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCLURE--In Oakland, February 11, George R. McCLURE, a native of Indiana, aged 38

M - Q

years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock, from the Masonic Temple, corner Post and Montgomery streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"McClure--In Broderick, July 4, 1912, William Lee McClure, beloved husband of Agnes McClure, father of Mrs. Grace Schaefer of Sacramento, Charles and Herbert McClure of Broderick, Cal., brother of Ben McClure of Visalia and John McClure of San Francisco, a native of California, aged 47 years 11 months 4 days." Source: Sacramento Union, 5 July 1912. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCLUSKEY--In this city, July 16, Delia, beloved wife of John McCLUSKEY, a native of County Derry, Ireland, aged 35 years. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintaces are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 1629 Hyde street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"McCOLGAN--In this city, January 20, Vincent, infant son of Adeline and the late Michael McCOLGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 5 months and 23 days. Funeral will take place, TO-MORROW (Friday) at 2 1/2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his mother, Ellis street, between Pierce and Scott." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"McCOMAS--America E., 65 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 26 March 1891. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"McCOMB--In this city, Oct. 10th, Lambert N. McCOMB, aged 5 years, 5 months and 5 days. 'We sorrow for thee, loved one, Our grief words cannot tell, For tenderly we loved thee, Not wisely, but too well. The angels loved thee better Than any early love; And thus the gentle Saviour Hath called thee home above." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 18 Oct 1865.

"McCOMBS--William H. McCOMBS, a former resident of Redwood City, died in San Francisco Saturday. He lived here for many years while employed by the State Highway Commission. He moved to San Francisco when retired two years ago. Mr. McCOMBS was active here in the Bay View Lodge 109, I.O.O.F. Services will be held here tonight at 8 o'clock by the lodge. Mr. McCOMBS leaves his wife, Eula McCOMBS, 956 Edinburgh St., San Francisco; his son, William Boyd McCOMBS daughter, Mrs. Eula SPENCER; grandchildren, Gordon SPENCER and Bruce McCOMBS, all of San Francisco. He was 69 years old and a native of Iowa. He was a member of Solano Lodge 22, of Benica and Reita Lodge 85, Rebekahs, and Benica Encampment. Funeral services will be held tomorrow at 11 a.m. at Layng and Tinney Funeral Home under direction of the Rev. Egbert Clark, rector of St. Peter's Episcopal Church. Interment

M - Q

will be at Alta Mesa Memorial Park." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 23 July 1945. Transcribed by jch.

"McCOMBS--In San Francisco, Saturday, July 21, 1945. William Henry McCOMBS, beloved husband of Eula McCOMBS; loving father of Mrs. Eula SPENCER and William Boyd McCOMBS; grandfather of Bruce McCOMBS and Gordon SPENCER; and brother of Winford and Ralph McCOMBS, Martha RUSSELL and the late Clarise JONES. A native of Iowa, aged 69 years. A member of Solano Lodge 22, IOOF., and Reita Lodge, 85, Rebekahs. The funeral will be held on Tuesday morning at 11 o'clock at the Layng & Tinney Funeral Home. Interment, Alta Mesa Memorial Park. Memorial services will be held on Monday evening at 8 o'clock by Bay View Lodge 109, IOOF. Member of Olive Branch Lodge 48, Rebekahs, are requested to attend." Source: Redwood City Tribune, 23 July 1945. Transcribed by jch.

"Mcconalogue--In this city, February 28, Alice, beloved daughter of John and Julia Mcconologue, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 years, 6 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 664 1/2 Minna street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 March 1886.

"McCONE--In San Francisco, May 19,1918, Alicia, widow of John McCONE and mother of Alexander J. McCONE, Mrs. Dolly McDONALD and the late Susan Frances RICHARDSON and Dr. James F. McCONE, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland. (Reno and Virginia City, Nev., papers please copy.)" Source: Sacramento Bee, 20 May 1918. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCONE--In this city, February 21, Kitty McCONE, daughter of Mrs. J. BOLAND, a native of San Francisco, aged 20 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 22 Feb 1895.

"McCONLOGUE, Laurence." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"McCONNELL--In this city, Aug. 30th, Andrew McCONNELL, a native of New Jersey, aged 30 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 April 1934 (reprint front page of the Daily Morning Chronicle, 1 Sept 1868). Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"Mcconnell-"Noted Stage Drive of Early Days Dead--REDDING (Shasta Co.), March 21 - Charles J. Mcconnell, of this city, died yesterday afternoon in an hospital in San Francisco, where he had lived for the past twelve years, having been employed as watchman in the United States Mint. The wife and two sons reside in Redding. Mcconnell was a famous stage driver of early days and will be well remembered by old-timers of Marysville, Oroville, and throughout the Sacramento Valley. At one time he received \$150 a month for driving and when wages dropped finally to \$75 a month, he laid down the lines forever. He drove stage in Shasta County

M - Q

over fifty years ago." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 21 March 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCONNELL--In San Francisco, April 6, Mrs. Ellen McCONNELL, aged 37 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 March 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McCONNELL--In San Francisco, Feb. 27th., Hugh McCONNELL, aged 44 years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCONNELL--Mary, died 5 Aug 1894, f, age 79 years, housewife, born Virginia, married, place of death: 1501 Mission St., cause of death: softening of the brain, place of burial: Masonic." Source: Mortuary Record of the City and County of San Francisco; FHC film# 0975832, Death Records, San Francisco, 1894-1896, p.3, 1894. Contact: Dee Sardoch CymCity@juno.com

"Mcconnell--In this city, August 3, Mary, wife of G.M. Mcconnell, of Hollister, mother of Dr. J.H. SHIRLEY of Sacramento, Mrs. S. EDELL of San Francisco and Mrs. J.I. FOX of Delano; a native of Virginia, aged 79 years, 8 months, and 9 days. Mother, thou art gone to thy rest, Where sufferings no longer can harm thee; Where the songs of the good, where the hymns of the blest, Through an endless existence can charm thee. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock P.M. from the residence of Mrs. S. EDELL, 1501 Mission Street, corner of Eleventh. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 Aug 1894, p. 7. Contact: Dee Sardoch CymCity@juno.com

"McCORD--In Sacramento, July 20, Wm. M. McCORD, a native of Ohio, aged 29 years, 8 months and 20 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"McCORMACK--In San Francisco, March 9, Alexander Dominic McCORMACK, aged 7 months and 9 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"McCORMACK--in Los Angeles, February 25, Edwin Tracy McCORMACK, son of Mrs. M. E. DONOHO, a native of California, aged 30 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"McCORMACK--In San Francisco, Nov. 19th, Sarah E., wife of Joseph McCORMACK." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 22 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCORMICK--In San Francisco, October 6, 1875, Francis McCORMICK, aged 52 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 8 Oct 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

M - Q

"McCORMICK--In San Francisco, Sept. 7th, Francis Edward McCORMICK, aged 7 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCORMICK--In this city, Nov. 19th, Mrs. Hannah McCORMICK, wife of John McCORMICK, aged 35 years, a native of Ballinadea, county Cork, Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Nov 1865.

"McCORMICK--Died near Paraiso Springs, July 5, James McCORMICK, son of Mrs. A.B. SMITH, a native of San Francisco and 22 [or 23] years of age.: Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 12 July 1888. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCORMICK--In this city, January 19, John, beloved husband of Mary Ann McCORMICK, a native of the parish of Naven, County Meath, Ireland, aged 43 years..." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Jan 1882.

"McCORMICK--in this city, May 18 1894, Michael McMCORMICK, native of Long Island, NY, age 64." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 May 1894.

"McCORMICK--July 19, 1874 - P. McCORMICK, a noted detective, died in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCORMICK--Patrick - In San Francisco, July 18, 1874, Patrick McCORMICK, aged 38 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"McCORVILLE--Death - Annie McCORVILLE." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McCOTTRAY--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, June 2 - Samuel McCOTTRAY, a steamboat fireman, was burned to death in the great fire at the corner of Jackson and Drum streets, on Wednesday night. No other lives were lost." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 June 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"McCOTTREY--In this city, May 13, Thomas McCOTTREY, a native of Staten Island, N.Y., aged 36 years, 8 months and 13 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"McCOULLIE, Mrs. Elsie." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"McCOURT--In San Francisco, Oct 16, Michael McCOURT, aged 40 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 Oct 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"McCOY--March 4, Daniel McCOY." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McCOY--In this city, January 28th, Jane, daughter of John and Martha McCOY, aged 13 years and 11 months. Farewell, Jane; you have gone and left us--left our home in mourning to all who knew and dearly loved you; but in Heaven we will meet you. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, on Monday morning, January 31, at 10 o'clcok, from her late residence, 233 First street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Jan 1870.

"McCRACKIN--In San Francisco, on Saturday, the 27th of October, Mr. John McCRACKIN, late of New York, and formerly of Canada. New York and Canada papers please copy." Source: *Alta California*, 15 Nov 1849

"McCRAICH--In Sacramento, Aug. 6th, Ann, only daughter of John and Catherine McCRAICH, aged 10 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"McCRAITH--In this city, May 25, Mrs. Mary McCRAITH, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. W.P. WHITE, Mrs. W.A. SIMPSON, Celia, Agnes, George, Thomas, William and Edward McCRAITH, a native of London, England, aged 56 years. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday), at 9:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 307 Octavia stree, thence to the Church of the Sacred Heart, where a solemn high mass will be celebrated, commencing at 10 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 May 1889. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"McCREARY--DROWNED—A melancholy accident occurred last evening about half past seven o'clock. A boy named Anthony McCREARY, while engaged at play with a number of companions at Jackson street wharf, accidentally fell overboard and was drowned. His comrades gave the alarm, and his body was recovered in twenty minutes afterwards. Every effort was made to resuscitate him, but in vain; the vital spark was quenched. Coroner McNULTY will hold an inquest on the body this evening at 7 1-2 o'clock. [sic.]" Source: Daily Alta California, 18 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"McCREDY--In Mariposa, Nov. 13th, Mrs. Pebby McCREDY, aged 63 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 17 Nov 1865.

"McCRODAN--Sudden Death - WOODLAND (Yolo Co.), November 28 - Word was received in this city at 2 o'clock this morning of the death of Mrs. J.R. McCRODAN in San Francisco. No particulars were given. His husband is a cigar dealer in this city. Mrs. McCRODAN's death is a

M - Q

surprise to the residents of this city, as it was not generally known she was ill." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 28 Nov 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McCUE--In Silver City, Nev., January 22, Sarah McCUE, aged 7 years and 7 months. Friends and acquaintances fo the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Wednesday) afternoon, at 2 1/2 o'clock, from the residence of her uncle, Mathew KERR, No. 19 Clara street, [San Francisco], without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 Jan 1870.

"McCUE--In San Francisco, Mar. 31, 1874, William Edward, youngest son of J. S. and Henrietta McCUE, aged 19 mo." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 2 April 1874. Contact: Susanna O'Donnell dumtacet@hotmail.com

"Mccuen-In Alberquerque, New York, November 19, J.G.Mccuen, son-in-law of Michael GROGAN, aged 41 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Nov 1885.

"Mccullough--In this city, January 15, Martha, dearly beloved wife of W. J. Mccullough, and loving mother of W. C., David and Clara Mccullough, a native of County Antrim, Ireland, aged 48 years, 8 months, 8 days. The funeral will take place Wednesday, January 17, at 2 o clock, from the parlors of the United Undertakers, 2606 Howard street, near Twenty-second, where services will be held. Interment, private. Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"Mccune-James N. Mccune, an early resident of this county, died at his residence in San Francisco last Sunday. Mr. Mccune and his brother, Alexander, located a ranch near Two Rock Valley in 1853. In 1855 they erected a stone building in Petaluma, still known as Mccune's Block, which was then used as a warehouse. Subsequently, they built a flouring mill, which is still owned and operated by the firm and became extensive operators in grain and other produce. Deceased had managed for a number of years the San Francisco branch of the business. A native of N.Y. State and came to California in 1849." Source: Russian River Flag (Healdsburg, CA), 21 Feb 1878. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"Mccune--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 5 -- Samuel Mccune, who was found dying at the Alta Lodging House yesterday and supposed to have taken poison, is found to have died from cerebro spinal meningitis. He was from New York." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (San Joaquin Co., CA), 6 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"Mccuzzons (Mccuzzens?)--Work of the Reaper--VALLEJO (Solano Co.), March 26 - Mrs. B. Mccuzzons, widow of the late former Senator James Mccuzzens, died yesterday in San Francisco. She was formerly a resident of Vallejo, and was well known here. She was the mother of Mrs. E.B. EDINGTON, of Knights Landing, Yolo County, and of John and Leo

M - Q

McCUZZONS, of Vallejo." Source: *The Evening Bee*, (Sacramento, CA) 26 March 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McDERMOTT--In Oakland, March 14, Bernard, beloved husband of Annie McDERMOTT, and father of Marie L., Bernard Jr., John T. and Charles A. McDERMOTT, a native of Sligo, Ireland, aged 67 years, 3 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday), at 9:30 o'clock, from the Church of St. Francis de Sales, Hobart and Grove streets. Internment, St. Mary's Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McDERMOTT--In San Francisco, Bridget McDERMOTT, aged 74 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 22 March 1875, page 3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McDERMOTT--In this city, December 2, James [F?] McDERMOTT, aged 40 years and 11 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 638 1/2 Jessie street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Dec 1885.

"McDERMOTT--In this city, March 9th, John Thomas, twin son of Thomas and Margaret McDERMOTT, aged 3 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Mar 1875.

"McDERMOTT--In New York, December 27, Mrs. Margaret McDERMOTT, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. Daniel COOK of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"McDERMOTT--In this city, December 13, Thomas, dearly beloved son of Timothy and Bridget McDERMOTT and brother of James and the late John McDERMOTT, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years and 11 months. ** The funeral will take place to-day (Monday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the residence of his parents, 927 York street; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McDEVITT--In San Francisco, March 8, 1875, Francis McDEVITT, aged 40 years and 7 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 March, 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"McDONAGH--In this city, March 7, 1931, Helen Josephine, loving daughter of Charles H and Anne J. McDONAGH and loving sister of Charles H. Jr., Anne, John and Edward McDONAGH and Sister Anna Maria of the Sisters of St. Joseph of Orange, aged 15 years. Remains at the parlor of Carew & English, 1618 Geary st. Funeral and interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

M - Q

"McDONALD--SAD CATASTROPHE in SAN FRANCISCO -- The storm which raged with extra-ordinary violence throughout the State on Monday night, was destructive of both life and property in San Francisco. The chief catastrophe which took place in that city occurred at half past 12 o'clock. The brick wall of an unfinished building at Minna and New Montgomery streets was blown down and fell on the roof of a 2 story frame building, occupied as a boarding house. The inmates of course were buried beneath the ruins. The fire alarm was struck and the fire department was of course soon brought to the ground. The 'Call' gives the following particulars of the sad affair:

At the time of the accident the house was occupied by Mrs. **McDONALD** and 3 children, Mrs. SHERRAY and child. Mrs. KEENE and Miss SLOGAN. A large crowd had collected around the building and the wildest excitement prevailed. The firemen procured a ladder and ascended to the 2nd story. On reaching the front room and removing the debris that had fallen, they discovered Mrs. KEENE lying on the bed. This lady, although badly injured, was alive when taken out, and was conveyed to the house of a neighbor and properly cared for. Working with indefatigable zeal, the firemen cleared the back room, a room that proved to be a funeral shroud. The first object that was reached was Mrs. McDONALD's infant, which was found on the mother's breast. From the position it was found in, it is evident that the mother, when she heard the first noise, clutched her offspring to her breast, but before she could get out of bed the wall was upon them. The child was taken out and was found to be lifeless. Mrs. McDONALD, the mother of the child and lessee of the house, was next taken out and conveyed to the house of a neighbor and a physician summoned; but it was of no avail, life had fled. In death they were not parted. John SHERRAY, a son of Mrs. SHERRAY, was next taken out of the ill-fated building. On examination, it was ascertained that his side was badly injured, but it is thought not fatally. Miss **SLOGAN**, a lodger, was known to be in the house at the time. Among the confusion and excitement at the time we could not learn of her escape, and her friends are anxious for her safety. When our reporter left, the body had not been recovered from the ruins. Two little children of Mrs. McDONALD, who slept on the 1st floor, heard the noise at first and ran into the street in their night-clothes, thus saving their lives. The scene in the vicinity of the ill-fated house was heart-rending. When our reporter reached the spot, everything was dark and in confusion. every one was running hither and thither, striving to do all in their power to help the unfortunate persons who were within the walls. Added to this was the storm still raging, and as flash after flash lit up the vicinity, it cast a lurid hue on everything around. The firemen worked bravely, and it is owing greatly to their efforts that any at all were saved from the ruins." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 22 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"McDONALD--THE SAN FRANCISCO TRAGEDY -- The catastrophe at Minna and New Montgomery streets, San Francisco, was more destructive of life and limb than was at first reputed. 4 persons were crushed to death and several others were badly injured, 1 or 2 of whom may not recover. There seems to be but little doubt that the disaster was the result of

M - Q

culpable mismanagement as the unsafe condition of the walls of the new building had been discussed the evening before they fell. The 'Chronicle' of Thursday says: The killed are Johanna McDONALD, aged 37 years; Mary LOGAN, aged 35; Peter McDONALD, aged 9 months; and Lizzie SHERRY, aged 11 years. The last named is a daughter of Mrs. McDONALD by her 1st husband. Johnny SHERRY who was spoken of as having been injured, was in a doubtful condition yesterday, he having been more seriously injured than was at first supposed. Coroner **LETTERMAN** took charge of the remains of the killed, and they were conveyed to the morque and there laid out. 3 tables were placed side by side, on one of which Mrs. McDONALD was place, on the next lay her dead children, and further on were the remains of Mrs. LOGAN. Soon after 10 o'clock in the morning a crowd of persons thronged to the Morgue with that morbid desire which is a part and parcel of human nature -- a desire to look upon the faces of those who have been suddenly called to that unknown country from whose bourne no tidings are received, or no traveler returns. The Coroner's Clerk, Mr. O'BRIEN, then opened the doors of the Morque and from that time a continual crowd poured in until evening, when it was found necessary to refuse admittance to any more. It is estimated that over 5,000 persons, men, women and children, visited the room in which the bodies lay." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"McDONALD--In this city, November 3, Ann Elizabeth McDONALD, aged 8 months and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P. M., from the residence of the parents, Clara street, near Fifth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4 November 1870, page 4.

"McDONALD--In San Francisco, Nov. 3, Ann Elizabeth, daughter of Patrick McDONALD, aged 8 months and 24 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McDONALD--In this city, March 13, Archibald J. McDONALD, a native of Canada, aged 54 years and 5 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 15 March, 1895.

"McDONALD--A most distressing accident occured yesterday Morning at The Portland Boiler Works, Nos 311 and 313 Mission Street, which resulted in fatality. A number of wokmen were engaged in turning a heavy boiler from one position to another, when it suddenly rolled over and crushed a machinist named Bernard McDONALD, beneath it. Some moments elapsed before the unfortunate man could be released, and when it last this was, he was found to be sriousy injured. He was conveyed to his home on Howard Street and a messenger was sent for eminent young surgeon, Dr. MURPHY, who immediatly visited him. The doctor found the injuries were so severe that they must necessarily prove fatal, but he did for the sufferer all that medical skill could suggest. The unfortunate man lingered on until about ten o'clock last night when death ended his terrible sufferings. The deceased was a native of Massachusettes, aged thirty seven years, and leaves a wife and family to mourn his death." Source: San Francisco Call, 23 April

M - Q

1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McDONALD--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 23 -- Bernard McDONALD, an employe at Monihan & Atkins' boiler works, was killed yesterday by a boiler falling, knocking him down and rolling over him." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"McDONALD--In this city, February 18, Bridget McDONALD, a native of Ireland, aged 75 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 19 Feb 1895.

"McDONALD--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 7 - Bridget McDONALD committed suicide last night by taking laudanum." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"McDONALD--In this city, June 16, Charles A. McDONALD, aged 1 year and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"McDONALD--In this city, June 17th, Charles Augustin, son of Robert and Frederica Mary McDONALD, aged 1 year and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 June 1875.

"McDONALD--San Francisco, December 18---Elizabeth D. MCDONALD, 16 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"McDONALD--McDONALD'S DEATH MAY AFFECT SUIT--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), October 9 - The announcement of the death of J.W. McDONALD, Sr., President of the City Street Improvement Company, which was made from San Francisco Saturday night, is of particular concern to the people of this city, causing as it does much conjecture as to what effect his taking away will have on the future policy of the City Street Improvement Company regarding the suit at Court between that concern and this city over alleged defects in a sewer system installed in 1904. The matter is at present before the Supreme Court on appeal. Judge McDANIEL, of the Superior Court, having rendered a decision for the city. It was thought by many that the latter opinion would bring about a compromise of the suit, but President McDonald wound not accede to such a stand. It is understood heart trouble was his undoing. McDONALD was a native of Ireland and a veteran of the Civil War. He had reached his sixty-sixth year. A wife and five children survive him." Source: The Evening Bee (Sacramento, Cal.), 9 Oct 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McDONALD--In this city, January 15, James McDONALD, a native of Cleenaugh, County F[..ma..agh?], Ireland, aged 40 years. (Philadelphia Ledger please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) morning at 9

M - Q

o'clock, from his late residence, rear of 611 Mason street, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a Solemn High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 16 Jan 1870.

"McDONALD--James McDONALD, Captain of Police, and very much respected, died suddenly on the morning of the 5th. He was born in Cincinnati, and had been in San Francisco since 1849." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 15 Aug 1856. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"McDONALD--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 22, John McDONALD, Baltimore, 40." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"McDONALD-BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 9 -- A horrible tragedy occurred in this city yesterday morning at the house of John McDONALD, No. 1218 Kearny street. A young Dane, named Laurentz JACOBSON, living in the family of Mr. McDONALD, fell in love with Miss McDONALD, an estimable girl, aged about 14 years. His attachment was not reciprocated, nor were his addresses sanctioned by the parents, and at their request he removed to another boarding place. He continued to visit the family and on Saturday evening brought a bottle of champagne, of which Mr. & Mrs. McDONALD and the children merely tasted and were afterwards taken violently ill. It afterwards transpired that JACOBSON had attempted to poison the entire family, but owing to the small quantity which was drank they escaped death. Failing in this attempt, he returned to the house at 1 o'clock in the morning. Effecting an entrance through the corridor, he proceeded to Miss McDONALD's room, shot her through the head, and placing the pistol to his own head, blew out his brains. Miss McDONALD survived until 9 o'clock this morning and expired." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 31 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"McDONALD--In this city, Oct 30, John, son of John and Mary McDONALD, aged 7 years, 10 months and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Nov 1884. Tranascribed by Jim Schmitz.

"McDONALD--In this city, March 2, John R. McDONALD, brother of Simon O. McDONALD of Berkely and Daniel and Isabell McDONALD of Barneys River, Pictou county, Nova Scotia, a native of Nova Scotia, aged 30 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"McDONALD--Death of an Ohio Lady -- Mrs. Kate Mave McDONALD, niece of S.M. SHEARER of this city, died at the residence of her sister, Mrs. D. COLBY, in San Francisco, last Saturday. Mr. SHEARER and his daughter, Miss Gracie SHEARER, went on Monday to attend the funeral which took place at the I.O.O.F. cemetery in that city. Mrs. McDONALD came from Ohio a short time ago in the hope that the change of climate would benefit her declining health, but she was

M - Q

too far gone with that m--dious malady, consumption, and could not recuperate." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 3 May 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"McDONALD (M'DONALD)--In this city, March 3, Kenneth McDONALD, a native of Scotland, aged 30 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McDONALD--In this city, Oct. 23d, Mrs. Lydia McDONALD, the beloved wife of John McDONALD, a native of Oneida coutny, N.Y., aged 40 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend her funeral, from her late residence, corner of Mission and Ninth street, at 10 o'clock, a.m., to-morrow, October 24th, without further notice. To proceed to St. Joseph's Church, where mass will be celebrated for her eternal repose." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 23 Oct 1865.

"McDONALD--In this city, July 8th, Mrs. Mary Ann McDONALD, aged 63 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 10 July 1865.

"McDONALD--Death - Thomas McDONALD." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McDONALD--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, June 25 -- Patrick McDONALD, a native of Ireland, and 37 years of age, fell dead in Washington street this morning, as is supposed from apoplexy or heart disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"McDONALD--A man named Thomas McDONALD was gored to death last Saturday in San Francisco by a furious ox, the horn of the animal entering his eye and penetrating the brain." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 2 May 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"McDONALD--Lost overboard, May 16th, from bark Onward, on the passage from Melbourne to San Francisco, Thomas McDONALD, a native of Lowell, Mass., aged 22 years." Source: Sacramento Friday Evening Bee, 12 Aug 12, 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McDONALD--DISPATCH from San Francisco, Feb. 7 -- The body found in the bay at North Beach last night, and supposed to have been that of young HALL, who was drowned at North Beach, has been finally identified as that of Thomas J. McDONALD, who resided on Clementina street, and who had been missing since the 24th of Dec. He was a produce dealer and left a large family. It is supposed that he was accidently drowned." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 8 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"McDONALD--In this town, on Monday last, at the City Hotel, of fever, Mr. William McDONALD,

M - Q

aged 35 years, formerly a merchant of this town, but more recently at Sutter's Fort, where he contracted the fatal disease." Source: *Californian*, 4 Nov 1848, p.3.

"McDONALD--Passed to spirit life, July 16, at No. 9 Mason street, in this city, William A. McDONALD, aged 50 years. Funeral will take place to-day (Saturday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from B'nai Brith Hall, on Eddy street, between Mason and Taylor." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 July 1879.

"McDONELL--In this city, May 28, Marcella, daughter of the late Captain George McDONELL of H.B.M. Seventy-ninth Regiment, a native of Scotland, aged 45 years. Funeral from the undertaking parlors of Flanagan & Gallagher, 20 Fifth Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McDONNELL.-In this city, Jan 5, 1950, Anne T., beloved wife of the late John P.H. McDONNELL, devoted mother of Thomas and Ethel McDONNELL, Mrs. Ruth WARREN, Mrs. Mabel KING, Mrs. Marguerite MURPHY, the late Joyhn J., Florence, Clara and Mary McDONNELLand Mrs. Annette MOORE, loving sister of Mrs. Mary PHILBIN and Mrs. Agnes MANADY, also survived by twenty grandchildren and twenty-one great-grand-children; a native of Pennsylvania, aged 88 years. Funeral Saturday, 8:30 a.m. from Reilly Co, 29th and Dolores Sts, thence to St. Paul's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be sung at 9 a.m. V Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Jan 1950.

"McDONNELL--In this city, December 2, George Joseph, son of John C. and Jennie McDONNELL, aged 4 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McDONNELL--In Woodland, Yolo County, February 13, Samuel McDONNELL, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Feb 1869.

"McDONOGH--In this city, July 16, John B., son of James and Catharine McDONOGH, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"McDONOGH--In this city, July 16, John B., son of James and Catharine McDONOGH, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"McDONOUGH--In this city, July 23, Catherine, wife of James McDONOUGH, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: *Alta California*, 25 July 1879.

"McDONOUGH--Sept 27 Jas. McDONOUGH, [I?], 22 years. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and

M - Q

Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"McDONOUGH--In San Francisco, Dec. 27th, Katherine Christine, daughter of James McDONOUGH, aged 6 mos." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 29 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McDOOY.-In this city, June 29, Jane A. McDOOY, a native of Ireland, aged 33 years. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, Ninth street, between Mission and Market, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 July 1873.

"McDOUGAL--[Mar 30th 1866] - Ex-Governor John McDOUGAL died suddenly of apoplexy at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McDOUGALL--In this city, April 30 1902, Jane McDOUGALL, wife of the late Daniel McDOUGALL, mother of the late Daniel McDOUGALL Jr. and sister of the late Joseph McLATCHIE, a native of Glasgow Scotland, aged 80 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"McDOUGALL--In this city, December 24, Theodore McDONGALL [sic.], a native of New York, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"McDOWELL--STEAMBOAT EXPLOSION -- The steam ferry boat, Contra Costa, exploded her boiler on Sunday morning last, whilst crossing the bar to enter Oakland. She was just from San Francisco, had been racing with another boat, the Oakland; hence, as is alleged, the disaster. We append a list of the killed, taken from the 'Alta,' of Monday, together with the number of the injured: List of the Killed -- The following is the list of those who are known to have been killed: -David W. CADY, a street contractor, formerly Deputy City Surveyor, aged 34 years, a native of New York. Mr. C. was blown into the air and fell into the water; he swam to the boat and was taken on board the Oakland, but died soon after. Michael G. SMITH, the barkeeper of the boat, was engaged in opening a basket of wine at the time of the explosion. The bar-room was entirely carried away, and the unfortunate man was never seen afterwards. It is rumored that a hand was subsequently found which, by a ring upon one of the fingers, was recognized as belonging to Mr. SMITH. Henry L. OSTRANDER, one of the crew, was dreadfully scalded and was brought to this city [San Francisco] and taken to the Marine Hospital, where he died soon after. Albert WINSHIP, one of the firemen, was dreadfully scalded, and taken on board the steamer Oakland and conveyed to the shore, where he died in a few minutes. George

M - Q

McDOWELL, the head fireman of the boat, a native of New Jersey, and a son of ex-Alderman **McDOWELL**, of Sacramento. His remains were brought to this city [San Francisco] on the wreck of the Contra Costa, but re-taken to Oakland for a Coroner's inquest. Also another man, name unknown, who is said to be a keeper of a boarding house on Pacific street. 24 scalded and wounded." Source: The San Andreas Independent, 9 April 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"McDOWELL--In Sonin (?) Vallejo, September 7 suddenly of heart disease John S. McDOWELL, Captain of Company B, ninetieth regiment, Ohio volunteer infantry, aged 47 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Report, Vol. XXXVIII No. 60, 9 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Adrienne.

"McDUFFEE.-Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 24, Hiram H. McDUFFEE, Lowell, Mass., 30." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"McELHINNY--San Francisco, July 11 - J.J. McELHINNY, 35 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"Mcelroy--In this city, June 30, 1895, Mrs. Georgie D. Mcelroy, a native of Portland, Me. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from 913 Pine street. Interment strictly private." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"Mcelroy--In this city, October 19, Francis D., beloved son of John and Catherine Mcelroy, a native os San Francisco, aged 15 years, 5 months and 12 days. [Boston papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 13 [or 18?] Natoma street, between First and Second." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 20 Oct 1874, p.4.

"MCENERNEY.-In San Francisco, April 10, 1942. William J. McENERNEY, beloved husband of Minnie McENERNEY, loving father of Margaret McENENEREY of San Francisco and Charles McENERNEY of Dunsmuir, brother of Hubert LAWLOR of Sacramento and Mrs. Annie PARRISH of Roseville; a native of California, aged 75 years. Friends may call at W.F. Gormley & Sons Chapel, 2015 Capitol Avenue. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 Apr 1942. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McENESPY--Near Grainland, September 3, Viola, daughter of William and Lodice J. McENESPY, aged 2 years, 10 months and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"McENTEE--In this city, December 31, Theresa, daughter of John F. and Rose McENTEE, aged

M - Q

6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 1/2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, No 22 1/2 Louisa street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Jan 1879. Transcribed by Linda Zutlas.

"McENTEE--Terence, 65 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"McEVOY, James J." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"McEVOY--In this city, December 31, 1868, William McEVOY. Friends and aqquaintances are respectfully invited to atend the funeral this afternoon,at 2 o'clock from his late residence, No 1, 315 Stockton Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McFADDEN--in this city, August 1, Henry A. McFADDEN, aged 40 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"McFADDEN--In this city, February 7, John McFADDEN, a native of County Donegal, Ireland, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 239 Eleventh street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Feb 1882.

"McFADDEN--Frederick A. POTTER and John McFADDEN, from New York, were drowned on Sunday last in the Laguna, near the Presidio road, San Francisco." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 7 Apr 1855. Transcribed by Dee.

"McFARLAND--At the City and County Hospital, March 15, James McFARLAND, a native of Canada (Nova Scotia), aged 58 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McFARLAND--In this city, January 1,1899, John B., beloved son of Rosanna E. and the late Owen McFARLAND, a native of San Francisco, aged 40 years. A requiem mass will be offered up for the repose of his soul at St. Mary's Cathedral, Van Ness avenue, at 9 o'clock, this day (Wednesday). Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 4 January 1899, p. 13, col. 7. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"McFARLAND--In this city, Oct. 22, 1919, Teresa C., wife of the late W.H. McFARLAND, and mother of the late Mertie T. McFARLAND, and loving sister of William C. and Mary A. O'CONNELL, Mrs. Louisa E. CUNLIFFE, Mrs. Ida C. ROCKEFELLER and the late Francis J. and John H. O'CONNELL, a native of Canada." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Oct 1919, p.4. Transcribed by John Ireland.

M - Q

"McFARLANE--Frank Aloysius McFARLANE died on February 22nd in his 56th year and was given Christian burial on February 24th at Olivet Cemetery. Mr. McFARLANE was ill for some years before the Lord called him. Before that time he attended services with his wife and professed the Christian faith." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, March 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"McFAUL--In this city, January 3, 1899, James, beloved husband of Mary F. McFAUL, and father of John and Alexander McFAUL, a native of County Antrim, Ireland, aged 57 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 9:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 1008 Harrison street, thence to St. Patrick's Church, for services at 10 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"McFEELY--Entered into rest in this city, September 3, at her late residence, 2914 California street, Lola A. McFEELY, dearly beloved daughter of Mrs. J.J. DUNBAR, sister of Rebe V. McFEELY, and niece of John B. CARSON and Mrs. S.A. BARR. The funeral will take place Wednesday, September 6, at 9 o'clock, from her late residence; thence to St. Dominic's Church, corner of Steiner and Bush streets, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commenicing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"McGAFFIGAN--In this city, at Ingleside, March 7, Michael, dearly beloved husband of Bridget McGAFFIGAN, loving father of James J., Hugh F., Mary E., Annie F., and the late Michael B., Fannie A., and Michael McGAFFIGAN and brother Bernard, Patrick and James McGAFFIGAN and Mrs. Kate KENNEY, a native of the parish of Clonmaney, County Donegal, Ireland, aged 37 years. A member of the Riggers and Stevedores Union. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of the United Undertakers, 2608 Howard street, near Twenty-second; thence to St. Michael's Church, Ocean View, for services commencing at 11 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 March, 1908. Transcribed by Joyce.

"McGARINEY--County Hospital, San Francisco, July 10 - Cyrus McGARINEY, 35 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McGARRY--[Dec 31st 1867 - Edward McGARRY, Brigadier General by brevet, committed suicide at San Francisco by cutting his throat." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"McGARRY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 31 - Colonel Edward McGARRY committed suicide this morning in his room at the Occidental Hotel by cutting his throat with a pocket knife. No cause is known for the act, and he has left no writing giving a clue. It is supposed it was done in a temporary fit of insanity." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"McGARRY--HORRIBLE SUICIDE of an ARMY OFFICER - The San Francisco 'Examiner' of Tuesday says: This community was thrown into a terrible state of excitement this morning, it having been reported on the streets that an officer of the Regular Army, holding high rank, had cut his own throat from ear to ear. Startled at an announcement so sudden and horrible, the reporter at once started out to obtain the facts of the case, which are as follows: Lieutenant Colonel Edward McGARRY was found dead at an early hour this morning lying on the floor of his room in the Occidental Hotel weltering in his blood, his throat cut and an open pen knife by his side. Deceased had been drinking very hard of late. Last night he manifested symptoms of mania-a-potu, and the hotel folks endeavored to confine him to his room. About 11 o'clock he told the servant to clear out, locked the door and was found this morning in the condition stated. Deceased was a native of New York, about 45 years of age. Formerly he was an Assemblyman from Napa county, and, subsequently, a Senator from Napa, Solano and Yolo. When the late war broke out, he assisted in raising the 2nd Regiment of Cavalry California Volunteers, of which he was appointed Lieutenant Colonel, and was afterwards Colonel. This regiment did duty on this coast. The war ended. He was appointed Lieutenant Colonel of the 32nd Regiment of Infantry, Regular Army? one of the newly organized regiments? which rank he held at the time of his death, with the additional one, if we mistake not, of Brevet Brigadier General. He was a good-hearted man, and universally respected." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"McGARRY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 3 - The funeral of Colonel McGARRY took place today from the Unitarian Church. General HALLECK and a large number of other officers of the Regular Army, ex-Governor Low, General MILLER, and several Judges of the State Courts were present at the Church. Company D, Battalion Engineers, Batteries B, D and G and the 2nd United States Artillery composed the military escort; and a large number of friends of the deceased accompanied them to the Cemetery." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 4 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"McGEE--In West Berkeley, February 11, Annie, beloved widow of the late Peter MCGEE, a native of County Louth, Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Thursday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, Eighth street near University avenue; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of hee soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Internment, St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 13 Feb 1889,

M - Q

p 8. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MCGEE--At rest, in this city, Sept. 11, 1932. Bridget E., beloved wife of the late Edward J. MCGEE, loving mother of Sister Mary Mechtilde of the Sisters of Mercy, Mrs. Charles F. HENRY and Washington E. MCGEE, a native of Ireland, aged 64 years. The funeral will take place Wednesday, Sept. 14th. at 9 a.m., from the chapel of J.C. O'Connor, 455 Valencia st.: thence to St. Emydius' Church, where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 Sept 1932, p 13. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MCGEE--In this city, January 29, Edward J., beloved husband of Bridget E. MCGEE and loving father of Mary, Ramona and Washington MCGEE, a native of California, aged 54 years 6 months and 16 days. A member of Golden Gate Camp, No. 64, W.O., and Brotherhood of Teamsters, No 85. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from St. Peter's Church, to-morrow (Wednesday) at 9 o'clock a.m., where mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Remains at the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co., 2475 Mission street, near Twenty-first. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Jan 1917, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MCGEE--In Oakland, November 22, Henry MCGEE, beloved son of the late Pete and Annie MCGEE and brother of Mrs. William FAHY, and the late Mrs. P.H. MURPHY, Mrs J. DORAN, Mrs. Charles O'HARE, Mrs. W. J. BROWNRIGG and Edward MCGEE, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 48 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence parlors of MCMASTER & BRISCOE, 609 Twenty-fourth street, corner of Grove street. Internment private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 November 1913, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"McGEE--In this city, June 13, James McGEE, aged 6 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 June 1875.

"McGEE--In Boyes Springs, Sonoma county, Calif., Jan 5, 1934, Joseph J. McGEE, brother of Mrs. Theresa BRETT, Mrs. Elizabeth CRANE, Mrs. Catherine McBRIDE, Henry McGEE, Alfred COLIN and the late Edward J. McGEE, Mrs. M. REILLY and Mrs. C. RUSSELL; a native of Pittsburg, Calif. A member of Pittsburg Lodge No. 1475, I.O.O.M. (Pittsburg papers please copy) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, January 8 at 9 a.m., from the funeral home and chapel of United Undertakers, Howard st. at 22d st. (now known as 1096 Van Ness av.~ South at 22d st.) thence to St. Charles Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9:30 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Jan 1934, sec i, p. 15. Contact: Marion Kennedy

M - Q

mjkennedy16@aol.com

"McGEE--In San Pablo, June 16, Peter MCGEE, a native of Ireland, aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 9 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, San Pablo; thence to St Joseph's Church, Berkeley, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Internment St. Mary's cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 17 June 1885, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"McGEE--Thomas McGEE, a somnambilist, walked out of a 3rd story window in San Francisco, receiving fatal injuries." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 30 July 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MCGEE--Washington Edward--In this city, September 4, 1975, Washington Edward MCGEE, dearly beloved husband of Barbara E. MCGEE, loving father of Mary T. PREVEDELLO, also survived by five dear grandchildren. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services, Monday, September 8 at 8:30 a.m. from the DUGGAN'S SERRA MORTUARY, 500 Westlake Ave. at Junipero Serra Blvd ., D.C. thence to Church of the Epiphany where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 9 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Rosary, Sunday 8 p.m. Spirtual Bouquets preferred." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Sept 1975. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"McGEENEY--In this city, February 21, Bridget A. McGEENEY, a native of Ireland, aged 57 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 22 Feb 1895.

"McGEORGE--In Eureka, Humboldt county, Sept 12th, John McGEORGE, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Sept 1865.

"McGERITY--In this city, December 30, 1868, Mary Kelehor, wife of Patrick McGERITY, a native of Parish Kilshandra, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McGIBBON--In San Francisco, Oct. 1st, William, son of Archibald McGIBBBON, aged 3 years and 6 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McGILL--In San Francisco, Nov 15th Mary Alice, child of Wm. McGILL age 18 months." Source: Sacramento Bee (Death Notice Column for Nov 1868). Transcribed by Joanne Farris.

"McGILL--In this city, February 3, Thomas, beloved husband of Julia **McGILL**, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 33 years and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to

M - Q

attend the funeral tomorrow, Sunday, at 10 o'clock from Charles J. B. Metzler's undertaking parlos, 626 Washington street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"McGINNESS--In Sacramento, August 3, George H. McGINNESS, aged 10 years, 4 months and 1 day." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"McGINNIS--Rev. Father John McGINNIS, formerly past of St. Patrick's Church, San Francisco, and one of the oldest priests of that city, died at his home on Monday morning." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 21 June 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"McGIVNEY--His Skull Crushed--ED. J. McGIVNEY falls down a short flight of stairs. A man whose last name is supposed to be Edward J. McGIVNEY fell down a short flight of stairs at 536 Merchant St. yesterday morning and was so badly injured that he may not recover. He was removed to the Receiving Hospital where Dr. DEANE found that his skull was fractured. The break consisted of 3 large cracks centering near the left ear. One extended across his head, another to the base of the brain and the third to the forehead. The doctor removed a large piece of the bone in order to relieve the pressure upon the brain. In the sufferer's pockets a letter was found addressed to Ed. J. McGIVNEY of Boston, Mass. McGIVNEY is about 42 years of age and appears to be a laborer." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1895, p.16 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"McGLENDEN--Passed away in this city, February 2, at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. Mattie HYMAN, 1460 Page street, Frances McGLENDEN, loving wife of W.D. McGLENDEN, beloved mother of James, Frank and A.J. GOODRUM, Mrs. Mollie CONNER, Mrs. Annie TROUSDALE, Mrs. Mattie HYMAN, Mrs. Maud HONIG, Robert and Pearl McGLENDEN, and sister of W.W. and A.J. WILLIAMS and Mrs. Eliza PARKS of Chico, Cal., a native of Missouri, aged 70 years, 10 months and 19 days. (Red Bluff, Chico and Sacramento papers please copy). Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"McGLINCHEY--In this city, March 8, Annie beloved daughter of John and Rose McGLINCHEY, and sister of Peter McGLINCHEY, a native of Parish Termonamongen, County Tyrone, Ireland; aged 22 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this day (Friday), at 9:30 o'clock from the parlors of Carew & English, 41 Van Ness avenue; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, Van Ness avenue where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Internment Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"McGLYNN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 10 -- A little daughter of Daniel C.

M - Q

McGLYNN, contractor, was so severely burned last evening that she died in 5 hours after her injures were received." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"McGLYNN--John A - John A. McGLYNN died in San Francisco yesterday of gastritis. He came to California in 1849 and held several positions of trust under the municipal government of San Francisco. In 1853, he was elected County Recorder. He also ran for Harbor Commissioner on the Republican Ticket with BOOTH, but was defeated by John ROSENFELD. He was also nominated for Sherriff against P.J. WHITE and beaten. He was a native of Ireland, about 50 years of age and leaves a wife and six children to mourn his departure." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"McGLYNN--August 17, 1874 - John A. McGLYNN, a prominent citizen, died in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McGLYNN--In this city, January 31, 1894, Rose Marie, only daughter of Peter J. and Rose E. McGLYNN, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 5 months. The funeral will take place this day (Friday) at 10 o'clock a.m from the residence 2424 Leavenworth street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"McGONNIGAL--San Francisco, July 9 - Neil McGONNIGAL, 29 years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 12 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McGONIGLE--In this city, September 17, Margaret, beloved wife of Hugh McGONIGLE and loving mother of Mrs. A.B. HALEY, Mrs. Lizzie MAGALDO, and William Thomas, Mary and the late Hugh and John McGONIGLE, a native of County Donegal, Ireland, aged 51 years. The funeral will take place to-day (Thursday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of J.C. O'Connor & Co., 770 Turk street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. (Los Angeles papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept 1907, p. 6.

"McGORY--in this city, June 30th, Eliza, wife of John McGORY, a native of Ireland, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 July 1875.

"McGOVERN--In this city, July 9, Bridget McGOVERN, a native of the Parish of Killnia, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 60 years. [Philadelphia and Pittsburg papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 30 Clinton street, between Bryant and Brannan." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 July 1883 page Y.

"McGOVERN--John McGOVERN, 10 years old, while playing near the reservoir of the Spring Valley Water Company, San Francisco, fell in and was drowned." Source: Stockton Daily

M - Q

Independent, 24 Sept 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"McGOVERN--In this city, December 14, Leo William, beloved son of John and the late Jane McGOVERN and brother of James E., John J., Thomas, Mary and Kate McGOVERN, a native of San Francisco, aged 32 years. ** The funeral to take place to-morrow (Tuesday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 2147 Larkin street; thence to St. Brigid's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McGOWAN--Seventeen Years--Joseph SMITH, the elderly man who shot and killed Joseph E. McGOWAN on November 26, 1904, was sentenced yesterday in San Francisco by Superior Judge LAWLOR to serve seventeen years in San Quentin Prison. A notice of appeal was entered." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 25 Oct 1905, page 3. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McGOWAN--Ordered Into Custody - Joseph SMITH, aged contractor, who shot and killed Joseph E. McGOWAN in a brickyard on Mission Street, San Francisco, on the morning of November 26th, was ordered into custody by Judge LAWLOR yesterday. SMITH had been released on \$20,000 bonds by order of Judge COOK, who at the time said he had perused the evidence, and did not believe the defendant could be convicted of a capital offense." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 23 March 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McGOWAN--In this city, October 2, Lizzie, beloved daughter of Michael and Mary McGOWAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 9 months and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 2 p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 10 Bryant avenue." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Oct 1884.

"McGOWAN--In this city, June 18, Mary H. McGOWAN, daughter of Matilda B. McGOWAN and the late William McGOWAN, sister of William, Charles and Fred McGOWAN and Mrs. J. R. FOSTER, a native of New York city." Source: *San Francisco Examiner* 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"McGOWN--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, B.B. McGOWN, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McGRAITH--Died at San Francisco, May 25, 1889, Mrs. Mary McGRAITH, mother of Mrs. W.P. WHITE, of Healdsburg, native of Eng., 56y." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 1 June 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor

M - Q

"McGRATH--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 20 -- Rev. Father McGRATH, late assistant pastor of St. Rose's Church at Sacramento, died this morning. The funeral services will take place on Friday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"McGRATH--Edward McGRATH, a native of Ireland, aged 35 years, died on the schooner 'Brilliant' on her arrival from Mendocino, this morning, and his remains were carried to the Coroner's office to wait a post mortem examination." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Sept 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"McGRATH--Shot Himself -- James McGRATH, a Lather, Attempts to End His Life -- At 2 o clock this morning James McGRATH, a young man, by trade a lather, was on Fifth street, near Clara, talking with his father, when suddenly he drew a revolver, placed it to his head and pulled the trigger. Immediately after the report of the discharge of the weapon he fell to the sidewalk, blood flowing from a frightful wound in the right side of the head. The police was summoned and he was taken to the Receiving Hospital. The wound will produce a fatal result. Young McGRATH has been despondent for some time." Source: *The Morning Call*, San Francicso, 14 December 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"McGRATH-- In this city, December 6, James McGRATH, a native of New York, aged 24 years." Source: *The Morning Call*, San Francisco, 10 December 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"McGRATH--Death: In this city, March 13, James J, son of James and Honora McGRATH, a native of San Francisco, aged 16 years, 2 months and 17 days. Funeral from the residence of his parents at 21 Laskie Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 March 1884. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McGRATH--In Oakland, November 22, Mary, daughter of P. F. and Elizabeth McGRATH, of 136 Fifth street, San Francisco, aged 3? years and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 3 o'clock p.m., from the corner of Fifth and Market streets, Oakland, to the Oakland Catholic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Nov 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"McGRATH--In this city, February 27, Mary, wife of Matthew McGRATH, a native of Ireland, aged 58 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 28 Feb 1895.

"McGRATH--In this city, August 5, Susan J., wife of James J. McGRATH, a native of Oregon, aged 23 years and 5 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence, 178 Lombard street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 7 Aug 1885.

M - Q

"McGREEVY--In this city, March 18, Peter McGREEVY, anative of Ireland, aged 49 years..." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Mar 1882.

"McGREGOR--In Burlingame, November 7, 1935, Alexander McGREGOR, loving husband of Christina McGREGOR, and beloved father of Roy McGREGOR. Notice of funeral later." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McGREGOR--In this city, August 19th, Daisy Ellen, youngest daughter of Fannie and the late Joseph McGREGOR, aged 6 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her mother, 215 Green street, near Montgomery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Aug 1873.

"McGREGOR--In San Francisco, Nov. 12, James J. McGREGOR, aged 8 months and 4 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McGROREY--In this city, May 28, Thomas P., beloved son of Thomas and Annie McGROREY, and brother of Edward, Joseph, Charles, Harry and Robert McGROREY and Mrs. J. J. O'CONNOR, a native of San Francisco, aged 25 years, 3 months and 21 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"McGUCKIN--In this city, February 19, Frank McGUCKIN, a native of the Parish of Desert Martin, County Derry, Ireland, aged 35 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Feb 1874.

"McGUHAN--In City and County Hosptial, June 13, Hugh McGUHAN, a native of Ireland, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 June 1875.

"McGUINNESS--Rose, 26 years." San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"McGUIRE--In this city, March 13, child of James and Margaret McGUIRE, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 4 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McGUIRE--In this city, at the City and County Hospital, 25th inst., Edward McGUIRE, aged 37 years, a native of Ireland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 March 1869, page 4.

M - Q

"McGUIRE--In this city, July 14, Elizabeth McGUIRE, a native of Ireland, aged about 37 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday at 3 o'clock from United Presbyterian Church, near Geary." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 July 1868, page 2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"McGUIRE--In San Francisco, March 20th, .James McGUIRE, aged 42 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McGUIRE--In San Francisco, Jan. 13, of inflamation of the bowels, Mr. James McGUIRE from New-York, in the 50th year of his age." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 April 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McGUIRE--In Sacramento, Sept. 26th, Mary, wife of Bernard McGUIRE, aged 65 years, a native of Eyrecourt, Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Sept 1865.

"McGUIRE--In this city, October 15, Patrick McGUIRE, a native of the Parish of Glengoolin, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 26 years. [Anglo-Celt Cavan papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the undertaking rooms of O'Conner & Sheehy, 1034 Market street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"McGUIRE--In San Francisco, May 20, Timothy McGUIRE, aged 49 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 23 May, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McGUIRK--In this city, March 6, James Joseph, son of James and Bridget McGUIRK, aged 9 months and 24 days. Friends and acqaintances are respefully invited to attend the funeral this (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock...." [the rest is too faded too make out.] Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"McHALE--In this city [Sacramento], October 5th, Patrick McHALE, beloved husband of Johanna and father of Robert E. McHALE, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 73 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, at 2 p.m., from the parlors of W.J. Kavanaugh, 513 J street; thence to the Cathedral, Eleventh and K streets ,where services will be held. Friends can view the remains at the parlors of W.J. Kavanaugh, 513 J street, from 4 p.m. Saturday to 2 p.m. Sunday. (San Francisco and New Orleans papers please copy.)" Source: *The Record-Union* (Sacramento, Cal.), 10 Oct 1896. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McHENRY--In this city, April 23d, Ellen, wife of Andrew McHENRY, aged 32 years." Source:

M - Q

San Francisco Examiner, 24 Apr 1875.

"McHUGH--In San Francisco, June 13th, Hubert F. McHUGH, a native of Carrick-on-Shannon, County Leitrim, Ireland." Source: *The Daily Bee (Sacramento, CA),* 15 Aug 1860. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McILWAIN--In this city, August 3, Emma, wife of Alexander McILWAIN, a native of Germany, age 36 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from the residence, 442 Fifth street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug 1885, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Regina Gualco.

"McINERNEY--Ann, 67 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"McINERNEY, T.F., 21 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"McINNON--In San Francisco, September 20, Sarah McINNON, aged 2 years and 6 months." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 23 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McINTIRE--The funeral of J.A. McINTIRE, who died in San Francisco on the 17th inst., took place here last Friday under the auspices of Alisal Lodge No. 163, I.O.O.F., of which the deceased was a member." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 26 Dec 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"McINTIRE--In this city, September 2, 1883, Patrick McINTIRE, a native of County Louth, Ireland, aged 54 years. (Liverpool and New Orleans papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, Wednesday, September 5th, at 9 o'clock am., from his late residence, No. 2228 Mission Street, between Eighteenth and Nineteenth; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. The members of St. Joseph's Benevolent Society, and the members of the Sodality of St. Ignatius Church are respectfully invited to attend." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"McINTOSH--In San Francisco, Feb. 14th, Alexander R. McINTOSH, aged 40 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McINTOSH--The Rev. John S. McINTOSH, D.D., President of the San Francisco Theological Seminary, died yesterday [4 Jan 1906] at his residence in San Anselmo of heart failure." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"McINTYRE--At Potterville, Tulare county, September 3, James McINTYRE, a native of

M - Q

Calaveras county, California, aged 30 years 5 months and 24 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Report, Vol. XXXVIII No. 60, 9 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Adrienne.

"McINTYRE--In this city, January 4, Mathew McINTYRE, a native of Ireland, aged 40 years, 4 months, and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Thursday) afternoon, at 1 o'clock, from Masonic Temple, without further notice (Bulletin copy.)" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 Jan 1870.

"McINTYRE--P.J." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 3 Apr 1891.

"McINTYRE--In this city, February 14, Sarah McINTYRE, a native of Scotland, aged 80 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 Feb 1895.

"McINYRE--In San Francisco, March 15th, James B. McINYRE, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 18 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McIVER--In this city, January 25, Murdock, Jr., beloved husband of Mary McIVER, father of Gertie McIVER, son of Murdock and the late Sarah McIVER, and brother of John E. LEWIS, William and Maggie McIVER, Mrs. Joseph NESBETT, Mrs. Marion RING, Mrs. John FORSTER, and Mrs. John McIVER, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 11 o'clock, from the late residence of his brother-in-law, John McIVER, 182 Perry street. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McKAY--In this city, June 22, 1950, Annie M. McKAY, beloved wife of the late Henry J. McKAY, loving mother of Mrs. Julia M. BLESSING, Samuel J. and Walter F. McKAY, dear grandmother of Barbara BLESSING, the loving sister of John I., Samuel J. and Walter F. STEELE; a native of San Francisco, Calif.; aged 60 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 8:30 a.m. from thh chapel of H.F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission near 25th st., thence to St. John's Church, St. Mary's Ave., near Mission, whence Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Internment, Presidio National Cemetary. Recitation of the Rosary Sunday at 8:30 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 June 24 1950, p. 7. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"McKAY--Irene F. - Aug 4, 1984, beloved wife of the late Earl McKAY, devoted mother of Irene A. Sylvester, dear sister of Frank BRARENS, grandmother of Linda KELLER, Susan RILEY and Dorene SYLVESTER, Great-grandmother of Shauna & Michael KELLER. Friends are invited to attend the funeral of Tuesday 8:30 a. m. from the Chapels of Valente-Marini-Perata & Co. 4840 Mission St. Thence to St. Michael's Church where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered

M - Q

commencing at 9 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Rosary (tonight) at 7 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Aug 1984. Contact: Madelyn Bechini m.bechini@att.net

"McKAY--In this city, March 3, James A., beloved husband of the late Minerva McKAY, a native of Prince Edward Island, aged 61 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"McKAY--Marion A." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McKAY--Oakland, March 3d, 1874, after a lingering illness, Mrs. Mary H., wife of C. P. McKAY, aged 56 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services at St. Johns Church to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M." Source: *Oakland Daily Transcript*, 5 Mar 1874, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McKEE--In this city, March 14 [sic.], Charles McKEE, beloved husband of the late Alice McKEE, and father of Charles and Gertrude McKEE, a native of Maryland, aged 67 years, 1 month and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, March 6, at 8:30 o'clock, from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission street, near Twenty-first; thence to St. Charles Church, corner of Eighteenth and Shotwell streets, where a mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"McKEE--In Bolinas (?), Oct 30, Mary, beloved wife of Charles McKEE, daughter of John McHENRY and sister to John and James McHENRY, a native of Ballyecastle, County Antrim (?) Ireland, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Nov 1884. Transscribed by Jim Schmitz.

"McKEE--In this city, May 19, Mrs. Mary A. McKEE. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, to-day (Saturday) at 11 o'clock a.m. from Old People's home, Francisco street near Powell." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"McKEEVER--(St Marys Hospital) Full Name: Margaret J. McKEEVER; Sex: female; Color or race: white; Single, married, widowed or Divorced: Widowed: Husband of (or) Wife of: ; Date of birth: April 4th 1853; Age: 74 years, 2 months, 18 days; Occupation: House wife; Birthplace: Canada; Name of father: Thomas HOYE; Birthplace of father: Ireland; Maiden name of mother: No record; Birthplace of mother: No record; Length of residence at place of death: 50 years; In California: 50 years; How long in U.S. if or foreign birth: 72 years; Date of death: June 22, 1927; Place of burial or removal: Holy Cross Cemetery; Date of Burial: June 25, 1927; Undertaker: H.J. GALLAGHER CO.; Informant: Margaret KUHLMANN." Source: Death Certificate, Local

M - Q

Registered No. 4065, City and County of San Francisco. Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"McKEEVER.-In this city, June 22, 1927, Margaret J., beloved wife of the late Peter McKEEVER, loving mother John McKEEVER, Mrs. H.T. BRAY, Mrs. H.D. KUHLMANN and the late Edward McKEEVER, a native of Canada. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday), at 8:45 o'clock, from the residence parlors of the Henry J. GALLAGHER Co., No. 2597 Howard St., near 22nd St., thence to Home of the Aged, 4th ave and Lake st., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the respose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner 27 June 1927. Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"McKEEVER.-City and County of San Francisco (No. 2454 Clay St.); Full Name: Peter McKEEVER.Length of Residence - At place of death: 1 year; In California: 40 years; Sex: Male; Color or Race: White; Date of birth: 1843; Age: 64 years; Single, Married, Widowed, or Divorced: Married; Birthplace: Ireland; Occupation: Retired; Name of Father: Peter McKEEVER; Birthplace of father: Ireland; Maiden name of mother: Mary COLMAN; Birthplace of mother: Ireland; Date of death: Sept 13, 1907; Informant: Margaret McKEEVER; Address: 2454 Clay Street; Place of brial or removal: Holy Cross; Date of Burial: Sept. 16, 1907; Undertaker: Samuel McFadden" Source: Death Certificate, California State Index No. 136 219, Local Register No. 4864. Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"McKEN--In this city, January 1, Mary Isabella, eldest daughter of Andrew and Bessie McKEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 17 years, 6 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her parents. 21 1/2 Stanford street between Second and Third, [Bratman?] and Townsend." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"McKENNA--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 5 -James McKENNA was killed on the San Jose Railroad yesterday. He was about to man the breaks when he missed his footing and fell between the cars. The body was horribly mangled." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"McKENNA--LATE TELEGRAPH -- San Francisco, Oct. 15; 4p.m. -- A man by name of Peter McKENNA was killed last night at the 12-mile House, for riding through a lot belonging to a man, name not known." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 16 Oct 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"McKENZIE--At McKENZIE's Ranch, Sonoma county, Cal., March 4, John McKENZIE, beloved father of Margaret, William A., and Kenneth E. McKENZIE and Mrs. Eliza HOCKING, a native of

M - Q

Scotland, aged 75 years and 26 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McKENZIE--Robert McKENZIE, Aug. 25." Source: New York Times, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"McKENZIE--At French Creek, El Dorado county, November 22d, Walter Scott McKENZIE, a native of Scotland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"McKIBBIN--In San Francisco, 15th inst., James B. McKIBBIN, aged 20 months and 25 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McKINLEY--In this city, October 18, Stella, daughter of James and Eliza FULLER McKINLEY, aged 1 year, 1 month and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 3 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 1032 Mission street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 Oct 1873.

"McKINNEY--A religious monomaniac named Frank L. McKINNEY, committed suicide at San Francisco on Sunday evening. Deceased was aged 42 years, and his mania was imagining himself to be an inspired prophet." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 May 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"McKINNON--In this city, September 17, Martina A. McKINNON, a native of Prince Edward Island, aged 27 years." Source: *Alta Californian*, 19 Sept 1879, p.4.

"McKINZIE--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 10 -- James McKINZIE, the old pioneer stage driver of this State, died in Rhode Island, aged 68 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 11 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"Mcklernan--Chas., 65 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"McKNEW-In this city February 7, 1921, Jane, beloved wife of the late E.P. McKNEW and loving mother of Alfred R., Henry L., George M. and Leland J. McKNEW, Allethia J. RUNNELS, Mrs. P.D. HAYES, Mrs. C.A. GARDINER, Mrs. G.F. ROSE and the late Mrs. W. C. KENEALY, a native of Australia, aged 73 years, 6 months 5 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday, at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 4137 19th St., Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetary, private." Source: San Francisco Examiner. Contact: Kathie Runnels Hoffman SrfCtyMom@aol.com

"McKNIGHT--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths

M - Q

by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: Jas. **McKNIGHT**, Greenwich, Scotland, cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"McKUE--In this city, Aug. 22, Edward, youngest son of John and Honora MCKUE, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, THIS DAY, (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, corner of [Maia?] and Folsom streets without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 August 1870, page 3. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"McKUSIE--In San Francisco, Nov. 1, Robert, son of Donald McKUSIE, aged 2 years, 6 months and 6 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McKUT--James McKUT, 39, Aug. 26, Ireland." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"McGLAUFLIN--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Nov. 25th, Lewis McGLAUFLIN, a native of Calais, Maine, and late of Knight's Ferry, aged 46 years." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 1 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"McLAGAN--In this city, February 14, Barbara, wife of William McLAGEN, a native of Broughty Ferry, Scotland, aged 47 years, 8 Months, and 19 Days [Liverpool Mercury and Dundee Advertiser please copy.] Friends of deceased are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 343 Fremont Street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"McLANE--In this city, March 17, John, beloved husband of Bridget McLANE, a native of County Derry, Ireland, aged 60 years. [Philadelphia Ledger please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Saturday) at 8:45 o'clock A.M. from his late residence, 308 Day street, between Twenty-ninth and Thirtieth, Church and Dolores; thence to St. Paul's church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 18 March 1887.

"McLANE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 3 -- John McLANE, a seaman, was killed at Panama, April 14th, by falling down the forward hold, and was buried on the Pacific Company Island." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"McLAREN, Deborah, 75 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

M - Q

"McLATCHIE--In this city, March 27, 1954, John F., beloved husband of Anne McLATCHIE, loving father of John F., Jr., and Marion McLATCHIE, devoted grandfather of John and Kevin McLATCHIE of Sacramento. Friends may call at the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave. Announcement of funeral later." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 March 1954. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"McLATCHIE--In this city, March 27, 1954, John F., beloved husband of Anne McLATCHIE, loving father of John F., Jr., and Marion McLATCHIE, devoted grandfather of John and Kevin McLATCHIE of Sacramento. Friends may call at the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave. The funeral will take place on Tuesday, March 30, 1954, at 9:30 a.m. from the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave., thence to St. Stephens Church, 475 Eucalyptus Dr., where a Requiem High Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment at Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary 8 p.m. Monday evening." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1954. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"McLATCHIE--Mary Mc LATCHIE. Died 11 Oct 1906, San Francisco, CA at 1531 Oak Street; age 67 years, 3 months, 4 days. Length of residence in California was 30 years. Born 30 Jun 1839 in Scotland; widowed. Father is James CAMPBELL; mother is Mary BURNS; both born Scotland. Buried at Holy Cross Cemetery; undertakers were Halstead & Co., 924 Fillmore St., San Francisco. Informant was her daughter Mary BRUNOTTE, also at 1531 Oak Street, San Francisco, CA." Source: Certificate of Death - #6-023826. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"McLATCHIE--In this city, October 4, Mary, widow of Joseph McLATCHIE and mother of Joseph McLATCHIE, Jr., Mrs. George BRUNOTTE, Mrs. C. W. KEITH and John McLATCHIE, a native of Glasgow, Scotland, aged 67 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday, October 8, at 9:30 o'clock at St. Agnes' Church, Page St., near Masonic Avenue where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Oct 1906, p. 15, c.7. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"McLAUGHLIN--In Oakland, April 9, Catherine, beloved wife of James McLAUGHLIN and sister of Anthony LYNN, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 31 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 8 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 554 Thirty eighth street; thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 8:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Apr 1900, p. 6. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

M - Q

"McLAUGHLIN--Newspaper Man Dead - Daniel J. McLAUGHLIN, a well known newspaper man of San Francisco, is dead." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 22 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McLAUGHLIN--In this city, March 12, David McLAUGHLIN, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McLAUGHLIN--McLAUGHLIN, Edward." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"McLAUGHLIN--In this city, January 1st, Elizabeth, youngest child of Patrick and Mary Ann McLAUGHLIN, native of this city, aged 9 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, on Beale street, between Howard and Folsom, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 Jan 1870.

"McLAUGHLIN--In this city, November 30, John McLAUGHLIN, a native of Longford, Parish of Legan, Ireland, aged 37 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 50 Jessie Street, between First and Second." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"McLAUGHLIN - In this city, September 17, John L., beloved husband of the late Elizabeth McLAUGHLIN and loving father of Mrs. Al JOHNSON, Mrs. E. RILEY, Mrs. W.E. DEAN, Mrs. J. KRAFT, R.E. McLAUGHLIN and the late Mrs. T.J. COOGAN and William and Ester McLAUGHLIN, a native of Ireland. Remains at the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 915 Valencia Street, near Twentieth street. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Sept 1912. Contact: Cathie Schafer mankzcat@adelphia.net

McLAUGHLIN--In the city, January 5, John W., beloved son of John L. and the late Elizabeth **McLAUGHLIN** and brother of Mrs. A. **JOHNSON**, Mrs. Joseph **REGAN** and Annie, Robert E. and Olive **McLAUGHLIN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 25 years. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Thursday) at 1 o'clock pm, from the residence of his father, 235 Chenery street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan 1897. Source: Cathie Schafer mankzcat@adelphia.net

"McLAUGHLIN--MRS. Julia McLAUGHLIN died suddenly in San Francisco on Friday evening, it is supposed from an overdose of chloroform. She was a native of Ohio, and 27 years of age." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 9 Nov 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

M - Q

"McLAUGHLIN--In this city, December 8, 1940, Lena Frances McLAUGHLIN, loving mother of Edward G., James L., and William K. RILEY, Mrs. Malvina CIRJMELO and Mrs. Bernice DEGUARA, loving sister of Thomas and George KENNY and Mrs. Alice McCELLAN and loving grandmother of Diana Lee RILEY; a native of San Francisco. Friends may call at the Memorial Chapel of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate ave. Funeral announcement later." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Dec 1940. Transcribed by jch

"McLAUGHLIN--In this city, August 5, Mary, beloved wife of John McLAUGHLIN, a native of Ireland, aged 34 years." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1887.

"McLAUGHIN--While intoxicated on Friday night last, Patrick McLAUGHLIN, living at 1222 York Street, fell and injured his head. Erysipelas set in and the sufferer died." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McLAUGHLIN--In San Francisco, July 19, 1874, Mrs. Sarah McLAUGHLIN, aged 46 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 3 July 1874, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"McLAUGHLIN--In this city, February 26th, William McLAUGHLIN, aged 37 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Feb 1875.

"McLAUGHLIN--In this city, February 10, 1917, Zerlina BELLEAU MCLAUGHLIN, dearly beloved mother of Edna B. ELLERT, and devoted sister of Mrs.. Cora MITCHEL of Oakland, a native of San Francisco, aged 51 years, 4 months and 10 days. Friends invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 13, 1917, from the Chapel of Julius S. Godeau, 41 Van Ness Ave., thence to Sacred Heath Church, where a mass will be said for the repose of her soul. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"McLAUGLIN--In San Francisco, Feb. 11th, Michael McLAUGHLIN, aged 9 months and 15 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McLEA.-In this city, Donald, beloved husband of Ann McLEA, and father of Alexander, James, Arthur, Donald, Annie, Belle and Mary McLEA, a native of Parish of Urray, Rosshire, Scotland, aged 69 years, 1 month and 13 days. (San Jose papers please copy). Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services at 2 o'clock p.m., to-day, the 2d of December, from Church of the Advent, Howard street, off New Montgomery." Source: Daily Alta California, 1 and 2 Dec 1885.

"McLEAN--In this city, May 14, 1936, Cornelia McLEAN." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 16 May, 1936.

M - Q

"McLEAN--Daniel McLEAN, 39, Aug. 26, Ireland." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"McLEAN--In San Francisco, March 4, Mary A. McLEAN, aged 8 years and 6 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McLELLAN--In San Joaquin county, Newton McLELLAN, aged 29 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 31 July 1865.

"McLEOD--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 25, Elizabeth McLEOD, San Francisco, 7 mos." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"McLEOD--DEATH of a PRINTER -- Isaac McLEOD, a printer, from Boston, died at San Francisco on Tuesday last a week, aged 34 years. McLEOD came to this State from Australia in early years, in a boat of 13 tons. He was buried with a printer's honors." Source: *The San Andreas Independent (San Andreas, Calaveras County, CA*), 23 June 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"McLERIE--Henry J., 70 years." San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"McMAHON--Dec. 5 [1860] - A man named McMAHON died in San Francisco from injuries received in a fight." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McMAHON--Annie, 53 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"McMAHON--In this city, July 1, 1895, Bernard McMAHON, a native of Ireland, aged 69 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"McMAHON--In San Francisco, Sep. 22, Bessie M., daughter of the late Thomas F. and Mary McMAHON, a native of Hollister, aged 18 years, 11 mos., 26 days." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 27 Sept 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"McMAHON--In San Francisco, Feb. 15th, Ellen, daughter of Bernard McMAHON, aged 1 year, 3 months and 2 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 18 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McMAHON--In San Francisco, Jan. 21st, Ellen, daughter of Bernard McMAHON, aged 11 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 23 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"McMAHON--In San Francisco, Dec. 13, Jas. A. McMAHON, a native of Massachusetts, aged 40 years. [James McMAHON, the well known contractor and bridge builder, died in San Francisco, Wednesday, Dec. 13th, of quick consumption, and was buried the following day, Friday, at Holy Cross cemetery. He was well known in this county, and until recently was the owner of the McMAHON ranch on the Bolsa. The bridge across the San Benito on the San Juan road was built by him as was also the Irrigation Company's flume across the same river...]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 22 Dec 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"McMAHON--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 6, Mary, wife of the late T.F. McMAHON, a native of New York, aged 45 years. [...wife of T.F. McMAHON, ex-County Clerk of this county...Deceased leaves a large family.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 16 Jan 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"McMAHON--At San Francisco, Sept. 20, Thomas McMAHON, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 60 years. [Death of Thomas McMAHON -- ...a pioneer of this and Monterey counties, settling in the latter county in 1856, at the age of 14 years, and settled in San Juan, where his father, the late James McMAHON, conducted a general merchandise business. Here he grew to manhood and assisted in his father's store, where he learned the business. When the Hollister grant was sold to the San Justo Homestead Association and the town of Hollister was organized in 1872, he moved to this place and opened a general merchandise store...The immediate cause of his death was stomach trouble...He leaves a wife and daughter, besides several sisters...The funeral took place last Wednesday and the remains were interred at Holy Cross Cemetery, San Francisco.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 3 Oct 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"McMAHON--In this city, April 17, Bridget, beloved wife of William A. McHAHON...." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Apr 1888.

"McMAHON--In San Jose, Jan. 7, 1899, Ellen A. McMAHON, a native of New York, eldest daughter of the late James and M.A. McMAHON and sister of Thomas McMAHON and Mrs. James F. BREEN of San Francisco, Mrs. M.C. WAPPLE and Mrs. J.M. BOUNELL of San Jose." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 10 Jan 1899.

"McMAHON--In San Jose, Jan. 7, Ellen A. McMAHON, a native of New York, eldest daughter of the late Jas. & M.A. McMAHON and sister of Thos. McMAHON, and Mrs. James F. BREEN, of San Francisco, Mrs. M.C. WAPPLE and Mrs. J.M. BONNELL, of San Jose." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 13 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Dee.

"McMAHON--In San Jose, Dec. 9th, James McMAHON, a native of County Limerick, Ireland,

M - Q

aged 82 years. [...one of the old pioneers of this county...The deceased was born in the County of Limerick, Ireland, in the year 1810. When 24 years of age he left his native land for the United States...After a brief sojourn in the City of New York, where he first landed, he located near Binghampton, Broome Co., N.Y...While residing near Binghampton, he intermarried with Miss Margaret Anastasia **DONNELLY** of the City of New York. In 1850...he took passage via the Isthmus of Panama, for San Francisco...at once started for the mines in company with Mr. C. **HICKEY** of Hollister, who had been his traveling companion from the East...As was the custom in those days, he had left his wife and children behind him when coming to California. After leaving the mines and establishing himself in the general merchandise business at San Juan, he sent for his young family...He invested judiciously in real estate...established his handsome fortune...In 1873 he retired from active business pursuits and with his family removed to San Jose, where he has since resided...The deceased leaves a widow and 5 children to mourn his demise. His family consisted of 6 children formerly, but James McMAHON...died several years ago. The children surviving are Miss Ellen McMAHON, Mrs. Belle HALL and Mrs. George WAPPLE of San Jose, Mrs. Jas. F. BREEN and Thomas McMAHON of Hollister.]" Source: The Free Lance, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 16 Dec 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"McMAHON--Deaths: Maggie McMAHON." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McMAHON--In San Francisco, January 1, James A. McMAHON, a native of Australia, aged 16 years and 6 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 January 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McMAHON--In this city, Oct. 21st, Martin McMAHON, a native of county Clare, Ireland, aged 25 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 24 Oct 1865.

"McMAHON--In this city, January 28, Mathew McMAHON, beloved husband of Catherine McMAHON, a native of Ireland, aged 35 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, Sumner street, between Seventh and Eighth, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Jan 1870.

"McMAHON--In this city, July 2, Susan McMAHON, aged 7 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the corner of Capp and Fifteenth streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"McMAHON--In this city, November 12, Timothy McMAHON, a native of Canada, aged 63 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 14 Nov 1904.

M - Q

"McMANN--In this city, October 31, 1872, Catharine Ann McMANN, daughter of William and Catharine McMANN, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 4 months, and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Friday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 1715 Polk Street, corner of Washington." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"McMASTER--In this city, October 22d, R.J. McMASTER, a native of Omagh, County of Tyrone, Ireland, aged 27 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 23 October 1878.

"McMENAMIN--In this city, October 17, Charles, son of William and Sarah McMENAMIN, aged 1 year, 1 month and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, corner of Hyde and Jackson streets." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1874, p.7. Submitted by Ron Filion.

"McMENAMIN--In this city, March 2, James beloved husband of Mary L. McMENAMIN, loving father of James T., Sarah L. and Agnes D. McMENAMIN and brother of John and Patrick McMENAMIN and Mrs. Peter LOWARY, a native of County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"McMONAGLE--In the City and County Hospital, Juue [sic.] 17, Patrick McMONAGLE, a native of Ireland, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 June 1875.

"McMORRY--Farrell McMORRY's Estate--The will of the late Farrell McMORRY, formerly of this city, has been filed for probate in San Francisco. All the property is declared to be community estate, and is left to the widow, at her death to go the daughter and her children. There is, however, provision for the payment every month of \$50 to William McMORRY, brother of the testator, during his natural life. Testator also directs that his tomb shall cost \$4,000. The value of the estate is not given, but it is said to be a large figure." Source: Sacramento Record-Union, 11 June 1891. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McMULLEN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. G.O. McMULLEN, two infants and a servant." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"McMULLEN--The death of Jack C. McMULLEN in the East is announced. He was employed on the Tennessee & Midland R.R. and met his end by the explosion of a boiler. Deceased was

M - Q

24y 3m 22d. The remains arrived here yesterday and were laid to rest in Oak Mound Cemetery. He was a native of San Francisco." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 8 Feb 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"McMULLIN--McMULLIN, James." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"McMURRAY--In this city, February 5, Annie McMURRAY, youngest daughter of James D. and M.I. McMURRAY, aged 2 years, 2 months and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 6, Feb 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"McMURRAY--In this city, March 7, Bridget M., beloved wife of the late Patrick J. McMURRAY and loving mother of John F., James A., Patrick J., Katherine, Annie and Helen McMURRAY and Mrs. J. T. WALSH, a native of Country Tipperary, Ireland, aged 60 years 10 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 1101 Church street, corner of Twenty-third thence to St. James Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 March, 1908. Transcribed by Joyce.

"McMURRAY--In this city, September 28, 1897, Patrick J., beloved husband of Bridget McMURRAY, and father of John, Katie, Maggie, James, Patrick, Annie and Nellie G. McMURRAY, a native of County Leitrim, Ireland, aged 52 years 4 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McNABB--In this city, July 7th, John McNABB, aged 27 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 10 July 1865.

"McNABB--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, July 7 - A terrible tragedy occurred at the St. Francis Hotel, corner of Clay and Dupont streets, about 3 o'clock this afternoon. Billy MULLIGAN, who was expatriated by the Vigilance Committee in 1856, has been laboring under an attack of delirium tremens since yesterday. Today he threatened the lives of several persons and when the police attempted to arrest him he retreated to his room in the St. Francis Hotel, threatening to kill any one attempting to enter. Officer CHAPELLE entered the room, when MULLIGAN fired twice at him. CHAPELLE retreated without receiving any injuries. MULLIGAN then opened his window and fired shots down Dupont street. John HART, foreman of Eureka Engine Company, was coming up the street and received a ball in his heart, killing him instantly. Several parties essayed to enter MULLIGAN's room, but were intimidated by his threats. Jack McNABB, a gambler well-known throughout this State, depending upon the friendship that existed by MULLIGAN and himself, attempted to reach MULLIGAN's room and pacify him, but was shot at

M - Q

the foot of the stairs leading to **MULLIGAN**'s room, the ball struck on the shoulder, ranging down and entering the stomach, he returned to the ground floor saying "Billy has killed me," and shortly afterwards expired. The excitement had now become most intense. Several policemen armed with muskets were stationed at the windows in the house on the opposite side of Clay street, one of them catching a glimpse of **MULLIGAN**, fired and missed him. **MULLIGAN** then came down to the 2nd story and peeped out at a doorway, when he was shot through the head and instantly killed by a policeman. **MULLIGAN** was arrested yesterday at the request of some of his friends and was confined in the station house all night. His friends say that he was delirious when discharged from custody this morning and they censure the police for setting him at liberty while in such a dangerous state." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 8 July 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"McNABOE--In this city, February 9, 1917, Rev. Thomas McNABOE, beloved brother of Mrs. F.J. DEVLIN and the late Rev. Michael McNABOE and Mrs. Catherine McCORMACK, and loving uncle of Rev. M.E. McNABOE of Roseville, Call., a native of County Longford, Ireland, aged 68 years. (Sacramento and Roseville papers please copy). Friends invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 13, at 10:30 from St. Elizabeth's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Remains at his late residence, 425 Berlin Street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"McNAIR--In this city, Oct 30, Bridget, wife of James McNAIR, a native of New Orleans, aged 34 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Nov 1884. Tranascribed by Jim Schmitz.

"McNAIR--Dr. McNAIR, formerly of Aub-st near Ninth, Philadelphia, was found at San Francisco on Jan. 23, at the foot of a ladder. Coroner's Jury rendered a verdict that he fell from exhaustion and broke his neck." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 March 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

McNALLY--Bernard--In this city, died March 14, 1964. Native of Co. Monaghan, Ireland. Church services held at St. Joseph's Cathloic Church. He is buried at Hold Cross Cemetary, Colma, CA." Sources: *San Francisco Chronicle* clipping and Internment Records, Holy Cross Cemetary, Colma, CA. Contact: Sandy sfmcnw@earthlink.net

"McNALLY--December 7, 1940, Michael, beloved husband of the late Theresa McNALLY, loving brother of Frank and Patrick McNALLY; a native of Ireland. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 9:30 a.m. from Duggan's, thence to St. James' Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Dec, 1940. Transcribed by jch.

M - Q

"McNALLY--Patrick--In this city, died March 19, 1954. Native of Co. Monaghan, Ireland. Church services held at St. Paul's Catholic Church. He is buried at Holy Cross Cemetary, Colma, CA." Sources: San Francisco Chronicle clipping and Internment Records, Holy Cross Cemetary, Colma, CA. Contact: Sandy sfmcnw@earthlink.net

"McNAMARA--In this city, May 14, John S. McNAMARA, a native of Xenia, Ohio, aged 16 years and 10 months. [Xenia, Ohio, papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from San Miguel." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"McNAMEE--In this city March 4, Catherine, wife of Patrick McNAMEE, a native of Ireland, aged 79 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"McNEAR--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 17th, Clara D., wife of J.A. McNEAR of Petaluma, aged 28y 4m 26d. (Maine copy)." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus* (Petaluma, Sonoma Co, CA), 25 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"McNEE, John, 49 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

" McNEIL--In Oakland, October 7, 1895 Robert Hart McNEIL, a native of California, aged 8 years and 26 days. He was the son of John McNEIL." Source: San Francisco Call, 10 Oct. 1895. Contact: Linda Hahn Lynaroecas@aol.com

"McNEIL--In this city, May 17, 1936, Stephen C. McNEIL." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"McNERNEY--In this city, March 10, John Joseph, dearly beloved and only child of Mary and the late Anthony McNERNEY, and the grandson of John and Catherine MALLON, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years and 1 month. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock, from the residence of his grandparents, 1827 Greene street, between Octavia and Laguna. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McNERNEY--In this city, Aug. 21, 1921, George W., dearly beloved husband of Nellie McNERNEY and loving father of Claire McNERNEY, William and Harold FENNELL and the late Gertrude Dean and Mabel NELSON and brother of John B. McNERNEY, Mrs. M.H. CALNAN, Mrs. D. SWEITZER, Mrs. H. BODE, Mrs. H. RHINE and the late Frank McNERNEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 43 years. A member of B.P.O.E. No. 71, Vallejo, and Boilermakers' Union, No. 6." Source: Oakland Tribune, 24 Aug 1921. Transcribed by jch.

M - Q

"McNESS--At Gilroy Hot Springs, May 29, James J. McNESS, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 57 years. The funeral will take place to-day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 1516 Mission street. Interment private in Mount Calvary Cemetery. No flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"McNEVIN--In this city, February 27, Edmund D'Arcy McNEVIN, a native of Ireland, aged 62 years, 6 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 28 Feb 1895.

"McNORTON--In this city, September 11, John McNORTON, a native of Ireland; aged [52 or 53?] years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"McNULTY--In San Francisco, June 15, Mary Ann, wife of J.C. McNULTY, aged 34 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 June 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McNULTY--In this city, October 24, Thomas, son of Thomas and Annie McNULTY, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, No. 213 Seventeenth street, near Howard." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 25 Oct 1879, p. 4. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"McNUTTY--Edward, 2 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"McOMIE--In this city, October 28, 1917, Emma, beloved daughter of Margaret and the late James P. McOMIE and sister of Mrs. Jean PIPER, Mrs. Mary MAZZINI, Reita and Agnes McOMIE, a native of Taylor, Nev. The funeral will take place today, Tuesday, at 2 o'clock from the chapel of S.A. White, 2200 Sutter street, northwest corner Pierce. Interment, Woodlawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by ich.

"Mconerany--In San Francisco, August 30, T. Mconerany, aged 26 years." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 1 Sept 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McPARTLAND--In this city, October 4, James McPARTLAND, aged 40 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Oct 1885.

"McPHEE--In this city, April 18, Malcolm, beloved husband of Annie McPHEE, a native of Prince Edward's Island. The funeral will take place t0-day (Friday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, No. 110 Minna street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem high mass will

M - Q

be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Apr 1888.

"McPHERSON--In this city, March 13, Charles Alexander McPHERSON, a native of Liverpool, England, aged 33 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 2:30 o'clock P.M., at St. Stephen's church, Fulton street near Fillmore, Rev. E.J. Lion rector." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 15 March 1887.

"McPHESRON--In San Francisco, Nov. 14th, Sarah Costelloe, daughter of Samuel F. McPHESRON, a native of Boston, aged 12 years and 2 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Nov 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McPHUN--March 8, Margaret B. McPHUN, Valparaiso, 7." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McPORTLAND--May 19 1894, Thomas, son of Ellen and the late Bernard McPORTLAND, brother of John McPORTLAND and Mrs. LENDEWIG, and nephew of Mrs. WOODS and Mrs. McQUEENEY, native of San Francisco age 28 yrs 8 mos and 2 days. Holy Cross Church for services, Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 May 1894.

"MCQUADE--In this city, September 2, Mary Ann, beloved wife of James MCQUADE, a native of the parish of Tydavent, County Monaghan, Ireland, aged 36 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, No. 223 Ritch Street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 03 September 1884, page 4.

"McQUADE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 14 -- John McQUADE, for some 10 years past a clerk in the City Hall records, died suddenly this morning of hemorrhage of the lungs. He was apparently in good health yesterday and attended to business as usual. At 3 o'clock this morning his landlady heard an unusual noise in his room, on Sacramento street, near Kearney street, and knocked at his door. He requested her to come in. She entered the room and discovered him standing at the wash-bowl bleeding profusely at the mouth. A moment afterwards he fell, exclaiming: "I am dying and alone." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"McQUADE--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, Sarah Ann, daughter of Francis McQUADE, aged 5 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McQUAID--Died While Singing - While lounging in a hammock surrounded by friends and joyously singing a song, Miss Julia McQUAID, aged 36 years, a resident of San Francisco, died

M - Q

last evening. She was camping with a party of friends in Niles Canyon near Centerville, and had been enjoying the best of health." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McQUAID--In this city, October 22d, Murray, infant son of John A. and Marcella McQUAID, aged 16 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Oct 1869. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"McQUEN--In San Francisco, Nov. 1, Mary McQUEN, aged 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 3 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McQUILLAN--In San Francisco, November 29, 1881, Michael McQUILLAN, a native of Ireland, 37 years." Source: *The Pioneer* (San Jose, CA) 10 Dec 1881.

"McQUINN--John of San Francisco, at Petaluma Oct. 20, 1874, aged 19y 10m." Source: Russian River Flag (Healdsburg, CA), 29 Oct 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"McRAE--In this city, Dec 20th, Frederick McREA, of Brooklyn, NY." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 22 Dec 1865.

"McREA--In this city, Dec 20th, Roderic C., only son of John and Elizabeth McREA, aged 20 months and 9 days. The funeral will take place at 3 o'clock p.m. this day (Monday), from the residence of his parents, 715 Davis street. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Dec. 1868.

"McSHANE--In this city, May 2, 1888, CATHERINE McSHANE, wife of John McSHANE, and beloved sister of Cormack and Patrick CARBERRY, a native of Letterkenny, County Donegal, Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, corner Eighth and Folsom Streets; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 May 1888. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"McSHEA--In this city, August 28, 1942, George E., beloved husband of Helen M. McSHEA, loving faher of Helen E. and Royal E. McSHEA, brother of P. J. McSHEA, Mrs. Emma KNIGHT of Detroit, Mich., and Jennie McSHEA of Stockton. A member of Morning Star Lodge No. 68, F. & A. M., of Stockton; San Francisco Bodies No. 1, A. A. O. N. M. S., and Rotary Club. Funeral services will be held Monday afternoon, 1 o'clock, at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter Street, under the auspices of Mount Moriah Lodge No. 44, F. & A. M." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

M - Q

"McSWEEGAN--Margaret." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"McSWEENEY.--DUTCH FLAT (Placer Co.), May 12 - Dan McSWEENEY, an employee of March Bros., while demented, cut his throat with a razor, just missing the large arteries of the neck. He was taken to the Utah Construction Company's Emergency Hospital at Dutch Flat and treated. A brother, Tim McSWEENEY, resided in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 May 1913. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"McSWEENEY--In this city, May 24, Denis McSWEENEY, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 61 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 318 Lilly avenue, between Laguna and Buchannan, Page and Oak streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"McSWEENEY--Rev. T." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"McVERY--In this city, February 28, Nancy McVERRY[sic.], a native of Ireland, aged 54 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 1 March 1895.

"McVEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 4 -- A stranger who gave his name as McVEY, suicided at the Alta Lodging House, Sacramento street, today. The body is not yet recognized." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (San Joaquin Co., CA), 5 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"McVICKER.-In this city, June 26, at his late residence, 56 Chesley street, Alexander, McVICKER, beloved hisband of Ann E. McVICKER, nee COUSINS, and father of Alex N. McVICKER Jr., and Mrs. Maggie BOLGER, a member of the Longshore Lumbermen's Protective Association, No. 224, a native of Cushindall, County Antrim, Ireland. (Ireland, Dublin Freeman and New York papers please copy.) Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, June 29, at 8:30 o'clock, from the late residence, 56 Chesley street, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"McWADE--The British ship, 'Cape Breton', has arrived in San Francisco from Rio de Janiero and was placed in quarantine on account of having been visited by yellow fever and coming from an infected port. On May 9th, Henry McWADE, one of the seaman belonging to the vessel, died of the dread disease, he was a native of Glasgow, aged 28 years." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 29 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

M - Q

"McWILLIAMS--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 16, John McWILLIAMS, Scotland, 50." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"McWHIRTER--In this city, November 22, Esther, mother of Jennie and George McWHIRTER, aged 46 years. Funeral to-day, at 1 p.m., from No. 31 Second avenue." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"MAAS--In this city, February 22, John A. MAAS, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years, 6 months and 22 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 23 Feb 1895.

"MAAS--San Francisco, July 9 - Mrs. Matilda MAAS, 29 years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 12 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MAASS--In this city, August 4, John, beloved son of Henry MAASS, a native of San Francisco, aged 16 years, 8 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his father, 139 Beale street, between Mission and Howard." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug 1885, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Regina Gualco.

"MACABE--In this city, May 2, Ada Minuetta, beloved wife of James S. MACABE, a native of Greenup, III, aged 20 years, 1 month and 19 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, to-morrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 15 Webster street, near Waller." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"MACCABEE--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Francis H. MACCABEE. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MACDONALD--In this city, October 28, 1917, David A., beloved husband of Elizabeth A. MACDONALD and father of Paul A., Harold W. and Irene V. MACDONALD, loving brother of Hugh, Peter W. and Jane MACDONALD and Mrs. M.F. DUFF, and grandfather of Robert MACDONALD, a native of Prince Edward Island, Canada. The funeral will take place Tuesday, October 20, at 8:30 o'clock, from the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary street; thence to St. Dominic's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, private, St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"MacDONALD--In this city, Aug. 28, 1942, Leo V., beloved husband of Hannah MacDONALD, loving father of John and Olive MacDONALD, Mrs. Irene BURNS of Santa Maria, Calif., and

M - Q

Madeline **DE LONG.** A member of G. G. Aerie No. 61, F. O. E., and South of Market Boys Club. Funeral Monday at 9 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave.; thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated aat 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MacDONALD--In this city, July 13, 1955, Frances M., loving mother of Robert MacDONALD, sister of Leroy W. and Etta W. FREELOVE, a native of Clay County, Kansas. Friends my call at the Porter-Morrison Funeral Home, 401 Baker St. at Hayes until 11 a.m. Sunday. Services and interment at Chicago, III." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 July 1955, page 49. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"MacDUFF--Death of "Prof" MacDUFF - Word has been received here from San Francisco of the death in that city a few days ago of "Prof" O.C. MacDUFF, who was for many years a familiar figure about the streets and in the hotels of Sacramento. The "professor" had a genial way about him and made lots of friends, upon whose bounty he existed. Some times, however, he would sell a formula for transferring colored pictures to glass. The "Professor" was always conspicuous with a silk hat tilted upon the back of his head and a red necktie upon his shirt front. MacDUFF was about 65 years of age. He was found dead in a room in the Langham Hotel." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 2 Feb 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MACE--In this city, February 25, Alfred MACE, a native of Canada, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 26 Feb 1895.

"MACEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 8 -- Captain Albert MACEY fell down a flight of stairs and was killed instantly. He was found dead today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MACGEWSKIN--In this city, August 11, Chas. L. MACGEWSKIN, son of Mrs. F.E. BELDUKE, a native of Vermont, aged 32 years." Source: *Alta California*, 13 Aug 1887.

"MacINTOSH--Rev. Dr. MacINTOSH Dead--The Rev. John S. MacINTOSH, D. D., President of the San Francisco Theological Seminary died yesterday at his residence, Sann Anselmo, of heart failure." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6 Jan 1906, p. 2. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"MACKEY--In this city, February 14, Margaret, wife of James F. MACKEY, a native of Ireland, aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 Feb 1895.

"MACKIE--In this city, November 11, Mrs. Emily A. MACKIE, wife of the late Henry MACKIE, beloved sister of Mrs. H. V. TOWER, and aunt of Mrs. John D. ISAACS, Miss Grace V.

M - Q

COLLINS, Charles K. and Corinne Emily **TOWER** and Joseph R. **ENGLISH**, a native of New York. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday, November 17, at 2 o'clock, at St. Paul's Episcopal Church, Grand avenue and Webster street, Oakland. Interment private. Remains at the parlors of the Albert Brown Company, 572 Thirteenth street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Nov 1909.

"MACKIE-In San Francisco, April 20, 1901, Louise E., wife of William MACKIE and daughter of Mrs. Margaret WATERS, a native of San Jose, aged 32 years, 4 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral do-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her mother, No. 259 South Second street. Interment Oak Hill Cemetery." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 23 Apr 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"MACKIN--In this city, September 6, James MACKIN, a native of the town of Beragh, Parish of Beragh, County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 32 years, 11 months and 19 days. (Boston papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, northwest corner of New Montgomery and Minna streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 Sept 1873.

"MACKSON--In San Francisco, May 14th, Bernarnd MACKSON, aged 30 years." Source: Sacramento Union, 15 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MacLEAN--In this city, December 14, Lois Louise MacLEAN, beloved mother of Mrs. Watt L. BROWN and the late Mrs. Helen GLEAVES and sister of Mrs. E. J. HALL of San Francisco, Mrs. C. ORCUTT of Erie, PA, and Mrs. A. UNDERWOOD of Rochester, N. Y., a native of Rochester, N. Y. aged 80 years 4 months and 17 days. (Rochester papers please copy.) Friends are respectfuly invited to attend the funeral sercices tomorrow (Friday) at 1:30 o'clock P.M., from the home of her daughter 338 Anza Street, between Fourth and Fifth avenues, Richmond District. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, Feb/Mar 1909. Contact: Melody retropez@earthlink.net

"MacMULLEN-In this city, September 5, William, son of Elizabeth and the late James **MacMULLEN** and brother of James, Thomas, John E., Elizabeth E., Martha and the late Samuel W., David, Annie J. and Robert G. **MacMULLEN**, a native of New Jersey, aged 83 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, September 8, at 12:45 o'clock, from the family residence, 229 Fourteenth avenue, Richmond District; thence to St. James' Church, Clement street, near Sixth avenue. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Eighteenth and Guerrero streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"MACON--In San Francisco, August 15, 1874, Mary E. MACON, daughter of SS and E.

M - Q

MACON, aged 2 years, 8 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 17 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MACONDRAY--Well-Known Merchant Dead - News has been received of the death of Frederick L. MACONDRAY in Manila. He was connected with the shipping and commission firm of Macondray & Company, and had extensive interests both in San Francisco and in foreign countries." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MACY--In San Francisco, May 29th, Captain George B. MACY, aged 28 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MADDEN--In this city, December 27, Bridget, wife of John MADDEN, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years, 4 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, No. 2319 (c/b 2819) Harrison street, between Twentieth and Twenty-first." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MADDEN--In this city, November 8, James MADDEN, a native of Ireland, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 10 Nov 1904.

"MADDEN--A young sailor named James MADDEN boarded the schooner Argo last night while partly intoxicated and in the spirit of bravado went aloft and was sound asleep. During the night he fell to the deck and was killed instantly." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings) 14 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MADDEN--In the City and County Hospital, December 10, 1887, James **MADDEN**, a native of Louisiana, aged 44 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MADDEN--In San Francisco, March 11, James A. MADDEN, aged 12 years, 7 months and 19 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 14 May 1885. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MADDEN--In San Francisco, March 2, James F. MADDEN, formerly of Sacramento, aged 43 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 March 1875, page 3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MADDEN--In this city, July 25, Mary E., beloved wife of Michael MADDEN, and mother of Daniel, Johnnie, Margaret and Albert MADDEN, and daughter of Dennis MURPHY and the late Hannah MURPHY, and sister of Joseph and Dennis MURPHY, a native of Colma, San Mateo county, aged 26 years, 8 months and 13 days. Friends and Aquaintances are invited to attend funeral from her late residence, Colma, San Mateo Co., thence to St. Anne's Church... Interment

M - Q

at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 July 1900, pg 10. Contact: Tim Holl timothy_holl@hotmail.com

"MADDLING--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Thos. MADDLING." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MADEIRA--In Carson City, Dec 16th, George MADEIRA, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Dec 1865.

"MADGWICK--In this city, October 21, 1919, Julia, beloved wife of Thomas MADGWICK, a native of England, aged 49 years, 3 months, 1 day. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from Bunker and Lunt's Parlors, 2666 Mission st. (Mission Masonic Temple). Interment private, Woodlawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Oct 1919, p.4. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MADIGAN--In this city, January 30, 1920, Anna, beloved wife of Michael MADIGAN, and loving mother of Alice, Irene, Lillian, Marion, John and Margaret MADIGAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by Chris Havnar.

"MADIGAN:—In this city, March 21, 1946, Patrick J., dearly beloved husband of Mary MADIGAN, loving brother of Michael MADIGAN of County Clare, Ireland, loving uncle of Mrs. Margaret LYONS, Betty Kelly, John and Michael MADIGAN of San Francisco, Sister Mary Gabriel and Kathleen MADIGAN of Ireland; a native of Milltown Malbay, County Clare, Ireland. A member of Division No. 5 A.O.H. Frields are invited to attend the funeral Saturday, March 23, 1946, at 9 a.m., from Duggan's 3434 17th St., thence to Saint Ann's Church where a solemn requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 March 1946. Contact: O'Leary Clan oirish@attbi.com

"MAGAGNOS--In San Francisco, July 10th, Elizabeth S., wife of J.A. MAGAGNOS, aged 25 years and 3 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 14 July 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MAGEE--In this city, May 16, 1949, Emily, dearly beloved wife of Henry MAGEE, loving mother of Raymond and Walter MAGEE, Mrs. Emily SIKOLA of Sacramento and the late Mark MAGEE, loving sister of Mrs. Elizabeth KELLEHER, and the late Charles TAYLOR. Funeral

M - Q

Wednesday at 9:30 a.m.from the chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 So. Van Ness Ave. at 22nd St., thence to St. Emydius Church, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 10 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary, Tuesday at 8:30 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 May 1949, p 5. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MAGEE--In Sacramento, June 15, 1954, Henry, dearly beloved husband of the late Emily **MAGEE**, loving father of Walter **MAGEE** and Mrs. Emily **SIKOLA**; a native of California. Funeral Friday, June 18, 1954, at 9:30 a.m. from the Chapel of the UNITED UNDERTAKERS, 1096 South Van Ness Avenue at 22nd St., thence to St. James' Church, 23rd and Guerrero St., where a Requim Mass will be celebrated at 10 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary, Thursday at 8p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 June 1954, p 31. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MAGEE--In this city, February 25th, Morland R. MAGEE, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Feb 1875.

"MAGEE--In Sunnyvale, Calif., May 13, 1950, Raymond MAGEE, husband of Irene MAGEE, father of Doris and Elise MAGEE and Paul A. PITT, son of Henry MAGEE and brother of Walter MAGEE and Mrs. Emily SIKOLI, grandfather of five; a native of San Francisco, aged 52 years friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday, May 17, 1950, at 2 p.m. from the Hays & Wyant Funeral Home, Sunnyvale. Internment, Alta Mesa Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 May 1950, p19. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MAGHER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: John MAGHER." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MAGINE--In this city, May 28, John N. MAGINE, a native of New Orleans, aged 21 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MAGNER.-In this city, October 7th, Thomas Francis MAGNER, son of Denis and Mary MAGNER, aged 3 years. Funeral will take place on Monday, at 2 o'clock, P.M., from the parents' residence, Greenwich street, between Taylor and Jones streets. Friends of the family are particularly invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 7 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MAGORTY--In this city, Michael R., beloved brother of Hugh, William and John MAGORTY, a native of County Leitrim." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

M - Q

"MAGORTY--In this city, March 12, Michael R., beloved brother of Hugh, William and John MAGORTY, a native of County Leitrim, Ireland. A member of Court Bohemian, No. 8023, A. O. F. (Boston papers please copy.) The funeral will take place this day (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock, from the parlors of the United Undertakers, 27 and 29 Fifth street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery by 11:30 o'clock train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MAGRATH--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 18 - The Coroner's Jury is of the opinion that Edward MAGRATH, who died suddenly on the schooner 'Brilliant,' succumbed to an attack of delirium tremens." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 19 Sept 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MAGRUDER--November 4th [1863] - William PAGE, Chris. LOWERY, James ROMAINE and Samuel HOWARD were arrested at San Francisco, for murdering Lloyd MAGRUDER and Charles ALLEN, in Idaho Territory." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MAGUIRE--From the Salinas 'Index' -- Death of Mrs. MAGUIRE -- Mrs. Catherine MAGUIRE, mother of ex-Congressman James G. MAGUIRE and a pioneer woman of California, died at her home in San Francisco last Saturday evening, after a protracted illness. Mrs. MAGUIRE was a native of Kildare, Ireland, and was nearly 71 years of age. In the early 40's she came to the United States and settled with her parents in Charlestown, Massachusetts, where she remained for several years. It was there she met Felix MAGUIRE, whom she afterwards married. In 1854 she came with her husband to California and they took up resident in this county in the Pajaro Valley. After engaging in farming and stock raising here for several years Mr. MAGUIRE removed to San Benito county, where he pursued his chosen work up to the time of his death. After the demise of her husband Mrs. MAGUIRE went to San Francisco where she spent her declining years among her children. For several months past she had been afflicted with heart failure and dropsy and these ailments were the contributing causes of her death." Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 20 Feb 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"MAGUIRE--Felix MAGUIRE, father of Judge James MAGUIRE, of San Francisco, died at his home near San Juan, San Benito county, on the 13th inst., aged 76 years." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 22 Sept 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"MAGUIRE--M. MAGUIRE DROWNED AT SEA--SANTA BARBARA (Cal.), January 12 - The Pacific Coast Steamship Company's steamer State of California, which arrived here this morning from San Francisco, reports the drowning of Boatswain M. MAGUIRE off Monterey Thursday evening. He was washed from the deck by a heavy sea, and all efforts to rescue him

M - Q

proved futile. His home was in San Francisco." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 12 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MAGUIRE--In this city, at 306 Capp street, Patrick MAGUIRE, produce merchant, a native of County Sligo, Ireland, aged 77 years. (Quebec, Montreal and Toronto papers please copy). Friends are respectfully invited to attend his requiem mass TO-MORROW (Monday), at 9 o'clock A.M., at the Church of St. Charles Barromeo, northwest corner of Seventeenth and Howard streets. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 17 July 1887. Transcribed by Brian White.

"MAGUIRE--In this city, February 28, Sarah Ann, daughter of Peter and Sarah MAGUIRE, aged 1 year, 11 mos, and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, on Howard street, between Eighth and Ninth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 March 1867.

"MAGUIRE--In this city, March 7, 1931, Thomas P. MAGUIRE, beloved brother of Anna MAGUIRE and Mrs. Alice K. ROSS, a native of San Francisco. Funeral service will be held at 10 o'clock, Tuesday morning, March 10, at Gray's, Divisadero at Post st. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"MAHADY--In this city, July 23, Ann MAHADY, wife of James MAHADY, formerly of Brooklyn, New York, a native of Ballintample, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 58 years. Her friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this Saturday, at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, corner of 24th and Harrison." Source: San Francisco Call, 25 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MAHADY--In San Francisco, September 7, John P. MAHADY, aged 2 years, 2 months, 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MAHER--In this city, August 8, Frank W. MAHER, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from 2219 Webster street. Interment Masonic cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 10 Aug 1885.

"MAHER--January 8, James MAHER, a native of Ireland, aged 69 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 Jan 1870.

"MAHER--In St. Louis, Sierra county, August 29th, John MAHER, aged about 50 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Sept 1865.

M - Q

"MAHER--In this city, November 13, Margaret, dearly beloved wife of James MAHER and dearly beloved mother of Thomas, Mary and Julia MAHER, and John J. BLAKE, a native of Kilkenny, Ireland, aged 66 years, and 13 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"MAHER--In this city, July 20, Mary Seerey, dearly beloved daughter of James H. and Susan MAHER, sister of Thomas [F.?], Charles B., John E., and the late Susan G. MAHER, granddaughter of Mrs. Susan CAMPBELL, niece of Mrs. J.S. PARSONS, Mrs. FITZGERALD and Barney McHUGH and cousin of Mrs. J. GERLACH, the late Andrew McGINLEY, and the late Willie PARSONS, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years, 9 months and 11 days. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 July 1902, p.6.

"MAHER--In this city, October 1, 1963, Rev. Sacheus J. MAHER, S.J., devoted brother of the late Rev. Martin MAHER, S.J.; loving cousin of Rev. Mother Mary Dolorosa, O.P., Rev. Richard MAHER, S.J., Mrs. Aileen MANSEAU, and Joseph, James and William MAHER. A native of San Francisco. Friends may call at the Memorial Chapels of CAREW & ENGLISH. Masonic at Golden Gate ave., until 3:30 p.m. Thursday. The body of Father MAHER will be in the west Vestibule of St. Ignatius Church, Fulton st. at Parker ave., at 4 p.m. Thursday, Oct. 3. The Reverend Clergy and friends are invited to attend the Recitation of the Rosary on Thursday evening at 8 o'clock. Office of the Dead will be recited at 9:30 a.m. Friday, Oct. 4, followed by a Solemn Requiem Mass to be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 a.m. Interment, Santa Clara Catholic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Oct 1963, page 21. Transcribed by Carol.

"MAHER--In this city, November 25, Susan Gertrude, beloved daughter of James H. and Susie MAHER, sister of Thomas E., Charles B., Mary Seery, and John E. MAHER, granddaughter of Mrs. Susan CAMPBELL, niece of Mrs. PARSONS, Mrs. FITZGERALD, and Bernard McHUGH, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 9 months and 29 days. (New York "Journal" please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday) at 1 o'clock p.m from the residence of the parents, 931 Folsom street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Nov 1899, p.6.

"MAHON--In this city, June 26, Charles B., beloved husband of Rosalia B. MAHON, and father of Maud, Lillian, and Lola MAHON, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 60 years, 6 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 10:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 240 Dolores street; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where services will be held at 11 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 June 1901, page 10. [Note: His mother-in-law, Rosalia DE HARO ANDREWS BROWN died the following day.] Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

M - Q

"MAHON--James Patrick MAHON - The "O'GORMAN" MAHON, M.P., died yesterday in London. He was born in 1803 and was known as the "Grand Old Man" of the Irish party. He entered Parliament in 1830 and was a follower of Daniel O'CONNELL. His full name was James Patrick MAHON." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 17 June 1891.

"MAHON--Entered into rest in this city, May 28, at his late residence, 921 Fulton street, William, dearly beloved husband of the late Fannie MAHON, a native of Frankfort, Kings county, Ireland. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MAHONE--In Slough House, Sacramento county, Cal.., November 21, 1921, Robert H. MAHONE, son of the late John R. T. and Catherine MAHONE, half-brother of Edward F. DALTON of Sacramento and William SHELDON of Slough House, uncle of Mrs. Mabel WESTERBERG of Sacramento, Mrs. E.V. McGLYNN of San Francisco, Mrs. T.D. HALL and Melvin C. VAUGHN of Sacramento; a native of California, aged 68 years, 5 months and 9 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral at 2 p.m. today (Wednesday) from the home of Miller & Skelton, 140 K street. Interment I.O.O.F. Lawn Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Union, 23 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MAHONEY--In this city, November 25, Daniel, son of William and Ellen MAHONEY, aged 6 years, 2 months and 24 days. Funeral today, at 2 p.m., from Thirteenth avenue and P street, South San Francisco." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 27 Nov 1885.

"MAHONEY--At San Jose, Cal., May 9, Elizabeth, widow of the late Edward MAHONEY, and beloved mother of John F., Eugene and Edward MAHONEY, Mrs. William J. FORD and Mrs. E.R. MOFFITT, a native of Ireland, aged 64 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 9 o'clock, from her late residence 812 1/2 Haight street; thence to Sacred Heart Church where a solemn requiem mass will be celbrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Internment Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"MAHONEY--MAHONEY, Johanna." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"MAHONEY--In this city, June 26, Humphry, beloved husband of Annie MAHONEY, and father of Dan, John, Julia and Josie MAHONEY, Mrs. T.P. FENELON and Mrs. J.T. DRUMMOND, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged [??] years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

M - Q

"MAHONEY--In Fresno, November 2, John F., beloved husband of Angela MAHONEY, and son of the late Edward and Elizabeth MAHONEY, and brother of Eugene and Edward MAHONEY, Mrs. William J. FORDE and E. R. MOFFITT, a native of Massachusetts, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday), at 10 o'clock, from the residence of his sister, Mrs. MOFFITT, 126 Pierce street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"MAHONEY--In this city, September 30, Julia Agnes, eldest daughter of Daniel and Mary **MAHONEY**, a native of New York City, aged 6 years, 10 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 23 Anthony street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 Oct 1873.

"MAHONEY--At Sutter Creek, Amador county, Nov. 18th, Mrs. Margaret MAHONEY, a native of Ireland, aged 37 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 23 Nov 1865.

"MAHONEY--In San Francisco, Aug. 26th, Martin MAHONEY, aged 19 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 28 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MAHONEY--Died in San Francisco, Nov. 3, Richard MAHONEY, a native of Massachusetts, aged 32 years. [Richard MAHONEY died very suddenly and unexpectedly in San Francisco last Monday. He was apparently in the best of health and working at his trade, that of a plasterer, when he was taken ill. He had a hemorrhage of the lungs and was removed to St. Mary's Hospital for treatment, and on his arrival there he seemed to be in the best of health and dismissed his companions, telling them that he would be all right. Shortly after their departure he was again taken ill and died a few minutes later. Deceased was a native of Massachusetts and 32 years of age. His funeral took place last Wednesday and he was buried by the Plasterer's Union of which he was a member. His parents, Mr. & Mrs. Wm. MAHONEY of San Felipe and several brothers and sisters reside in this county.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 7 Nov 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"MAHONEY--At San Francisco, Aug. 27th, Wm. MAHONEY, a native of Calif., aged 31 years. [The deceased was a son of Mr. & Mrs. Wm. MAHONEY, Sr., of San Felipe, and a brother of Mrs. R. PETVA, Mrs. Spence WHITE and Mrs. Joseph GRUBB, all of Hollister. The remains were interred in Holy Cross Cemetery, San Francisco, last Saturday afternoon.]." Source: Hollister Freelance (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 4 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"MAHONY--Oct 2 Daniel MAHONY [sic.] ?.O., 25. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker,

M - Q

Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: Alta California, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"MAHONY--Katie." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"MAHONY--In San Francisco, April 29, Maria Frances, daughter of William MAHONY, aged 16 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 May 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MAICE--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 25, Mary Ann **MAICE**, England, 45 years." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MAINERO--In Memory of Hazel MAINERO, Born September 23, 1898 in San Francisco, Calif. Entered Into Rest May 25, 1950 in Gilroy,m Calif. Recitation of the Rosary Friday, May 26, 8:00 p.m. at Habing Funeral Chapel. Requiem Mass Saturday, May 27m 8:30 a.m. at St. Mary's Church. Interment St. Mary's Cemetery, Gilroy, California." Source: Original Memorial Card by Habing Funeral Chapel, Gilroy, California.

"MAISTRETT--AT HALF-MAST - The flag over the engine house of San Joaquin Company No. 3 waved at half-mast yesterday on account of the death of Mr. Frank MAISTRETTI, a member of the company. Mr. MAISTRETTI died in the hospital of the Swiss Benevolent Society, at San Francisco, on the night of the 11th instant. His remains will be brought up this morning and the funeral will take place from the engine house on Weber Avenue at 1 o'clock p.m." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 14 Nov 1963. Transcribed by Dee.

"MAINS--In San Francisco, Jan. 21st, Mrs. Rosana MAINS, aged 60 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MAITLAND--In this city, October 20, William MAITLAND, beloved husband of Agnus MAITLAND, a native of Belfast, Ireland, aged 53 years, 3 months and 8 days (New York and New Orleans papers, please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funderal today at 10 o'clcok AM from his late residence, 41 Vallejo Street, thence to St Francis Church, Vallejo Street, between Dupont and Montgomery. Interment, Mt Calvalry Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MAJOR--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 5 - Rachel MAJOR, aged 59 years, was found dead in her bed on Fremont street, this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 6 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MAKEPECL--Death - Juan B.MAKEPECL." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

M - Q

"MAKOWSKI--In this city, February 8, 1917, Otto Emil, beloved husband of John, Hermann and Otto MAKOWSKI and Mrs. Josie HAY, grandfather of John, Earl, Harold and Marie MAKOWSKI, and brother of Hermann MAKOWSKI, a native of Germany, aged 62 years, 10 months and 7 days. A member of Western Addition Camp, No. 306...." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MALARIN--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 27, John M. MALARIN, a native of California, aged about 45 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 6 Mar 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"MALATESTA--Luigi B. MALATESTA was accompanied by his fourteen-year-old son, Attilio, and both perished. Luigi MALATESTA was one of the best known Italians in this city. He came to California from Genoa, Italy, in 1848, and engaged in various pursuits at difference points on the Coast. In early days he was a baker at 1313 DuPont street, where his nephew, B. MALATESTA now conducts the business. He acquired quite a large fortune, owning lands in Alameda, Berkeley, San Leandro, and considerable property in this city. Of late he has been engaged in the wholesale wine business at 311 Pacific street. He leaves a wife and two children, a son and the daughter. He was about sixty-four years of age at the time of his death." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MALCHION--Jacques MALCHION, 33, Aug. 21, France." Source: New York Times, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"MALCHOW--Martin MALCHOW. Funeral services will be conducted Tuesday at 11a.m. at the Treadway and Wigger Funeral Chapel for Martin Paul MALCHOW, retired meat cutter and market owner. Mr. MALCHOW, 65, died Sunday at Queen of the Valley Hospital. He had been ill for several months. He served in the Army during World War 1 in his native Germany, and came to the United States in 1921. For 20 years after he moved to California in 1923, Mr. MALCHOW worked in the meat division of Safeway Stores, Inc., and then owned and operated Martin's Meat market in San Francisco until he retired in 1966 and came to Napa. He visited his family in Germany in 1966. Mr. MALCHOW was a member of the Amalgamated Meat Cutters and Butchers Union 115. Survivors include two children, Lillian M. JENSEN of Napa and Martin Frederick MALCHOW of San Francisco; two sisters, Anni PUYPE of Apeldorn, Holland and MargaretOTTO of San Francisco; eight grandchildren, and

many nieces and nephews. The Rev. Erwin Bollinger will officiate at the funeral, followed by burial in Tulocay Cemetery." Source: *Napa Register*, 27 May 1968, p. 15A. Transcribed by Evalou.

"MALE--In San Francisco, August 14, 1874, Lucy C. MALE, daughter of Giacomo and Melanie

M - Q

MALE, aged 5 years, 1 month." Source: *Sacrametno Bee*, 17 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MALE--In this city, April 30, Melanie, wife of G. **MALE**, a native of New Orleans, aged 46 years and 4 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"MALECH--Gustav Herman - Dr. Gustav Herman MALECH, a well known pioneer physician in this State, died Wednesday [10 Jan 1900] in his home in San Francisco. In the early days, Dr. MALECH settled in San Jose. He was a prominent Odd Fellow, as well as a member of other fraternal organizations." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Jan 1900. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MALL--In this city, December 2, Adam MALL, aged 56 years and 2 days. Funeral to-day, at 1 p.m., from No. 34 Eddy street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"MALLON--In this city, August 17th, Cecilia, twin daughter of John and Susanna S. MALLON, aged 16 months and 22 days. Philadelphia papers please copy. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend her funeral to-morrow (Saturday) August 19th, at 2 o'clock p.m. from the parents' residence, 1917 Mason street, between Pacific and Broadway, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 18 Aug 1865.

"MALLON--In this city, January 5, James Francis, son of Patrick and Ellen MALLON, a native of this city, aged 4 years, 2 months and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fuenral, this (Thursday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, Sumner street, between Howard and Folsom and Seventh and Eighth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Jan 1870.

"MALLON--In this city, July 24, John MALLON, eldest son of Patrick and Ellen MALLON, a native of this city, aged 9 years and 1 month. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow at 2 1/2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, Sumner Street between Seventh and Eighth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 25 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MALLON--In this city, Nov. 11th, Theresa R. MALLON, wife of Wm. POOLER, a native of Ireland, aged 27 years and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 17 Nov 1865.

"MALLORY--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 25, 1870, Andrew P. MALLORY, native of Hartland, N.Y., aged 46y 9m 10d." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 10 March 1870. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

M - Q

"MALLOY--Chas. MALLOY was stabbed fatally in San Francisco last Tuesday evening, by a companion named, John REYNOLDS." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 11 March 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MALONE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 16 -- A soldier named Anthony MALONE, of Company C, 9th Infantry, committed suicide by shooting himself through the heart this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"MALONE--In Broderick, Yolo County, January 5, 1906, Elizabeth M., wife of the late Richard MALONE, mother of Belle G. MALONE, aunt of Mrs. H. C. DIEM of Rocklin and Josephine FRIED of San Francisco, a native of Germany, aged 68 years, 4 months and 4 days. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"MALONE--In Broderick, Yolo County, January 5, 1906, Elizabeth M., wife of the late Richard **MALONE**, mother of Belle G. **MALONE**, aunt of Mrs. H. C. **DIEM** of Rocklin and Josephine **FRIED** of San Francisco, a native of Germany, aged 68 years, 4 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Saturday) evening at 7:30 o'clock from the mortuary parlors of W. F. Gormley, 914 Eighth Street, where funeral services will be held under the auspices of the ladies of the Olive Branch. Remains will be taken to San Francisco Sunday morning for cremation." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"MALONE--In San Francisco, February 28th, W. B. MALONE, aged 23, a native of Boston, Mass." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MALONEY--Mrs. Agnes MALONEY, an aged woman, who was run down by a Howard Street car late Wednesday night, died yesterday." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 23 Feb 1906, p. 10. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MALONEY--In South San Francisco, November 30, Alice Rosalie, infant daughter of Michael and Margaret MALONEY, aged 1 month and 10 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"MALONEY--In this city, Dec 22d, James P., only child of Cornelius and Margaret **MALONEY**, aged 9

months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, Franklin House, corner of Sansome and Broadway, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 23 Dec 1865.

M - Q

"MALONEY--At the Nine Mile House, El Dorado county, Aug. 8th, John MALONEY, aged 29 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 12 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"MALONEY--In this city, March 8th, Mary MALONEY, beloved wife of Peter MALONEY and mother of Margaret, Edward, Thomas, Peter, Mary and Annie MALONEY and daughter of Mary and the late Thomas COYNE and sister of John, Thomas, Timothy, Annie and Katherine COYNE; a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 9:15 a.m. from her late residence, 3969 Twenty-fourth street, between San Chez and Noe streets, thence to St. James Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 March, 1908. Transcribed by Joyce.

"MALONEY.-In this city, William E. MALONEY, beloved husband of Mrs. A MALONEY, and father of Ruth MALONEY, son of Mrs. Mary MALONEY, a native of California, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"MALONEY--In this city, May 31, Winnefred, only child of Peter and Winnefred MALONEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from the residence of her parents, 271 Clara street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MALONY--In San Francisco, June 18, Mrs. Kate MALONY, aged _3 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 21 June 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MALSEED--DIED -- in Philadelphia, March 4th, Mrs. Mary MALSEED, mother of Mrs. Wm. M. BAGGS, of this city. [San Francisco papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MALVILLE--In this city, Sept. 19th, at the City and County Hospital, Milo MALVILLE, aged 26 years, a native of Pennsylvania." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Sept 1865.

"MAMELL--In Tehama County, October 10, Grace MAMELL, a native of San Francisco, aged 19 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Oct 1894, p.7.

"MAMLOK [MAMLOCK]--Henrietta F., age 82y 1m 20d, color white, place of birth Germany, social condition widow, place of death 1830 Bush St. San Francisco, date Feb. 5, 1905, cause of death cerebral apoplexy & senility, place of burial Hills of Eternity." Source: San Francisco Health Dept., Book R. Contact: Jill Crowhurst Chesnik jillee@sonic.net

M - Q

"MAMLOK [MAMLOCK]--William M., #7442, age 79y10m, color white, occupation upholsterer, born Prussia, social condition married, place of death 1653 Divisadero, San Francisco, date of death Apr 20, 1903, cause dilation of heart and general anasarea, buried Eternal Home by AW Martin & Co." Source: San Francisco Health Dept. Records, Book Q." Contact: Jill Crowhurst Chesnik jillee@sonic.net

"MANAGAN--Interment in San Francisco, April 17, J. MANAGAN, Manchester, England, 30." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MANCHESTER--In New Bedford (Mass.), May 12th, Lyman H. MANCHESTER, late of San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MANDEL--At Moore Park, Sydney, Australia, July 24, Elizabeth Diana, wife of Meyer MANDEL, third daughter of the late J. G. RAPHAEL, and sister of Miss D. RAPHAEL of 431 Geary street, San Francisco." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 5 Sept 1882.

"MANDLEBAUM--In San Francisco, Dec. 31, Arma, daughter of Francis and Louisa MANDLEBAUM, 10 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MANGAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 26 -- Mrs. MANGAN, mother of the boy who was killed on Friday night on the cars on the San Jose railroad, died today. Sorrow at the loss of her child caused her death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin County, CA), 27 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MANGAN--In this city, September 28, 1897, Matthew Gerald, beloved son of S. P. and Delta MANGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 16 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MANGELS--Entered into rest, in this city, January 22 [1912], Anna C., beloved wife of the late John MANGELS, and beloved mother of Rebecca K. FRICK, Mrs. Helene M. FRITZSCHEN, Henry J., Charles D. and William F. MANGELS and the late Mrs. Mathilda FRITZSCHEN, a native of Ringstedt, Germany, aged 77 years, 1 month and 24 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Thursday, January 25, at 1:30 o'clock, at her late residence, 1076 Church street. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"MANHEIM, David C." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

M - Q

"MANHEIM--In this city, March 12, Estelle MANHEIM, mother of Mrs. Charles WEINSHENK, Henry S., Fred, Emil, Paul and Gus MANHEIM, sister of Mrs. Julie FRANKEL, Gabriel and Isaac LOEB, a native of Strasburg, Alsace, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectively invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock, from her late residence, 1622. Geary street. Interment, Home of Peace Cemetery, by 11:30 o'clock train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MANHEIM--In this city, March 12, Estelle MANHEIM, mother of Mrs. Charles WEINSHENK, Henry S., Fred, Emil, Paul and Gus MANHEIM, sister of Mrs. Julie FRANKEL, Gabriel and Isaac LOEB, a native of Strasburg, Alsace, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock, from her late residence, 1622 Geary street. Interment, Home of Peace Cemetery, by 11:30 o'clock train from Third and Townsend streets. ISRAELITISCHER FRAUEN VEREIN -The members of this society are respectfully requested to attend the funeral of our late member, Estelle MANHEIM, this day (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock, from her late residence, 1622 Geary street. By order Meyer H. LEVY, Secretary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MANHEIM--In this city, July 1, 1895, George James, beloved son of Estella and the late Isaac MANHEIM, and brother of Mrs. Charles WEINSHENK and Henry, Fred, Emile, Paul and Gussie MANHEIM, a native of San Francisco, aged 25 years 7 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 10:30 o'clock a.m. from 1622 Geary street. Interment Home of Peace Cemetery by train leaving Third and Townsend streets at 11:45 o'clock a.m." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"MANN--In this city, July 4th, Abby Agnes, youngest daughter of John and Abby MANN, aged 2 years, 6 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 918 Geary street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MANN--In this city, December 3d, Charles MANN, aged 40 years, a native of Pennsylvania." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"MANN--In this city, Oct. 5th, Flora, eldest daughter of Alexander and Sarah **MANN**, aged 3 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 7 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

M - Q

"MANN--In this city, May 27, Jeannette, wife of Frederick MANN, a native of Lincolnshire, England, aged 43 years, 2 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence, No. 105 Francisco street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 May 1886.

"MANN--In this city, February 8, Mrs. Laura M. MANN, widow of the late George S. MANN, age, 99 years ..." (Funeral: 10 Feb 1893; res.: 3(-) South Park; interment: private). Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Feb 1893. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MANNING--In this city, February 24, Annie M. dearly beloved wife of Charles A. MANNING, loving mother of Anna and Thomas MANNING, Charles and William LANGLEY, daughter of Thomas and the late Catherine KELLY and sister of Mrs. Celia ALLEN and Thomas KELLY and the late Mrs. Kate McGUIRE, a native of San Francisco, aged 35 years, 3 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are repectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 9o'clock a.m., from the parlors of the United Undertakers, 2606 Howard street, near Twenty-second street; thence to St. Charles Borromeo's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment [...can't read remainder of article]." Source: SanFrancisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"MANNING--In this city, February 9, Frances C. MANNING beloved mother of Mrs. Wm. WEBB, Mrs. J. VALMER and Wm MANNING and sister of John F., Harry W and Justus H. TAYLOR. A native of Belfast, Me, aged 70 years. Friends & acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday) a 11 o'clock from her late residence 1025 24th St. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"MANNING--In this city, December 5th, Julia Agnes, only child of John and Julia A. MANNING, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 6 months and 5 days. (Watertown, Wis., and Boston papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 35 1/2 Welch street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 Dec 1873.

"MANNING--Lost at sea, from the ill-fated steamer *Pacific*, November 4, Martin MANNING, a native of Birr, Kings County, Ireland, aged 35 years. (New York Papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MANNING--Peter MANNING comitted suicide in San Francisco yesterday. The man had evidently sat on the bed and fired three shots into his body near his heart. Then he held the

M - Q

pistol to his forehead and a bullet tore its way through his brain, so that he fell back dead." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 13 July 1904, p.3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MANNING--In New York City, March 7, William T., beloved husband of Annie MANNING, loving father of Ethel MANNING and dearly beloved son of the late Thomas and Ellen MANNING, a native of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 March, 1908. Transcribed by Joyce.

"MANSFIELD--J. B. MANSFIELD was killed in front of Graves' store on Clay street, and taken to Gray's, on Sacramento street. He was a tanner by trade, and worked at Bullard's place, No 18 Geary street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 April 1934, page 2 (reprint front page the Daily Morning Chronicle 21 Oct 1868). Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"MANSFIELD--Died at San Francisco, Mar. 11, 1882, Mrs. Sophie MANSFIELD; 60y; resident of Healdsburg; mother of, Mrs. C.J. HENDRY, Mrs. Wm. VAUGHN, Mrs. Harry TRUITT." Source: *Russian River Flag*, 16 Mar 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MANSON--In San Francisco, January 31, Fred'k J. MANSON, aged 44 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MANVILLE--In this city, April 20, Mary SMITH MANVILLE." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 April 1882. Contact: Barbara Fussmann bfussmann@t-online.de (Submitter's note: Mary SMITH MANVILLE was born Aug. 10, 1798 in CN or NY (?), and was the wife of Isaac MANVILLE. Accompanied by her daughter, Amelia Alzara Manville, she joined her husband Issac MANVILLE in California in 1852. Mary MANVILLE was the grandmother of Harry MANVILLE WRIGHT, a native of San Francisco, a master in chancery for the Fed. Courts in Northern California, and a member of the San Francisco bar.)

"MARCHAND--Dispatch from San Francisco, Feb. 18 -- E. MARCHAND, the original proprietor of the Poodle Dog Restaurant, a '49er, and famous among the caterers of the Pacific coast, died last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 19 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MARCHANT--[On 10 April 1873] John SAMUELS of Contra Costa shot and instantly killed E.A. MARCHANT, in San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARCHAUT--March 27, 1874 - Widow of E.A. MARCHAUT sued John SAMUEL for \$50,000 damages for killing her husband in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"MARCHESE.--In this city, at the French Hospital, November 29, 1880, at 10 o'clock, P. MARCHESE, a native of Italy, aged 62 years. (New York papers please copy). Friends and relatives are invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 915 Jackson Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MARCHICK--Dispatch from from San Francisco, Nov. 28 -- Captain FRASER, of the ship Monmouthshire, which arrived from England with a cargo of coal today, reports that on the 16th of Oct., Daniel MARCHICK, a sailor, while insane, jumped overboard and was drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 29 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MARCUS--In this city, February 25, 1917, Alfred J., husband of Virginia MARCUS, father of Henry C. and Frank G. MARCUS, a native of England. The funeral will be held tomorrow (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1122 Sutter St. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1917. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

"MARCUS--In Palo Alto, California, June 16, Elise J. MARCUS, daughter of Alfred J. and Virginia MARCUS, and sister of Henry C., Frank G. and Amy T. MARCUS, a native of Menlo Park, California, aged 15 years eleven months. The funeral will take place from the family residence, Menlo Park, Saturday June 18, leaving on the 11:55 train for Cypress Lawn Cemetery. Funeral and interment private.

Source: San Francisco Daily Bulletin, 17 Jun 1904, p.12, c.6. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

"MARCUSE--In Marysville, Cal., March 9 Meyer A., loving husband of Rose MARCUSE and father of Mrs. Ida L. FRANK and J. H. and H. M. MARCUSE, a native of Fielena, Purissia, aged 73 years 2 months and 6 days. Funeral services will be held this (TUESDAY) afternoon, at his late residence in Marysville, at 3 o'clock, under the suspices of Corinthian Lodge, No 9 F and A M Cremation Odd Fellows Crematory, San Francisco, tomorrow (Wednesday) at 12 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 March 1908. Transcribed by: Joyce Kroninger

"MARDEN--In this city, May 27, Charles MARDEN, a native of New Hampshire, aged 60 years and 8 months. (Newburyport papers please copy.) Funeral from his late residence, 820 Capp Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MARDEN--In this city January 3, Laura E., native of Maine, age 38." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 Jan 1884. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

M - Q

"MARDEN--San Francisco, February 26, Mrs. Mary J. MARDEN, 36 years." Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, CA), 1 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARECK.—In this city, August 2, 1932, Ernst F. MARECK, loving husband of Ann MARECK, beloved father of Margaret, Ernest, Oswald and Edith MARECK, a native of Germany. Funeral services today (Thursday) at 10:30 am.m, at ANDERSON'S Valencia street, at 25th st. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"MARELIA--In Jackson, Calif., August 29, 1942, Chris J., beloved husband of Maria MARELIA, loving father of C. Hubert MARELIA of Jackson, Christina DE PAOLI of Sutter Creek and Cyril F. MARELIA of Oakland; a native of Austria, aged 74 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral from the late residence in Jackson, Monday, August 31, 1942, at 9:30 a.m.; thence to St. Patrick's Catholic Church, where mass will be said. Interment, Jackson Catholic Cemetery. Rosary will be recited Sunday evening at 8 p.m. (J. J. Daneri & Sons.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MARENGO--In this city, December 26, Jadalena, wife of G. MARENGO, a native of the Provincia of Pinerolo, Italy, aged 36 (?) years. [Provincia of Pinerolo (Italy) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Tuesday), at 2:00 o'clock P.M., from No. 863 Market street." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MARIANNI--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 27 -- In the 15th District Court today MARIANNI received a judgment for only \$200 for the benefit of the family of his deceased brother, who was killed by a blast let off on Francisco street, as is alleged through the gross carelessness of Dougherty Bros. The amount sued for was \$25,000." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 28 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MARIAREAU--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 1st--Geo. **DOUGHERTY**, the contractor who fired the blast without notice last week, whereby Joseph **MARIAREAU** was killed, has been arrested and held to bail for manslaughter." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MARKEY--MARKEY, P.J. - In San Francisco, July 18, 1874, P.J. MARKEY, aged 21 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MARKEY--In this city, July 2, Rosana, daughter of Owen and Elizabeth **MARKEY**, aged 2 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintance are respectfully invited to attend the funeral,

M - Q

to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, corner Twenty-fourth and Church streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 July 1873.

"MARKEY.-Death: March 13, Willie, only and beloved child of Christopher and Emma MARKEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 8 months and 27 days. Funeral from the residence of his parents, No. 1216 Pacific Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 March 1884. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MARKS--In San Francisco, January 31, Charles MARKS, aged 47 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARKS--Dolph MARKS, beloved husband of Jess MARKS and beloved son of Sarah and the late Henry MARKS, brother of Dr. Selby PERCY and Cecil MARKS, aged 30 years." Source: San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918.

"MARKS--In this city, September [9?], James P. MARKS, brother of John J. and Edmund MARKS, a native of Harbour Grace, Newfoundland. [Boston and Newfoundland papers please copy]. Friends and acquaintances, and those of his brothers, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from St. Mary's Cathedral, corner California and Dupont streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MARKS--In this city, September 9, James P. MARKS, brother of John J. and Edmund MARKS, a native of Harbour Grace, Newfoundland. [Boston and Newfoundland papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances, and those of his brothers, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from St. Mary's Cathedral, corner California and Dupont streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Sept 1873.

"MARKS--In this city, March 6, 1931, Rose MARKS, mother of Mrs. Sylvain LATZ, sister of Mrs. Joseph LASKY, Mrs. Harriet SCHWARTZ, Fanny and Etty ROTH and Mark ROTH, grandmother of Cecil LATZ, a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Sunday at 2 o'clock at the chapel of Halsted-Dierks & Co., cor Divisadero & McAllister sts. Interment, Salem Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"MARKS--Died in San Francisco, Oct. 17, 1871, Samuel MARKS, a native of Poland, aged about 40 years. [Deceased arrived in California in 1852, and resided 6 years in Stockton, where he was well known as a man of business probity, and was highly esteemed by all with whom his active habits brought in contact. He was, at the time of his death, a member of the firm of H.& S. MARKS, merchant tailors, of this city, but resided in San Francisco, where he leaves a wife and

M - Q

5 little children to mourn the decease of a devoted husband and loving father. The funeral took place from Odd Fellows' Hall, in San Francisco, and was attended by members of the Order of B'nai B'rith, to which organization the deceased belonged. A large cortege followed the remains to the grave. 2 brothers of deceased, viz: Harris **MARKS** and Morris **MARKS**, reside in Stockton.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MARKS--In Boston, February 28, Thomas E. MARKS, aged 31 years. The deceased has four brothers and other relatives in this city." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 March 1867.

"MARKWITH--Elizabeth." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"MARLIERE--In this city, August 25, Alice, daughter of Mrs. Julia MARLIERE, aged 16 years, 2 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from 818 Geary street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MARLOW--In this city, July 16, Louisa, wife of Louis MARLOW, a native of Bremen, Germany, aged 27 years, [?] months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 1625 Sutter street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"MARQUAM--In this city, March 22, 1928, Phillip A. MARQUAM, beloved father of Mrs. Hugh T. COPELAND of San Francisco, devoted brother of Mrs. Manuel HARTMAN, Mrs. Edward YOUNG, Todin and George MARQUAM of Oregon, and the late Mary STOCKWELL, Olive LOGAN, James and Thomas MARQUAM, a native of Missouri, aged 76 years. (Portland, Oregon, papers please copy). The funeral will take place tomorrow (Saturday), from the Funeral Home of Monohan & Co., corner 16th and Dolores sts., where services will be held, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 March 1928. Contact: Tom Childers User633879@AOL.com

"MARQUARD- April 16th 1870 - Adolph F. MARQUARD suicided in San Francisco because he failed in love and business." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 2 Jan 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARQUIS--In this city, September 28, 1897, Anna, beloved wife of Joseph MARQUIS, a native of Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

M - Q

"MARRAN--In San Francisco, March 2d, Miles MARRAN, aged 35 years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARRIOTT--In this city, March 18, Minnie Adele, beloved and only daughter of Fred and May MARRIOTT, aged 1 year, 7 months and 9 days. Funeral from residence, No. 2305 Jones street, to-day (Monday), at 1 o'clock p.m. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Mar 1882.

"MARS--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 25, J. MARS, New York, 34." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MARSH--Budd MARSH, who has been a prominent sporting man in Sacramento for many years, died at his residence in the city yesterday after a long illness. He was a victim of consumption. Deceased was a native of Missouri, aged 55 years. He leaves a wife. Marsh was the son of Mrs. E. MARSH, of Alturas, Modoc County, and a brother of J.W. MARSH, of this city, and Mrs. S.S. BAYLEY, of San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 8 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARSH--In this city, May 7, 1905, Budd MARSH, husband of Rose MARSH, son of Mrs. E. MARSH of Alturas, Modoc County, brother of J.W. MARSH of Sacramento and Mrs. S.S. BAYLEY of San Francisco, a native of Missouri, age 55 years 4 months and 17 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 21:30 p.m. from Miller & McMULLEN's chapel, 1021-1022 Ninth Street. Interment City Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 8 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.\

"MARSH--In Emigrant Gap, August 17, David MARSH, aged 65 years." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 5 Sept 1882.

"MARSH--In this city, April 28, Henry F., beloved husband of Nellie KEMP MARSH, father of Delano and Henry MARSH, and brother of Alfred J., Charles C. and Fred D. MARSH, Mrs. L. A. BRIDENGER and Mrs. Julia CORDES, a native of Massachusetts. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, May 1, at 1 o'clock, from his late residence, 109 Noe Street.Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"MARSH--In this city, December 16, 1952, Mary (Mamie), dearly beloved mother of Mrs. Ada E. ASCHOFF of Fresno, Calif., devoted grandmother of two grandchildren, beloved sister of Mrs. Carrie ELLSWORTH. A native of Kansas City, Mo, aged 71 years. Private services were held Thursday afternoon from the Porter-Morrison Funeral Home, 401 Baker St at Hayes." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

M - Q

"MARSH--In this city, March 31, Perry B. MARSH, a native of Mervinsville, aged 31 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Friday) at 2 'clock pm from his late residence, 179 Sixteenth street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 April 1886, p. 4. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

"MARSH--In this city, April 21, Sidney, beloved husband of Lillian MARSH, and affectionate son of Henry and Louisa MARSH, a native of Sydney, aged 34 years, 11 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No. 2103 Hyde street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 24 Apr 1888.

"MARSHALL--Edward C. MARSHALL, ex member of Congress and ex Attorney General of this State, died in San Francisco yesterday at the age of 72 years. The deceased was a native of Kentucky. On the admission of California to the Union, Mr. MARSHALL was elected to Congress and was the first representative to the House of Representatives from this State. He served from 1851 to 1853. While Governor Stoneman was the Chief Executive of the State, Mr. MARSHALL was Attorney General of the State. The funeral will take place tommorrow afternoon from his late residence in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 July 1893, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MARSHALL--Edward F. MARSHALL, third mate of the United States transport, *Scandia*, was found dead Monday [2 Feb 1899] in a lodging house in San Francisco. The room was filled with gas and a jet was found fully turned on. He left no note and friends say that he had no reason to commit suicide." Source: *Sacramento Bee* 3 Feb 1894. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon

"MARSHALL--In this city. December 11, Elizabeth MARSHALL beloved wife of the late James M. MARSHALL, and mother of James G. MARSHALL and Mrs. Thomas GREER, a native of County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 87 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Dec 1912. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"MARSHALL--James, 2 mos." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"MARSHALL--In this city. September 3, 1933. James G., dearly beloved husband of the late Mary J. MARSHALL, loving brother of the late Mary E. GREER and loving uncle of Fannie M. ANDREWS and Walter J. GREER, a native of San Francisco, California. A requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of his soul tomorrow Tuesday at St. Mary's Cathedral, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Entombment Mausoleum, Holy Cross Cemetery. Friends may call at White's service chapel, 2200 Sutter street, N. W. corner Pierce." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 Sept 1933. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

M - Q

"MARSHALL--In this city. February 2, Officer James M., beloved husband of Elizabeth MARSHALL, and father of James G. MARSHALL and Mrs. Mary E. GREER, a native of County Armagh, Ireland, aged 64 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Monday), at 2 o'clock, at his late residence, 3044 Pine street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, Feb. 3, 1895. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"MARSHALL--In this city, April 2, 1929, Mary J., dearly beloved wife of James G. MARSHALL, loving sister of May A. and Malcolm I. LYONS, Kathryn A. and Theresa V. MOLTOSA and neice of Mrs. Catherine RYAN, a native of Brooklyn, New York. Notice of funeral later. Friends may call at her late residence. 1838 Laguna st. (White's service)." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 April 1929, p. 15. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"MARSHALL--Last Thursday, Samuel A. MARSHALL, who, up to about 4 years ago, resided a few miles south of Healdsburg for a long time, died at his home, 716 Central Ave., San Francisco, of stomach troubles after an illness of but 2 days. Deceased was a native of Ire., and about 50 years. He came to this State in 1849 by the overland route and settled in Sonoma Co. He acquired large tracts of land and was one of the largest property owners in Sonoma and Marin. He engaged in the produce business in San Francisco, but ill health caused him to retire to Healdsburg, where two years ago he was elected President of the American Bank & Trust Co., to fill a vagancy caused by the resignation of John R. SIMS, who is now in Europe. Mr. MARSHALL leaves a vast fortune, including his real estate in Sonoma and Marin counties and interests in the Potrero Land & Developement Co. and the Oakland Preserving Com., besides bank stocks and other solid securities. He leaves a wife, a son and a daughter. In business circles he was greatly esteemed." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 10 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MARSTON--Mary A. MARSTON--Funeral services for Mrs. Mary A. MARSTON, 33, were held this morning at 9 o'clock from the Layng and Tinney Funeral Home. Mass was celebrated at Our Lady of the Immaculate Heart Church, Belmont, at 9:30. Interment followed at Holy Cross Cemetery. Mrs. MARSTON, a graduate of the Notre Dame School in Belmont and Stanford University in 1935, died Saturday at the St. Francis Hospital, San Francisco. She lived at 283 20th Ave. San Francisco. A native of Oregon, she is survived by her husband William; her mother, Mrs. Mary MORSER of Belmont; and a sister, Mrs. J.E. CASARETTO of Redwood City." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 4 June 1945, p.2. Transcribed by jch.

"MARSTON--At rest in Redwood City, Saturday, June 2, 1945. Mary A. MARSTON, beloved wife of William C. MARSTON; loving daughter of Mrs. Mary MORSER and the late Leroy J. MORSER; a sister of Mrs. J.E. CASARETTO. A native of Oregon; aged 33 years. The funeral

M - Q

was held this morning at 9 o'clock from the Layng & Tinney Funeral Home, thence to Our Lady of the Immaculate Heart Church, Belmont, where a Requiem Mass was celebrated at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 4 June 1945, p.2. Transcribed by jch.

"MARTELLA--In this city, January 24, 1893, Charles MARTELLA, a native of Switzerland, aged 24 years and 6 months." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"MARTENS--In this city, March 5, Meta, daughter of Helena Catherine MARTENS, a native of Germany, aged 20 years, 3 months, and 5 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"MARTENSEN-- San Francisco, July 5- John MARTENSEN, aged 9 years, died today as the result of an injury sustained yesterday. A wound in his head indicates that he was shot by a pistol of small caliber, though his father insists that he was knocked down by firemen responding to an alarm." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 July 1904, p.5. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MARTENSTEIN--In Berkeley, January 21 [1912], John MARTENSTEIN, beloved husband of Elizabeth MARTENSTEIN, and loving father of J.A. and D.J. MARTENSTEIN and Margaret J. **ZEIGENFUSS**, a native of Germany, aged 83 years, 5 [or 3] months and 11 days. Funeral will be held at the chapel of the California Electric Crematorium at the gate of Mountain View Cemetery, Tuesday, January 23 at 3 o'clock under the auspices of I.O.O.F. Berkeley." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"MARTENSTEIN--In Berkeley, May 23, 1934, Mary Ida MARTENSTEIN, beloved daughter of the late Jacob and Mary MARTENSTEIN, loving sister of P.J., W.H., Emma, Martha and Minnie MARTENSTEIN; a native of san Francisco. Funeral notice later. (Truman service.)" Source: Oakland Tribune, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"MARTENSTEIN--In Berkeley, February 6, at her home, 3100 Lewiston ave., Mary K. MARTENSTEIN, wife of the late Jacob MARTENSTEIN, dearly beloved mother of Peter J., William H., Emma L., Mary Ida, Martha J. and Minnie B. MARTENSTEIN and the late Elizabeth E. MARTENSTEIN, a native of Germany, aged 90 years 3 months 7 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Thursday, February 8, at 2:30 o'clock, at the chapel of the California Crematory, 4499 Piedmont ave., Oakland." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Feb 1923. Submitted by Sandy Bressler.

"MARTIN--March 17, Mrs. MARTIN, 26, [cause of death] unknown, Louisiana." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

M - Q

"MARTIN--In this city, February 19, Addison MARTIN, a native of Guilford, Maine, aged 68 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 20 Feb 1895.

"MARTIN--In San Francisco, August 10th, Arthur H., infant son of Minor S. MARTIN, aged 2 months." Source: *Sacramento Friday Evening Bee*, 12 Aug 12, 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARTIN--In this city, August 17th, Catherine Agnes, youngest daughter of John J. and Augustina F. MARTIN, aged 2 years, 5 months and 24 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 18 Aug 1865.

"MARTIN--NEVADA STATE NEWS--YOUTH NOT SUICIDE; WAS MURDERED, SAYS PRIEST--RENO (Nev.), March 29 - The funeral of C.F. MARTIN, the young man found dead in San Francisco Bay, and who was reported to have killed himself, took place in this city yesterday in St. Thomas Acquinas Catholic Church. Father TUBMAN, in the funeral sermon, said that although the newspapers reported that the young man had committed suicide, there was nothing to prove this, and that is was his belief, and the belief of the boy's parents, that he was murdered. He also said that had the boy committed suicide he could not have had the benefit of the Catholic services." Source: Sacramento Bee, 29 March 1913. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARTIN--In Onion Valley, on the 27th July, E. H. MARTIN, artist." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 10 Aug 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MARTIN--In this city, November 20, J. M. MARTIN, a native of England, aged 43 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday), at 11 o'clock A. M., from his late residence, 809 Bush street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Nov 1873.

"MARTIN--In this city, November 20, J.M. MARTIN, a native of England, aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 809 Bush street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Nov 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MARTIN--In this city November 13, Jeff M. MARTIN, beloved husband of Julia M. MARTIN, and son of Sarah M. SIMON, a native of San Francisco, aged 30 years, 4 months and 14 days. **Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Sunday) at 10:30 o'clock, at his late residence 1017 Van Ness Avenue. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

M - Q

"MARTIN--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Apr. 9 - John MARTIN, a native of England, was found dead in his bed at the Stewart Street House yesterday. His body is at the dead-house, where the Coroner will hold a post-mortem examination." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 April March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"MARTIN--In this city, June 19, John W., beloved husband of Margaret MARTIN and father of Dr. Jean M., John E., William V. and Robert N. MARTIN and Mrs. William O'CONNELL. A native of County Donegal, Ireland, aged 68 years, 3 months and 21 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 June 1907. Contact: Susan Schwinn sue.schwinn@verizon.net

"MARTIN--In Sebastopol, August 21, Leroy A. MARTIN, husband of Emily MARTIN of Sebastopol, father of Rev. E. MARTIN of Sebastopol, four grandchildren. A native of San Francisco, aged 70. Funeral arrangements pending at O'Leary Funeral Home, Sebastopol." Source: *Press Democrat* [Santa Rosa, CA], 23 Aug 1965. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MARTIN--In this city, October 30, 1918, Mary, relict of the late Michael MARTIN, mother of Frank H. MARTIN, Mrs., D.D. LOWNEY and Mrs., William F. TAYLOR, a native of the city of Limerick, Ireland, aged 79 years, 5 months and [15?] days." Source: San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918.

"MARTIN--Mrs. Mary J. MARTIN, nee MULGREW, died in San Francisco, this week." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 15 March 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MARTIN--Mrs. Mary J. MARTIN, sister of ex-county Clerk, J.F. MULGREW, died at her home in San Francisco, Thursday, of pneumonia." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 22 March 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MARTIN--Died at San Jose, Aug. 4, 1880, Mollie, wife of C.J. MARTIN, sister of Mrs. B.C. SHARTZER, Santa Clara, Mrs. Isaac UPHAM, San Francisco; aged 30y. Known in Healdsburg as Mollie DALZIEL." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 12 Aug 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MARTIN--An autopsy was held Monday in the case of Owen MARTIN, alias William HEBER, who died at St. Mary's Hospital on Sunday morning by wounds inflicted on him by officer Charles O'NEILL, who clubbed him on the 24th of March at 231 Pacific Street. The examination showed that the deceased came to his death from cerebral concussion caused by [erysipelasre?]." Source: Sacramento Bee (Bay Gleanings) 3 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MARTIN--In Daly City, August 2, 1932, Peter MARTIN, beloved husband of Emma MARTIN

M - Q

and idolized father of Mrs. W. **DUNKER** and Mrs. E. **BAND**, a native of Germany. A member of U.O. of Redmen, Germania Stamm No. 83, U.O.P.M. and Colma Vista Grand Aeria of Eagles No. 1848, F.O.E. Friends are respectfully invited to attend funeral services Thursday August 4 at 2:30 p.m. at the mortuary chapel of W.C. LASSWELL & Co. 6154 Mission st. Inurament,[sic] Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"MARTIN--In Napa, March 30, Samuel B. MARTIN, a native of Hagerstown, Maryland, aged 74 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"MARTIN--In San Francisco, March 1st, Captain Wilmont MARTIN, aged 49 years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARTIN--In Fresno, July 11, William MARTIN, aged 55 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MARTIN--A young man named W.A. MARTIN, employed in the Southern Pacific Auditing Dept., was drowned at Sausalito, Thursday morning, while bathing. MARTIN was 22y and was the son in law of C.A. ROBINSON of San Francisco. The body was not found until late in the evening and was badly mutilated from coming in contact with some hard substance on the bottom." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 15 June 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MARTIN--In this city, January 9, William Henry, beloved husband of Clara C. MARTIN, and son of John and Mary MARTIN, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend a requiem mass, to-day (Monday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m., at St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street. Interment private. No flowers." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Jan 1886.

"MARTINAS--In San Quentin, May 12, S. MARTINAS, a native of Manila, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"MARTUAS--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 16, Juan MARTUAS, Chile, [?9]." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MARXEN--In this city, February 14, 1900, Hugo A., dearly beloved and only son of Julius and the late Louise MARXEN (nee ROHDE), a native of San Francisco, aged 15 years 6 months and 27 days....funeral tomorrow Friday ...the residence of his father, 306 Francisco street, near Stockton. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 Feb 1900. Transcribed by Barb Lansky.

M - Q

"MARZETTI--In this city, January 16, Mathilde MARZETTI, beloved mother of Mrs. Louis N. JACOBS, and grandmother of Elise M. And Tillie L. JACOBS, a native of Denmark, aged 82 years, 5 months and 26 days. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the parlors of Ashley & McMullen, 325 Sixth street, between Geary and Clement streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"MAURER--In this city February 10, Bertha L. F., youngest & beloved daughter of Charles & Annie MAURER, a native of San Francisco aged 2 yrs 10 mo & 26 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"MARVIN--DEATH OF MRS. MARVIN--One of the Earliest Residents of the City Passes Away--Mrs. Amelia L. MARVIN, wife of the late Wm. W. MARVIN, died very suddenly yesterday morning of heart trouble at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. F.A. JEWELL. Deceased was an old resident of this city, having lived here for the past forty years. She leaves five children to mourn her loss - F.W. and H.A. MARVIN of San Francisco, Mrs. T.W. STROBRIDGE of Los Angeles, and Wm. W. MARVIN and Mrs. F.A. JEWELL of this city." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 24 Sept 1894. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MARVIN--In Honolulu, Dec. 10th, of consumption, Judge J. G. MARVIN, of Sonora, California, aged 42 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MARX--Sam MARX, of San Francisco, an active local politician for several years in the Democratic party, and Assistant Appraiser under Ben WASHINGTON, died in that city day before yesterday. He was a native of Prussia,m but a long resident of New Orleans before coming to this state." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4, March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MARXEN--In this city, Oct 30, Louise C., wife of Julius MARXEN, a native of Germany, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Nov 1884. Transscribed by Jim Schmitz.

"MARY--The 'Alta' of yesterday says about 9 o'clock last evening, a woman of the town, known as "French Mary," committed suicide by taking a dose of laudanum at her rooms in an alleyway running off to Dupont street, near Broadway. She has made several attempts at self destruction, but was always thwarted in her efforts. She was a native of France, about 40 years of age." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MARYE--At Augusta Arsenal, Georgia, November 28, Madie, wife of Major W.A. MARYE, U.S.A." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

M - Q

"MASEY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: M. MASEY." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MASON--March 21, 1874 - Arthur MASON, while in the custody of an officer at San Francisco, suddenly fell dead." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MASON--Interment in San Francisco, April 22, B.A. MASON, R.I., 26." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MASON--In this city, September 9, Mrs. George MASON, a native of Scotland, aged 45 years. (New York\ papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her brother, Wm. SHARP, 761 Folsom street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 Sept 1873.

"MASON--March 5, 1874 - Geo. MASON committed suicide in San Francisco by cutting his throat." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MASON--In Menlo Park, April 3, Josephine G. MASON, youngest daughter of James G. and Mary MASON, aged 1 year and 2 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"MASON--In this city, December 5th, Mrs. Mary MASON, wife of John MASON, aged 35 years. The funeral will take place from her late residence, Chestnut street, between Powell and Mason, tomorrow, December 7th, at 2 o'clock p.m. punctually. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 6 Dec 1865.

"MASON--In this city, June 1, Mary C., wife of John MASON, and daughter of Gilbert F. HAYS of New York. Funeral services will be held TO-MORROW (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock P. M., at her late residence, No. 817 Lombard street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 June 1884. Submitted by John H. Goebel. [Submitter's note: Please note that she is the second wife (both Mary) of John MASON, the former SF Supervisor of 1880-82 from the second ward and then a fire commissioner.]

"MASON--in this city, July 2, Melissa, wife of Caspar H. MASON, aged 68 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Saturday), at 11 o'clock a.m. from the Powell street M.E. Church." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

M - Q

"MASON--In this city, November 27, Walter, son of Geo. and Annie MASON, aged 11 years, 1 month and 27 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

"MASSART--In this city, March 11, Jules MASSART, a native of Belgium, aged 34 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MASSIE--Passed away at his home at 2662 Bush street, January 29, 1920, E.T. MASSIE, formerly of Mountain View, Nevada County." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, January 31, 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"MASSIE--At rest, July 14, 1955, John M., dearly beloveed husband of Mae MASSIE, loving brother of Thomas and Andrew MASSIE. A member of Painters Union Local 1158. Funeral Monday, July 18, 1955 at 12:45 p.m. from the Mortuary of Julius Godeau, Inc. 41 Van Ness Ave. near Market St. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery. Godeau Funeral Home." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 July 1955, page 49. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"MASSUCCO--In Albany, Dec. 21, 1957, Achille MASSUCCO, of 819 Jackson St., Albany, loving son of Guibatta MASSUCCO, dearly beloved brother of Otellio MASSUCCO and Emily M. LUCHESSA, both of Albany, dear brother-in-law of Chester M. LUCHESSA, beloved uncle of Lois and Paul LUCHESSA and Vincent MASSUCCO, loving nephew of Domenico MASSUCCO of Hayward, Mrs. Virginia MONCER of Oakland, Mrs. Eugenia LAURO, Victor and Angie STAGNARO, all of S. F., also survived by many cousins in the Bay area; a native of San Francisco; aged 46 years; a member of I.B.E.W. Union Local 595; a veteran of World War II. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Monday, December 23rd, at 10 a. m. from the Drawing Room Chapel of the Ellis-Olson Mortuary, 727 San Pablo Ave., Albany. Committal services Sunset View Cemetery. (Our parking plaza adjoins the Mortuary.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Dec 1957, Sec. II, page 19. Transcribed by Donna Becker.

"MASTERS--In this city, Nov. 17th, Francis MASTERS, aged 5 years, a native of Ohio." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Nov 1865.

"MASTERSON--In this city, June 17, Margaret MASTERSON (nee MORRISON), beloved wife of the late Hugh MASTERSON, Jr. Mrs. Henry C. ROBBINS, Mrs. William FROELICH and Mrs. Sol STEWART, a native of County Armagh, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 513 Natoma street, thence to St. Patrick's Church for services. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

M - Q

"MAT--BRAKEBEAM RIDER IS KILLED AT MONTAGUE -- YREKA (Siskiyou Co.), June 7 - As the northbound train was pulling out of Montague Tuesday midnight, Geo. MAT, whose mother resides at 852 Seventh Street, San Francisco, was caught under the wheels as he attempted to get on a brakebeam and both of his legs were crushed, death resulting in a little while. The Southern Pacific is making repairs at Montague and a trench had been dug alongside the track, into which MAT stumbled." Source: Saturday Evening Bee, 7 June 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MATHERS--In this city, May 4, Wm. C., son of Wm. and Margaret MATHERS, aged 1 year, 1 month and 8 days." Source: *Alta California* 6 May 1880.

"MATHES--Philip MATHES died on April 15 in his 63rd year and was given Christian burial at Olivet Memorial Park. Pastor G. E. **KIRCHNER** officiating. He is survived by his wife and daughter Adele." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, May 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"MATHEWS--In Santa Rosa, Sept. 13th, Carrie, wife of George H. MATHEWS, aged 18 years, 9 months and 23 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Oct 1865.

"MATHEWS--Accidently drowned at the Alameda wharf, October 18, Charles H. MATHEWS, a native of Cherryfield Maine, aged 55 years and 7 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend his funeral today, at 2 o'clcok PM from his late residence, 56 Tehema Street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MATHEWS--In this city, December 4, Ellen, wife of Peter MATHEWS, aged 49 years." Source: Daily Alta California, 6 Dec 1885.

"MATHEWS--At Honolulu, on the 25th of Dec, Michael W. MATHEWS, aged 33 years, an engineer, formerly of New York." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 Feb 1856.

"MATHEWS--In this city, June 30, Thomas MATHEWS, a native of New York, aged [33?] years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 July 1875.

"MATHEWS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Feb. 13 -- The Coroner's Jury this evening, in the case of Wm. MATHEWS, found drowned in the bay last month, rendered a verdict that deceased came to his death from falling through the sidewalk on Stewart street, implying culpable negligence on the part of somebody." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MATHEWSON--In this city, Feb 4, 1936, Eva, loving mother of the late Anna MILLER, loving

M - Q

sister of Mrs Florence H **REED**, Philiscus **RAYMOND**. Friends are invited to attend services of Gantner and Nelson, 771 to 777 Valencia st, near 19th st. inurnment Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, February 5, 1936. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MATHEWSON--At rest, in this city, March 29, 1918, Frank D, dearly beloved husband of Eva MATHEWSON, loving father of William D and Frank D MATHEWSON and Mrs David MILLER, Mrs Harry McNEVEN and brother to Mrs Charles REILLEY, Nelson MATHEWSON, Mrs William KLINKIT, Mrs John GATLEY and Mrs William BAKER, a native of Rhode Island, aged 67 years and 3 months. (Rhode Island papers please copy)." Source: San Francisco Call and San Francisco Bulletin, March 30, 1918. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MATHEWSON--In this city, Sept 18, 1937, Frank D MATHEWSON, beloved brother of W D MATHEWSON; a native of Rhode Island, aged 53 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday, Sept 22, at 11 a m, at the chapel of H F Suhr Co, 2919 Mission, near 25th st." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, September 20, 1937. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MATHEWSON--In this city, 26th inst, James MATHEWSON, aged 44 years, 8 mos and 9 days, formerly of Warren, RI and New York city and Providence (RI) papers please copy. Mr. MATHEWSON's sudden death comes as a great shock upon his numerous friends, to whom his sterling and genial qualities particularly endeared him. He was one who found his greatest happiness in his devotion to his family. An affectionate husband and father, possessing the delightful gift of making home happy and attractive-he will be missed as only those bereaved hearts can appreciate. But with regret for the loss of the good and genial will always be mingled sweet remembrance. The funeral will take place from Masonic Temply this day, (Wednesday,) at 2 o'clock PM. Friends of the family are invited to attend." Source: *Alta California*, Nov 28, 1866 Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MATHEWSON-In this city, January 26, 1921, Nellie MATHEWSON, dearly beloved wife of Nelson N MATHEWSON, loving mother of Nelson J, William, Adele and Sadie MATHEWSON and Mrs Harry ASKHAM and beloved sister of Mrs Thomas DOLAN. A native of Marysville, Calif, aged 62 years 3 months and 15 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Saturday at 9 o'colock a m from the chapel of H F Suhr & Co, 2919 Mission street, between 25th and 26th; thence to St Peter's Church, 24th and Alabama streets, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, January 27, 1921. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MATHEWSON-In this city, April 1, 1924, Nelson, dearly beloved husband of the late Nellie MATHEWSON and loving father of Nelson J, William, Dele, Sadie and Mrs Hanna ASKHAW

M - Q

and devoted brother of Mrs C **REILLY**, Mrs J **EILER**, a native of Rhode Island, aged 65 years. Member of Widows and Orphans Aid Association, Veteran Firemen's Mutual Aid Association, SFFD and Aerie No 5 FOE. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, April 3, 1924, at 9:15 am from Wieboldt's Funeral Parlors, 835 Valencia st: thence to the Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:45 am. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Funeral under the direction of G iaccheri Co, Inc. 1548 Stockton st." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, April 3, 1924, and *San Francisco Chronicle*, April 2, 1924. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MATHEWSON--In this city, April 10, 1926, Phoebe MATHEWSON, dearly beloved mother of Mrs Sadie WILLIAMS, James L and Emma MATHEWSON, a native of East Haven, Vermont, aged 73 years. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Monday) at 2 p. m. from the parlors of Comisky & Connolly, 1182 Valencia st near 23rd. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, April 11, 1926. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MATHEWSON--Death of a Man of Science--Dr. Robert MATHEWSON, who died in this city on the 30 ult, was buried yesterday. He was predominetly a man of scientific attainments. A native of Scotland, he there received a thorough education, and in his extensive peregrinations, made the very best use of it. He was in early life a professor in the College of New Jersey, and held other prominent positions before coming to California. He arrived here in 1850, and shortly after established the newspaper known as The Public Balance. This period was the era of newspapers in California, for in 1851 and 1852 there were at least eight or ten daily journals alive, and amongst them one in opposition to The Public Balance. This, called The True Balance, had for its editor and proprietor a learned lawyer, now practicing at the Bar in this city. In later years Dr. MATHEWSON has been somewhat extensively engaged in mining operations. He was also an assistant engineer under United States Surveyors HAYES and MANDEVILLE. The deceased was a man of very retiring disposition and unobtrusive in deportment. He was, however, known and fully appreciated by many of our leading citizens, a number of whom followed his remains to the grave. Dr. MATHEWSON was about 47 years of age, and leaves a wife in this city." Source: Alta California, May 3, 1867 Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MATHEWSON-In this city, Dec 22, Thelma A., beloved child of Nelson and Sadie **MATHEWSON**, loving sister of Eleanor, Marie, Tracey and Kathlyn **MATHEWSON**, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years 11 months. Funeral will take place Tuesday at 2:30 p m from the residence of her parents, 2832 Bryan st, thence to Holy Cross Cemetery for interment. Source: San Francisco Examiner, Monday December 23, 1918. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MATHEWSON--In this city, December 20, 1918, William C. MATHEWSON, only beloved son of William A. and Emeline A. MATHEWSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 31 years, 10 months and 20 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday at 2 o'clock,

M - Q

from the chapel of Halsted Bros., corner Divisadero and McAllister streets. Interment, private. Friends may call at the cahpel of Halsted Bros." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 December 1918.

"MATHIOT--[In San Francisco Jan 3] John MATHIOT, Penn, 30, dysentery." Source: Sacramento Transcript, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MATOVICH--In thsi city, January 19, Marco MATOVICH, a member of the Slavonic Illiric M.B. Society, a native of Bocche di Cattaro, Dalmatia, aged 40 years. Members of the Society and friends of the deceased are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the Hall of the Society, northeast corner of Davis and Clay streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 21 Jan 1870.

"MATTSON--A little boy named Oliver MATTSON was drowned in the Bay on Tuesday evening and his body was recovered yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 July 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MATSON--Olleff MATSON, aged nine years, was found in the Bay off Pier #2, Stewart Street. Young MATSON feel overboard Tuesday evening, and at the time he fell in the Bay until the time he recovered, men were engaged in grappling for it. The parents of the deceased reside on Jackson Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1868, page 7. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MATT--In Humbug Canon, Placer county, December 11th, John MATT, a native of New York city." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Dec 1865.

"MATTFELDT--In this city, February 19, at his late residence, 12 Verona place, between Harrison and Folsom streets, Christoph, beloved husband of Catharina MATTFELDT, and father of Mrs. Mary SCHILEMANN and Hneriette, Freudig, Sophie and Emma MATTFELDT, a native of Visselhofede, Germany, aged 56 years, 10 months and 2 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking parlors of Theodor Dierks, 957 Mission street, between Fifth and Sixth. Interment Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 21 Feb 1886.

"MATTHEWS--A body, supposed to be that of C.H. MATTHEWS, a painter, living at 56 Tehema Street, San Francisco, was found floating on the waters of the estuary near the foot of Pacific Aveneue, Alameda, yesterday [20 Oct 1884]. When found, his clothes were caught up with the hook at the end of a fishing line, and the line was fast to a spike on the wharf. MATTHEWS was panting at that place some time ago, and that he is the man whose body was found is hardly to

M - Q

be doubted. He was about 50 years old and left a family." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 21 Oct 1884, p.7. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MATTHEWS--In this city, October 28, 1917, Christina, beloved wife of William MATTHEWS, and devoted mother of Mattie PRZYLOWRSKI, Dorothy FAIRBANKS, Minnie MEEHAN and Henry FIDDELKE, a native of Germany. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 2:30 o'clock from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth streets. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"MATTHEWS--In this city, November 10, Lawrence, beloved husband of the late Mary MATTHEWS, father of William, Lawrence and Ellen MATTHEWS, brother of Owen MATTHEWS and son-in-law of Mrs. Mary McGOWEN, a native of County Louth, Ireland, aged 48 years and 6 months. A member of Pacific Coast Marine Firemen." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"MATTHEWS--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Samuel B. MATTHEWS, 32." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MATTHEWS--In this city, April 8, William D. MATTHEWS, dearly beloved brother of Eddie MATTHEWS of New York City and uncle of William E. MERITT of West Berkeley, a native of New York, aged 53 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock a. m., from the parlors of the Pacific Undertakers, 777 Mission street. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland via 11 a.m. creek boat." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Apr 1900, p. 6. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MATTHEWSON--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: G. MATTHEWSON." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MATTHEWSON--In San Francisco, Nov 15th Helen, daughter of T.D. MATTHEWSON, age 4 yrs 5 month and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Death Notice Column for Nov 1868). Transcribed by Joanne Farris.

"MATTHIES--In this city, August 10, Mamie Henrietta, beloved daughter of Herman and M.A. **MATTHIES**, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 months and 19 days. Friends and

M - Q

acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 216 Seventeenth street, between Mission and Howard." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Aug. 1884.

"MATTHIEU--In East Oakland, March 15, Philip William, youngest son of Philip and Pauline MATTHIEU, aged 5 years. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 17 March 1892, p. 7.

"MATTOON--In this city, February 15, Gracie, youngest child of J. S. and Grace MATTOON, a native of San Mateo, aged 3 years, 10 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 1 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, 15 Hill street. Interment Private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"MATTSON--In this city, February 11, 1900, Guss, beloved husband of Catherine MATTSON, and father of Alice and George MATTSON, a native of Sweden, aged 43 years...Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 Feb 1900. Transcribed by Barb Lasky.

"MAUBERRET.-In this city, January 6, 1937, Seraphine Pauline, beloved wife of the late Jean MAUBERRET, loving mother of Edmond and Marcel MAUBERRET, Mrs. A. PELLEGRIN, Mrs. J. O'LEARY and the late Adolph L. MAUBERRET, loving grandmother of Edmond Jr., Robert J., Yvonne and Marcele MAUBERRET; a native of France. A member of San Francisco Chapter No. 1 Gold Star Mothers of America. Friends are invited to attend funeral Saturday, January 9, 1937, at 8:30 a.m., from the mortuary of Julius S. Godeau, Inc., 41 Van Ness avenue, thence to the Church of Notre Dame des Victiores, Butsh street and Grant avenue, where mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Jan 1937.

"MAUBERT--In West Berkeley, November 24, Rosalia Catherine, daughter of Joseph and Mary MAUBERT, aged 9 years, 7 months and 27 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from Giant Powder Works, West Berkeley." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"MAUBLOT.-BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 10 -- The dead body of Alexander MAUBLOT, a French cook, was found in this room at the corner of Pine and Dupont streets yesterday afternoon, in an advanced stage of decomposition. He has been missing since Monday night last, and is supposed to have died in an apoplectic fit." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MAUGHAM--In this city, September 28, 1897, Carrie A., beloved wife of W. F MAUGHAM, a native of Buffalo, N.Y., aged 43 years 8 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 29

M - Q

September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MAULBY--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 22, Murray MAULBY, New York, 25." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MAULIN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Oct. 28 -- Alfred MAULIN, a semi-insane Frenchman, who for years has pestered the United States Courts with a claim against the Pacific Mail Company, and who was, by a Judge of a United States Court, for contempt of court, sentenced to pay a fine of such magnitude to be imprisoned till paid, that it was equivalent to imprisonment for life, is dead." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Oct 1872.

"MAVROS--Full Name of Deceased: Elizabeth MAVROS. Date and Time of Death: 1-24-70 10:15 AM. Place of Death: Kingston Manor Convalescent Home, 26660 Patrick Ave., Hayward. Usual Residence of Deceased: 1145 Wisconsin St. San Francisco, CA. Resided in County: 11mos. State: 64 years. Citizen of USA. Social Security No.: 546-266-4501 Jl. Sex: Female. Color: White. Marital Status: Widowed. Deceased Date of Birth: About 1890. Age at Death: About 80. Birthplace: Australia. Occupation: At home. Years in Occup: 40 years. Father's Name: James WELLS, birthplace: N/R. Mother's Maiden Name: Elizabeth JONES, birthplace: N/R. Informant's Name: Walter WEISS, SR. Informant's Address: 79 Capistrano St, San Francisco, CA. Burial Date and Place: 11/27/70, Greek Orthodox Cemetery, Colma CA. Embalmer's Name and License #: E. R. Waldron # 2554. Funeral Director: Suhr & Wieboldt, Inc. Cause of Death: Arterio sclerotic heart Disease. Onset: 8 months. Contributing to Death: Generalized Arterio Sclerosis. Onset: 8 months. Other significant: Senile Psychosis. Physician's Statement: attended from 25 Mar 1970. Last saw alive 11/23/70. Operations: no. Autopsy: no. Reported to Coroner: no. Physician: [transcriber's note: unable to read first name] Crockett, license number A05447, 22296 Main Street, Hayward, CA. Filed Date: 11/25/70." Source: Certificate of Death transcribed from: Alameda County Death Records, Reel 156, Frame 4292, District No: 70, Reg. No: 7214. Transcribed by Evalou.

"MAXON--Near Vancouver, O.T., on the 17th Dec., of inflammation of the lungs, Mary Eliza, wife of Siles D. MAXON, aged 30 years." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MAXWELL--In Oakland, Cal., January 16, Harry M. MAXWELL, beloved husband of Nellie A. MAXWELL, and father of Mrs. Frank JACKSON, a native of Healdsburg, Cal., aged 51 years, 10 months, and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"MAY--In San Francisco, August 11, 1874, Frank H. MAY, aged 47 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

M - Q

"MAY--In this city, July 31, Jacob J. MAY, aged 77 years 4 months and 14 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of S. LORIE, 1305 Larkin street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Aug 1879, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by: Joyce Kroninger

"MAYBERY--Charles Montgomery - 35 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"MAYER--In this city, July 23, Mrs. Louise MAYER." Source: Alta California, 25 July 1879.

"MAYER--In this city, May 14, 1936, Louis J. MAYER." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 16 May, 1936.

"MAYER--Mrs. Susie." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"MAYHEW--In this city, January 17, Chas. C. MAYHEW, a native of Nantucket, Mass., aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 18 Jan 1870.

"MAYHEW--Capt. Edwin MAYHEW, of the sloop Franklin, and for several years engaged as a boatman between Petaluma and San Francisco and Sacramento, fell overboard from his sloop Thursday night, June 2d, and was drowned. He was a single man about 35 or 40 years old." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 10 June 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MAYHEW--John H., 65 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"MAYNES--In this city, Oct. 27th, of consumption, Patrick MAYNES, eldest son of Francis and Rosanna MAYNES, aged 27 years. Philadelphia and New York papers please copy. The funeral will take place at 2 o'clock p.m. to-morrow, Sunday, October 29th, from the corner of Rich and Clara streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Oct 1865.

"MAZLUTKEVICH.-In this city, Jan. 4, 1950, Alexandra MAZLUTKEVICH, wife of Konstantin MAZLUTKEVICH, loving mother of Mrs. Lamuel LAKE and Dr. Warren MATGEN. Entombment 1 p.m. Friday, January 6 at Woodlawn Memorial Park, Gray's, Divisadero St. at Post." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Jan 1950.

"MAZZINI--In this city, May 5th, Louis Ignatius, son of Louis and Mary MAZZINI, a native of Alcapulca, aged 9 years and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 May 1880, page 3.

M - Q

"MAZZINI--RAYMOND MAZZINI DEAD. Alameda. January 16 - Raymond MAZZINI, member of the Park-street business firm of Mazzini Brothers, died today [January 17, 1912]. He is survived by a wife and young child and also by several brothers and sisters and his mother. He was a native of Alameda, 24 years of age. He was a member of the Alameda volunteer fire department." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"MAZZINI--In Alameda, January 16, Raymont A., beloved husband of Virginia MAZZINI, father of Carmen MAZZINI, son of Mary and the late Louis MAZZINI, and brother of Joseph, Edward, Etta, and Tallie MAZZARI and Mrs. KRUGER, a native of Alameda, aged 31 years..." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"MEACHAM--In Dogtown, Butte county, Sept. 6th, Mrs. Margaret Olivia MEACHAM, aged 34 years and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Sept 1865.

"MEACHAM--Death of Mrs. MEACHAM, one of the first settlers in Santa Rosa Township. It is with much regret that we announce the death of Mrs. Sarah MEACHAM, wife of Alonzo MEACHAM, who resides on Mark West creek near Fulton. In the death of Mrs. MEACHAM one of the oldest of the residents of Santa Rosa township disappears from the walks of life. Mrs. MEACHAM was aged about 69 years. In 1851 her husband was engaged in merchandising on the corners of California and Montgomery streets in San Francisco, in partnership with the late Berthold **HOEN**. The great fire of that year burned them out. Mr. **HOEN** after the fire went to Oregon, and Mr. **MEACHAM**, at the instance of Donald **McDONALD**, the father of Mrs. George HALL, of this city, came to Santa Rosa. McDONALD and his partner, David MALLAGH, had a store at the old adobe on Santa Rosa creek, and Mr. MEACHAM had met them in a business way. The result of the visit was the purchase by **MEACHAM** of the business, and he came here to reside permanently. In the fall of 1852 Barney **HOEN** returned from Oregon and bought an interest in the business. In the following spring, 1853, the late T. **HAHMAN** came up and bought out the interest of **MEACHAM** in the business. Mr. **MEACHAM** had in this interval purchased eighty acres of land of CARILLO, of which the westerly line ran through the center of the plaza and Mendocino street to the Bridge Williams slough. This tract is now the main portion of the city of Santa Rosa. MEACHAM afterward sold the land as an entirety to HAHMAN & HOEN. He has resided ever since in the county, both he and his wife, up to the time of her death on Wednesday last. Mrs. MEACHAM was a very bright woman who was beloved by all who knew her, and her long residence in the county had made her many friends. She has a daughter, Mrs. CASEWIN of Oakland, and three sons, one of whom is a resident of Redwood City. The deceased was among the oldest continuous residents of this county, and it is a sad task which has devolved upon us to make this inefficent and too short notice of her long, memorable and useful life. The funeral will take place on Friday at her late residence, and the interment will be

M - Q

in the cemetery here, overlooking the **CARILLO**adobe ranch house, which was her first home in the county forty-two years ago." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 13 Jan 1894. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MEACHAM--From last Saturday's King City 'Settler' -- As we go to press the news comes of the death in San Francisco of Postmaster A.D. MEACHAM of King City on the evening of Thursday, the 15th." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 22 Sept 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"MEAD--Mrs. Catherine S. MEAD, wife of Charles H. MEAD, age 36 years, 6 months; died after a lingering illness." Source: *New York Daily Times,* Saturday, June 24, 1854, California Section. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"MEAD--Died at Vallejo, Oct. 27, 1882, Frank D. MEAD, aged 37y; leaves a widow and 4 children at Vallejo; father, mother, two sisters and a brother in San Francisco." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 2 Nov 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MEAD--in this city, May 4, 1941, Ida M. MEAD, dearly beloved wife of the late William H. MEAD, loving sister of Mrs. James F. RICHARDS (sic), Mrs. Regina C. MACKEY and the late Alfred de WIT; a native of San Francsco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday at 9:00 a.m. from the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission St near 25th, thence to Star of the Sea Church, 8th and Geary, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul commencing at 9:30 a.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 May 194, p.11, c.7. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"DUANE--BY MAGNETIC TELEGRAPH -- San Francisco, Oct. 7 -- Ex-Chief Charles DUANE died suddenly about 6 o'clock this morning from apoplexy or heart disease. -Purser Ralph H. MEAD, of the P.M.S.S. Co., died about the same hour." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 8 Oct 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"MEAGHER--MRS. MEAGHER DEAD--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), October 23 - Mrs. Annie MEAGHER, well know in Delmar, Idaho, and this city, between which places she spent the major portion of her life, died here Saturday night after a lingering illness. She was a sister of Martin CASEY and of the late Thomas CASEY. The other relatives are Mrs. Teresa CARN, of San Francisco, a daughter, and Miss Ida MEAGHER, of this city, a granddaughter. Several days ago, Rev. M. COLEMAN, at the request of the dying woman, was appointed guardian of the estate of her grandchild, who will inherit her property. Mrs. MEAGHER was a native of Ireland and 68 years of age." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 23 Oct 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MEAGHER (nee BAILLY)--In this city, December 21, 1918, Genevieve M., dearly beloved wife

M - Q

of Dr. Francis L. **MEAGHER**, and loving daughter of Timothy J. and Mary A. **BAILLY**, and sister of Leo E. and Marietta E. **BAILLY**, a native of Santa Cruz. The funeral will take place Tuesday at 8:45 o'clock from the chapel of S.A. White, 2200 Sutter st, northwest corner Pierce; thence to St. Dominic's Chruch, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 December 1918.

"MEAHAN--In the City and County Hospital, January 9, Steve MEAHAN, a native of Ireland, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Jan 1892.

"MEARA (VAN EDSINGA)--There will be a month's mind requiem high mass celebrated for the repose of the soul of the late Catherine T. MEARA, at St. Ignatius' Church, Hayes and Shrader streets, Tuesday, January 14, at 9:30 o'clock a.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"MECUM--We regret to chronicle the death of the little infant of Mr. and Mrs. Ira MECUM, which occurred at their home in San Francisco last Friday evening at 11:50 o'clock. The little child had been suffering from pneumonia for several weeks to which disease it finally succumbed. The bereaved parents have our sincere sympathy in their hour of sorrow." Source: *Big Valley Gazette* (Bieber, Lassen Co., Cal), 25 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"MEDBERRY--SUDDEN DEATH -- Mrs. Florilla MEDBERRY while in her usual good health, sat singing and fell from her chair dead with heart disease on the evening of the 30th ult., at 920 Montgomery street, San Francisco." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**MEDILL**--DIED AWAY FROM HOME--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), January 20 - John **MEDILL**, who died in the Sisters' Hospital at Sacramento yesterday, was a resident of this city, where he was employed as sexton of the Catholic Church. Cancer of the stomach was the cause of his passing. He was a native of San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 30 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MEE--Ann, 79 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"MEE--In this city, November 24, John Trask, beloved husband of Adelaide H. MEE, loving father of Jaunita Trask POLK. Interment private. Funeral services held Tuesday at the mortuary of Halsted & Co." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MEEHAN--In this city May 28, 1928 Charles W., dearly beloved husband of May MEEHAN and

M - Q

loving father of Charles J. and Valentine **MEEHAN**, Mrs. R.B. **HULBERT** and Mrs. G.W. **LINCH** and the late George T. **MEEHAN** and loving son of the late Charles W. and Henrietta **MEEHAN** and loving brother of the late Ulysses, George and Abbie **MEEHAN**, a native of San Francisco, California. A member of San Francisco lodge No. 27 L.O.O.M. The funeral will take place Thursday May 31,1928 at 9:15 a.m. from parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 645 Valencia st., between 17th and 18th sts; Thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, comencing at 9:45 a.m. Internment at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 May 1928. Contact: Karen Prilaman KPrilaman@aol.com

"MEEHAN--In this city, Sept. 19th, Delia MEEHAN, a native of England, aged 18 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 and 21 Sept 1865.

"MEEHAN--Hanuah [sic.]." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"MEEHAN--In San Francisco, May 3d, Mrs. Linda MEEHAN, wife of Wm. MEEHAN, aged 23 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 6 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MEEK--In San Francisco, April 6, D.K. MEEK, aged 20 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 April, 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MEEK--In Jackson, October 31st, Roxey E., wife of S.H.L. MEEK, aged 37 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Nov 1865.

"MEEK--At his residence, at San Lorenzo, December 26, at 5 o'clock A.M., William MEEK, a native of Ohio, aged 63 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MEEKER--The steamer, 'Northerner,' Capt. W.L. DALL, plying between San Francisco, the North Coast and Victoria, struck a sunken rock when near Cape Mendocino, on the afternoon of the 15th inst., on the up trip, and shortly became a perfect wreck. Many passengers were saved, 32 lives were lost. Passengers lost: Mr. MEEKER, to Steilacoom..." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 20 Jan 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MEEKER--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Feb. 13 - The estate of S.H. MEEKER was distributed in the Probate Court this morning, ? going to the widow and the balance being divided between the 3 children of the deceased. The estate netted about \$150,000." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 14 Feb 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"MEEKS--Washington MEEKS, a pioneer, died in San Francisco yesterday. He was born in New York in 1818 and came to California in 1849." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 April 1906, p. 10.

M - Q

Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MEHEGAN--In San Francisco, September 11th, Michael B. MEHAGAN, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 33 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 15 Sept 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MEHEN--In this city, May 16, Mararate Catherine, beloved and youngest daughter of Catherine and the late Thomas MEHEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 6 months. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 225 Perry street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 May 1884.

"MEHIR--In this city, May 16, 1936, Peter MEHIR." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"MEHNERT.-In this city, June 24, 1907, Ernest MEHNERT, father of Ernest and Gustave MEHNERT, and Mrs. Mary LINDBERG, a native of Germany, aged 75 years. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the parlors of A.W. Martin & Co., 1868 Geary Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MEHRTENS--In this city, January 24, 1893, John, beloved son of John and Meta MEHRTENS, and brother of Ernest, Martin, Charles, Marie and Henry MEHRTENS, a native of Amt Hagen, Hanover, Germany, aged 25 years 1 month and 13 days. A member of Verein Eintracht. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Thursday), at 1 o clock P.M., from his late residence, corner First avenue and Point Lobos road, thence to Verein Eintracht Hall, 316 Post street, where the funeral services will be held at 2 o'clock P.M. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"MEI--In this city, January 10, Palmira MEI, dearly beloved wife of Rudolph MEI and loving mother of Valentino and Pellegrino MEI and Mrs. Isolina FRANCHI, Mrs. Guiseppina MEI, Mrs. Isabella ZARONI, Mrs. Pompilia FREDIANI and Mrs. Armida NANNIZZI, a native of Italy, aged 68 years, 4 months and 22 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 36 Downey street, thence to St. Agnes' Church, Masonic avenue, near Page, where a requiem high mass will be...[can't read the rest]." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"MEIER--C. C. MEIER, of San Francisco, a prisoner on the steamer Carmania, shot and killed himself in his cabin to-day just as the big liner was entering New York Harbor. MEIER was

M - Q

charged with embezzling \$20,000 from a San Francisco wine merchant, and was returning from London to answer the charge. He shot himself at daylight as the outlines of the American shore became visible. He was in custody of an officer. **MEIER** was arrested in London at the request of the State Department at Washington. He did not contest the application for his extradition." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 January 1906, p.1. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"MEIER--In San Francisco, June 3, Mrs. Julia MEIER, aged 33 years and six months." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 17 Nov 1877. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MEIER--Martin, Died August 6, 1882 - Martin MEIER, better known as Professor CASPER, was found Sunday lying on the sidewalk in the Barbary Coast quarter, mortally wounded by stab wound to the back. He died in a few minutes." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Aug 1882. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MEIKLEHAUGH--In San Francisco, May 9th, Mary Jane MEIKLEHAUGH, aged 7 months and 12 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MEISS--In Drytown, Amador county, Dec 11th, Henry MEISS, aged 72 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Dec 1865.

"MELCHER--In this city, November 26, Mrs. Kate **DEWEY**, wife of J.A. **MELCHER** of this city, and daughter of the late Joseph L. **DEWEY** of Hanover, N.H. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from St. John's Presbyterian Church, Post street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

"MELIA--In this city, May 4, Catherine, beloved daughter of Patrick and Mary Jane MELIA, a native of San Francisco, aged 17 years, 8 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday) at 8:30 a.m. from the residence of the parents, 9 Rondell place, off Sisteenth street, between Mission and Valencia; thence to Mission Dolores church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"MELLETZ--In this city, March 15, George D. MELLETZ, a native of San Francisco, aged 33 years, 8 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 March, 1895.

"MELLICK--DEATH - in San Francisco, Aug. 7th, Mrs. MELLICK, aged 68 years, mother of Mrs. John PETTY, of this city." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 May 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MELLINGTON--In San Francisco, Oct. 29, Charles MELLINGTON, aged 40 years." Source:

M - Q

Sacramento Evening Bee, 3 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MELLOTT--Michael, 94 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"MELOCHE--April 30, 1902, George MELOCHE, beloved husband of Rosa MELOCHE and father of George J., H. L. J. E. A. F. and Daisy MELOCHE and Mrs. Lena PEUBIN and Mrs. Agnes TRINIS, a native of Canada, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, May 2 at a0 o'clock from Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission Street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MELUM--At rest, March 29, 1956, Erik MELUM. Funeral services Monday, April 2, 1956 at 10:30 a. m. from the mortuary of Julius S. Godeau, Inc. 41 Van Ness Ave. near Market St. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 March 1956. Contact: Rolf Tandberg tandberg@centric.net

"MELVILLE--In Oakland, July 5th, Bridget Louise, beloved wife of John MELVILLE, a native if Ireland, aged 22 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, Telegraph avenue, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MELVILLE--In this city, September 5, Michael MELVILLE, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"MENDELSON--In this city, September 9, Morris MENDELSON, of the firm of MENDELSON Brothers, Yokohama, Japan), a native of Prussia, aged 36 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 Sept 1873.

"MENDIS--The remains of Joseph MENDIS, son of Captain A. MENDIS of this city, were laid to rest yesterday afternoon in St. Joseph's Cemetery. Deceased was a native of this city, but had resided in San Francisco for several years. The funeral took place from the undertaking establishment of W.F. GORMLEY. Religious services were held in the Cathedral by Rev. John F. QUINN. The pallbearers were J.D. MOYNAHAN, Fred CUTTING, Joseph SANTOS, Edward GLATZ, John CAREY and W. WHALEN." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 March 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MENENDEZ--Andres - In S.F., November 19, 1980, beloved husband of Leticia MENENDEZ; also survived by the CASTRO Families; a native of El Salvador. Friends are invited to attend a Mass of Christian Burial, Monday, 11 a.m. at St. James' Church, Rosary Sunday, 3 p.m. at California Funeral Service, Chapels of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia St. Interment Italian

M - Q

Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

MENERIN--Charles Henry." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"MENGULA--In this city, July 15, Anna, wife of Dominick MENGULA, a native of Germany, aged 26 years." Source: *Alta California*, 17 July 1879.

"MENGULA--In this city, July 15, Anna, wife of Dominick MENGULA, a native of Germany, aged 26 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 3 Bartol street, off Broadway, between Montgomery and Samsome." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"MENKE--In this city June 2, Theresa MENKE, dearly beloved and devoted wife of August MENKE and loving mother of William MENKE and Mrs. Augusta GRANDEMAN, a native of Prussia, Germany, aged 73 years 5 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"MENZI--Sophia." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 3 Apr 1891.

"MERCIER--June 2, 1869, Marie Napolean MERCIER, a native of France, aged 67 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4, June 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MERCURIO--Anthony (Tony) - November 20, 1980; beloved son of the late Gaetano and Teresa MERCURIO; loving brother of Sam, Vincent, Frank and Tom MERCURIO, Jennie SUTTLE and Rose KNIGHT; loving uncle of many nephews and nieces; aged 67 years. Rosary Sunday at 7:30 p.m. Parking attendants on duty. Funeral Monday at 9 a.m. from the memorial Chapels of Carew & English. Masonic at Golden Gate Ave.; thence to the Church of SS. Peter & Paul where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 9:30 a.m. Entombment Italian Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"MEREDITH--Cyrus Noel MEREDITH, a resident of this county and widely known for the past 50y, died at a County seat sanitarium Monday night, after 5 years of sickness. He was a native of CA., aged 67y, born in Eldorado County. By industry and thrift he became one of the foremost ranchers of Sonoma Co. and did not retire from active work until 5y ago. Up to a year ago he lived on his ranch near Forestville. Prior to taking up ranching he was a timber contractor. Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Margaret MEREDITH, and 7 grown children; Mrs. Walter CLEVELAND, Healdsburg; Oscar and Bert MEREDITH, Modesto; Mrs. Wm. JANSEN, Oakland; Mrs. L.M. MEREDITH, Santa Rosa; Mrs. Walter WRIGHT and Miss Hazel

M - Q

MEREDITH, San Francisco." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 10 June 1921. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MERK--In this city, January 22, Augusta, beloved wife of the late John MERK and mother of Albert, Annie, John, Joseph and Lillie MERK and Mrs. J. ROWE, a native of Germany, aged 44 years 7 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the parlors of H. F. Suhr & Co., 1137 Mission street, between Seventh and Eighth. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Jan 1901, p.6.

"MERMIER--In San Francisco, January 2, 1866, Victor MERMIER, a native of France." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MERRICK--M.D. MERRICK, 52y, dropped dead in San Francisco a few days since, from rupture of the heart." Source: *Russian River Flag*, 2 Mar 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MERRILL--Captain C. A. MERRILL, who was the promoter of the Eagle Lake tunnel, died in San Francisco on the 10th of this month." Source: *Big Valley Gazette* (Bieber, Lassen Co, CA), 5 Sept 1901. Transcribed by Billie C. Reynolds.

"MERRIMAN--In this city, January 7, 1892, Leon, beloved son of Isaac and Nieves MERRIMAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 6 months. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his parents, 80 West Mission street. Interment, I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Jan 1892.

"MERRITT--ARTILLERYMAN COMMITS SUICIDE. By Associated Press. SAN FRANCISCO, Dec.3. -- L. D. MERRITT, a private in Battery B, Third Artillery committed suicide to-day by shooting himself through the head. MERRITT enlisted last April at Indianapolis." Source: *San Jose Mercury*, 3 Dec 1899, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MERRITT--In Oakland, November 16th, Samuel MERRITT, youngest son of the late Captain Isaac MERRITT, of Bath Maine. [Eastern papers please copy.] Source: *Alta California*, 19 Nov 1870.

"MERRITT--Entered into rest, in this city, November 8, William A. MERRITT, dearly beloved son of Catherine MERRITT and the late Joseph MERRITT and brother Joseph and George and Maud MERRITT, a native of Gold Hill, Nevada. A member of Ship Fitters Union. Funeral services to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his mother, 567 San Bruno avenue, near Eighteenth. Interment private, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by automobile."

M - Q

Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Nov 1916. Contact: Lloyd Raeg | Ibraeg@frontier.com

"MERSEREAU--Addison S. - 80 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"MESSERTH, Caroline P., 65 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"MESSERVY--In this city, March 23, George MESSERVY, a native of South Carolina, aged 51 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 2 o'clock P. M. from St. Mary's Hospital." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 21 Mar 1876. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"METCALF--THE MURDER OF BRUCE METCALF--His Wife Arrested, But She Says E.P. KEELEY Fired The Fatal Shot - The Latter Had Been Keeping Company With Her--SAN FRANCISCO, December 29 - Early this morning Bruce **METCALF**, a photographer, was shot and killed in a room at 18 Seventh Street, which he was occupying with his wife. She was arrested on suspicion of having murdered him. To-day she told a story to the police which implicates a man named Edward Pierce KEELEY with whom she had been keeping company. The woman, who had filed an application for divorce, met her husband yesterday. During the night they were heard quarreling and soon afterwards lodgers in the house were startled by two pistol shots. The police found METCALF dead on the floor with a bullet wound in his neck. His wife had fled to another room, where she was taken into custody. She declares that she is innocent of the crime, but says that a man resembling KEELEY came to the room while she and her husband were engaged in an altercation. METCALF, she asserts, knocked her down, when the door was broken in and the shooting occurred. The police are looking for KEELEY, who is a structural ironworker. Mrs. METCALF says she was born in Auburn, Cal., and was married to METCALF in Sacramento twelve years ago." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 29 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"METCALF--Breezes From The Bay--San Francisco, July 14. METCALF, Thomas - Died July 14 1882 - Thomas METCALF, a native of England, aged 45, a cook, died in city prison today. He was found stupid with liquor or opium in the street last night and did not regain consciousness. He had been drinking heavily." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 July 1882. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"METTLETON--In this city, October, 7 at her late residence, Mississippi street, Potrero, Miss Marth METTLETON, a native of Ireland. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services this day (Tuesday). at 10 o'clock A.M., from 641 Sacramento street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Oct 1888, p. 8.

M - Q

"MEWES--Execution in San Francisco -- Charles Henry MEWES was executed in the county jail of San Francisco on Friday, the 10th inst., for the murder of Peter BECKER. About 100 persons were in the prison to witness the execution while a large number were congregated about the jail, on the houses and on the heights of Telegraph Hill; among them were 2 Mexican women, who refused to retire, when advised to. He fell about 8 feet, and died very easy." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 19 Dec 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"MEWES--H.F. MEWES was executed in San Francisco, last Friday, for the murder of Peter BICKER." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 17 Dec 1858. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MEYER--In this city, September 13, A. D. F. H. MEYER, beloved husband of Rebecca MEYER (born MULLER), a native of Steterbert Amt Ptolzenau, Province of Hanover, Prussia, aged 33 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from Odd Fellow's Hall, on Montgomery Street." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"MEYER--Amelia MEYER died on February 14th in her 78th year. Christian burial was given at Olivet Memorial Park on February 17th. Mrs. MEYER was a native of Germany where she was baptized and confirmed." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, March 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"MEYER--San Francisco, Sept. 18th - Chas. MEYER of the well known firm of MEYER & SIMS, riggers and stevedores, was instantly killed at the New City Hall, at 3 o'clock this afternoon. The firm had the contract for raising the many girders employed in the construction of the Northeast wing on McAlister St. and MEYER was acting in the position of Superintendent. While raising a 300-ton girder this afternoon the guy-rope broke and MEYER was struck by the boom of the derrick, crushing in his skull and chest. Death was instantaneous. He was a married man, 48y of age and lived with his wife and 4 children on First St. near Folsom." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 20 Sept 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MEYER--Dora, wife of Moses MEYER, who formerly conducted a large business in Healdsburg, and now owns a vast amount of real estate in this city, died at her home in San Francisco last Saturday of blood poisoning. She was 54y and leaves a large family." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 12 May 1892. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MEYER--In this city, November 28, Dorothea, wife of Frederich A. MEYER, aged 43 years, 10 months and 5 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 1628 Turk street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

M - Q

"MEYER--E.A. MEYER, a female patient at the Smallpox Hospital, died Sunday [17 July 1887]." Source: Sacramento Bee (Bay Gleanings), 19 July, 1887, p.3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MEYER--In this city, January 3, Fred MEYER, a native of Germany, aged 73 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"MEYER--Harriott E. MEYER--Harriott E. MEYER, 57, of Colma, died June 1 at St. Luke's Hospital in San Francisco after a lengthy illness. A native of San Francisco, she had resided in Colma about two years. Mrs. MEYER was a registered nurse, and was employed at St. Luke's Hospital for many years before becoming ill. Funeral services will be held Monday from Lasswell Chapel, with a requiem mass at Our Lady of Mercy Church at 9 a.m. Burial will be in Holy Cross Cemetery. She is survived by her husband, Thomas H. MEYER; two sons, James and Thomas MEYER Jr.; two brothers, Matthew and James FINNIGAN; one sister, Mrs. Mabel ANDERSON, and five grandchildren. Contributions to the American Cancer Society are preferred." Source: San Mateo Times, 3 June 1967, p. 3. Transcribed by Chris.

"MEYER.--In this city, Dec 28th, Heinrich Johann MEYER, only child of Louis and Johanna Henrietta MEYER, aged 1 year and 10 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Dec 1865.

"MEYER--At San Francisco, Apr. 28, John R. MEYER, a native of" California, aged 45 years, 3 mos. [...eldest son of Judge and Mrs. F.R. MEYER... after a brave struggle with the ravages of typhoid-pneumonia... The greater part of his life was spent at San Benito, where he was well known and popular. He was jovial, kind-hearted and liberal, ever ready to lend a helping hand to friend or neighbor. About 6 years ago he moved to San Francisco, entering the employ of a large sheet iron factory...The funeral was held from the M.E. Church Wednesday afternoon.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 5 May 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"MEYER--In this city, August 27, 1942, Lillie, devoted wife of Charles C. MEYER. (Santa Rosa, Calif., papers please copy.) Services Sunday, 9 a.m. Sinai Memorial Chapel, Divisadero St. at Geary. Interment, Salem Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MEYER--Mabel Wilson - In this city, November 20, 1980; beloved wife of the late Wilson MEYER; devoted mother of Harriet M. QUARRE and Jeffery W. MEYER; loving grandmother of Pamela MC LAUGHLIN, Elizabeth HELMAN, Catherine ALEXANDER, Wilson, Simone and Marianne QUARRE, four great-grandchildren; daughter of the late Arthur and Alice WILSON; a native of California, aged 80 years; a member of Francisca Club, Century Club, and Junior League of San Francisco; a Fellow of California Academy of Sciences. Friends are invited to

M - Q

attend the funeral, 11 a.m. Monday, November 24 at N. Gray & Co., Divisadero Street at Post. Memorials to Visiting Nurses Association of San Francisco or California Academy of Sciences preferred." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"MEYER--In the City and County Hospital, June 27th, Marguerite MEYER, a native of England, aged 22 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 June 1865.

"MEYER--In this city, September 30, Oser, beloved husband of Bertha MEYER and father of Mrs. H. FRIEDLANDER, Mrs. A. MAUTNER, Mark, Mose O., Ben F., Sam Oralia, Louis, and Dr. Henry MEYER; a native of Prussia, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day Tuesday at 2 o'clock from his late residence, 701 Broderick St. Interment, Hills of Eternity Cemetery by 3:30 train from Third and Townsend St. Congregation Sherith Israel officers and members are requested to attend the funeral of our late member Oser MEYER this day at 2 o'clock from his late residence, 701 Broderick St." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Oct 1894. Contact: Diane Dworzack dijaq@hotmail.com

"MEYER--Oser MEYER, senior member of the well known Salinas firm of O. MEYER & Sons, died at his home, 701 Broderick street, San Francisco, last Sunday, and was laid away to rest at the Hill of Eternity Cemetery, in that city on Tuesday afternoon. The deceased was highly esteemed by a large circle of friends and acquaintances. A devoted wife and the following named children are left to mourn their great loss: Mrs. H. FRIEDLANDER, Mrs. A. MAUTNER, Mark, Moses O., Ben F., Sam. Orelta [spelling iffy], Louis, and Dr. Henry MEYER." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 4 Oct 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"MEYERS--In this city, January 26, 1895, Charles MEYERS, a native of Germany, aged 56 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"MEYERS--In this city, January 26, 1895 George MEYERS, a native of England, aged [2?] years 1 month and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"MEYERS--In this city, January 26, George Sidney Walter MEYERS, only and beloved son of George and Charlotte MEYERS, and brother of Mrs. George COLE and Mrs. George BO[..?]WED, a native of London, England, aged 22 years, 9 months and 26 days. [London papers please copy]. Funeral will take place to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 1829 Twenty-fourth street, corner of Ellen. Interment, Laural Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MEYERS--On board steamship Winfield Scott, Dec. 19, John MEYERS of New York." Source:

M - Q

Daily Alta California, 1 Jan 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MEYERSTEIN--In this city, February 26, at 6 o'clock p.m., Hanna, daughter of J. and M. MEYERSTEIN, aged 11 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) morning, at 10 o'clock, from 113 Felon street, between Bryant and Brannan and Third and Fourth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Feb 1869.

"MEYERSTEIN--In this city, February 7, Samuel, only son of Joseph and Minna MEYERSTEIN, aged 2 years, 4 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Feb 1869.

"MIAMOTA--T. MIAMOTO, a Japanese, called on a woman of the same nationality in San Francisco last night, and after some talk with her, he shot her in the shoulder and left breast, and then fataly shot himself in the neck. She died soon after. It is alleged to be a case of jealousy." Source: Sacramento Bee, 23 Feb 1906, p. 10. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MIBACH--In this city, May 26, William P., dearly beloved husband of Bessie MIBACH, and father of Romona MIBACH, beloved son of Agatha and the late Michael MIBACH, and brother of Joseph, Ida and the late Peter J. MIBACH, a native of San Francisco, aged 25 years, 3 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MICHAEL--In this city, Sept. 15th, James MICHAEL, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Sept 1865.

"MICHAEL--In San Francisco, August 14, Mrs. Marie MICHAEL, aged 29 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 August, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MICHAEL--In this city, July 24, Martha, daughter of Joseph and Helena MICHAEL, aged 2 months." Source: *Alta California*, 26 July, 1879.

"MICHAELS--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 19 -- Henry MICHAELS died in the hospital this forenoon from the effects of a fall from a balcony while intoxicated." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA), 20 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MICHAELSON--Johann Frederick MICHAELSON, died at his home in Alexander Valley, Monday, after a lingering illness. He had been ailing with rheumatism from December last, until a week before his death, when he was stricken with general paralysis. Mr. MICHAELSON was born in Germany 67 years ago and in '59 came to Ca. and settled in San Francisco. There he resided 8 years, when he removed to Alexander Valley. Surviving are three brothers, Ludwig, Arnold, Chris and a sister, Mrs. A. KLENTWORTH of San Francisco. Burial was at Beeson

M - Q

Cemetery in Alexander Valley." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 30 Mar 1893. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MICHEL--In this city, December 4, Christina, wife of John MICHEL, a native of Germany, aged 37 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 2 o'clock from her late residence, No. 616 Seventh Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MICHEL--March 5, Rosalie S., wife of the late J. F. MICHEL, and mother of Mrs. George T. FOLSOM, a native of Ghent, Belgium. The funeral services will be held this day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock, at 1001 Pine street. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MICHEL--Victor MICHEL, 66, proprietor of a blacksmith shop on Main St. for many years, died this morning in San Francisco. He had lived in Menlo Park until his retirement a year and a half ago, when he moved to San Francisco to be with his daughter. A native of Berkeley, Mr. MICHEL leaves two sons, Sgt. William, at the Santa Rosa Army Air Base and PFC Victor, USA, now in England; and a daughter, Lorraine. Funeral arrangements are pending at the Tinney Funeral Home in Palo Alto." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 21 May 1945, p.2. Transcribed by jch.

"MICHEL--At rest in San Francisco, Calif., Monday, May 12, 1945. Victor MICHEL. Husband of the late Jennie J. MICHEL, and father of Miss Lorraine MICHEL, Sgt. William F. MICHEL, and PFC Victor A. MICHEL. A native of California. Aged 66 years. Friends are welcome to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) morning at 9:15 at Tinney's, Lytton Ave. opposite City Hall Park, thence to the Church of the Nativity, Menlo Park for Requiem Mass at 9:30. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma. Tinney's Lytton Ave. opp City Hall Park." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 22 May 1945, p.2. Transcribed by jch.

"MICHELSON--A man supposed to have been Randolph MICHELSON was run over and instantly killed by a freight train on Townsend street between Firth and Sixth, San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Bee, 20 Sept 1875, p.2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MICKLE--In this city, Sept. 25th, Edward MICKLE, aged 57 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Sept 1865.

"MIDDAUGH--In Visalia, Aug. 1st, Nelsn D. MIDDAUGH, of Company I, 2d Cavalry, Cal. Vol., aged 28 years, a native of Michigan." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"MIDDLEMISS--In this city, January 29, Laura Catherine, daughter of Joseph and the late Laura

M - Q

MIDDLEMISS, of Sacramento, aged 1 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Jan 1870.

"MIDDLETON--Died in San Francisco, George MIDDLETON, of Petaluma, formerly of Plumas Co., aged 22y." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 1 May 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MIDDLETON--January 8, 1874 - Colonel John MIDDLETON died at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MIDDLETON--In this city, Nov. 20th, Mary Catherina, wife of Frank MIDDLETON." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 21 Nov 1865.

"MIDDLETON---At Yeomet, Amador county, December 6th, Thos. MIDDLETON, aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Dec 1865.

"MIESEGAES--At Duncan's Mills, Sonoma County, October 17, Lucy E. MIESEGAES, daughter of O. H. MIESEGAES of this city, a native of New York, aged 37 years. [New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock P.M., from the ferry station, foot of Market street, upon the arrival of the noon boat from San Rafael: thence to the cemetery." Source: *Alta California*, 20 Oct 1880, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MIESNER--In this city, August 3, Me??a A., beloved daughter of Henry and Anna MIESNER, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 6 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of her parents, 29 Julian avenue, between Fourteenth and Fifteenth, Mission and Valencia streets." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug 1885, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Regina Gualco.

"MIETO--In San Francisco, June 22s, Cesaria Jesus MIETO, aged 18 years, 9 months and 5 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 26 June 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MIGLIAVACCA.-In this city, November 24, Lou Palmer MIGLIAVACCA, beloved wife of Henry R. MIGLIAVACCA, loving mother of Harold, devoted sister of Mrs. Blanche SCOTT, Mrs. Minnie GRAYSON and Mrs. John WHITE of San Francisco, James M and Harry PALMS of Napa, a native of Napa age 72 years. Funeral November 26 at Gray's. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MIHAN--In this city, December 7, 1940, Amelia MIHAN, beloved wife of Leo B. MIHAN, loving

M - Q

sister of Charles **SCHUDSON** of Wilwaukee, Wisc. Funeral services at 10 a.m., Tuesday, December 10, at Gray's, Divisadero st., at Post." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Dec 1940. Transcribed by jch.

"MILANI--In this city, December 13, Fioravante, beloved husband of the late Palmira MILANI, father of Rinaldo, Zeffiro, Edward and Vincenza MILANI, Rosina SODINI and Faustina MEI, and brother of Joseffe MILANI, Eugenia CHELINI and Sebastiani MILANI, a native of Italy, aged 64 years. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral Sunday, December 16 at 1 o'clock, from his late residence, 2858 Gough street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Dec 1906, p.15. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"MILANI--In this city, May 16, Joseph MILANI, dearly beloved husband of Cherubina MILANI, father of Emilia and Vittorio MILANI, and brother of Eugenia CHELINI and Sabina SEBASTIANI, a native of Farnata, Lucca, Italy, aged 32 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, May 18, at 9:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 3042 Polk Street: thence to St. Peter and Paul Italian Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 May 1912, p.19. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"MILANI--In Sonoma, February 26, Palmira, beloved wife of Fioravante MILANI, and mother of Rinaldo, Zeffiro, Eduardo, Rosina, Faustina and Vincenza MILANI, a native of Lucca, Italy, aged 53 years, 3 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday), at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 917 Jackson street, between Powell & Mason; thence to Sts. Peter and Paul's Church, corner of Filbert and Union streets, where a solemn requiem high mass will be said for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 March 1895, p. 5. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"MILANI-Silvio L. - In SF, Oct 13, 1976, Silvio L. MILANI, dearly beloved husband of the late Ida MILANI, devoted father of Florence M. BALEOCCHI, loving grandfather fo Janet BALEOCCHI and Susan GOGNA, beloved brother fo A. MILANI and the late G. MILANI. Private Mass of Christian Burial was offered at St. Anne's Church Friday. Entombment, Holy Cross Cemetery. CURRIVAN'S CHAPEL OF THE SUNSET." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Oct 1976, p. B7. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"MILANI--In this city, april 2, 1955, Zeffiro, beloved husband of Leonie MILANI, loving father of Norma MILANI and Mrs. Zelda RYAN, loving grandfather of Camille, Philip and Suzanne RYAN, loving father-in-law of J. Leslie RYAN; a native of Italy. The funeral will take place Tuesday, April 5, at 8:30 a.m., from the Memeorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masoni at Golden Gate Ave.,

M - Q

thence to Notre Dame des Victories Church, Bush St., nr Grant Ave., where a Requiem Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 o'clock. Entombment, Holy Cross Mausoleum. Rosary Monday evening at 8 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 04/03/1955, Page 53. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"MILBURN--In San Francisco, March 12th ,Charles Henry, son of James MILBURN, aged 3 years and 6 mos." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 March 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILES--In this city, May 25, Bessie MILES, a native of New York, aged 30 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MILLAR--The Late Dr. C.F. MILLAR--His Old Home Pays All Honors to Its Gifted Son--The Last Yearnings of His Strong Nature Were to Die in His Loved California--In the "Democrat" of June 26th it was chronicled that Dr. Chas. F. MILLAR and family had arrived from Alaska in Seattle but that he was in such a enfeebled condition that he could proceed no farther and was taken to Providence hospital. His death on Sunday and the arrival of the body at Dixon on Tuesday was subsequently announced in these columns. The funeral was held today (Wednesday) in the presence of one of the largest congregations that ever assembled in Dixon. Such scenes are always a picture of sorrow and some times of despair, but penetrating the gloom on this occasion was the conviction more potent than all the processes of reasoning that death is not a finality in creation's work and that the soul does not perish even when the chords and keys that gave it utterance are broken. The officiating clergyman was Father **LALLY** of San Jose, by whom he was married, and the sermon of the eloquent priest touched a responsive chord in the hearts of hundreds who were there to drop a flower and a tear upon the casket of one they had loved and respected as boy and man for over thirty years. It was such a beautiful and touching tribute to the life and character of Dr. MILLAR, it was so full of sublime thought and soulful inspiration that under its influence the silver lining to the dark clouds became almost as radiant as the morning sun. The contribution of flowers was so fresh and the blooms so choice as to be worthy of remark even in this land of flowers where the bestowal of the freshest floral treasures in abundance and the most favored way of paying friendship's tribute. And after the mass and the sermon the casket was reverently followed to the cemetery, where the last tribute of respect was paid. During that brief hour Dixon was a town of closed stores and closed shops. The people were around the open grave and as the casket was lowered a moment's hush fell on the vast concourse, and only the voice of the sighing wind whispered, "Good night, dear friend; some happy day to thy glorified spirit we shall say good morrow." Dr. MILLAR was born in Dixon January 9, 1876. He was the only son of the late Charles MILLAR and of Mrs. Mary MILLAR, who survives him. He began life on a farm and was educated in the public schools, St. Mary's College and the state university. After receiving his medical diploma he was a member of the medical staff of the Southern Pacific hospital, under the late Dr. GARDNER, for several years. In September, 1902, he was married to Miss Mary VAN VRANKEN, who survives

M - Q

him. To them has been born one daughter, Ruth, now five years old. Soon after his marriage he established an office in San Francisco and soon acquired a lucrative practice. In 1905, he was appointed chief of the emergency hospital. He entered upon the duties and obligations which were imposed upon him by the position of honor and trust, with zeal and enthusiasm. He found as his colleagues the master medical spirits of San Francisco and they were quick to recognize his ability and high character and the thoroughness with which he was equipped. Determined to justify the confidence imposed in him, he applied himself diligently and intelligently to the task of mastering all the details and the great work he was required to perform or direct, with all the spirit and enthusiasm of which he was capable. As a result, before the close of one year of his administration he had earned the confidence of the public, the good will of the medical profession and inaugurated reforms and improvements that made the emergency hospital a model of its kind. He had the endorsement of all the newspapers of San Francisco and during the long period when excitement was rife and San Francisco was stirred from center to circumference with rumors of municipal corruption it is significant that there was never a breath of scandal relating in the remotest way to his conduct and management of the municipal hospital. The important part he played during the dark days that followed the awful tragedy of earthquake and fire can never be forgotten by those who were an eye witness to his untiring labors and unselfish deeds. Once assured of the safety of his mother, wife and daughter, he did not visit them for days at a time, but devoted all his energies to the noble and heroic task of alleviating the sufferings of those less fortunate. For weeks he did not remove his clothing or sleep enough to recuperate his wasting strength. Not once did he falter or waver in the discharge of his public duty. Although he won the praise and admiration of the people of San Francisco, he was apparently indifferent to it and never trumpeted the kindly things said about him. It did not seem to occur to him that his work entitled him to praise and credit. One duty done he proceeded guickly to the performance of another. He was actuated by a lofty purpose and unfaltering persistence in the discharge of a public obligation and it was this unselfish devotion to duty that prematurely cut short his brilliant and useful life. Exposure, privation and overwork planted the deadly germs that a few months later developed into tuberculosis. Ill health forced him to resign his position in 1907 and finally to abandon his practice. He was persuaded to take a trip to Alaska. He located in Fairbanks and for a time a slight improvement in his condition was noticeable and he concluded to send for his wife and daughter and remain long enough to give the climate a thorough trial. He soon began to decline again, but not until the winter was so far advanced that there was no chance to leave until June. The family took passage on the first boat out and arrived in Seattle on Friday the 24th, where the doctor's mother was awaiting them. He was too weak to proceed any father and was taken to Providence hospital, where he died the following Sunday morning. Retaining his love for his native state, his one great desire, when he realized that his struggle for life was hopeless, was to return to California and pass away amid the scenes of his young and vigorous manhood and of his early triumphs. No doubt it was this overmastering desire, this fervent hope, that fanned the spark of life and sustained him during the long and dreary winter when there was no travel

M - Q

over the ice fields of the north, and nerved him for the final effort when the first boat of the year left the Alaska shores for Seattle. What must have been his hopes, his doubts and his fears during his last days, we can only conjecture, but we are ready to believe that hope inspired him to the last, and it seems pitifully pathetic that the dearest wish of his heart could not be granted; that after the most trying part of his journey was over, almost in sight of his native state, he should be denied the mournful satisfaction of looking once more upon the scenes of his childhood and closing his eyes in the last sleep of death amid the familiar and peaceful environments of his old home. There is no work or phrase in any language that carries with it the full significance of the word home. It is not capable of translation or even of definition and interpretation. Is it any wonder that he so dearly cherished the memories and imagery that cluster around its memory? Dr. Charles F. **MILLAR** died in the prime of life, just as his capacity for usefulness had been fully developed, and at a time when he had won high distinction by hard study and intelligent and diligent application in his chosen profession. He was endowed with all the attributes of mind and character that are essential to success. He was a thorough Californian, born and bred in the state, and he loved his native state with all the intensity of his nature. This patriotic love of home was born with him, indeed, it was his inheritance from ancestors who passed the best part of their lives here. He was well trained, and well read in his profession. He was a man of great energy and courage and sensitive of honor and unblemished character. With all these qualities of mind and heart his success in the medical world was assured. Nobody could associate with him without realizing fully his many fine qualities and that he was a courteous and cultured gentleman who maintained high ideals. While guiet and unassuming, he possessed virility, energy and vigor and was industrious and ambitious in the performance of his duties. His life was all too short to fill out the measure of its promise, but he furnishes a noble and worthy example, a rich incentive for young men who are filled with a desire for a higher and better life and an ambition to accomplish something noble and useful. He was an occasional visitor in Woodland, but his acquaintance here was not sufficiently wide to make his life and death of any special local interest and it is therefore not necessary to lift the veil that shuts from the public view the private grief in the family circle. But there are those who knew him and a few to whom his death is a personal loss and it is not inappropriate to say that their hearts go out in sympathetic love to the lonely mother who lavished upon her only son all the wealth of a mother's affection, to the heart-broken wife whose loss seems irreparable, to the sweet little flower and only daughter, whose young life was closely twined about his heart, but who is too young to fully realize the awful solemnity of death, and to understand what it means to lose the loving companionship and trusting faith of a father. May they have the faith that looks beyond the grave and inspires us with the hope and confidence of immortality. The memory of the virtues of a dutiful and devoted son, a loving and affectionate husband and father is a legacy that will enrich them all. He is buried where he was born. His grave is hard by the spot where his cradle was rocked. He sleeps where he wished to sleep, in the bosom of his beloved Solano home." Source: The Woodland Democrat. 30 June 1909. Contact: Ruth Skewis ruth4527@surewest.net

M - Q

"MILLARD.-In this city, June 25, 1907, Louise A. MILLARD, wife of James Lindley MILLARD. Funeral services will take place tomorrow (Thursday) at 10 o'clock a.m., at the funeral parlors of Theodore Dierks & Co., 900 Divisadero Street, corner of McAllister. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MILLEN--In this city, July 10, Andrew MILLEN, a native of Louisiana, aged 59 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MILLER--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 23, Albert MILLER, Prussia, 18 years." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MILLER, Antje, 65 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"MILLER--MILLER, Blanche." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"MILLER--In San Francisco, Dec. 26th, Bridget Annie, daughter of Wm. MILLER, aged 2 years, 11 months and 28 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 29 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILLER.-MILLER, C. L." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"MILLER--In this city, Dec 27th, Charles MILLER, aged 37 years, a native of Sweden." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Dec 1865.

"MILLER--January 1, 1874 - Charles MILLER committed suicide in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILLER--In this city June 3, Charlotte MILLER, a native of New Bedforn, Mass., aged 75 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"MILLER--Ernest J. MILLER, 66, former proprietor of the MILLER's stationery store here, died yesterday morning in San Francisco. A native of Nevada City, California., Mr. MILLER was a confectionery supervisor for Sees and Edys candy firms in Oakland for 25 years before moving to Redwood City six years ago. He purchased the stationery store from Mrs. Edith RIESE, retiring three years ago. Mr. MILLER lived at 100 Duane St. and later made his home with his only surviving relative, his daughter, Mrs. B.B. BERMAN, at 323 Santa Clara Ave. Funeral services will be held tomorrow morning at 11 o'clock at the mortuary of Halsted and Co., 1123 Sutter St., San Francisco. Interment will follow at Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: Redwood City Tribune, 8 June 1945, p.2. Transcribed by jch.

M - Q

"MILLER--In this city, November 11, at the City and County Hospital, Frank MILLER, a native of Ohio, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Nov 1909.

"MILLER--In San Francisco, June 24th, Hannah F. MILLER, aged 45 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 26 June 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILLER--In this city, February 23d, Henry MILLER, aged 33 years. Friends and acquaintances and members of Golden Gate Encampment, No. 25, C. of R.C. and California Lodge, No. 7, I.O.G.T., are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. sharp, from the Hall of Golden Gate Encampment, Pythian Castle Building, 913 Market st." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Feb 1874.

"MILLER--[July 18th 1867] - Colonel James MILLER was found dead in bed at the What Cheer House, San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILLER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, July 19 - Colonel James MILLER was found dead in his bed at the What Cheer house, under the following circumstances: It seems that the evening before he took lodgings for the night and yesterday noon the servant, finding the door of his room locked, entered and found him dead in bed, with a bottle of morphine by his side. The deceased was a native of Scotland." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MILLER--In this city, February 23, James L. MILLER, a native of New York, aged 70 years, 6 months and 23 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 25 Feb 1895.

"MILLER--In San Francisco, March 10, John MILLER, a native of Lancaster, Ohio; aged 39 years. A resident of Marysville since 1852." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MILLER--In this city, at the Palace Hotel, December 30, at 8 1/2 o'clock A. M., John Franklin, Jr., only son of General John F. and Mary C. MILLER, aged 7 years and 2 months. The funeral services of John Franklin, son of Gerneral J. F. and Mary C. MILLER, will take place TO-DAY (Thursday), a 1 o'clock P.M., at and from Trinity Church. All friends are invited, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 Jan 1879. Transcribed by Linda Zutlas.

"MILLER--San Francisco, Jan. 16th - At an early hour this morning, John Frederick MILLER, chief auditor of the San Francisco Custom House, died at the Centennial House, Oakland, after an illness of several months. He was a pioneer of 1850 and had been in the Custom House 30

M - Q

years. He was a native of Pa., and was 73y of age. He leaves a widow, a son and a daughter, and was a member of Ca. Commandery, No. 1, Knight's Templar." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 18 Jan 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MILLER--In this city, Nov. 14th, Joseph L. MILLER, a native of Philadelphia, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Nov 1865.

"MILLER--In this city, July 1, 1895, Kate, beloved wife of Joseph MILLER, and mother of Hannah, Hulda and Josephina C. MILLER, a native of Germany, aged 23 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"MILLER--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 23 -- Jacob BULER, who run over a child of Lewis MILLER with a truck last evening, causing its death, surrendered himself today and was examined and discharged, no blame attaching to him." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MILLER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 21 --Lucy MILLER, a colored woman, died in this city [San Francisco] on Sunday, aged 104 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"MILLER--In this city, October 29, 1917, Marie MILLER, beloved wife of the late Henry D. MILLER, loving mother of Charles MILLER, Mrs. Ida FENGLER, Mrs. Caroline JONES and the late Henry MILLER, and loving sister of Miss Ida GERTZ, a native of Germany, aged 74 years, 3 months and 2 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock, at the chapel of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission st., bet. 25th and 26th sts. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"MILLER--In this city, Nov 1, Mrs. Mary MILLER, mother of Mrs. John WIGHTMAN, aged 76 years, 6 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Nov 1884. Transscribed by Jim Schmitz.

"MILLER--Mrs. Mary Chess." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 26 March 1891. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"MILLER--In this city, May 14, 1936, Nellie MILLER (nee McKEON)." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 16 May, 1936.

"MILLER--Nellie I." San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"MILLER--In San Francisco, February 13, P. MILLER, aged 53 years." Source: Sacramento

M - Q

Bee, 14 Feb 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILLER--In this city, December 4, Samuel M. MILLER, a native of Brooklyn, N.Y., aged 40 years, 6 months and 3 days. Funeral Monday, at 1 p.m., at No. 1816 Steiner street. Interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 and 7 Dec 1885.

"MILLER-Mrs. Sarah W. MILLER, wife of Henry MILLER, died in San Francisco Monday. She had been ill for some months and death was not unexpected. In addition to her husband she leaves a son, Henry MILLER, Jr., and a daughter, Mrs. Leroy NICKEL. Interment took place in San Francisco, the funeral services being private." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 4 Aug 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"MILLER--S.T., age 31." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"MILLER--T.S., 80 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"MILLER--Thomas - 50 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"MILLER--W.H. MILLER, a printer of San Francisco, died on Saturday of congestion of the brain, and not from suicide by laudanum, as was first reported." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MILLER--San Francisco, August 7 - William MILLER, 51 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 9 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILLERTON--January 23, 1874 - Woman named MILLERTON burned to death in a house in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILLETT--At Honolulu, Feb. 7th, John W. MILLETT, aged 41 years, a native of Somersetshire, England. Mr. M. leaves a widow and large circle of friends to mourn his death." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MILLETT--At School-House Station, San Mateo County, November 26. William Lawrence, son of Michael and Bridget MILLETT, aged 3 months and 23 days. (Worchester (Mass) papers please copy). Friends and acquiantances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 12 o'clock M., from the residence of the parents, School-House Station." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Nov 1879. Transcribed by Gene Murray.

"MILLGATE--DEATH OF AN OLD RESIDENT - Thos. MILLGATE, an old resident of this county,

M - Q

a 49er in fact, died after a lingering illness in San Francisco yesterday. He has resided for nearly a quarter of a century on the right bank of the American nearly opposite this city. His remains will be brought up on the Vallejo train this evening and he will be buried at 10 o'clock to-morrow from Masonic Hall." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 12 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILLGATE--In San Francisco, Jan. 11, Thomas MILLGATE, a native of England aged 60 years and 5 months. [Funeral from Masonic Hall to-morrow morning at 10 o'clock. Friends are invited to attend.]" Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MILLIGAN--In this city, March 2, Sarah Catharine, wife of David S. MILLIGAN, aged 22 years, 3 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 March 1869.

"MILLIKEN--Near Lawrence Station, Santa Clara county, Mar. 13, Christina, wife of Samuel MILLIKEN, a native of Scotland, aged 51 years. [Deceased was a sister of Sam DUNCAN of this place and Mrs. James ENRIGHT of Santa Clara county. She was carried off by an attack of pneumonia ending in death the fifth day...The remains were interred in the Catholic cemetery at Santa Clara, Monday. Mr. **DUNCAN** attended the obsequies...] [from obit in 27 Mar issue --...deceased was a native of Blairgourie, Scotland and when a child removed in 1848 to San Francisco in company with her father, Robert DUNCAN and her sisters, now Mrs. James **ENRIGHT** of Lawrence station, Mrs. E. **VALDES** of Santa Rosa and her brother Samson **DUNCAN** of Quien Sabe. In 1851 they removed to this county [Santa Clara Co.] locating at Lawrence station, where they settle on a large ranch. A few years afterwards the deceased, then Miss Christina **DUNCAN**, was married to Patrick **NASH**, one the earliest pioneers. In 1858 the couple removed to Contra Costa county...but returned to their old home at Lawrence 6 years after, where they resided happily together until the death of her husband some years later. In 1870 she was married to Samuel MILLIKEN...A husband & 7 children, Robert NASH of Mountain View, Mrs. Mary MILLIKEN of San Francisco, Annie, Thomas and Charley NASH and Samuel, George and Duncan MILLIKEN of Lawrence station, survive her. [...from San Jose 'Mercury']." Source: The Hollister Freelance (Hollister, San Benito County, CA), 20 March Jan 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"MILLIKEN--In this city, June 13, 1885, JOSEPH MILLIKEN, a native of County Antrim, Ireland, aged 34 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his brother, George Milliken, 115 Vallejo Street, between Sansome and Battery." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MILLISACK--In this city, Oct. 20, 1947, Frances Jost MILLISACK, beloved wife of the late Jerry MILLISACK, loving aunt of Rose M. Jost LANDWORTH and first cousin of C.D. SMITH of Los Angles, a native of Clinton, Iowa, aged 55 years. A member of San Francisco Lodge No. 1.

M - Q

F.O.E. (Chicago Times papers please copy.) Friends are invited to attend the funeral services on Friday, Oct. 24, at 10:30 o'clock, at the chapel of Halsted-Dierks & Co., cor. Divisadero and McAllister Sts." Source: *San Francicso Examiner*, 23 Oct 1947, p. 19. Transcribed by jch.

"MILLISACK.-In San Jose, February 23, 1930, Parker B. MILLISACK, dearly beloved husband of Frances MILLISACK, loving son of Clarence and Mary MILLISACK, brother of Mrs. Lelia HUBBARD of Tacoma, Wash., aged 42 years. Funeral services will be held Thursday, February 27, at 2:30 o'clock p.m., at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st., near Polk, under the auspices of San Francisco Aerie, No. 5, F.O.E." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Feb 1930. Transcribed by jch.

"MILLS--A Los Angeles telegram tells of the murder by Apaches, of Edward G. STEVENS, of San Francisco, formerly of the Overland Mail Company, and Mr. MILLS, formerly Superintendent of the Mowry Silver mines, in Arizona; also that officer BOVEE yesterday killed Celestino ALAPAZ, one of the NEWMAN murderers. MURDER of EDWARD G. STEVENS - Our San Francisco telegram reports, via Los Angeles, the recent murder by Apache Indians, of Edward G. STEVENS and Mr. MILLS. We trust the report is unfounded. Mr. STEVENS was for some 10 years prior to 1860, a resident of Calaveras county, where he was generally known and very highly esteemed. He was a young man of rare business qualities, the soul of honor, and of unbounded kindness and devotion to his friends. No death could have happened that will cause more general and intense sorrow than this, if the report be true." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 Feb 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"MILLS--In County Tyrone, Ireland, December 19, Cassie Maria, beloved daughter of Annie and George MILLS and loving sister of Mrs. William BEATTY, Mrs. C. HUTCHINSON and George, James, Andrew, John, Thomas, Alexander, Robert and the late Lizzie L. MILLS and niece of W. J. RAMSEY of San Francisco, aged 36 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"MILLS--George R. MILLS, a San Francisco saloon keeper, committed suicide because his wife brought suit for divorce from him." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 10 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"MILLS--In San Jose, April 18 1884, Mary Eliza MILLS, daughter of A W MILLS aged 13 years, 11 months and 4 days. [San Francisco papers please copy.] The funeral will take place TOMORROW (Sunday) at 1 o'clock PM from 57 South Fifth Street. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend." Source: San Jose Daily News, 29 Apr 1884. Transcribed by Sue Bruce.

"MILLS--W.G. MILLS, San Francisco, died of a sudden stroke of paralysis on Saturday last. A former resident of Healdsburg." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 25 May

M - Q

1893. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MILNE--NEWS OF THE PACIFIC COAST. WELL KNOWN WRITER DEAD. MILNE Dead. By Associated Press. San Francisco, Dec. 16. -- Robert Duncan MILNE, a well known newspaper and magazine writer, died to-day from injuries received in a street car accident last night." Source: San Jose Mercury, 17 Dec 1899, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MILOW--In this city, March 14, John F. MILOW, a native of the Rhode Island, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MINEHAN--In this city, November 8, Patrick, beloved husband of Jane MINEHAN, a native of the parish of Ahane, County Limerick, Ireland, aged 63 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"MINER--MINER, Mary G.--In Fremont, August 8, 1991, mother of John D. MINER Jr. of Fremont, Vallerie MINER of Arizona and Larry MINER, of Seattle; also survived by two grand-daughters, a native of Scotland, aged 81. Private family services were held at Berge-Pappas-Smith Mortuary Family wishes remembrances to Alzheimer's Disease. For further information please call 656-1226." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 Aug 1991. Transcribed by Madelyn Bechini.

"MINES--The Rev. S. MINES, of the Prot. Episcopal Church of San Francisco, who died on the 5th inst, is the first clergyman that has been followed to the grave in that city. It is estimated that he will be succeeded by the Rev. Mr. SOUTHARD, formerly of New York, but now of the "House of Prayer," in Newark." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 8 Sept 1852. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"MINK--In this city, June 24, 1907, Dorathea MINK, relict of the late George MINK, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. A. ALBRECHT and Mrs. L. GOEBEL, and loving grandmother of Meta A. ALBRECHT and Hilda E. GOEBEL, a native of Germany, aged 64 years, 4 months, and 16 days. A member of San Francisco frauen verein and Deutscher frauen understutzungs verein "Rothes Kreuz. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday), June 27, at 11 a.m., from her late residence, 990 Union Street, near Jones, thence to I.O.O.F. Cemetery for cremation. To the officers and members of San Francisco frauen vereign - You are hereby requested to assemble at 990 Union Street, corner of Jones, tomorrow (Thursday), June 27, at 10:30 a.m., to attend the funeral of our late sister, Dorathea MINK, By order - Mrs. Caroline UBHOFF, President, Mrs. Julia MARKS, Secretary." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MINK--In this city, January 22 [1912], Adolph, dearly beloved husband of Regina MINK, and loving father of George and Marion MINK, a native of Wurttemberg, Germany, aged 50 years

M - Q

adn 2 months. A member of Structural Iron Workers' Union, Local No. 31 and Royal Arcanum of Buffalo NY. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 24 at 10:45 o'clock, from the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co. 2919 Mission street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth streets. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"MINTURN--In San Francisco, Nov. 5, James B. MINTURN, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MION--In this city, April 13, 1948, John M. MION, dearly beloved husband of the late Catherine MION, loving father of Alfred and Albert MION; a native of Italy, aged 70 years, 5 months, 10 days. Friends are respectully invited to attend the funeral on Friday, April 16, 9 a.m. from the Chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co., 649 Green St., thence to SS. Peter & Paul's Church, where a Mass will be said commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 Apr 1948. Contact: Pamela Storm

"MISCHLER.--In this city, December 31, 1898, Annie, beloved daughter of Anna MISCHLER, and sister of Mrs. Fred JUNKER and Tillie MISCHLER, a native of Colfax, Placer County, Cal., aged 24 years and 24 days. (Chicago papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 10:30 o'clock, from the family residence, 1051 McAllister street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 2 Jan 1899.

"MITCHEL--In Sebastopol, August 22, Alice Maude MITCHEL, sister of Emily A. ROGERS of Monte Rio and the late Cora M. ABRAMS and Mabel FOLEY. Sister-in-law of Clarence E. ROGERS of Monte Rio. Daughter of the late Cora MITCHEL nee BELLEAU of San Francisco. A native of California, aged 91 years. Member of Aloha Parlor No. 106, Native Daughters of the Gold West, Oakland. Funeral August 24 from Fewel's Redwood Garden Chapel, Guerneville and August 25 from the Grant B. Miller Mortuary, 2825 Telegraph Avenue, Oakland. Rosary at Fewel's Chapel. Entombment at Redwood Memorial Gardens, Guerneville." Source: *Press Democrat* [Santa Rosa, CA], 23 Aug 1965. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"MITCHELL--Rev. Andrew, 80 years." San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"MITCHELL--In this city, March 7, Catherine, wife of Thomas MITCHELL, a native of Ireland, aged 32 years and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 8 March 1895.

"MITCHELL--In San Francisco, Nov. 1., Capt. David C. MITCHELL, a native of Nantucket, Mass., aged 53 years." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 3 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty

M - Q

Loose.

"MITCHELL--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 22, David D. MITCHELL, Boston, 26." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MITCHELL--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 22 -- Demetrius MITCHELL, the Italian who was thrown from his horse on Sunday while racing on Market street, died from the effects of the injuries received at the time." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"MITCHELL--[On 18 Jan 1873] Demitrius MITCHELL died at San Francisco from injuries from falling off a horse..." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MITCHELL--MITCHELL, Earl J.--August 12, 1991, in San Francisco; dearly beloved husband of 63 years to Irene; devoted father of Robert and Paul MITCHELL and Kathe HENNIGAN, dear father-in-law of Sylvia and Renee MITCHELL & Pat HENNIGAN; beloved grandfather of Steve & Sharon MITCHELL & Joey HENNIGAN; member & past master of Golden Gate Speranza Lodge No. 30 F. & A. M. Private Services held." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 Aug 1991. Transcribed by Madelyn Bechini.

"MITCHELL--Elizabeth F. - In this city Nov. 21, 1980, beloved daughter of the late John and Mary MITCHELL, loving sister of the late Catherine, John, Michael and William Mitchell and Mary ANGELEVICH. Funeral Monday at 8:30 a.m. from Chapels of Arthur J. Sullivan & Co., 2254 Market St., bet. 15th & 16th Sts, then to Most Holy Redeemer Church where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 9 a.m. interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Sunday afternoon at 4:30 p.m. Sullivan's 621-4567." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"MITCHELL.-Frank MITCHELL, an actor from San Francisco, and Lena CLYMER, aka MITCHELL, a woman who formerly lived with him, were killed by Harry KLEINSMITH at Big River, on the night of March 27th." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 6 April 1876. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MITCHELL--In this city, February 6, 1937, James F. MITCHELL, loving brother of Florence TAYLOR, Mrs. Anne W. EVANS of Madison, Wi and Gilbert F. MITCHELL of Brainerd, Minn. Friends are invited to the services today (Monday)at 1:00 pm at Martin and Browns 1515 Scott Street, between Geary and Post." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Feb 8, 1937, p 11. Contact: Carol Mitchell Carolin956@aol.com

M - Q

"MITCHELL.-San Francisco--Captain John MITCHELL, commanding United States steamer 'Saginaw', was murdered in Sutter street, at half-past seven o'clock last night, by a man named William Oregon SMITH, who struck him under the ear either with his fist or a sand club, producing almost instant death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, CA), 23 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MITCHELL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 30 - The Coroner's jury in the case of Commander John G. MITCHELL returned a verdict last evening that he came to his death by a blow which fractured his skull and which was inflicted by W.O. SMITH. They also found that Thomas SAVAGE was accessory to the act." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 31 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MITCHELL--In this city, October -- [sic.], Mary A., beloved wife of John and mother of Thomas, Mamie and John MITCHELL, a native of Ireland, aged 47 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Oct 1894, p.7.

"MITCHELL--Death in San Francisco, Feb. 23d, Mary Isabella, only child of David and Fanny A. MITCHELL, aged 2 years, 10 months." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 Feb 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"MITCHELL--January 19, 1874 - Randolph MITCHELL murdered his wife with a razor, and then killed himself, at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MITCHELL--Robert MITCHELL, for many years one of the leading brick contractors in San Francisco, died yesterday. He was 79 years old." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 April 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MITCHELL--In San Francisco, Apr. 21, Sarah FLINT, wife of George Otis MITCHELL, and daughter of Dr. Thomas FLINT, of San Juan, aged 33 years, 10 months, & 14 days. [...The funeral took place last Monday at 2 o'clock from the residence of B.P. FLINT, 1121 Hyde St., San Francisco and the remains were interred in the Masonic Cemetery at that place...] [from San Juan column: ...only living daughter of Dr. Thos. FLINT...]." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 27 Apr 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"MITCHELL--In this city, Nov. 3d, Seth MITCHELL, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Nov 1865.

"MITCHELL--At Bennington, Vermont, Aug. 31st, Susan T., wife of Ossian C. MITCHELL, of San Francisco, aged 37 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 5 Oct 1867. Transcribed by

M - Q

Betty Loose.

"MITCHELL--In this city, June 11, Thos. MITCHELL, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 June 1875.

"MITTELSTADT--In this city, August 4, C.R. MITTELSTADT, age 36 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 Aug 1894, p. 7. Transcribed by Dee.

"MITZKE--John, 31 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"MOBERG--Agnes." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MOCK--Died in San Francisco, 8th inst., Wm. B. MOCK, aged 27y, deceased was a son of Chas. MOCK, Esq. of Vallejo." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus*, (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA), 10 Aug 1865. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MOCKER--In this city, January 21, William H., beloved husband of May MOCKER, father of Leland MOCKER, and son of Maria and the late William MOCKER, a native of San Francisco, aged 45 years. (Salt Lake and Ogden papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the funeral parlors of Theodor Dierks, 957 Mission street, between Fifth and Sixth. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Jan 1901, p.6.

"MOCKLAR--Kittie G., 1 yr." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"MOENCH-In this city, May 27, and Mary MOENCH, beloved wife of the late Frederick MOENCH, and mother of William MOENCH and Mrs. E. G. BORDEN, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 3 years and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, May 30, at 1 o'clock, from her late residence, 261 Jersey Street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"MOFFATT--In the city, April 19, Edward J. MOFFATT, beloved brother of Thomas and John MOFFATT and Mrs. M. KRAGEN, a native of Ireland, aged 38 years, 22 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, April 21, at 3 o'clock, from his late residence, 649 Fulton Street, thence to Sacred Heart Church for requiem high mass for the respose of his soul. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Apr 1903. Contact: Pamela K. Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"MOFFAT--In this city, March 39, 1891, James, beloved husband of Annie MOFFAT, and father

M - Q

of John, ames, William and Robert **MOFFAT** and Mrs. James **WYNN** and Mrs. B.O. **NELSON**...." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Apr 1891.

"MOFFET--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 19, 1881, Ramo L. MOFFET, aged 21y 6m. The deceased was the second son of Mrs. Caroline MOFFET of this city, and nephew of Mr. John MOFFET. He was born in Des Moines Co. Iowa and buried at Oak Mound Cemetery, Healdsburg." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 24 Mar 1881. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MOFFIT--ARREST of a MURDERER -- A man by name of David BUTLER was arrested at San Francisco on Tuesday evening, and taken to the station house upon a charge of murder. We gather the following facts of the case from the 'Bulletin:' "It appears that about 2 years ago, he murdered a man named MOFFIT, near Downieville, and escaped to Oregon. As soon as reliable information was received that BUTLER was in Oregon and a large reward had been offered for his capture, Sheriff JACKSON, of Siskiyou county, went after him, and after several months of search finally arrested him. The Sheriff, with his prisoner, took passage for this port on the schooner J.C. Whiting. When within about 10 miles of the "Heads," the Sheriff and prisoner were standing talking near the bow of the vessel, while the rest of the persons on board were all out of sight, or with their eyes turned another way. On attention being directed towards the bow again, it was found that BUTLER was alone. On running up, the body of Sheriff **JACKSON** was seen in the water; but there was apparently little or no life in it and it sank. No one except BUTLER saw the Sheriff fall overboard, and it is therefore supposed that BUTLER must have thrown him over and perhaps have done him some serious, but sudden injury before-hand. Attempts were made to recover the body, but they were unsuccessful. The prisoner was immediately secured, and last evening on the arrival of the schooner, he was taken charge of by Capt. FOLSOM and officer DOUGLASS of the police. A bowie-knife and file were found upon **BUTLER**, who is a large, robust, black-whiskered and hard looking man. He is said to have been for a long time a great gambler and desperado about Downieville." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 20 Mar 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"MOFFITT--In Oakland, March 4, Thomas V. MOFFITT, aged 76 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"MOGAN--In this city, November 21st, at St. Mary's Hospital, Anthony Aloysius MOGAN, aged 49 years and 6 months, a native of Craughwell, County Galway, Ireland, brother of John and Joseph MOGAN. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P. M., from the residence of his sister, Mrs. James KEARNEY, 153 Second street." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Nov 1873, p. 3. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, November 21, at St. Mary's Hospital, Anthony Aloysius MOGAN, aged 49

M - Q

years and 6 months, a native of Cra?ghwell, County Galway, Ireland, brother of John and Joseph **MOGAN**. Funeral to take place TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his sister, Mrs. James **KEARNEY**, 153 Second street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 Nov 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, Dec 3d, at the residence of her son-in-law, Mr. James **KEARNEY**, Mrs. **MOGAN**, wife of Mr. Richard **MOGAN**, native of county Galway, Ireland, aged 71 years. The funeral will take place place to-morrow (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock, a.m. from St. Patrick's Chruch, Market street. Friends are invited to attend." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 4 Dec 1865. Contact:John Ireland irish1682@sbcqlobal.net

"MOGAN-In this city, May 10, at his residence, 2051 Fifteenth street, Anthony A. MOGAN, beloved son of Joseph R. and Sarah MOGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Thursday), from Mission Delores Church, where a solemn & requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment private at Holy Cross Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 May 1898. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, June 27, Catherine, beloved daughter of P. J. and Mamie A. MOGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 1 month and 19 days. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of Mrs. HAFENGER, 28 Rausch Street. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call*, 30 June 1889, p.7. Transcribed by Steven Miller.

"MOGAN--In this city, May 28, 1954, Dr. Christopher J., loving son of the late Joseph R. and Sarah MOGAN, devoted brother of Mary K. MOGAN; a native of San Francisco. Funeral from St. Dominic's Church, Tuesday, at 10 a. m." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 31 May 1954. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In Alameda, Nov. 6, 1935, Cully J., beloved father of Margaret SMITH and Marie FRIER, a loving grandfather of Margie SMITH, a native of San Francisco, Calif., aged 66 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, November 9th, at 10 a. m. from the Fruitvale Chapel of Clarence N. Cooper, Fruitvale ave., at E. 16th st.; thence to St. Elizabeth's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul., commencing at 10:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner 8 Nov 1935 Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this City, Dec. 11, 1948, Judge Edmund F. MOGAN, devoted son of the late Joseph R. and Sarah MOGAN, beloved brother of Sister Marie Gertrude of the Sisters of Notre

M - Q

Dame, Mary K., Christopher J. and Richard F. **MOGAN**; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 9:30 a. m. from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. At 10th Ave., thence to St. Dominic's Church, Steiner and Bush Sts., where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 10 a. m. Interment private. Rosary Monday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Dec 1948. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, November 13, Elizabeth A., dearly beloved wife of Austin MOGAN, beloved daughter of Bridget HARRISON and the late David J. HARRISON, and sister of David J. HARRISON, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, November 16, at 9 o'clock, from the late residence, 2046 Taylor street; thence to St. Francis' Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by funeral via Thirteenth and West Mission streets." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Nov 1909; [note: for circumstances of death, see San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1909, p.38] Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this City, September 7, 1923, Francis J., dearly beloved son of Sarah and the late Joseph R.

MOGAN, brother of Richard F., Judge E. P., Dr. C. J., Mary K. MOGAN and Sister Marie Gertrude of the Order of Notre Dame. A member of St. Francis Assembly, Fourth Degree, K. of C., and Stanford Parlor, N. S. G. W. Requiem mass Monday at 10 o'clock, at St. Agnes' Church. Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery. Kindly omit flowers. KNIGHTS OF COLUMBUS-OFFICERS and members of San Francisco Council No. 615, are requested to assemble at St. Agnes' Church, Masonic ave. and Page st. to attend the funeral of our late brother, Frank MOGAN, at 10 o'clock a. m. Monday, September 10, 1923." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Sept 1923. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN, John C.--Deceased 2-8-1893 at St. Mary's Hospital. Native of Galway County. In 67th year. Husband of Mary, father of Patrick J., Margaret T. of Petaluma, Joseph C., Annie, and Augustine. Brother of Re. Mother Baptist, Sisters of Mercy." Source: *The Monitor, Archdiocese of San Francisco*, 18 Feb 1893, p.12, col. 3. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, March 30, Joseph A. MOGAN, beloved husband of Violet J. MOGAN, son of Mary and the late John MOGAN, and brother of Mrs. J. KITTERMAN, Columb, Austin and Minnie MOGAN. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, April 2, at 3 o'clock, from his late residence, 602 Filbert street; thence to St. Francis Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated at 3:30 o'clock. Internment, Hole Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 April 1902. [See also San Francisco

M - Q

Chronicle dated 31 March 1902 for picture and story entitled: 'Policeman MOGAN Dies on Duty'] Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, January 13, Joseph F., dearly beloved son of Sarah and the late Joseph R. MOGAN, and brother of Richard F., Judge E. P., Dr. C. J., Francis J., and Mary K. MOGAN and Sister Marie Gertrude of Notre Dame, a native of San Francisco, Cal. The funeral will take place Monday, January 16, at 10 o'clock, from his late residence, 1144 Haight street; thence to St. Agnes' Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock. Interment private. Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 Jan 1911 Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--Joseph F. - In Millbrae, October 6, 1971, Joseph F. MOGAN, late of 378 Richmond Dr., Millbrae: dearly beloved husband of Myrtle MOGAN; loving father of Mrs. Lois LENT of Millbrae; dear brother of the late Theresa KOET and the late Mary LAWLER; dear grandfather of Charles, Robert and William LENT and Mrs. Judith NICKSON; also survived by two great-grandchildren; a native of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Oct 1971. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MOGAN--In this city, May 8, Joseph R. MOGAN, beloved husband of Sarah MOGAN, a native of Craughwell, County Galway, Ireland. The funeral will take place Monday, May 11, at 9:15 o'clock, from his late residence, 1144 Haight street; thence to St. Agnes Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment private. Kindly omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 May 1908. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN, Joseph R.--Death of a Pioneer Catholic--Hon. Joseph R. MOGAN, one of the oldest members of the Catholic Church in San Francisco, passed away at the family home, No. 1144 Haight street, on Friday evening last. The deceased in his last illness was attended by all the consolations of our holy religion. He arrived in San Francisco in the year 1850 and was always known for his devotion to the Catholic faith. He was a member of the Gentlemen's Sodality of St. Ignatius Church, almost from the inception of that noble society, and up to the time that his ills of old age prevented him, was also active in his membership. The funeral was held on Monday from his late residence and a solemn Requiem High Mass was offered at St. Agnes' Church for the repose of his soul. The remains were interred in Holy Cross Cemetery and a large delegation from the Sodality of St. Ignatius Church was in attendance at the interment as a special mark of respect to the deceased. After many years spent in mercantile pursuits, the deceased, a few years since, retired from business in possession of a comfortable fortune. He is survived by his wife, Sarah MOGAN, and five sons, Richard F., a practicing lawyer of San Francisco; Judge E. P. MOGAN, one of the Judges of the Superior Court; Joseph F. MOGAN, a Deputy City Recorder; Dr. C. J. MOGAN, a well-known dentist of this city; Frank J. MOGAN,

M - Q

prominent in the membership of various Catholic Societies; and also left two daughters, Sr. Mary Gertrude of the Order of Notre Dame, and Miss Mary **MOGAN**, who resides at the family home. The deceased also left surviving a sister, Mother Baptist **MOGAN** of the Order of Sisters of Mercy, who entered the Order in the early days of California. She will shortly celebrate her Golden Jubilee as a nun." Source: *The Monitor, Archdiocese of San Francisco*, 16 May 1908, p. 5, col. 5. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, March 14, Mamie Virginia MOGAN, beloved wife of Joseph MOGAN, a native of California. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), from her late residence, 2569 Folsom street, at 2 o'clock. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery; by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 March 1900. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN -- 'Car Accident Fatal' -- Mrs. Margaret MOGAN, 752 Sixth avenue, who was run down by a street car late Monday night when a street car jumped the track at Sixth avenue and Fulton street, died of her injuries Wednesday at St. Luke's Hospital. Mrs. MOGAN was standing at the corner waiting for the car with Mrs. Anna HEITSTUMAN, 749 Seventh avenue. The street car was in charge of Robert FIELDS Jr., 1575 McAllister street, who was being instructed by his father, Robert FIELDS, Sr., who has been in the employ of the United Railroads for twenty years. The switch failed to work and the car jumped the track and crushed Mrs. MOGAN. Mrs. HEITSTUMAN was not injured." Source: *The Richmond Record, Park Presidio Edition, San Francisco*, 25 Oct 1919. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, April 30, Margaret T., daughter of the late John C. and Catherine MOGAN, and sister of P. J. MOGAN, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 48 years and 10 months. (Troy, N. Y., and Boston, Mass., papers please copy.) The funeral will take place to-morrow (Wednesday), at 11 o'clock, from the chapel of St. Mary's Hospital. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery. Remains at the mortuary chapel at St. Mary's Hospital." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 May 1900. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, Dec. 13, 1958, Mary K. MOGAN, beloved sister of the late Richard F., Judge E. P., Anthony A., Sister M. Gertrude and Francis J. MOGAN; loving aunt of Dr. R. F. MOGAN. A Requiem Mass will be offered at 9 a. m. Tuesday at St. Dominic's Church. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Monday, at 8 p.m. at the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary blvd at Tenth ave. (Visiting hours until 9 p. m.)" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Dec 1958. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--Myrtle (R.) - In Millbrae, May 30, 1979, late of Millbrae, CA, beloved wife of the late Joseph MOGAN, loving mother of Lois VILLERIUS, of San Mateo, dear mother-in-law of Daniel VILLERIUS, dear sister of Helen JENKINS of S F, dear grandmother of Charles, Robert and

M - Q

William **LENT** and Judith **NICKSON** and Gabriel **LENT**, a native of S F." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 June 1979. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MOGAN--'Passing Of Pearl HUGHES MOGAN'--Wednesday of last week Pearl HUGHES MOGAN was standing on McAllister street in San Francisco waiting for a street car. According to reliable accounts, an open switch caused the car to sheer and strike Mrs. MOGAN with the result that her skull was fractured and she died within a few hours. Mrs. MOGAN was born in Crescent City forty-four years ago, left here when a young girl with her mother, Margaret **HUGHES**, and has lived in San Francisco since then. Sometime after leaving she was married to Mr. C. MOGAN of San Francisco, a nephew of Superior Judge MOGAN of that city. Two daughters were born to the union one of whom is seventeen and the other nineteen years of age. Over thirty years ago Mr. Charles HUGHES, then Sheriff of Del Norte county, took a prisoner and while in San Francisco was taken seriously ill with pneumonia and the first news of the matter to Mrs. HUGHES was his death. Later her oldest son, James, was killed while working in the Newburg shake mill. Three years ago her second son, Eddie C., was killed in an automobile collision on the highway near San Jose. Pearl was the only child left to Mrs. **HUGHES** and she too met an untimely death. The two daughters of the deceased and a nephew, the son of Eddie, and our esteemed citizen, J. B. ENDERT of this city, who is an uncle of the deceased, have our sincere sympathy in the loss of one who was a loving and affectionate mother, daughter and sister and a woman of many sterling virtues. The deceased has many other relatives in Del Norte county with whom we grieve in her untimely death but words cannot express our sympathy for the poor old mother whose life has been so stricken by the events of fate. We remember Mrs. HUGHES as a quiet, modest little lady apparently forgetting her own great griefs in her watchfulness for an opportunity to help others in time of sorrow and bereavement. Our heart certainly goes out to her in this her last great sorrow. May the Lord in whom she fervently trusts give her strength to sustain herself during these dark hours." Source: Crescent City Courier, 1 Nov 1919, p. 1. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, Nov. 18, at the residence of his son, Joseph, No. 519 Stevenson street, Richard MOGAN, a native of the town of Galway, Ireland, aged 89 years and four months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, No. 549 Stevenson street, hence to St. Joseph's Church where the usual funeral services will be offered up for the repose of his soul, and an oration delivered, thence proceed to Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 Nov 1870. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, July 13, 1951, Richard F. MOGAN, beloved father of Dr. Richard F. MOGAN and the late Mrs. Constance CRARY, loving brother of Mary K. and Christopher J. MOGAN. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 8:30 a. m. from the Evergreen

M - Q

Mortuary of McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. At Tenth Ave., thence to St. Dominic's Church, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 9 a. m. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 July 1951. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGAN--In this city, Nov. 23, 1924, Sarah, wife of the late Joseph R. MOGAN, devoted mother of R. F., Judge Edmund P., Dr. C. J. and Mary K. MOGAN and Sister Marie Gertrude, Order of Notre Dame, and the late Anthony A., Joseph F. and Frank J. MOGAN, a native of Ireland. The funeral will take place Tuesday at 10 a.m. from St. Agnes Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 a. m. Interment private. Kindly omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1924. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"MOGGART--In this city, May [16?], Walter S. MOGGART, a native of Indiana, aged [15?] years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906.

"MOGGART--In this city, May 16, Walter S. MOGGART, a native of Indiana, aged 35 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn.

"MOHRHARDT--In this city, November 10, 1918, Basilia M. dearly beloved wife of E.F. MOHRHARDT, devoted mother of Edward Frederick MOHRHARDT, and loving sister of Mrs. A.S. LUCE, Richard M., Edward E., George F., Alfred D., and Charles W. GALLAGHER, a native of Santa Clara county, California. Funeral and interment, private. Friends may call at Gray's, Divisadero Street at Geary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Nov, 1918. Submitted by Chris Havner.

"MOHRHARDT--In this city, May 5, 1927, Edward F., beloved father of Edward F., beloved brother of Charles A. MOHRHARDT of Berkeley, Cal., a native of Lyons, N.Y. Secretary of the Board of Fire Underwriters of the Pacific until May 1922. Funeral will be held Saturday at 11 o'clock from N. Gray and Co's chapel, Divisadero and Post Streets. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 May 1927. Submitted by Chris Havner.

"MOHRMAN--In this city, March 22, Kate, wife of Fred. MOHRMAN, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 9 ½ o'clock A. M. from St. Francis' Church, Vallejo street, where requiem Mass will be said." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Mar 1876. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MOITORET--In this city, October 10, 1893, Margaret, beloved wife of Victor MOITORET, and mother of Mrs. W. B. **DOWLING** and T. A. **MOITORET**, a native of County Clare, Ireland, aged 59 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 October 1893, page 10.

M - Q

"MOLDRUP--Drowned at Crescent City, Or., November 26, Frederick A., son of August A. and Louisa MOLDRUP, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years, [?] months and 5 days. Funeral to-day, at 2:30 p.m., from No. 622 1/2 Ellis street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"MOLECA--In this city, September 14, Sam MOLECA, aged 3 years and 6 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept 1907, p. 6.

"MOLINARI--In this city, October 23, Andrew dearly beloved son of Bianchina and the late Giacomo MOLINARI, and loving brother of John MOLINARI, Mrs. Jennie CEREGHINO and the late James W., Charles F., and George MOLINARI and Annie DELLA MAGGIORA, a native of San Francisco, aged 30 years and 5 months. A member of Loyal Order of Moose, No. 26. Friends and acquanitances are respectfully notified that the funeral takes place Saturday, October 25, at 10 o'clock, from the parlors of Valente, Marini, Marais & Co., 649 Green Street; thence to Sts. Peter and Paul's Italian Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock. Interment, private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Oct 1913. Contact: CC Molinari molett@sonnet.com

"MOLINARI--In this city, September 30, Bianca MOLINARI, dearly beloved wife of the late Giacomo MOLINARI and mother of Mrs. Jennie CEREGHINO and John C MOLINARI and the late James, Charles, George and Andrew MOLINARI and Mrs. Annie DELLA MAGGIORA, a native of Italy, aged 76 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 2 Oct 1916. Contact: CC Molinari molett@sonnet.com

"MOLINARI--In San Francisco, April 10, 1968, Colinda MOLINARI, beloved wife of the late John Charles MOLINARI, adored mother of Pauline METCALF, Mr. and Mrs. Clarence MOLINARI and loving grandmother of Ruth PARVIN and Patricia SMITH, Clarence, David and Arthur MOLINARI. Rosary, 11 o'clock a.m. Thursday, at California Funeral Service Chapel, 766 Valencia. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetary." Contact: CC Molinari molett@sonnet.com

"MOLINARI--At Litton's Springs (Sonoma), April 17, Francesco MOLINARI, brother of Maria and the late Giacomo MOLINARI, brother of Maria and uncle of James, Charles, John, George and Andrew MOLINARI, Mrs. J CEREGHINO and Mrs. A. (DELLA) MAGGIORA, a native of Certenoli, Genoa, Italy, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the undertaking parlors of laccheri & Baciagalupi, 627 Broadway." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19, Apr 1896. Contact: CC Molinari molett@sonnet.com

"MOLINARI--Entered into rest, in this city, January 10, George, dearly beloved son of Bianchina and the late Giacomo MOLINARI, beloved brother of John C. and Andrew MOLINARI and Mrs.

M - Q

Jennie CEREGHINO and the late Charles F. and James W. MOLINARI and Annie DELLA MAGGIORA and brother-in-law of Mrs. Katie MOLINARI, Mrs. Maria MOLINARI, Mrs. Clotinda MOLINARI and Angelo DELLA MAGGIORA, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 34 years, 7 months and 1 day. A member of Oakland Lodge of Moose. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to atend the funeral services to-morrow (Monday) at 10:30 o'clock a.m. at SS. Peter and Paul's (Italian) Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Remains at the funeral parlors of G. Isacheri & Co, 1548 Stockton street, between Union and Green streets. Interment, private, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71. Contact: CC Molinari molett@sonnet.com

"MOLITOR--In San Francisco, Lucy, daughter of A.P. MOLITOR, aged 5 months and 4 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 31 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOLLETT--December 17, 1952, Frank S., beloved husband of Mae MOLLETT, loving father of Mrs. Grace JOHNSON, Edward MOLLETT, Mrs. June SEMENOFF, Mrs. Ruth SCHOOLEY and Dixie MOLLETT; a native of Indidana, aged 73 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Saturday, December 20, at 1 p.m. from Duggan's 3434 17th Street, near Valencia. Interment Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"MOLLER--In this city, May 18, Laurine MOLLER, a native of Denmark, aged 22 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday) at 3 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 716 Ellis street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 May 1884.

"MOLLOY--[Aug 18th 1867] - Henry MOLLOY, bookkeeper of Meagher, Taafe & Co., San Francisco, was found dead in bed at the House of the Inebriate, having applied for admission the evening previous, after having been drinking excessively." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOLLOY--In this city, August 9, Patrick, beloved husband of Julia MOLLOY, a native of Omeighe County Tyron, Ireland, aged 58 years. [New York and Philadelphia papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances and members of St. Patrick's T.A. Society are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Tuesday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from his late residence, 36 Ritch street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, Mission street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 10 Aug 1885.

"MOLTENI--In this city Aurella L., age 77 years, dearly beloved wife of Natale MOLTENI,

M - Q

devoted mother of Albert and Frederick **MOLTENI**...." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MONAHAN--In this city, January 26, 1923, Elizabeth M., beloved wife of the late Frank J. MONAHAN, loving mother of Mrs. J.W. SMITH, Mrs. M.J. FEELY, Frank J., Harry K., George A. and the late Theresa M. MONAHAN, sister of Brother Edmund, O.S.B., and the late Catherine FINNIGAN and James E. CAHILL, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 93 years. The funeral will take place Monday, January 29, at 9:30 a.m., from her late residence, 781 Hayes street; thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 27 Jan 1923. Transcribed by jch.

"MONAHAN--In this city, February 29, 1932, Frank P., beloved husband of Anna L. (Nettie) MONAHAN. Idolized father of Mrs. G.F. VETT, loving brother of John, Thomas and Chris MONAHAN and the late Alice O'CONNELL, a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place Wednesday at 9:15 a.m., from McAvoy, O'Hara & Co.'s. Market st. near Church; thence to St. Emydius' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 10 a.m. Interment. Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 March 1932, p.9. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"MONAHAN--In this city, January 2, 1946, George A., beloved husband of the late Edith MONAHAN, devoted father of Joseph G. MONAHAN, Mrs. James MALONEY and Mrs. George CANCES, loving brother of Mrs. M.J. FEELY. A member of Professional Embalmers Union No. 9049 and Past Govenor of S.F. Lodge No. 26, I.O.O.M. A High Mass of Requiem will be held Saturday morning at 10 o'clock at St. Monica's Church, Geary at 23rd Ave. Friends may call at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Jan 1946, p. 11. Transcribed by jch.

"MONAHAN--In this city, January 30, 1920, Thomas MONAHAN, beloved brother of Maria WARD and the late Mrs. Bridget COOPER, Mrs. Catherine KANE, Mrs. Annie RYAN and Patrick MONAHAN, a native of County Galway, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Call and Post*, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"MONROE--TRIAL of ELIZA MUNRO -- The case of Eliza MUNRO indicted for murder of her infant child, Eliza MUNRO, was tried in San Francisco on Wednesday. The jury was out only 10 minutes, returning a verdict that she was "not guilty, by reason of insanity." [Transcriber's note: previous news articles spelled the name MUNROE and MONROE.] Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 15 April 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"MONROE--INQUEST on the MURDERED INFANT -- Coroner KENT of San Francisco held an

M - Q

inquest on the body of the infant murdered by its mother, Eliza **MONROE**, the jury returned the following verdict: That the child's name was Eliza **MONROE**, aged about 6 weeks, a native of San Francisco, and that it came to its death by having its head severed from its body by blows from an axe in the hands of its mother, Eliza **MONROE**." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 18 Mar 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"MONROE.-In this city, January 30, 1920, Harry A., beloved son of James and the late Sadie MONROE, a devoted brother of Mrs. Gordon McKENZIE, a native of New York, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"MONSEN--In this city, October 22, Ida Johanan, daughter of Captain Peter and the late Ida S. MONSEN, aged 6 months and 19 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence, 252 Clara street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 23 Oct 1879, p.4.

"MONTAGU--In San Francisco, March 1, 1865, Henry MONTAGU, son of M.G. UPTON, aged 1 year, 3 months and 18 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MONTAGUE--In this city, December 37, 1898, Nellie, beloved daughter of Mrs. T. MONTAGUE, and sister of Ella MONTAGUE, a native of Colorado, aged 21 years. Remains at the parlors of Henry J. Gallagher Company, 2[?] Fifth street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"MONTANDAO--March 5, Eliza MONTANDAO, Switzerland, 38." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MONTEBAN--On Saturday last, John MONTEBAN, a native of England, aged about 45y, was found dead in a dog kennel at the back of some Chinese Brothel, on Bartlett's Alley, San Francisco. He has been known some years, as Sailor Jack, and only four years back, says the Chronicle, he was possessed of a fortune of \$40,000 made in the mines. He came to the city, where in a few months he dissipated his fortune and for some time past, has been a perfect scavenger about the streets. When found, dead, he had in his pocket a bottle of strychnine, with which it is believed he killed himself." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 4 Feb 1858. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MONTELDO--San Francisco, February 28 - Manuel MONTELDO, 50 years." Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, CA), 1 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MONTGOMERY--At her home in San Francisco (428 Sutter St.), Ellen, wife of Dr. John

M - Q

MONTGOMERY, aged 29 years & 9 months. [...nee Ellen SALLY...cause, la grippe, contracted over a year ago...developing into a severe attack of brain fever, which was the immediate cause of death. From the time she was a little girl until about 6 years ago, when she married Dr. John MONTGOMERY, the deceased lived in this community...The remains arrived on Sunday's train...to the residence of the deceased's parents, Mr. & Mrs. A. SALLY. The funeral...took place therefrom last Monday afternoon at 2 o'clock, Rev. Samuel BROWN of the M.E. Church, South, officiating...the following were the pallbearers: W.F. DALZELL, Warren HAWKINS, Geo. SHAW, E.E. HOLBROOK, Rody SHAW, & Jno. T. LOWE. The interment took place in the IOOF Cemetery...]." Source: Hollister Freelance (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 21 Aug 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"MONTGOMERY--In Jackson, Oct. 1st, Frank MONTGOMERY, son of A.C. BROWN, aged 6 years, 4 months and 20 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 10 Oct 1865.

"MONTGOMERY--In this city, December 12th, Henry MONTGOMERY, aged 25 years, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 13 and 14 Dec 1865.

"MONTGOMERY--In San Francisco, 15th inst., Maggie MONTGOMERY, aged 7 years, 11 months and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MONTGOMERY--In San Francisco, November 21st, Mary Jane, daughter of Aitken MONTGOMERY, aged 4 years and 6 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 23 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MONTPELLIEO--In this city, May 8, Louise Marie, wife of A. MONTPELLIEO, a native of France, aged 39 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 May 1869, p. 3. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MONTRUEL--In San Francisco, September 16th, Herman MONTRUEL, from Montreal, Canada." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 25 Sept 1852. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOODEY--In this city, March 9th, Mary, widow of the late George **MOODEY**, aged 60 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Mar 1875.

"MOODY--In Virginia City, Nov. 3d, L.S. MOODY, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 9 Nov 1865.

"MOODY--In San Francisco, March 9, 1875, Mrs. Mary MOODY, aged 60 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

M - Q

"MOODY--In this city, January 4., E. Philip, beloved son of John C. and Theresa M. MOODY, a native of San Francisco, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"MOON--The Coroner held an inquest to-night on the body of Ellen MOON, proprietress of Ivy Green Saloon, who committed suicide last evening. She was last seen alive at four o'clock P.M. Sunday, and was found dead at seven o'clock. She was a native of Swansea, Wales, aged 41 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 24 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOONEY--We learn from the San Francisco papers of another of those brutal outrages, recently so common in San Francisco. The victim in this case is a girl, 13 years of age, by the name of Annie MOONEY. Her parents live in Brooklyn, Alameda Co. She was attending school in Oakland, going from home each day and returning by train in the evening. On Tuesday of last week, she went to school as usual but failed to come home in the evening. Search was instituted by her parents and the police of Oakland and San Francisco, and not until Thursday following was any clue to her whereabouts obtained; she was then found in a room in the Cosmopolitan Hotel in San Francisco, in an insensible condition, having been, as is supposed, drugged by some incarnate fiend. She was taken to her home and medical aid summoned, but to no purpose; she died at short time after reaching home. The whole affair is shrouded in the deepest mystery. Enough, however, is known to establish the fact that a most foul and murderous crime has been committed. It is certainly to be hoped that the guilty parties in this most sickening murder will be found and brought to justice. Such crimes are too common and if the law is inadequate to their suppression, we can hardly blame outraged communities to take such cases in their own hands, as was threatened in this case. Annie **MOONEY** was a girl, remarkable for her personal beauty and extraordinary intellectual facilities for one her age; of a highly respectable family and favorably known and respected by a large circle of friends and school-mates, both in San Francisco and Oakland. Facts elicited on the post mortem examination, throw some suspicion on a number of parties, but places the matter by no means in a clear light. Mystery, like a dense fog, hangs over the whole affair." Source: Russian River Flag (Healdsburg, CA), 1 Sept 1870. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MOONEY--In San Francisco, February 13, 1915, Ellen, wife of the late James MOONEY and mother of Mrs. (Not legible) of Sacramento; Mrs. Nora JURGENSON, Mrs. M.J. RYAN, Mrs. James FINLAYSON of Alameda and the late Mrs. Mary Agnes GANTNER; a native of Ireland. A member of St. Anne's Confraternity of St. Anne's Church." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOOHEY--6 MEN KILLED on BOARD the MOSES TAYLOR -- The steamer Moses Taylor, of the Webb line, arrived from Australia and New Zealand yesterday. The 'Bulletin' of last evening contains the following: It will be remembered that the vessel left San Francisco on the 24th of

M - Q

May, after having been handsomely christened by a banquet of prominent business men, and inspected by the general public. When about 4 hours' sail from the Heads, during the 1st Assistant Engineer's watch, the flue of the starboard boiler collapsed. The hot water and steam escaping, rushed down upon the doomed men below, killing 4 and fatally scalding the 1st Assistant Engineer and a water tender; the 2 latter survived but a few hours, although they received every attention from Surgeon **WOODBRIDGE**. Annexed are the names of the victims: Thomas **HARRISON**, 1st Assistant Engineer, age 32; Nicholas **PENDERGAST**, fireman, age 28; H. **MOONEY**, fireman, age 27; Paul **NICOLSON**, coal passer, age 29; Wm. **YOUNG**, coal passer, age 32; Oliver **HAYS**, water tender, age 28." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MOONEY--In this city, March 7, 1931, Hugh MOONEY, aged 73 years. Remains at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"MOONEY--In San Francisco, July 28th, Mrs. Sarah MOONEY, aged 68 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 31 July 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOORE--In this city, May 13 or 15?, Alexander MOORE, a native of Penstone, Scotland, aged 35 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from 26 Mint avenue." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MOORE--Sept 30 Catharine MOORE, 8 mos. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"MOORE--In Mariposa, July 24th, Chas. MOORE, aged about 36 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"MOORE--Died in Hollister, Feb. 28, Daisy V., beloved wife of A.C. MOORE, a native of California, aged 29 years, 1 month, 13 days. [The funeral services...were held at the M.E. Church, Tuesday afternoon, Rev. J.W. BRYANT preaching the funeral sermon...The interment was at the Odd Fellows cemetery... wife of A.C. MOORE of Emmet, to whom she was married Jan. 1st, 1902. She was the daughter of Mrs. Ada F. NOBLE and was born in Hollister, where she has resided all her life. She was of an unassuming disposition...A husband, A.C. MOORE of Emmet, a mother, Mrs. Ada F. NOBLE, and 4 brothers, Oliver T. NOBLE of Eureka; Milford NOBLE of San Francisco; Howard NOBLE and Chester NOBLE of this place, are left to mourn her untimely demise.] [Mrs. Edith JOHNSON of San Jose, daughter of D.F. GRAY, was in

M - Q

attendance at the funeral of her cousin, the late Mrs. A.C. **MOORE**.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 4 March 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"MOORE--At Willow Slough, Yolo county, Oct. 13th, Daniel MOORE, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Nov 1865.

"MOORE--In this city, March 29, Elizabeth J. MOORE, beloved wife of William MOORE, and mother of W.J. MOORE, and sister of Annie IRWIN. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, April 1, at 10:30 o'clock, from the Church of the Advent, Tenth street, near Market. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 Apr 1902. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MOORE--In this city, July 19, Ellen C., the beloved wife of Samuel W. MOORE, aged 44 years. Relatives and friends, and those of her sister, Mrs. James **GRAVIS**, are invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday) at 10 o'clock a.m., at St. Mary's Cathedral, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul. (Bulletin copy it.)" Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

"MOORE--G.H. MOORE, of Burlington, Vt., where he leaves a wife and two children, and who has but lately come to the State, committed suicide in San Francisco, on Tuesday night last week, by taking laudanum. He was much depressed in spirits, had been working in this city since his arrival in the State, and had gone to San Francisco with the intention of returning to Vermont." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 28 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MOORE--SUICIDE in San Francisco--G.H. MOORE, a man about 50 years of age, committed suicide in San Francisco on Tuesday night. He was discovered lying dead in his room, and on the table an empty vial labelled "Laudanum." A coroner's inquest revealed the fact that the deceased came to California on the last trip of the Sonora, and was from Burlington, Vermont, where he leaves a wife and 2 children. He had been laboring under a great depression of spirits since he came to the State, 10 days ago. He had been working for a Mr. DODGE, at Petaluma, and came to San Francisco with the object of leaving on the steamer for the east." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 22 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"MOORE--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, George MOORE, Michigan, 47." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MOORE--In this city, March 7, George, only child of [?]H. and Annie **MOORE**, aged 1 year and 6 months. Funeral this (Friday) afternoon, from the residence of the parents, 266 Second street,

M - Q

between Folsom and Howard streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"MOORE--In Oakland, November 6, 1935, George E., beloved husband of Gertrude BRADY MOORE, loving father of Ethel C. MOORE, son of Mrs. Frances H. MOORE, brother of Ida MASQUITE, Louise WILLIAMSON, Walter H. MOORE, Ione REZNIK and Bernice ETCHEBER, a native of San Francisco, California. A member of Oakland Lodge No. 171, B. P. O. E. and Fruitvale Camp No. 431, W. O. W....Interment, Holy Sepulchre Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MOORE--In this city, March 29, George Jason, youngest son of John H. and Fannie MOORE, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years and 4 months." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 April 1890, page 8.

"MOORE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J.A. MOORE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MOORE." Nevada, Dec. 27th, James A. and George S., twin children of Hiram and Jane MOORE." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MOORE--San Francisco, March 3, 1873, Jennie MOORE, formerly of Healdsburg, aged 27y 5m." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 13 Mar 1873. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MOORE--In San Francisco, Dec. 30, Joseph MOORE, 33 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOORE--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 19 -- Katie MOORE, whose husband was sent to Stockton last week, died this afternoon while being taken from her lodgings to the County Hospital." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"MOORE--In this city, December 3, Louis MOORE, aged 39 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"MOORE--In this city, February 2d, Louis A. MOORE, a native of California, aged 38 years and 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 25 Feb 1895.

"MOORE--In this city, December 13, 1887, Octavius George MOORE, brother of Sylvester and Isaac MOORE, a native of Ireland, aged 29 years, 11 months, and 20 days." Source: *San*

M - Q

Francisco Call, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MOORE--In Mariposa, Dec 9th, Ruffin A. MOORE, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Dec 1865.

"MOORE--In this city December 21, 1957, Susan, beloved mother of Mrs. Elva **NEWMAN**, Mrs. Nellie **HOLLY**, Paul C. and Horace **MOORE**. A member of the First Christian Church. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Monday December 23rd, 1957 at 11 a. m. at the Maneely Matthews Chapel, Divisadero St. at O'Farrell." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Dec 1957, Sec. II, page 19. Transcribed by Donna Becker.

"MOORE--In San Francisco, Nov. 12, Thos. MOORE, aged 28 years and 11 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOORE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: V.S. MOORE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MOORE--In the city and county hospital, February 28, William MOORE, a native of Ireland aged 36 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 March 1867.

"MOORE--In this city, January 20, William MOORE, a native of Washington, D. C., aged 58 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2429 Mission street, near Twenty-first. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Jan 1901, p.6.

"MOORE--In this city, January 22, William D., child of William T. and Matilda M. MOORE, a native of this city, aged 1 years and 6 days. (Petaluma, Victoria, and New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances, and those of Mr. and Mrs. WHITTLE, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from the residence, 919 Howard street (south side) between Fifth and Sixth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Jan 1870.

"MOOREHOUSE.-Legrande MOOREHOUSE Dead. San Francisco, Oct. 23 - Legrande MOOREHOUSE, a poneer residence of California, who was extensively interested in lands throughout the State, is dead. He was 82 years old. Source: *Los Angeles Times* 24 Oct 1898. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

M - Q

"MOOSE--In this city, Oct. 12, 1944 Alexander, beloved father of Louis S. MOOSE, and Mrs. Iola SIEBERT, grandfather of Lt. John SIEBERT, Louis F. MOOSE, Mrs. Jane De LANGE, and Evelyn MOOSE, brother of Jacob MOOSE of Sacramento. A member of George S. Ladd Chapter No. 27, Telephone Pioneers of America. Funeral services Saturday at 11 a.m. from Ashley & McMullen's, 4200 Geary Blvd. at 6th Ave." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 October 1944, Page 13. Transcribed by KJL.

"MOOSE--In this city, April 12, 1941, Gustav, beloved husband of Henrietta MOOSE, loving father of Dr. Sanford M. MOOSE, devoted brother of Alex and Jacob MOOSE. Private funeral services were held Monday, April 14. Halsted & Co. 1123 Sutter St." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 April 1941, Page 15. Transcribed by KJL.

"MORALES--In this city, September 30, Domingo, mother of Theophile MORALES, a native of Sonora, Mexico, aged 75 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from the Church of our Lady of Guadaloupe, where a solemn Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul..." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Oct 1884.

"MORAN--Deaths: Bernard MORAN." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MORAN--In this city, February 13, Bridget, wife of Edward MORAN, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 15 Feb 1895.

"MORAN--In this city, May 16, Honora, beloved wife of Patrick MORAN, loving mother of Anthony A., Daniel C., William J. and the late John R. MORAN, beloved daughter of Mary and the late Daniel MURPHY, and sister of Bridget SLAVIN, Mary CROWLEY, Lena, Patrick, Jeremiah, Daniel, Michael, Cornelius and John MUPRHY and the late Mrs. Julia O'LEARY and Margaret RILEY, a native of Millstreet, County Cork, Ireland, aged 32 years and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 May 1904. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MORAN--In Santa Cruz, September 4, James M. MORAN, beloved husband of Adalphina MORAN, a father of Alice and May MORAN, son of the late John Miles MORAN and brother of Mrs. Charles FERGUSON, Mrs. John GOULTER, D.M. and John M. MORAN and the late Sister Mary Gertrude and Mrs. Annie DANIELS and Thomas MORAN, a native of Ireland, aged 61 years, 1 month and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, September 7, at 8:30 o'clock, from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission street, near Twenty-first; thence to the Church of the Holy Redeemer, Diamond street, near Eighteenth, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for

M - Q

the repose of his soul, commencing, at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Eighteenth and Guerro streets, at 10:15 o'clock. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"MORAN--Mrs. James MORAN, once a resident of Half Moon Bay, died in San Francisco Friday, November 28. The MORANs were among the first settlers. Deceased was the mother of Gussie and Victor GUERERO." Source: *Daly City Record*, 12 Dec 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"MORAN--In San Francisco, Oct. 30, John MORAN, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MORAN--In this city, February 15, Mamie MORAN, beloved wife of J. F. MORAN and daughter of Patrick and Annie GILLESPIE a native of San Francisco, aged 25 years. Friends and acquaintances and those of her brother-in-law M. J. CONBOY, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1316 Kearney Street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"MORAN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: P.H. MORAN." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MORAN--In this city, December 24, 1936, Patrick L., beloved husband of Mary J. MORAN, devoted father of William J., Thomas, Edward and Charles MORAN, Mrs. W A SMITH and Mrs. H F MURPHY; loving brother of John and Anthony MORAN, Mrs. Mary O'DONNELL and Mrs. Catherine CRASE; a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 68 years. A member of Machinests Local 68 and San Francisco Lodge No 10 I O F. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 9 am from the Memorial Chapel of Jas H Reilly & Co, 29th and Dolores sts, thence to St Kevin's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, at 9:30 am. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 December 1936. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"MORANDO--In this city, May 19, Lorenzo MORANDO, a native of Italy, aged 36 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"MORCHIO--In this city, March 4, Mary K. MORCHIO, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. J.T. LITTLE, Mrs. A. DELFINO, Mary, Frank, John and Charles MORCHIO, a native of New York, aged 52 years. (New York papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 4 March 1895.

M - Q

"MORDECAI.—In this city, October 30, 1918, Robert MORDECAI, beloved husband of Marie MORDECAI, father of Julia, Vivian, Violet, Bernice, Lynette, Randall, Thelme and Montrovere MORDECAI, a native of England, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"MORELAND--At Gold Run, Placer county, Dec 14th, Thomas MORELAND, aged 51 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Dec 1865.

"MORGAN--In San Francisco, March 24th, Mr. Albert MORGAN, formerly of the San Francisco Minstrels, and late of Providence, R.I., aged 28 years." Source: *The Daily Bee*, (Sacramento) 26 March 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MORGAN--In Sacramento, January 17, Dr. George G. MORGAN, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 71 years and 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MORGAN--In this city, January 21 [1912], Isaac R. MORGAN, beloved husband of Catherine MORGAN, and father of Mabel, Edna, Grace and Clarence MORGAN, Mrs. Clark OWENS and Mrs. Grove C. EDDY, a native of Dublin, Ireland (Oakland and Santa Cruz papers please copy)." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"MORGAN--In this city, January 6, 1899, John S., husband of Sophia MORGAN, a native of New York, aged 70 years 9 months and 3 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock from his late residence, 3421 Twenty-fifth street, Masonic Cemetery. Please omit flowers. Veteran Volunteer Fireman's Association-Officers and members are requested to assemble at headquarters, Pioneer building, to-morrow (Sunday) at 1 o'clock sharp, to attend the funeral of our late brother, J.S. MORGAN. Stephen BUNNER, Pres." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"MORGAN--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 26, Mrs. Lydia G. MORGAN, Massachusetts, 45." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MORGAN, Margaret, 60 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"MORGAN--At Burke Sanitarium, Sonoma County, December 5, 1905, Mattie, wife of Ben MORGAN of San Francisco, sister of Mrs. E.E. MYERS of San Francisco and R.J. NORTON of Sacramento, a native of Illinois. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from the residence of her brother of H.J. NORTON, 1631 K Street, Thursday at 11 a.m.

M - Q

Interment private." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 6 Dec 1905, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MORGAN--In this city, September 18th, Thomas Russell MORGAN, in the 50th year of his age." Source: *Alta Californian*, 19 Sept 1879, p. 4 and *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Sept 1879. [Note: T. R. MORGAN was SF Deputy County Recorder. His wife was Micaela **DE MORGAN**.] Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"MORGENSTERN--In this city, June 26, Theresa, widow of the late Meyer MORGENSTERN, a native of Posen, Prussia, aged 47 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"MORI--Dolores--In San Francisco, November 9, 1996, beloved wife of Robert MORI; loving mother of Catherine FINALE, Jennifer HUBBEL, Fred WILHELM, Jeff MORI and Mary TAYLOR; grandmother of nine, great-grandmother of one. Friends may visit from 4PM and attend the Vigil at 7:30 PM Monday, and the Funeral Service at 10 AM, Tuesday November 12 at ANDERSON'S, Valencia St, at 25th St. Committal, Holy Cross Cemetery. ANDERSON'S FUNERAL PARLORS VISITOR PARKING." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1996. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MORI--Gudrun T.--At rest in San Francisco December 18, 1999. Born August 11, 1901. Loving mother of Robert F. MORI. Survived by grandchildren and great grandchildren. A survivor of the 1906 San Francisco Earthquake. At her request private services will be held. Arrangements under the direction of DRISCOLL-COMISKY-ROCHE MORTUARY (415) 826-6300." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Dec 1999, p 21. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MORIARTY--Margaret, 30 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"MORK--In this city, Jan. 11, 1944, Andrea C.M. MORK, beloved mother of Ewald, Louis, Hedwig, Einer, and the late Carl MORK. Funeral services Friday at 1 p.m., at Ashley & McMullen's, 4200 Geary blvd at 6th ave." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 Jan 1944. Transcribed by jch.

"MORKEN--Death Takes Mrs. MORKEN--Teachers and pupils of Burlingame elementary schools today mourned the death of Mrs. Virginia JEHU MORKEN, principal of the Pershing grammar school since its inception in 1921. Mrs. MORKEN died this morning in a San Mateo hospital. In tribute to her memory flags of the six Burlingame schools were at half mast on order of Superintendent, Lester D. HENDERSON. Mrs. MORKEN, prominent member of the Burlingame Women's Business and Professional club, had been a resident of Burlingame for eighteen years. Melvin W. MORKEN, husband of deceased, resides at the family home, 1124

M - Q

Juanita avenue, Burlingame. Mrs. Gertrude M. **JEHU**, San Francisco, mother of Mrs. **MORKEN**, also survives. 'Mrs. **MORKEN**'s untimely demise is a great loss to Burlingame schools,' said Superintendent **HENDERSON**. 'Flags will remain at half mast, until after the services.' Funeral services will be held on Thursday morning at 10:30 o'clock from the Frank C. Wykoff chapels, Burlingame. Inurnment will follow at Cypress Lawn. *** **MORKEN** - In San Mateo, Oct. 16, 1934, Virginia **JEHUMORKEN**, beloved wife of Melvin W. **MORKEN**, loving daughter of Mrs. Gertrude M. **JEHU**, of San Francisco. A native of San Francisco. Services Thursday, Oct. 18, 1934, at 10:30 a.m. at the chapel of Frank C. Wyckoff, 221 Park road, Burlingame. Inurnment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *The San Mateo Times and Daily News Leader*, 16 Oct 1934 Transcribed by jch.

"MORONEY--In San Francisco, March 5th, Mary MARONEY, wife of John MARONEY, aged 40 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MORONEY--In this city, March 17, John, beloved husband of Mary MORONEY, a native of County Clare, Ireland, aged 35 years and 10 months. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 18 March 1887.

"MORONEY--In San Francisco, Nov. 10, Letitia, wife of John MORONEY, aged 25 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MORONEY--In this city, January 20, William H., infant son of Paul and Margaret MORONEY, aged 5 months and 23 days. The funeral will take place this (Friday) afternoon, at 1 o'clock, from No. 15 Powell street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 21 Jan 1870.

"MORRIS--The young lady, Miss Adele MORRIS, who died at her home in San Francisco Sunday, aged 26 years, 9 months and 23 days, was a sister of J.H. MORRIS, the city attorney of Daly City. The Records extends its sincere sympathy." Source: *Daly City Record*, 25 July 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"MORRIS--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Dec. 2d, Mr. Charles S. MORRIS, a resident of this city." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 6 Dec 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"MORRIS--In this city, February 19, David MORRIS, a native of Prussia, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 20 Feb 1895.

"MORRIS--[Apr 21st 1866] - Frank MORRIS died in San Francisco, of wounds received in the late nitro-glycerine explosion." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"MORRIS--In San Rafael, June 12, Gouverneur, only son of Wm. G. and Helen Louise MORRIS, aged 17 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 June 1875.

"MORRIS--In this city, June 17, Henry C., only son of Abraham and Annie MORRIS." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"MORRIS--J. MORRIS died of paralysis of the brain in San Francisco on the 2nd inst. He was a member of Salinas Lodge, No. 204, F.&A.M., and formerly resided here." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 10 Nov 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"MORRIS--In this city, June 17, J. J. MORRIS, beloved husband of Eva, and son of Mr. and Mrs. K. MORRIS, and brother of Israel MORRIS, Mrs. M. KING of Los Alamos, Flora, Nellie, Rose and Milton MORRIS, a native of Stockton, Cal., aged 29 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner* 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"MORRIS--In this city, April 28, 1921, James L., dearly beloved son of the late Laurence and Mary MORRIS, brother of Michael J. MORRIS and Mrs. Mary A. FRADLEY and uncle of Marie A. RAWSON and Mrs. Katherine SPRECKNELL, a native of Paterson, NJ, aged 64 years, 8 months, 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow, (Saturday), April 30, 1921, at 10 o'clock, am, from his late residence, 173 Belvedere St. thence to St. Agnes' Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner - date unknown. Submitted by Pat Crimmel.

"MORRIS--In this city, March 23, 1942, John J. MORRIS, dearly beloved husband of Susan M. MORRIS, loving father of John J. MORRIS, Jr., a native of Rio Vista, CA. A member of Building and Material Drivers' Union, Local 216. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow, Friday at 9 a. m. from the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission st., near 25th; thence to St. John's Church, St. Mary's ave., near Mission st. where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9:30 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 March 1942, p. 9.

"MORRIS--In this city, December 13, Katherine, beloved daughter of Lawrence and Mary MORRIS, sister of Michael J. and James L. MORRIS, Mrs. Mary FRADLEY, aunt of Marie, Joseph and Edward RAWSON, a native of Paterson, New Jersey, (Paterson papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 9 o'clock am from her late residence 173 Belvedere Street thence to St. Agnes' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her Soul, commencing at 9:30 am. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 Dec 1915. Submitted by Pat Crimmel.

M - Q

"MORRIS--In this city, February 16, Leah, wife of Louis MORRIS, a native of England, aged 63 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 Feb 1895.

"MORRIS--In this city, October 3, Louis, second son of ? I. and Mary MORRIS, aged ?... (copy incomplete)." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MORRIS--In this city, June 28, at the City and County Hospital, Martin MORRIS, a native of new York, aged to years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"MORRIS--In this city November 22, Mary, widow of Laurence MORRIS, beloved mother of James L, Michael J. and Katherine MORRIS, Ella A. REDNER and Mary A. RAWSON of Paterson, NJ and grandmother of May RAWSON, a native of Preston, England, aged 73 years, 3 months and 7 days, (Paterson paper please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday) at 9:30 o'clock am from her late residence, 150 Belvedere Street, thence to St. Agnes' Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10:00 o'clock am. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, date unknown. Submitted by Pat Crimmel.

"MORRIS--DEATH - in San Francisco, June 13th, Rachel, widow of the late Chas. S. MORRIS, aged 56 years. [Mrs. M. was the mother of Mrs. M.L. ABRAMSKY, of this city.]" Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MORRIS--[On 27 Nov 1873] Colonel Robert MORRIS, U.S.N., shot himself to death at San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MORRIS--In this city, Oct. 8, 1962, Susan M., dearly beloved wife of the late John MORRIS; beloved mother of John J. MORRIS; loving grandmother of Mrs. Jean DRAXTON; beloved great-grandmother of Theresa and Kathleen DRAXTON. A native of San Francisco; aged 83 years. Funeral on Wednesday at 8:30 a. m. from the Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, corner Dolores and 16th sts., thence to St. Stephen's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 9 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetary, Rosary Tuesday, 8 p.m. (Visting hours until 9 p.m.)" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Oct 1962. Contact: Susanna O'Donnell dumtacet@hotmail.com

"MORRIS--HANGING of WM. MORRIS, alias TIPPERRARY BILL -- William MORRIS was hung in San Francisco on Saturday, 10th inst., convicted of the murder of W.M. DOAKE. The house

M - Q

tops surrounding the jail were covered with men, women and children, to witness the execution. The officers cleared the house tops, but the heights overlooking the scene were covered with people. The last words he uttered, after kissing the crucifix, before the fatal noose was adjusted, were: "For all the sins I have ever committed, I pray God to forgive me; I forgive all who has wronged me; God be with you all, and pray God bless you all; good-bye." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 19 June 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"MORRISSEY--In this city, May 29, Anastasia MORRISSEY, beloved sister of Catherine MORRISSEY and the late Madeline CROGAN, a native of the city of Dublin, Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from St. Joseph's Home, Park and Hill, between Baker and Lyon streets. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MORRISEY--In San Francisco, Aug 10th, Francis Patrick, son of P.H. MORRISEY, aged 16 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Aug 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MORRISON--Died at San Francisco, 17th inst., Augustus MORRISON, formerly of Santa Rosa, native of Portsmouth, N.H., aged 46y." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 24 June 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MORRISON--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. C.A. MORRISON." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MORRISON--In this city, January 19, Chas. W. MORRISON, a native of Alstead, New Hampshire, aged 44 years and 25 days. (Massachusetts and New Hampshire papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Friday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, southeast corner of Larkin and Washington streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 21 Jan 1870.

"MORRISON--At her home in Oakland, March 20, 1882, Mrs. Dolly MORRISON, a native of Sutherlandshire, Scotland, mother of Mrs. G. SCHINDLER, Mrs. G. SMITH, of Portland, OR, and Mrs. A.B. GALLOWAY, of San Francisco, aged 78 years, 8 months, and 5 days. (New Brunswick and Portland, OR, papers please copy). Funeral will take place today (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 718 Henry Street, Oakland." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"MORRISON--In this city, December 12, 1887, Eliza MORRISON, beloved wife of the late C.J.

M - Q

MORRISON and mother of Edward, John, William, Charles, and Annie **MORRISON**, a native of County Longford, Ireland, aged 56 years and 1 month. (Rochester, New York, papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 104 Fair Oaks Street; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MORRISON--In San Francisco, January 31, F.J. MORRISON, aged 44 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MORRISON--In this city, March 16, George Samuel, beloved son of James and Lottie MORRISON, aged 8 months and 30 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funearl to-morrow (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 2039 Howard street. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 March 1892, p. 7.

"MORRISON--In this city, January 27, 1895, James, beloved husband of Lottie MORRISON, a native of Scotland, aged 40 years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TOMORROW (Wednesday) at 1 o'clock pm. from the residence 2039 Howard street, thence to Druid's Hall, 413 Sutter street, where the services will be conducted under the auspices of Elvia Grove No. 16, U.A.O.D. Interment Masonic Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"MORRISON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 23 - The name of the woman, whose sudden death at the corner of Broadway and Kearny streets was mentioned yesterday, was Lizzie MORRISON." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Aug 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MORRISS--In San Juan, Jan. 8th, Mrs. Emily MORRISS, after a lingering sickness of two years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 19 Feb 1856.

"MORRISSEY--In this city, Aug. 10th, Francis Patrick, child of P.M. and Ann MORRISSEY, aged 1 year and 4 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral at 3 o'clock P.M. this day, (Tuesday,) from the residence of the parents, corner of Fifth and Tehama streets, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"MORROW--In San Francisco, March 2d,1865 James MORROW, a native of Canada." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6, March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

M - Q

"MORROW--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 2 - James MORROW, a Canadian, was found dead in bed at the What Cheer House this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"MORSE--In this city, November 8, George E., beloved husband of Ida H. MORSE, father of Marjorie McKINLEY MORSE and son of E.A. and Adeline MORSE, a native of San Francisco, aged 34 years 11 months and 5 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"MORSE--Deaths: Hiram G. MORSE, age 75." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MORSE--Dr. John F. MORSE and Dr. Victor J. FOURGIAUD, two distinguished physicians and William BARRY, the well known comedian of San Francisco, were all buried last Sunday." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 7 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MORSE--In this city, July 15, Stephen H. **MORSE**, late principal of the Piedras Blancas Lighthouse,

California, aged 40 years." Source: Alta California, 17 July 1879.

"MORSE--In this city, July 15, Stephen H. MORSE, late Principal of the Piedras Blancas (California) Lighthouse, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the M.E. Church, Mission street, between Sixth and Seventh." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"MORTON--ANOTHER PIONEER JOINS MAJORITY--Death Summons Edmund G. MORTON, Ex-Sacramentan--Edmund G. MORTON, aged 88, one of Sacramento's early pioneers who came to this city when it was but a little village, died on Thursday at Elk Creek, Colusa county, where he and his wife had lived with their son, James, for several years past. The decedent was born in Portsmouth, N.H., in 1824. In 1847 he went into business in Boston and in 1852 came to California. For the first few years in the West he lived in San Francisco and in Sacramento. After a short period of work in the mines, he settled on his farm at Mills Station, Sacramento county. He was the organizer and first president of the famous "Settlers association" of land-owners about what was then called Hangtown Crossing and now called Mills. He was greatly interested in educational activities and was responsible for the construction of the schoolhouse in the Kinney school district. Good roads work also interested him, and he promoted the construction of many of the roads in that portion of the county. MORTON came of Revolutionary ancestry. On his father's side was George MORTON, one of the earliest settlers in Massachusetts colony. His grandfather took part in the memorable Boston Tea Party. The decedent is survived by a widow, Adaline H. MORTON, one son, James, of Elk Creek, Colusa county, and five daughters, Mrs. A.H. TUTTLE and Mrs. B.F. HOWARD of Sacramento, Mrs. A.H. TICKELL of Nevada City, Miss

M - Q

Mollie **MORTON**, a local high school teacher, and Miss Etta **MORTON**. The funeral will be held this afternoon from the residence of Mrs. B.F. **HOWARD**, 1217 Twenty-seventh street." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 23 Dec 1911. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MORTON--FINDS DEAD BODY HANGING TO BEAM - Shocking Discovery Made In Outhouse At South Vallejo, Where Stranger Ended Life By Strangulation - VALLEJO (Solano Co.) September 13 - Early this morning John MORTON, while patrolling the beach south of the Starr Mills, in South Vallejo, discovered in an outhouse the body of a young man who had hanged himself. The body was very well dressed and was that of a man about 35 years old with a sandy mustache and hair; five feet seven inches high. In the pockets were a purse with \$12 in coin, a gold watch and several letters, two being addressed to A. KELLING, Golden Gate Avenue, San Francisco, and one with the name T. BARD. The man had tied a cloth around his neck, fastened it to a beam five feet high, knelt down and strangled to death. The suicide has been identified as Frank A. BURT by a bank book of the First National Bank, showing a credit of \$285, which was found on his remains. His address was given as "Care Lighthouse Engineer Department, 1392 Golden Gate Avenue, San Francisco." Source: The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA), 13 Sept 1906, Page 7. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MORTON--Died -- MORTON -- at San Francisco, Jan. 31, 1887, Joseph P., son of Frank and Belle MORTON, aged 2 years, 6 months, and 28 days. [died of bilious fever; brought to San Juan for interment last Wednesday.]" Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 4 Feb 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"MORTON--In Santa Rosa, December 4, Rachel A. MORTON, wife of the late Thomas J. MORTON, mother of Miss Margaret F. MORTON of Santa Rosa, cousin of Mrs. J.M. CLARK, Mrs. J.W. JAMISON, Ruth JACOBS and Marshall JAMISON all of Santa Rosa. A native of San Francisco, age 79. A member of Ladies Commandry Club Knights Templar of Santa Rosa. Funeral December 6 at the Memorail Chapel of Lafferty & Smith. Interment Olivet Memorial Park Cemetery, Colma." Source: *Press Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Dec 1955. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MORYE--In San Francisco, July 24th, Johana E. MORYE, aged 33 years 8 months and 2 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 28 July 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOSBACH--In this city, April 8, Marie MOSSBACK [sic.], dearly beloved mother of Mrs. R. MAURER and dearly beloved grandmother of Henry and Freddie MAURER, an native of Germany, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock from the parlors of H. F. Suhr & Co., 1137 Mission street, between Seventh and Eighth. Please omit flowers. Interment, I. O. O. F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Apr 1900, p. 6. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

M - Q

"MOSBY--Capt. Daniel B. MOSBY of the steamer Bragdon, a native of Kentucky and aged 40 years, died yesterday." Source: San Mateo County Gazette (Redwood City, CA), 26 Oct 1861, Vol. 3 No. 30. Transcribed by jch.

"MOSCOVITZ--T. Mortician - Sinai Memorial Chapel." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MOSELEY--In Stockton, November 30, Bina S., wife of Thomas R. MOSELEY, aged 44 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"MOSER--Henriette - In Santa Rosa Nov. 20, 1980, dear wife of Robert C. MOSER of Santa Rosa; loving mother of Barbara TOCHTERMAN of Sacramento, Betty HANNAM of Rancho Bernardo and Robert C. MOSER, Jr. of San Francisco; loving grandmother of Richard BRYAN of Yakima, Wash., Judith BRYAN of Sacramento, Anne GOLDTHWAITHE of Orangevale and Christina MOSER of Nashville, Tenn. loving great-grandmother of Chantelle and Gretchen GOLDTHWAITE of Orangevale (rest of article cut off)." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed Bev Colgin.

MOSER--"Henry MOSER Dead at Pacific Grove: Special Dispatch to The Chronicle. Pacific Grove, January 28. -- Henry MOSER, a Civil War veteran, aged 80, died at his home here at 9 o'clock last night. Born in Switzerland, MOSER came to America when a lad of 12. His home for thirty-five years was in Cincinnati, O., where he owned a large grocery business. His life in California dates from 1907. He married in 1865 Sarah E. ROGERS, who survives her husband. A son, Charles MOSER, holds the chair of civil engineering at Stanford University. Another son, George, resides here, and a third son, Stewart MOSER, is in the employ of the Standard Oil Company at Bakersfield. There are three daughters, Mrs. Grace CLOPPER, wife of E. N. CLOPPER, prominent in child labor work; Mrs. Josephine RUNYAN and Miss Helen MOSER of this city." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 Jan, 1917; 6 / 5. Contact: Glenda Frank Moser JoMa2991@aol.com

"MOSES--In this city, Dec. 21, 1957 Dr. Elisabeth MOSES, beloveed sister of Dr. Paul J. and Li MOSES, loving aunt of Stefan MOSES. Contributions to Cancer Research preferred. Private services were held Sunday, Sinai Memorial Chapel, Divisadero St. at Geary." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Dec 1957, Sec. II, page 19. Transcribed by Donna Becker.

"MOSHEIMER.-In this city, September 19, Joseph MOSHEIMER, civil and mining engineer, a native of Austria. Funeral will take place TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 10:30 o'clock A. M., from the German Hospital." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 September 1881, page 4.

M - Q

"MOSLEY--In this city, June 24, 1907, Charles J. MOSLEY, a native of New York, aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services at Vallejo, CA, June 27, at 2:30 o'clock, at I.O.O.F. Hall." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MOSS--In this city, July 18, Catherine MOSS, daughter of Joseph and the late Catherine MOSS, aged 12 weeks and 1 day." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MOSSE--June 5, 1874 - D'Alva MOSSE, a well-known stationer of San Francisco, shot and killed himself." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOTT--In this city, Nov. 23d, Mrs. Mary Jane MOTT, a native of New York, aged 56 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 25 Nov 1865.

"MOTT--In San Francisco, February 13, Raymon MOTT, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Feb 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOTTRON--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...MOTTRON, John - 80 years." Source: Oakland Tribune, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"MOULIE--In this city, August 28, 1942, Catherine, loving wife of Jacques MOULIE; a native of France, aged 56 years. A member of Cleaners and Dyers' Union, Local No. 7, A. F. L. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service Tuesday at 8:15 a.m., under the auspices of Seminole Council No. 68, D. of P., at the Peter Magendie Mortuary, 1340 Golden Gate Ave. near Fillmore St.; thence to the Church of Notre Dame des Victoires, where at 9 a.m. mass will be celebrated. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MOULTON--MOULTON, Brooks F." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"MOULTON--In this city, September 18, Frank H., dearly beloved husband of Mabel MOULTON, a native of Chicago, aged 50 years. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at his late residence, 740 Ashbury street. Kindly omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907.

"MOULTON--In this city, November 18th, Jane N., widow of the late B. F. MOULTON, a native of New Jersey, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances invited to attend the funeral at 2 ½

M - Q

o'clock, this day (Saturday), from her late residence, No. 784 Folsom street." Source: *Alta California*, 19 Nov 1870.

"MOUNTAIN--HONOR HIS MEMORY--PLACERVILLE (El Dorado Co.), February 5 - The funeral of Dr. N.W. MOUNTAIN, of this city, took place in Placerville on Sunday afternoon, and was one of the largest ever witnessed here. Seven Orders were in line, including the Placerville Post, G.A.R., who were escorted by a detachment of Company H. Dr. MOUNTAIN was one of the old-time residents of the county, widely known and well liked. He had been in ill health for some time past, and went to San Francisco for treatment. While there he died." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 5 Feb 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MOWREY--A PRINTER DEAD - Mr. Richard MOWREY, a well-known job printer, died on Monday last at San Jose. He had been employed in the printing house of C.A. CALHOUN, San Francisco, and went to San Jose for a few weeks for the benefit of his health. He was about 35 years of age." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 16 Nov 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"MOYER--Interment in San Francisco, April 18, F. MOYER, New York, 20." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MOYER--SHASTA PIONEER DIES--REDDING (Shasta Co.), Jan. 11 - U. MOYER, aged 56, a resident of this county for many years, died at the Jones hospital here Thursday morning of gangren brought on from dropsical attacks. He was the father of Mrs. Jesse YOUNG and Fred MOYER of San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Union, 12 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MUELLER--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 27 -- In the case of John MUELLER, who was supposed to have died from morphine, taken with the intention to commit suicide, the post mortem by the Coroner shows that death was the result of congestion of the lungs. He was a German and came here from Oregon or British Columbia." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MUFFE.-In this city, March 10, Dr. Frederick P., beloved husband of Nettie MUFFE, and father of Mrs. H. R. BAUM of Fort Bragg and Agnes Jessie MUFFE, a native of Cologne, Germany, aged 49 years, 11 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock, from his late residence, 1211 Jackson street, between Jones and Leavenworth; hence to Masonic Temple, where funeral services will be held under the auspices of Crockett Lodge, No. 139, F. and A. M., at 2 o'clock; hence to Odd Fellows Cemetery, where the remains will be cremated. Officers and Members of Presidio Lodge, No. 334, I. 0. 0. F.: you are hereby notified to assemble at Masonic Temple this day (Sunday), for the purpose of attending the funeral of our deceased brother, Frederick P. MUFFE, M. D., By order

M - Q

of L. **CANEPA**, N. G." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MUGLER--In this city, Caroline MUGLER, beloved wife of C. F. MUGLER, born at Schawlbach, Prussia; mother of E. F., A. M., F. W., C. P. and Louisa M. EHAT, aged 73 years 4 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from 231 lvy avenue. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"MUHLBACH – In this city, October 23, Dorothy F., dearly beloved daughter of Frank and Emelia MUHLBACH and loving sister of Frank Jr. and Alice MUHLBACH, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years 8 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 9:15 o'clock a.m., from the residence of her parents, 3010 Fillmore street; thence to St. Boniface's Church for services. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 Oct 1913, p. 8. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"MUIR--In this city, July 16, Janette, beloved daughter of Marth MUIR, a native of Santa Clara County, Cal., aged 22 years, 11 months and 5 days. (Gilroy papers please copy). Interment Gilroy, TO-MORROW (Monday)." Source: San Francisco Call, 17 July 1887. Transcribed by Brian White.

"MUIRHEAD--In this city, November 17th, Kenneth L. MUIRHEAD, a native of Scotland, late Master of the British ship Benvenue. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day, (Sunday), at 10 o'clock from Masonic Hall, corner Post and Montgomery streets." Source: *Alta California*, 20 Nov 1870.

"MUKOYAMA--In the City and County Hospital, December 12, Y. MUKOYOMA, a native of Japan, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"MULFORD--DEATH of DAVID L. MULFORD - Mr. David L. MULFORD, for several years the most efficient under sheriff, and for 2 years sheriff of Calaveras county, died at the What Cheer House, San Francisco, on Friday, 24th inst., of consumption, from which he had been suffering for a year or more. The 'Call' gives the following notice of the deceased: Mr. MULFORD was a native of Saratoga county, New York, but removed to Alabama and subsequently to Texas, in his boyhood, and resided in the last named State for many years. He came to California, crossing Mexico, in 1850. We remember him soon after as the deputy of Sheriff Chas. A. CLARK, Calaveras county, the duties of which position he for 4 years performed acceptably; and he was promoted by the people to the Shrievalty when CLARK retired. MULFORD afterwards held a

M - Q

place in the Custom House here, under the Democratic rule. His last venture was in the Idaho country, whither he turned steps that were growing weary through sickness, hoping that fresh scenes and climate would bring vigor and renewed years. As soon as he arrived at Boise River he was chosen Mining Recorder; subsequently, upon County organization being effected, he was elected Sheriff. Deceased was but 37 years old. An aged mother, who resides in Brooklyn, New York, will deeply mourn the long-absent son, now for ever lost to her on earth. She will have comfort, however, in knowing that he deserved and possessed many friends and that his end was peaceful. The Masonic fraternity, of which deceased was a member, will conduct the funeral ceremonies." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"MULGREW--San Francisco, May 24, 1876, Felix MULGREW, aged 53y." Source: Santa Rosa Times, 1 June 1876. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"MULL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 14 -- Henry MULL was drowned in the bay at Meigg's wharf yesterday morning, by his team backing off the wharf. He was carried over with it and is supposed to have been injured in falling, as he sank immediately and was not seen again." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MULLANE--Mary, 46 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"MULLEN--In this city, July 24, Andrew MULLEN, a native of Galway Ireland, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow at 2 1/2 o'clock from his late residence at the corner of Russ and Natoma streets." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 25 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MULLEN--In this city, October 17, Bernard MULLEN, a native of the Parish of Carn, County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 33 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of Thomas MULLEN, 137 Natoma street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Oct 1884.

"MULLEN--In this city, August 6, Catherine, beloved daughter of Marain (?) and Mary MULLEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2:30 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 803 Humbolt street, between Kansas and Vermont." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 7 Aug 1885.

"MULLEN--In San Francisco, on the 12th instant, Edward MULLEN, late of New York, aged about 46 years." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MULLEN, Mary Claire--In Burlingame, Sept. 10, 1979, late of San Bruno; beloved wife of the

M - Q

late William **MULLEN**, loving mother of Mary Iris **KARNEY** of San Jose, Ellen **WALTON** of S.F. and William **MULLEN** of San Bruno; also survived by eight grandchildren ans six great-grandchildren; a native of San Francisco: aged 79 years, a member of the American Association of Retired Persons of San Bruno. The funeral will leave the Chapel of the Highlands, El Camino Real at Millwood Dr, Millbrae, Wednesday, 9:45 a.m. for St. Robert's Catholic Church in San Bruno, far a Mass of Christian Burial at 10 a.m. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary Tuesday (tonight) 8 o'clock at the Chapel of the Highlands." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Sept 1979. Contact: Tesslyn@aol.com

"MULLEN-MULLEN, Mary Claire--In Burlingame, Sept. 10, 1979, late of San Bruno; beloved wife of the late William MULLEN, loving mother of Mary Iris KARNEY of San Jose, Ellen WALTON of S.F. and William MULLEN of San Bruno; also survived by eight grandchildren ans six great-grandchildren; a native of San Francisco: aged 79 years, a member of the American Association of Retired Persons of San Bruno. The funeral will leave the Chapel of the Highlands, El Camino Real at Millwood Dr, Millbrae, Wednesday, 9:45 a.m. for St. Robert's Catholic Church in San Bruno, far a Mass of Christian Burial at 10 a.m. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary Tuesday (tonight) 8 o'clock at the Chapel of the Highlands." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Sept 1979. Contact: genealogy@parquer.com

"MULLEN--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 29 - Corporal Owen MULLEN, of Company E, 2nd Infantry, went to his brother Joseph's house yesterday while in a state of intoxication. He was sitting in the kitchen with a child in his arms, when his pistol was discharged, instantly killing his sister-in-law, Mrs. MULLEN, who was walking on the porch outside. MULLEN says the pistol exploded accidentally." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 30 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"MULLEN--Entered into rest, June 17, T. C., beloved husband of Maria A., and father of Minuette and Anna MULLEN, formerly of Half Moon Bay, a native of Michigan. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by 11:30 o'clock train, from Third and Townsend streets, to-day (Wednesday)." Source: San Francisco Examiner 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"MULLEN--In this city, Thomas MULLEN, brother of the late Mary CASHMMAN, a native of Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, Thursday, March 5, from the parlors of J.C. O'Connor & Co., 770 Turk street; thence to St. Rose's Church, Brannan street, between Fourth and Fifth, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"MULLENDORE--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 19 -- Noah MULLENDORE of the 'Call,' shot 2 weeks since by McCAUSLIN, died this morning." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 20 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

M - Q

"MULLENEY.--In this city, December 26, Michael MULLENEY, a native of the Parish of Killameury, County Leitrim, Ireland, aged 42 years. [Boston papers please copy.] Notice of funeral hearafter." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MULLER, August C.F." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"MULLER--In this city, April 29, 1902, Charles Marcel MULLER, beloved son of Florentine E. MULLER and the late Guy C. MULLER, brother of Florette MULLER and grandson of Constant MARCHAND and Jean MULLER, a native of San Francisco, aged 12 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the mass Friday May 2, 1902, at 9:30 o'clock. Remains at the residence of the mother, 32 1/2 Willow Ave, near Polk. Interment strictly private, St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MULLER--In Folsom, Jan 14th, Jacob MULLER, of Pennsylvania." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 17 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MULLER--In this city, December 28, 1898, Jean MULLER, a native of [Neus..?], Hurdt, Rheinpfalz, Germany, aged 43 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"MULLIGAN--In this city, December 21, Annie Veronica, daughter of Owen and Mary Ann MULLIGAN, aged 3 years, 11 monhts, and 15 days, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 p.m., from the residence of the parents, [828?] Broadway, between Sansome and Montgomery streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Dec 1873.

"MULLIGAN--Eugene, aged 1 year, 9 months and 6 days, in SF, 8/7/1878, son of Mary A. and the late Eugene MULLIGAN." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"MULLIGAN--In this city, Oct. 22, 1919, James MULLIGAN, beloved brother of Henry MULLIGAN, a native of San Francisco, 54 years and 1 day. A member of the San Francisco Parlor No. 49, N.S.G.W. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the chapel of Valente, Marini, Peralta & Co., 649 Green st." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Oct 1919, p.4. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MULLIGAN--In this city, May 12, Mary Ann, beloved wife of Francis MULLIGAN and daughter

M - Q

of James and Celia **CA[N?]AGHAN**, a native of County Monashan, Ireland, aged 34 years. Friends and acquaintness are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday) at 8:00 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 508 Folsom street; thence to St. Brendan's church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"MULLIGAN--In this city, October 29th, Mary Ellen, daughter of Owen and Mary Anne MULLIGAN, a native of this city, aged 5 years and 7 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, corner Broadway and Montgomery street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Oct 1873.

"MULLINS--In this city, November 18, Hannah..." Source: Daily Alta California, 20 Nov 1885.

"MULLINS--Morgan J. MULLINS, a brother of T.J. MULLINS, of Daly City, died in San Francisco Saturday after a brief illness from typhoid fever, aged 31 years, 10 months, 14 days. He left a wife and three children. The funeral took place Tuesday and the remains were laid to rest in Holy Cross." Source: *Daly City Record*, 9 May 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"MULLOY--Lost at sea, from the ill-fated steamer *Pacific*, November 4th, John MULLOY, a native of Birr, Kings County, Ireland, aged 42 years, leaving a beloved wife and five children. (Brooklyn, New York and Connecticut papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MULRONNOE.-On board steamer Columbus, from Panama to San Francisco, Miss Nora MULRONNOE, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"MULVEY--In this city, September 16, Harriet H., beloved wife of the late Booth C. MULVEY and mother of the late Walter MULVEY, a native of Massachusetts, aged 69 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of Barry & Scully; thence to the Emmanuel Baptist Church for services, commencing at 10:30 o'clock a.m.. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by the 11:30 a.m. train from Twenty-fifth and Valencia streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907.

"MUMFORD--MRS. MUMFORD COMMITS SUICIDE--SAN FRANCISCO, June 23 - Mrs. John MUMFORD, wife of former Mayor PHELAN's chauffeur, shot herself through the heart to-day and was dead when found by her husband. The couple were to have gone East next Monday and MUMFORD was to have accompanied Mr. PHELAN to Europe, while his wife remained with his relatives. Despondency caused by brooding over the separation soon to occur is

M - Q

supposed to have caused her act." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.) 23 June 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MUNDWYLER--In San Francisco, Jan. 30, Balthasar MUNDWYLER, aged 47 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MUNDY--In this city, January 20, Peter MUNDY, a native of Baden, Germany, aged 57 years, 4 months and 7 days. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the undertaking rooms of Theodore Dierks, 1216 Market street." Source: San Francisco Call, 22 Jan 1881. Transcribed by Brian White.

"MUNGER--Near Sacramento, July 6, Calvin MUNGER...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 July 1875.

"MUNGER--In Stockton, Sept. 19th, R.C. MUNGER, late of the Dalles, Oregon." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Sept 1865.

"MUNGIVEN--In this city, August 8, Martin V. MUNGIVEN, a native of Washington, D.C., aged 25 years and 5 months." Source: *Alta California*, 11 Aug 1887.

"MUNJAR--In San Francisco, Cal., September 17, 1930, Jesse B., beloved husband of Margaret L. MUNJAR, loving father of Barbara Jane MUNJAR, son of Josephine A. and the late Thomas L. MUNJAR, brother of William R. and Archie B. MUNJAR, Mrs. C.L. ELLINGSEN and Mrs. W.B. DRAPER, a native of California. Funeral will be held today (Saturday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the Mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter street, San Francisco, thence to St. Vincent de Paul's Church, Green and Steiner streets, where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment private." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 20 Sept 1930.

"MUNOZ--JOSE M. MUNOZ-HIS DEATH--The. *S.F. Bulletin* of the 15th of Oct. brings intelligence of the loss of the steamer "Continental" on her last trip from Mazatlan, Mexico, to San Francisco. She foundered at sea, in a gale, on the 30th of September, and the individual whose name stands at the head of this article was among those who went down with the unfortunate vessel. Mr. MUNOZ left his home near this town about two months since on a visit to his native country, and was on his return when he met with the melancholy fate we have just detailed." Source: *Democratic Standard* (San Luis Obispo, CA) 22 Oct 1870. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"MUNROE--TRIAL of ELIZA MUNRO -- The case of Eliza MUNRO indicted for murder of her

M - Q

infant child, Eliza **MUNRO**, was tried in San Francisco on Wednesday. The jury was out only 10 minutes, returning a verdict that she was "not guilty, by reason of insanity." [Transcriber's note: previous news articles spelled the name **MUNROE and MONROE**.] Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 15 April 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"MUNROE--HORRID MURDER of an INFANT by its MOTHER -- A most horrible and revolting murder of a child by its mother took place in San Francisco Sunday. Suspicions had been aroused on seeing a woman named Eliza MUNROE carrying a large bundle to an outhouse, and upon search being made, was discovered the dead body of a female child about 6 weeks old, wrapped up in clothes hidden beneath the seat of the outhouse. The head of the child had been severed from the body by some sharp instrument, and it was evident from the appearance of the cut, that several strokes had been made. The head was wrapped up in several clothes and the body in others, and both were stuffed into a pillowcase. The coroner being informed of these facts, made an examination of the premises, which are on a triangular lot on the corner of Kearney, Market and Geary streets, and upon searching the woman's bedroom, found an axe, the blade and handle of which were bloody. Buried under the sand in the lot, he found several pieces of a bloody washboard, some bloody rags, a parcel of shavings and 2 large pieces of rosin. It was evident that the woman had intended to burn the bloody boards and rags, and perhaps the body itself. On being taken to the station house by the Coroner, the woman confessed having murdered the child, stating that it was illegitimate, and she thought its death would save considerable trouble and expense to her husband and to herself on account of her husband. She said that the axe had fallen from her hand 3 times while attempting to commit the horrid deed. She finally laid the child upon the wash-board, and with 2 blows severed the head from the body. She cleaned up the blood with rags which she concealed in the yard where they were found. She afterwards washed the head and body of the child, wrapped them up, and carried them to the outhouse. The woman, after reaching the Station House, was confined in a cell, and she is still there. She is rather tall; about 30 years of age; rather fine looking, but with a troubled and unsettled expression. She is said to be a native of Cork, Ireland. She has, neverless, told a calm story, and has not shown any insanity while in the station house. She walks her cell and seems much troubled." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 17 Mar 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"MUNROE--Richard RADEMAKER contributed to his quota to a Barbary Coast annals last night by shooting Mrs. Gussie MUNROE, habitue of the Cascade dance hall, and then shooting himself. Both will die." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 24 Feb 1906, p.5. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MUNSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 4 - Yesterday afternoon John MUNSON, an old stage driver, was driving out to the Cliff House, in company with Grce SILVA, a courtesan, when the horse ran away and as he reached the carriage shed of the Cliff House

M - Q

collided with Colonel John **McCOOMB**'s buggy, overturning it and throwing **McCOOMB** and his lady out. The runaway then demolished a carriage containing 3 girls and finally struck a post, throwing **MUNSON** and Grace out of the buggy. **MUNSON** was instantly killed, and the girl seriously injured. None of the other parties were injured." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"MUNTZER--Philip, 34 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"MUNZ--In this city, December 17, 1952, Philip W., beloved husband of Nellie J. MUNZ, loving brother of Emma DREYFUS. A member of the Building Service Union, Local 87 and the Bookbinders' Assn. The funeral will take place Friday at 9 a.m. from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy-O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. at Tenth Avenue, thence to Star of the Sea Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"MURASKY--In this city, March 12, at her residence, 718 Franklin street, Ellen, beloved wife of William MURASKY, and mother of Judge Frank J. MURASKY, a native of Ireland. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MURASKY--In this city, March 12, Ellen, beloved wife of William MURASKY, and mother of Judge Frank J. MURASKY, a native of Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully requested to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 9:30 o'clock, from her late residents, 718 Franklin street, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her sole, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by special car from Third and Townsend streets at 11:30 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MURHOFFER--George." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"MURNANE (nee REED)--In this city, June 28, Lauretta G., beloved wife of John E. MURNANE, loving mother of Emmett J. MURNANE, loving daughter of the late Michael and Bridget REED, sister of Arthur REED, Mrs. Joseph W. PORTER, Mrs. H. L. WILKES, Mrs. D. J. CROWLEY, Mrs. R. A. FRAWLEY, Mrs. J. BELL and the late Mrs. T. J. SHERRY and the late James REED, a native of California. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday), at St. Theresa's Church, Tennessee st., near 19th st., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Remains at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

M - Q

"MURNANE--In this city, October 30, 1918, Margaret, beloved mother of John, Terry and the late William MURNANE, loving sister of Mrs. David HUMPHREY and Thomas J. IVORY, a native of Bangor, Me." Source: San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918. Contact: Tim Murnane tfmurnane@juno.com

"MURNANE--Timothy, age 35." Source: San Francisco Call & Post, 20 and 21 April 1915. Contact: Tim Murnane tfmurnane@juno.com

"MURNANE--In Richmond, May 11, 1936, Timothy MURNANE." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May 1936. Contact: Tim Murnane tfmurnane@juno.com

"MURPHY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 14 -- The man named MURPHY, who was found with his wife by Health Inspector CLARKE last Friday sinking from excessive debauchery, died this morning in the Home for Inebriates, from delirium tremens. The equally unfortunate wife of this misguided man died in the City and County Hospital, of congestion of the liver, brought on by continued and violent drinking, within half an hour after her husband's decease." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURPHY--In this city, June 1, at the residence of this mother, 116 Eleventh avenue, near Lake street, Alfred P., dearly beloved husband of Maud MURPHY, father of infant daughter, dearly beloved son of Joanna and the late Patrick MURPHY, and loving brother of Mary, Frank, and Jennie MURPHY, Mrs. C. M. SHORE and Mrs. Nellie CLARKSON, a native of San Francisco. A member of San Francisco Council, No, 515 of K. of C." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"MURPHY--In this city, July 9, Alice, beloved daughter of Michael and Johannah MURPHY, aged 10 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. [2?]44 1/2 Perry street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 July 1881.

"MURPHY--(nee CLANCY)--In this city, January 29, 1920, Annie, dearly beloved wife of Dave MURPHY and loving mother of May HYNES, Mrs. Ella RAWLING, Mrs. Margaret WHITE, Mrs. William HANNA and sister of Mrs. P. CASSIDY of San Rafael, a native of County Wexford, Ireland." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"MURPHY--Annie L., aged 23 years, 2 months and 6 days, in SF, 8/6/1878, a native of San Francisco." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"MURPHY--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Bernard MURPHY, San Jose. Killed by the

M - Q

explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"MURPHY--Bessie, 70 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"MURPHY--Catherine, 60 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"MURPHY--Near the Eighteen Mile House, Gilroy road, Sept. 2, Clement MURPHY, aged 54 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"MURPHY--In this city, August 3, Cornelius T. MURPHY, a native of Macroom, County Cork, Ireland, aged 80 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Monday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his daughter, Mrs. Daniel OWENS, 114 Ridley [sp?] street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment private, in Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 Aug 1894, p. 7. Transcribd by Dee.

"MURPHY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 13 -- Daniel D. MURPHY, a brick layer, was run over on Howard street, near Tenth, early yesterday morning, by the sprinkler of the Omnibus Railroad Company, crushing both of his legs and inflicting injuries of which he died at the Trinity Hospital, last evening. The deceased was intoxicated and lying asleep on the track." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 14 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURPHY--THE TRIAL of GUNN for MURDER --Dennis GUNN has been tried in San Francisco for the murder of Edward J. MURPHY. On the 31st of last December, GUNN shot and killed **MURPHY** on Pine street for the alleged seduction of his sister. During the trial on Thursday, Miss **GUNN**, aged 19, testified that an outrage had been perpetrated upon her at the millinery store, at which she worked, on Sutter street, several months before the shooting took place. She called for help, but none came. She did not give information of MURPHY's conduct, because he threatened to kill her if she did, and promised to marry her if she did not. A month afterward, the outrage was repeated at MURPHY's shop, where witness went to make arrangements for the marriage. After witness was told that MURPHY was already married and living with his wife, these facts were not repeated. Witness did not inform on MURPHY at any time for fear he would kill her. Dennis GUNN, her brother, received a letter from some source informing him of what had been going on. He became very much excited, showed the letter to his sister and asked her if it was true. On being told that it was, he procured a pistol and shot MURPHY. The defense also proved that MURPHY was a very corrupt man, that he had 3 wives living and that he had boasted that he had seduced Miss GUNN under a promise of marriage. The jury returned a verdict of "not guilty," last evening, when the widest demonstration of delight

M - Q

were indulged in by the crowd in the Court room." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURPHY--In Redwood Canyon, Alameda county, December 13, Elizabeth A., beloved wife of Col. M. MURPHY and mother of James C., William E., and John P. MURPHY, Mrs. John T. HAYES, Mrs. A. S. YOUNG, and Mrs. O. MAKOWSKI, Mrs. H. MAKOWSKI and Mrs. L. S. PROBST, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 65 years 10 months and 26 days. (New York and Brooklyn papers please copy. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the residence of her son, John P. MURPHY, 1633 Webster street; thence to St. Dominic's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MURPHY--In this city, September 1 1906, Dennis, beloved husband of the late Hannah MURPHY, and father of Joseph F. MURPHY, and the late Dennis P., Katie and Maggie MURPHY and Mrs. M. MADDEN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 79 years. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, Tuesday, Septmber 4, at 8 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his son, Joseph F. MURPHY, 108 Congdon street, thence to St. Ann's Church, Colma where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Intrment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 Sept 1906. Contact: Tim Holl timothy_holl@hotmail.com

"MURPHY--In this city, Jan.3, 1941. Edward W. (Billie), beloved husband of Pearl MURPHY, loving father of Pearl F. MURPHY, brother of James J., Henry and Alice MURPHY. Frances DIXON and Annie RUSSELL. A member of Berkeley parlor No. 210. N.S.G.W, Berkeley papers please copy). Friends may call at the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave. Notice of funeral later." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 Jan 1941, p 11. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MURPHY--At Colma. February 15 1895. Hannah, beloved wife of Dennis MURPHY and mother of Joseph and Dennis MURPHY, Mrs. M. MADDEN, the late Katie and Maggie MURPHY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 58 years. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow, (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock am, from her residence on Mission road, near Colma, thence St. Ann's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock am. Intermant at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, mid Feb, 1895. Contact: Tim Holl timothy_holl@hotmail.com

"MURPHY--SAN FRANCISCO, March 5th - James MOUNTAIN, who shot and killed Edward MURPHY on Market street last August was tried for insanity to-day before a full jury, in the

M - Q

Twelfth District Court. The verdict is that **MOUNTAIN** is insane at this date. The question, was he insane at the time of the killing, was not tried; but that would be the ground of defense in the event of the restoration of his reason. He seems to be insane on religious subjects." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MURPHY--In this city, Ellen, daughter of John J. and B. MURPHY, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 2:50 p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 2114 Powell street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MURPHY--In this city, October 10, Ellen MURPHY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 70 years. (Washington D.C. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence ... [incomplete]." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Oct 1873.

"MURPHY--In San Francisco, Jan 22d, Ellen MURPHY, aged 62 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 25 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MURPHY--In San Francisco, April 2d, Francis MURPHY, aged 32 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MURPHY--In this city, May 14, 1936 George R. MURPHY." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 16 May, 1936.

"MURPHY--In this city, June 25, 1907, Hannah F. MURPHY, dearly beloved wife of the late John R. MURPHY, idolized mother of Gertrude B. MURPHY, Mrs. Charles STRAUB, Mrs. Daniel TAYLOR, Mrs. Ernest MONEY and Mrs. William ROBERTS, daughter of John and Margaret GOLDEN, and sister of Mrs. J.B. RING, Ms. George E. HORR, and the late Mrs. William CLARK, a native of New York, aged 58 years, 11 months, and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 9 a.m., from her late residence, 30 Dorland Street, off Guerrero between Seventeenth and Eighteenth, thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass for the repose of her soul will be celebrated, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"MURPHY--July 6, 1892, James MURPHY, a native of Keil-na-Mortyra, County Cork, Ireland, aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"MURPHY--Superior Judge James E. MURPHY, of Del Norte County, died at 1 o'clock this morning, at the residence of his son at 710 Guerrero Street. The cause of his death was dropsy,

M - Q

with a complication of the diseases. He sas 53 years old and leaves a widow and one son, who were with him at the time of his death. Judge **MURPHY** had a long career in public service. He served two terms as District Attorney of Del Norte County and was elected Speaker of the Legisative Assembly four times. He was also a member of the Constitutional Convention, and at the time of his death, was serving his 18th year on the bench of The Superor Court of Del Norte County." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MURPHY--In this city, at her late residence, 28 Pearl street, Mrs. Johanna MURPHY, mother of Mrs. W. H. MILLER, aged 84 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MURPHY--John MURPHY was killed by the caving of a bank where a party of men were engaged in excavation near the crossing of California and Dupont streets." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURPHY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 9 - A little son of John MURPHY, barber, aged 5 years, was instantly killed this afternoon by being run over by the hind wheel of a heavy truck. He had jumped on to ride and falling off rolled under the wheel. The father was so affected by the calamity that he attempted suicide, by cutting a frightful gash in his throat, and will probably die. The driver of the truck was arrested and immediately released." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 10 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MURPHY--In this city, October 29, John MURPHY, native of Ireland, aged 38 years. Notice of funeral in to-morrow's Call." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 30 Oct 1873.

"MURPHY--In this city, Jan 14th, of consumption, John A. MURPHY, a native of Cork, Ireland, aged 33 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"MURPHY--In San Francisco, Nov. 13, John J., son of John MURPHY, aged 2 years, 8 months and 13 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 15 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MURPHY--In this city, 23d inst., John Savage MURPHY, son of Col. M. and Elizabeth A. MURPHY, aged 1 year and 11 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 March 1869, page 4.

MURPHY--DAIRYMAN IS FOUND DEAD, Joeseph F. Dies at home on Dows Prairie--ARCATA, April 23--- Joseph F. **MURPHY**, aged 60, for twelve years past, a dairyman at Dow's Prairie, was found dead in bed this morning about 10 o'clock by his friend and neighbor, Joseph **FLECKENSTEIN**. **MURPHY** had been ill and failing for several months, but his condition did not appear to **FLECKENSTEIN**, who visited him during the evening preceding his death. He had attended to his milking and other chores late in the day. Several heart attacks over a period

M - Q

of a few years had occassioned remarks from the deceased that he expected death to come to him suddenly. Coroner Oscar Swanson was notified and an inquest will be held, probably Tuesday. The deceased came to Arcata from San Francisco and settled at Dow's Prairie about twelve years ago. He had theretofore been a cement contractor. It is practically established that a wife and two children in San Francisco survive him. Until after the inquest no funeral will be made. The body is at the funeral parlor of J. A. Todd." Source: *The Humbolt Times* (Eureka, CA), 24 April 1928. Contact: Tim Holl timothy holl@hotmail.com

"MURPHY--In this city, August 5, Julia Agnes, beloved wife of Cornelius J. MURPHY, and daughter of Edward and Mary DUFFY, a native of New York City, aged 23 years, 2 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 9 o'clock A.M. from her late residence, 1126 Filbert street; thence to St. Francis Church, Vallejo street and Montgomery avenue, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock A.M." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 7 Aug 1885.

"MURPHY--In this city, October 9, June MURPHY, sister of Hugh S. MURPHY. Funeral notice in today's Evening Post and Saturday's Call." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Oct 1873.

"MURPHY--In this city, June 30, 1943, Lulah MURPHY, beloved sister of Harriet, Lea B., and William G. MURPHY, Jr., aunt of Dorothy and Marjorie MASON, and Mrs Harry CHEIM. Funeral Services will be held Thursday at 1 p. m. at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st., near Polk st. Interment Marysville, Cal." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, Thursday, July 1, 1943. Submitted by John H. Goebel.

"MURPHY--In this city, August 1, Margaret M., beloved wife of Edward T. MURPHY, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 45 years and 1 month. (Boston Pilot and London papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from St. Mary's Hospital." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 Aug 1875.

"MURPHY--In this city, April 9, Mary, beloved wife of Edward N. MURPHY, after a long and painful illness, aged 67 years, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland. Friends of the family, and those of his brother James are invited to attend the funeral from her late residence, Francisco and Stockton Streets then to St. Francis Church, thence to Mission Dolores." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 Apr 1876, p. 6. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MURPHY--In San Francisco, Mar. 19, Mary E., beloved wife of the late P. MURPHY, daughter of Mrs. J.C. ROCHE, mother of P.J. CULLEN, Mrs. J.R. DAILEY and Mamie E., Edward, Willie,

M - Q

Marguerite and Frank **MURPHY**, and beloved sister of Mrs. E.E. **LYNDE**, Mrs. G.S. **PYLE**, and Messrs, W.A., J.T., W.H. and J.J. **ROCHE**; a native of Fall River, Mass., aged 42 years, 10 months." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 24 Mar 1899. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURPHY.--In this city, April 29, 1902, Mary E. MURPHY, beloved wife of the late Patrick J. MURPHY, mother of Minnie A. THOMAS and grandmother of Stephen J. THOMAS, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 54 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"MURPHY--In this city, January 20, 1919, Mary E., beloved wife of Joseph F. MURPHY, and loving mother of Joseph F., Leo J. and Mae E. MURPHY and sister of Mackie E., and Frank X CARROLL, a native of Contra Costa Co., Cal., aged 47 years. Services at St Paul's Church, interment at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Jan 1919, pg 6. Contact: Tim Holl timothy_holl@hotmail.com

"MURPHY--In this city, Miles MURPHY, beloved husband of Hannah MURPHY, a native of Kenmare, County Kerry, Ireland, aged 43 years. (Boston, Massachusetts papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 144 1/2 Freelon Street." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"MURPHY--In this city, March 10, Minnie MURPHY, dearly beloved wife of Frank MURPHY, and daughter of Mr. and Mrs. J. CANTOR, and sister of Abe, Dave and Joseph CANTOR and Mrs. J. SHARP, a native of Nevada, aged 22 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 3 Hopeton terrace, off Washington street, between Stockton and Powell; thence by 3:30 o'clock train to hills of Eternity Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MURPHY--In this city, March 10, Minnie MURPHY, dearly beloved wife of Frank MURPHY, and daughter of Mr. and Mrs. J. CANTOR, and sister of Abe, Dave and Joseph CANTOR and Mrs. J. SHARP, a native of Nevada, aged 22 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 3 Hopeton terrace, off Washington street, between Stockton and Powell; thence by 3:30 o'clock train to Hills of Eternity Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MURPHY--In this city, November 27, Mollie, daughter of Dennis and Katie MURPHY, aged 9 years and 5 months. Funeral to-day, at 2:30 p.m., from No. 18 Bernice street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

M - Q

"MURPHY--In Oakland, February 10, Orrie Leontina Tuttle MURPHY, beloved wife of James J. MURPHY, loving mother of Warren T., Orrielle and Leontina MURPHY and sister of H.A. TUTTLE and M.A. GREENLEY, a native of Maine, aged 45 years 1 month and 8 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, February 13 at 10:30 o'clock a.m. at the funeral chapel of James TAYLOR, northeast corner of Fifteenth and Jefferson streets, Oakland. Incineration, Oakland Crematory." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Feb 11, 1917. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"MURPHY--In this city, January 22, Patrick MURPHY, a native of the Parish of Rathkeale, County Limerick, Ireland, aged 34 years. (Chicago and Irish papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 25 Jan 1870.

"MURPHY--In this city Oct. 16, 1921, Patrick Henry MURPHY, beloved husband of the late Mary Frances MURPHY and loving father of Mrs. Thomas RUSSELL, Mrs. Joseph L. DIXON, James J., Henry P., Edward WILLIAMS and Alice MURPHY, and the late Helena MURPHY, a native of Londonderry, Ireland, aged 81 years, 6 months and 28 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, October 18, 1921 at 8:30 o'clock a.m. at Truman's Chapel, 1919 Mission St., thence to St Edward's church, California and Walnut streets, where mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Internment St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: Oakland Tribune, 17 Oct 1921, p 19. Contact: Marion Kennedy mikennedy16@aol.com

"MURPHY--In this city, (Mission Dolores), March 10, Patrick Z. MURPHY, a native of County Monoghan, Ireland, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"MURPHY.-In this city, September 2, 1883, Peter MURPHY, beloved husband of Ellen MURPHY, a native of County Monaghan, Ireland, aged 42 years and 6 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the undertaking parlors of Theodor Dierks, No. 957 Mission Street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"MURPHY--In this city, October 22, Stanton James, son of Al and Sarah J. MURPHY, aged 1 years and 6 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

"MURPHY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 20 - The body of Terence MURPHY was found floating in the bay yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURPHY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco - Early this morning, a young man named

M - Q

Thomas **MURPHY**, committed suicide in his room at the United States Hotel on Beale street, by choking himself to death with a handkerchief. He left no writing, nor is there any other clue to the cause of the crime which he committed with such cool determination. He came to this city from New York on the steamer 'America' on her last trip. He was about 21 years of age." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"MURPHY--In this city, November 9, Timothy, beloved son of John and Agnes MURPHY and brother of John T., Catherine and the late Dennis MURPHY, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 4 months." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 10 Nov 1904.

"MURR--In San Francisco, Jan. 2d, Charles H. MURR, aged 49 years and 24 days." Source: Daily Sacramento Bee, 3 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MURR--In this city, May 17, at 345 Second avenue, Christopher MURR, beloved father of Mrs. J.E. HUGHES, H.J. MURR and Mrs. E.C. BROWN, a native of Germany, aged 78 years and 4 months. Funeral will take place Sunday, May 20 at 2 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of Delehanty & Havens. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn.

"MURRAY--In this city, March 15, Catherine, beloved wife of the late Timothy MURRAY, and mother of D. J., Josie and Nellie MURRAY and the late J. MURRAY and Mrs. D. BRESLIN, and sister of William and the late Dennis MURRAY, a native of County Cork, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"MURRAY--Dec 1 [1860] D.C. MURRAY, in San Francisco, took his life by swallowing poison." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union,* 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MURRAY--In this city, June 27, at the City and County Almshouse, Fannie MURRAY, a native of Ireland, aged 66 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"MURRAY, Frank J., 84." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"MURRAY--HUGH C. MURRAY -- Sacramento 'Age' -- Chief Justice MURRAY died early Friday morning of perforation of the lungs, in the 34th year of his age. He was born at St. Louis, Missouri, on the 22d of April, 1825. His parents were not in the affluent walks of life; shortly after his birth they removed to Alton, Illinois; when he was 10 years old, his father died. He was educated at Surtleff College, Upper Alton, and studied law with Nelson D. STRONG, of Lower Alton, and was admitted to practice in 1845. In 1847 he was appointed to a Lieutenancy in the 14th Infantry, United States Army, and was present at the battles of Contreras and Cherubusco, and at the storming of Chapultepec Castle. He returned to Illinois during the year 1848, and

M - Q

departed for California, arriving here in 1849. He was elected Judge of the San Francisco Superior Court in 1850 and in 1851 was appointed by Governor **McDOUGAL** Judge of the Supreme Court in place of **BENNET**. In 1852 he was elected to that position at a general election, and in 1855 was again elected, and became Chief Justice by right of seniority. As a lawyer, Hugh C. **MURRAY** was considered more profound than skillful; as a jurist, it is conceded that he possessed superior, and, perhaps, very extra ordinary capacity. As a man, he was driven by quick impulse, and the mental vastly predominated over the moral." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 21 Sept 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURRAY-- Died in this city [Stockton], Aug. 18th, Isaac MURRAY, a native of the Island of Alderney, aged 74 year, 11 months, [The funeral will take place at 5 o'clock this (Saturday) afternoon, from the residence of E. MASTERSON, 108 Lafayette street. The services will be held at St. Mary's Church. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend.] DEATH of a PIONEER -- Isaac MURRAY, an old resident of this city, died yesterday afternoon of pneumonia, which resulted from a cold contracted about a week ago. Deceased was born on the Island of Alderney, Sept. 19, 1796, and when quite young went to Stockport, England, where he engaged in the manufacture of cotton goods. In 1834 or '35, he left England for the City of Mexico, where he resided 14 years and followed the same manufacturing business which he had pursued in England. He came to California and took up his residence in Stockton in July, 1849, and built some of the first frame buildings erected in the city, and which still stand on Market street. Shortly after arriving in Stockton, he went to the mines and there was engaged in mining and storekeeping for about 2 years, returned to Stockton in 1852, and has resided here constantly since that time. Deceased was a man who possessed more than ordinary intelligence, was a clear and forcible thinker, a strong advocate of the principles of freedom and the rights of man, and no opposition could swerve him from what he considered to be right. As a man of moral worth and sterling integrity he commanded the respect and esteem of his fellow citizens. He leaves several daughters in this city and, we believe, 3 or 4 sons in San Francisco, to mourn his death. Mr. MURRAY was a member of San Joaquin Society of California Pioneers." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 19 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURRAY--BY THIS MORNING'S BOAT -- Dreadful -- 2 Children Burned to Death--Yesterday morning, at 6 ½ o'clock, a fire broke out in a 2-story frame house occupied by Mr. John MURRAY, and several other families, on Milton street, San Francisco, and so rapidly did the flames spread, that 2 children of Mr. MURRAY were burned to death. Every effort was made to rescue them, but without avail. The children thus dreadfully lost were a little girl aged 2 years and an infant son aged 2 months. The little girl apparently had awakened as when found she had 1 leg thrown over the side of the bed. The fire was contained to the single building." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 22 Apr 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURRAY--In San Francisco, Dec. 11th, John, son of John and Ellen MURRAY, aged 12

M - Q

years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 15 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MURRAY--In San Francisco, March 6, John, eldest son of John MURRAY, aged 4 years, 9 months and 3 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MURRAY--In this city, August 11, John Edward, only child of John and Ellen MURRAY, aged 11 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thurdsay) afternoon at 2 1/2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, northeast corner Powell and Filbert sts." Source: San Francisco Call, 13 Aug 1868, p.3.

"MURRAY--Joseph John, 4 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"MURRAY--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 30 -- Lawrence Jefferson MURRAY, better known as Larry MURRAY, author of the terms "connubiating" and "alamaguzzling," and a noted politician of the Democratic persuasion, died last evening." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURRAY--DEATH of a SISTER of CHARITY - Sister Madeline MURRAY, of the order of Sisters of Mercy, and a native of county Meath, Ireland, died at the convent of the order, San Francisco, on Sunday last, aged 32 years." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 14 Dec 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURRAY--In this city, September 16, Mrs. May MURRAY, beloved wife of William J. MURRAY, and sister of Mrs. T.M. HANFILL, Delia HILL and the late James A. QUINN, a native of Sutter Creeek, Amador County, Cal. aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"MURRAY, Richard, 31 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.\

"MURRAY--Capt. Robt. MURRAY, of the brig T.W. Lucas, was found dead in his cabin this morning having died in convulsions." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURRAY--In San Francisco, April 8, Robert MURRAY, aged 27 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 April, 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"MURRAY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Mar. 5 -- On the 26th of February the body of a drowned man was found floating in San Pablo Bay, and it has been recognized as that of Thos.

M - Q

J. **MURRAY**, a young man who was drowned, together with a companion named **GURRIE**, while on a boat excursion off Yerba Buena Island, by the upsetting of their boat Jan. 21st. **MURRAY** was the sole support of 3 sisters and a widowed mother. His body was brought here today and will be buried tomorrow." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 6 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MURRAY--William Ellsworth, 62 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"MURSCH--In this city, June 28, Eleanora MURSCH, beloved wife of the late Jacob MURSCH, and mother of the late Carl JUTKE, a native of San Francisco, aged 66 years, 3 months and 20 days. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"MURTHA--San Francisco, July 9 - Annie K. MURTHA, 20 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MURTHA--In West Oakland, May 14, at 5 a.m., Ellen, beloved wife of Peter MURTHA, and sister of Mrs. Mary TOOMEY and Thomas and David QUAID, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 16 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MUSACCHIA--In this city, August 28, 1942, Georgette Hollis, beloved wife of Joseph MUSACCHIA, dearly beloved daughter of Emily and Alfred HOLLIS. Funeral services Monday, at 3 p.m., at Ashley & McMullen's, 4200 Geary Blvd. at 6th Ave." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"MUSTARD--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 25 -- The Coroner is also holding an inquest in the case of the death of Addie MUSTARD, the child run over by the street cars on the Lone Mountain line. The parents are blamed quite severely for allowing a mere infant, just able to run alone, to be in the street exposed to such danger." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"MUTZENBECKER--In this city, Frederick Martin Ludwig MUTZENBECKER, aged 51 years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the William Tell House, Bush street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"MUYBRIDGE--Mrs. Flora MUYBRIDGE, whose jealous husband murdered Harry LARKYNS, died in a San Francisco hospital last week." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 22 July 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

M - Q

"MYER--In San Francisco, 14th inst., Kate F. MYER, aged 7 years and 3 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"MYERS--In this city, November 24, Catherine, wife of John MYERS, aged 40 years and 3 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 112 Hancock street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"MYERS--In Sebastopol, December 3, Eva FREEMAN MYERS, wife of Charles MYERS of Sebastopol; mother of Mrs. George STRECKFUSS of Sebastopol; sister of George K. FREEMAN of Santa Barbara. A native of Ohio, aged 75 years. Funeral from the Chapel of O'Leary Funeral Home, Sebastopol. Interment Sebastopol Cemetery." Source: *Press Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Dec 1955. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"MYERS--In Marysville, Nov. 27th, Frank MYERS, aged 14 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Dec 1865.

"MYERS--MYERS, John-53 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"MYERS--In Siskiyou county, December 1st, John G. MYERS, aged 73 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Dec 1865.

"MYERS--In this city, February 15, Mary A. MYERS, a native of Germany, aged 71 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 Feb 1895.

"MYERS--In this city, Jan. 11, 1944, Mary Ann MYERS, beloved wife of the late Harry B. MYERS, loving mother of Mrs. Gertrude ROTCHILD and Verda, Harry B. and the late Grace MYERS, devoted grandmother of Grace, Harry and Richard MYERS. Funeral services at 2 p.m. Thursday, Jan. 13, at Gray's, Divasdero st., at Post." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 Jan 1944. Transcribed by jch.

"MYERS, Nancy M., 78 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"MYERS--Yesterday afternoon, the bark 'Wm. A. Banks' was beating out of the harbor, when she came in collision with a barge heavily laden with grain and towed by the steamer 'Belle.' The shock was so great that a man named P. MYERS was knocked off the barge and drowned." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 18 May 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

M - Q

"MYHAN--In San Francisco, August 8, 1874, Mrs. Elizabeth MYHAN, aged 27." Source: Sacramento Bee, 9 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"NABARO--In this city, April 30, Eusevia NABARO, a native of Mexico, aged 16 years and 11 months." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"NAFZIGER--Near Phoenix, Arizona, June 28, 1920, Harold NAFZIGER, only son of John NAFZIGER of Arizona and Mrs. Mae WALLACE, 2301 Bush st., a native of California, aged 14 years and 10 months. Remains at Monahan's funeral parlors. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"NAGEL--In this city, July 7, Anna NAGEL, from Holstein, Germany, aged 19 years, 5 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 3 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her brother-in-law and sister, John and Katharine KLUNDER, corner Pacific and East streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 July 1873.

"NAGLE--DIED - NAGLE--In East Oakland, April --, Catherine, relict of the late Captain J. NAGLE, aged 75 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 17 Apr 1886, p.8 col.6. Contact: Jeff Lloyd majorwilliamstree@msn.com

"NAGEL--In this city, May 3, Wm. NAGEL, a native of Schleswig, Germany, aged 58 years, 4 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from B.B. Hall, No. 121 Eddy street. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 May 1886.

"NAGLE--In this city, June 27, Arthur J., second son of James L. and Minnie L. NAGLE, aged 4 years. The funeral will take place to-day (Sunday) at 2:00 o'clock from the residence of the parents, No. 28 Octavia street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"NAGLE--The body of C. NAGLE, who disappeared from San Francisco June 4th, has been found near San Jose, and close to it was a tumbler containing Paris green." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 21 June 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"NAGLE--In this city, November 27, Elizabeth A., wife of Walter NAGLE, aged 26 years and 1 month. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 1020 Treat avenue." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

"NAGLE--In this city, September 9th, Mrs. Jane M. NAGLE, a native of Mallow, County Cork, Ireland, aged 67 years and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Sept 1865.

M - Q

"NAGLE--In this city, January 13, Maria Jane, beloved wife of George D. NAGLE, a native of New York, aged 38 years, 1 month and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from Grace Church, corner of California and Stockton streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"NAGLE--In Diablo Valley, Nov 23d, Mrs. Mary NAGLE, aged 74 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Dec 1865.

"NAGLEE--The funeral of General Henry M. NAGLEE took place Sunday afternoon from the Occidental Hotel. It was one of the largest ever witnessed in this city. Members of The First California Guard, the Pioneers Society and the Military Order of the Loyal Legion attended the funeral in body. The remains were temporarily interred at Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Bee, 8 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"NAGLEE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 24 - P. GERHARD and J. NAGLEE were found dead in their beds last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"NAGLEE--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Richard NAGLEE, 45, Ireland, cholera.." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"NAHL--In San Francisco, March 7, 1865, Adolphus NAHL, a native of Hesse Cassel, Germany, aged 36 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 9 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"NAHL--In this city, Aug 20th, Henrietta NAHL, a native of Stuttgart, Bermany, aged 62 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"NAM--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 22 -- The funeral of FOONG SAUNG NAM, the Chinese Missionary, took place yesterday. He is the 1st Chinaman buried in a Protestant cemetery in California. He fell victim to fever contracted while preaching the gospel to his countrymen. A large number of Chinese and Americans attended the funeral, the services being conducted in both languages." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"NARVAEZ--Funeral April 25, 1957, Mervin NARVAEZ, Sacramento, age 49, native of San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 25 April 1957. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"NASH--In San Francisco, June 26th, Theophilas S. NASH, formerly of Boston, Mass., aged 40 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 29 June 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NASON--In this city, June 3, 1903, Nahum, beloved husband of Lucy Ann NASON, and father of Richard N., William H. and Fred S. NASON, a native of Acton, Me., aged 72 years, 2 months and 30 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, June 5, 1903, at 10 o'clock, at his late residence, 3528 Twenty-second street, near Dolores. Internment Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 June 1903. Contact: Richard C. Dabrowski rdabrowski@juno.com

"NASS--In San Francisco, Nov. 5, J. NASS." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NATHAN--In this city, Mary, wife of Solomon NATHAN, aged 57 years. Funeral to-day, at 1 p.m., from No. 936 Howard street. No flowers." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"NATION--In this city, December 8, 1940, Julia M., dearly beloved wife of the late Edward NATION, beloved mother of Edward, Paul, Eugene and Helen NATION and Mrs. Julia SANTES; a native of Pittsburg. A member of Third Order of St. Francis. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow, Tuesday, at 9 a.m. from chapel of Harry M. Glynn, 3945 -24th st., near Sanchez st., thence to St. Anthony's Church at 9:30 a.m. for a requiem high mass. Interment Holy Cross." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Dec 1940. Transcribed by jch.

"NAU--P.H.F., 63 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"NAUNTON--In this city, September 2nd, Maybel, infant daughter of Geroge and Catherine NAUNTON." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Sept. 1877, p. 3. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"NAVLET--Victor E. NAVLET, a native of France, 55 years of age, was found dead Thursday [Oct 16, 1884] in his store at 512 Commercial Street. NAVLET was a pioneer basket maker in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"NEAD--In San Mateo, November 20, Mary NEAD, aged 53 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Nov 1885.

"NEAGLE--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 28, Bridget NEAGLE, Boston, 40." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

M - Q

"NEALON--In this city, December 29, 1898, John, dearly beloved husband of Nellie NEALON, father of Allen NEALON, and brother of Thomas, Alice, Katie and Mary NEALON, a native of the parish of Killglass, County [Sligo?], Ireland, aged 30 years and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"NEALON--In this city, December 29, 1898, John, dearly beloved husbnad of Nellie NEALON, father of Alice NEALON and beloved brother of Thomas, Alice, Mary and Katie NEALON, a native of the parish of Killglas, County Silgo, Ireland, aged 30 years and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 9:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 1357 Minna street, thence to St. John's Church (formerly Old St. Mary's College), where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Jan 1899.

"NEARY--In this city, September 6, Annie Agnes, beloved wife of the late Patrick NEARY, loving mother of John F. and Agnes A. NEARY, a native of Ireland, aged 68 years. Funeral will take place Friday, September 8, at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 120 Clara street, thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"NEARY--In San Francisco, Sept. 8th, Thomas F. NEARY, aged 16 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NEBB--In this city, January 6, 1899, Albert H., beloved son of Charles and Elizabeth NEEB [sic.], a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years 7 months and 6 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"NEEDHAM--Jan. 4, 1950, Ruby, beloved wife of Walter NEEDHAM, loving mother of Richard KNIGHT, loving grandmother of Richard T. KNIGHT, beloved sister of [can't make out name] of Los Angeles, and Warren POWERS of Ukiah; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Saturday, Jan. 7 at 1 p.m. from Duggan's, 3434 17th St, Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemertery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Jan 1950.

"NEEL--In this city, September 13, John S. NEEL, a native of England, aged 66 years and 9 days. (Carson City and Reno, Nev. papaers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p.10.

"NEELY--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 14 -- Patrick NEELY was the name of the painter killed by the fall on Mason street today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 15 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

M - Q

"NEILAN--In this city, June 10, 1918, Martin NEILAN, beloved husband of the late Mary NEILAN, loving father of Thomas J., John J., and Anne E. NEILAN and Mrs. William GIMBEL, and beloved brother of William J. NEILAN of Boston, Mass., and the late Mary WARD, a native of Ireland, aged 78 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock, from his late residence, 648 Fell st.; thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock. Internment Holy Cross Cemetary, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 June 1918, p. 6. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"NEILAN--In this city, April 16, 1918, Mary NEILAN, beloved wife of Martin NEILAN, mother of Thomas J., John J., and Anne E. NEILAN and Mrs. William GIMBEL, and loving sister of Mrs. Julia STEELE TIMMONS, Mrs. Hannah COLLINS, Mrs. John W. KELLY of Aptos, Cal., and Michael E. and John F. MURPHY of Huntington, B.C., and Dennis MURPHY of County Cork, Ireland, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 Apr 1918, p. 6. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net Researcher's note: Mary's maiden name was MURPHY; born in Scibbereen, O'Caha Parish; m. November 1884, Old St. Mary's Church, San Francisco.

"NEILL--In this city, August 22, James NEILL, aged 49 years and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m., from Odd Fellows' Hall." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Aug 1873.

"NEILSON--In South San Francisco, August 2, Charlotte Josephine, beloved wife of Gunnar NEILSON, mother of Emma, Henry, Katie and Charlotte SIMMEN and sister of Mrs. William PAPE, Frank and Adele PARSCH; a native of Remstadt, Austria, aged 36 years, 4 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 Aug 1894, p. 7. Transcribed by Dee.

"NEIMILLER--In San Francisco, Dec. 9th, Andrew NEIMILLER, a native of Finland, aged 21 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NELAN, Mrs. Mary." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"NELLER--In Oakland, April 21, Frank H., beloved husband of Ida C. NELLER, late member of the Robert E. Cowan Lodge #131 K of P. St. Louis, Mo. St. Louis papers please copy." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 April 1906. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"NELLS--In this city, June 17, Annie Marie, beloved wife of Arthur NELLS, and mother of Eva NELLS, beloved daughter of Mrs. Otto ROSENTRETER, and sister of Otto, Alice, Grover and Peter ROSENTRETER, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years 7 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 1

M - Q

o'clock p.m. from the parlors of H. F. Suhr & Co., 1137 Mission street, between Seventh and Eighth. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner* 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"NELSEN--In this city, September 18, Carl Johan, dearly beloved son of Michel O. and Mamie NELSEN and brother of Evelyn, Ruth, Norman and Michel O. NELSEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 months and 24 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his parents, 2119 Twenty-second street. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907.

"NELSON--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Oct. 27 - The following are the casualties by the Sophie McLane explosion: NELSON, watchman ..." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Oct 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"NELSON, Arthur C." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"NELSON, Charles B., 28." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"NELSON--In San Francisco, Nov. 24th, David NELSON, aged 38 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 28 Nov 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NELSON--In this city, December 3, Edward Walter, beloved son of Mary and the late Andrew NELSON and brother of Mrs. J. N. KEEBLER, Mrs. J. W. HAMILTON and John H., Robert A., William E., Florence M. and the late Charles Andrew NELSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years 5 months and 12 days. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 232 Mississippi street, between Mariposa and Eighteenth. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"NELSON--ONE MORE VICTIM OF PROGRESO FOUND. Body of Edward W. NELSON, a Riveter, Is Found Floating on Bay Near the Wreck of the III-Fated Steamer. The body of the eighth victim of the Progreso explosion was found yesterday afternoon floating in the bay, about 600 yards distant from the wrecked steamer. It was later identified as that of Edward W. NELSON, a riveter, who lives with his parents at 232 Mississippi street. The features were unrecognizable, and had it not been for a black scarf found upon the body identification would have been impossible. One leg was missing, and had evidently been blown from the body by force of the explosion. The identification was made by William NELSON, a brother of the dead riveter, and the body was found by Bert RODGERS, an employee of the Wrecking Company. The deceased was twenty-two years of age, and unmarried. The search yesterday, with this

M - Q

single exception, was fruitless, and last night Captain **WHITELAW** of the **WHITELAW** Wrecking Company and Coroner **LELAND** returned with the report that unless explosives could be used no further progress could be made. The ship has been emptied of oil, and for the past few days eight men have been at work clearing away the debris and removing the twisted steel plates, in an attempt to work their way to the forward fire-room, which the body's of the four remaining victims are supposed to lie. Coroner **LELAND** and Captain **WHITELAW** will visit the insurance companies to-day, and endeavor to obtain their consent to the use of explosives." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 8. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"NELSON--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 12, James NELSON, many years a clerk for Charles MINTURN, dropped dead in the street from apoplexy yesterday. He was 44 years of age." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"NELSON--DIED - in San Francisco, March 21st, Jeremiah NELSON, aged 50 years." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Mar 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"NELSON--John A., Mortician - Carew & English." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"NELSON--In San Francisco, Feb. 14th, Mary Agnes, daughter of Henry NELSON, aged 3 years and 9 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NELSON--In this city, February 5, 1869, Captain Mike NELSON, (late master of the Barkentine Moniter), a native of Denmark, aged 26 years, 8 months and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 6, Feb 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"NELSON--Burned to Death - In a small room in the rear of the Golden Gate Hotel at 1619 Tonquin Street, San Francisco, Oscar NELSON was burned to a crisp yesterday by a blaze that started in the apartment where he slept." Source: Saturday Evening Bee, 27 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NELSON--Interment in San Francisco, April 16, Peter NELSON, Demnark, 38." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**NELSON**--In this city, October 22, 1919, Richard W., a native of Sweden, aged 27 years, 11 months and 1 day. A member of Machinists' Union Local 68. Funeral announcement later. Friends may call at the chapel of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission street, between 25th and 26th sts." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Oct 1919, p.4. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"NEPPERT--In this city, September 10, Francis, son of John D. and Louisa NEPPERT, aged 7

M - Q

months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 557 Mission street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 Sept 1873.

"NEPPERT--In this city, September 10, Francis, son of John D. and Louisa NEPPERT, aged 7 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 557 Mission street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"NEUBART--Teresa NEUBART, aged 47 years, was found dead by her husband upon returning home last evening, in Virginia street. Her death was caused by apoplexy. She was a native of Bavaria." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"NEUENS--In this city, October 29, 1918, Mary NEUENS, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918.

"NEUGART--(DACHNKE)--In this city, Sept. 15, 1939, Anna, dearly beloved wife of Adolf NEUGART, devoted mother of Mary F. BOTH, Elizabeth H. LANGE, Mathilda R. DRESSER, Caroline S. SEIDER, Florence L. REEDER, and the late Minnie SPILMER and beloved sister of John M. FOGE, Gretchen DARROW, Freda von BORSTEL, Emily FISHER and the late Minnie von der MEHDEN, Sophie K. MOHR, Wilhelm, Christian and Jacob L. FOGE; a native of Germany. A member of Edelmut Lodge No. 13, Od. H.S. Sisters. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, Sept. 18, at 2:30 p.m. at "Wieboldt's" Funeral Parlors, 835 Valencia St., bet. 19th and 20th. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francsico Examiner, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"NEUMAN--In this city, October 13th, Mary Ann, wife of George NEUMAN, a native of Ireland, aged 34 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Oct 1865.

"NEUMANN – In this city, October 22, at his residence, 1548 Haight street, Eugene Alfred NEUMANN, dearly beloved son of Mrs. Selma NEUMANN JOHNSON and the late F.A. NEUMANN, devoted brother of Wanda E., Victor B. and Paul A. NEUMANN and loving nephew of Mr. and Mrs. C. WILHELM, a native of Galesburg, Ill., aged 22 years 4 months and 1 day. (Galesburg, Ill., papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by auto." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 Oct 1913, p. 8. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"NEUMANN--In this city, May 25, Rosalle, beloved mother of Bertha, Louis J., Mark, Edward,

M - Q

Marshall and Sam **NEUMANN**, and beloved wife of the deceased Isaac **NEUMANN**; a native of Keonig, Germany, aged 63 years. (Portland, OR, New York and Boston papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 10 o'clock from her late residence, 117 Sixth street. Interment, Jewish Cemetery, San Mateo. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

"NEVA--November 9th [1860] - William J. SILVA, aged eight years, and Maria Louisa NEVA, his nurse, were found suffocated by gas in San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NEVES--Virginia M." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"NEVINS--NEVINS, Rev. Dr. H. V. D." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"NEVIUS/Dr. George F. NEVIUS, husband of Mrs. NEVIUS, music teacher in the Half Moon Bay high school, died in San Francisco last Tuesday at the age of 72 years." Source: *Daly City Record*, 27 Feb 1914. Transcribed by jch.

"NEWELL--MYSTERIOUS DEATH IN SAN FRANCISCO--SAN FRANCISCO, May 18 - The police are making an investigation into the death of Mrs. Elizabeth NEWELL, a housewife, who was found dead at her home to-day. She had been asphyxiated by illuminating gas. Her husband, who reported the case, said he went to the ocean beach yesterday afternoon, fell asleep on the sands and did not awaken until the last street car had returned to the city. He then concluded to remain on the beach until morning. He could not furnish a motive for his wife taking her own life. The room in which the body was found was sealed to prevent the escape of the illuminating gas." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 18 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NEWBEGIN--In Alameda, Spet. 23d, John NEWBEGIN, aged 24 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Sept 1865.

"NEWELL--Edith." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"NEWELL--In this city, December 8th, of consumption, Capt J.A. NEWELL, aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 9 Dec 1865.

"NEWELL--MURDER - S.T. NEWELL, editor of the Auburn Signal, was stabbed and killed in San Francisco, on Tuesday last, by Horace SMITH, formerly Mayor of Sacramento. Alleged

M - Q

cause, reflections in **NEWELL**'s paper upon the character of **SMITH**'s wife." Source: *San Mateo County Gazette (Redwood City, CA)*, 5 Jan 1861, Vol. 2 No. 40. Transcribed by jch.

"NEWELL--MURDER - S.T. NEWELL, editor of the Auburn Signal, was stabbed and killed in San Francisco, on Tuesday last, by Horace SMITH, formerly Mayor of Sacramento. Alleged cause, reflections in NEWELL's paper upon the character of SMITH's wife." Source: San Mateo County Gazette (Redwood City, CA), 5 Jan 1861, Vol. 2 No. 40. Transcribed by jch.

"NEWFIELD--The friends of Mr. J. NEWFIELD, deceased, are invited to attend his funeral, which will take place at 10 o'clock this (Friday) morning, from the store of Mr. H. MEYERS, 25 Clay Street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Aug 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"NEWHALL--Death of H.M. NEWHALL--H.M. NEWHALL, the well-known auctioneer of San Francisco, died in that city at 6 o'clock Monday morning of erysipelas. He had been in feeble health for some time past, and had of late spent considerable time on his Southern California ranch, at NEWHALL Los Angeles county, in hopes of being thus restored to health. It is said that he never fully recovered from the effects of a sunstroke which he received when attending the Triennial Conclave of Knights Templar, of which body he was a member, at Chicago in 1880. Deceased was one third owner of the original San Jose and San Francisco Railroad, and it was due largely to his energy and perseverance that it was extended to Gilroy. The road was subsequently sold to the Southern Pacific Railroad Company. He was also the owner of the lot and building in this city occupied by Spring's Great American Store." Source: *The Pioneer*, (San Jose, CA), 18 Mar 1882.

"NEWHALL--H.M. NEWHALL, who died in San Francisco a few days since, was a 49er and very rich." Source: *Russian River Flag*, 23 Mar 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"NEWMAN--Albert, age 76." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"NEWMAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 24 -- NEWMAN, the young Englishman, assistant architect on the City Hall, who committed suicide last night, was undoubtedly prompted to the fatal act by long nervous excitement. His friends in New York have been telegraphed and his remains will probably be sent East for interment." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"NEWMAN--ANOTHER SUICIDE in SAN FRANCISCO -- The suicides and attempted suicides of San Francisco of late amount to about 1 per day. The 'Bulletin' of last evening contains the following: This morning, G. NEWMAN was found dead in room 206 at the Occidental Hotel, having shot himself through the head. In his right hand he held one of Smith & Wesson's

M - Q

5-shooters, 2 chambers of which had been discharged. Coroner **LETTERMAN** was immediately called in and made an examination of the remains. The bullet from the weapon had entered **NEWMAN**'s head at the right temple, and had passed into the brain. Several months since, when the City Hall commissioners selected the plans of Augustus LAVER as the one on which the new hall would be constructed, that gentleman returned to New York, and some days since returned with Mr. **NEWMAN**, who was to assist him in the work here. For some time past Mr. **NEWMAN** had suffered from a physical sickness, and had several operations performed on him. He intimated an intention to shoot himself, in speaking of his physician, Dr. **GILLINGHAM**, on Tuesday evening. Today a letter was found in his room addressed to Mr. **SAVER**, in which **NEWMAN** requested him to take charge of his effects. In **NEWMAN**'s trunks, etc., he had 6 pistols, each of different styles and caliber. He was a native of England and about 30 years of age." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"NEWMAN--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, James NEWMAN, aged 50 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NEWMAN--In this city, May 3, 1888, MIRIAM NEWMAN, wife of Morris NEWMAN, and mother of Mrs. H. ALEXANDER, aged 76 years. The funeral will take place today (Friday) at 1 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 934 Howard Street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 May 1888. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"NEWTON--NEWTON, Ed J.--In Walnut Creek, CA. on August 10, 1991; beloved husband of 36 years of Judy NEWTON of Walnut Creek; loving father of Jan FEUERBACH of Sacramento, Ed NEWTON of Pleasanton & Jill O'NEILL of Clayton; loving grandfather of five; also survived by a brother, Larry NEWTON, of Cupertino; a native of Iowa, aged 55 years; a graduate of Cal Poly, San Luis Obispo, in 1963; member of Cal Poly Alumni Assoc. & Alumni of the year in 1987; member of Pioneers Pac Tel, Pac Tel Par Chasers and S.I.R.S. Private Family Services will be held Memorial donations may be made to the American Cancer Society. P.O. Box 4295, Walnut Creek, CA 94596. Oakmont Memorial Park & Mortuary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 Aug 1991. Transcribed by Madelyn Bechini.

"NEWTON--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: G. NEWTON." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"NEWTON--In Sacramento, Oct. 29th, John NEWTON, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 1 Nov 1865.

"NEWTON--At Mare Island, October 29th, Rev. J.W. NEWTON, aged 65 years." Source: San

M - Q

Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Nov 1865.

"NEYMAN--In this city, February 27, Charles C. NEYMAN, a native of England, aged 56 years, 2 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 28 Feb 1895.

"NICHOLAISON--In this city, March 4, Stina C. NICHOLAISON, beloved sister of H. J. HEIKENS, Mrs. Dr. F. W. von BEULOW, and B. R. HEIKENS, a native of Heligoland, aged 54 years, 2 months and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"NICHOLS--In this city, June 15th, Mrs. Ann Maria NICHOLS, aged 55 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 June 1875.

'NICHOLS--In San Francisco, October 8, B.S. NICHOLS, aged 51 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 10 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NICHOLS--In this city, October 4, 1955, Charles Carpenter Nichols, loving father of Helen Ladd Nichols, loving father of Alan C. and the late Charles Dyer Nichols, loving brother of Henry Drew Nichols and the late Elizabeth MADDEN; aged 85 years. Private services were held Thursday, October 6 at Gray's, Divisadero Street at Post. Memorial remembrances may be made to the Heart Fund." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 October 1955, page II-23.

"NICHOLS--In this city, January 30, 1920, Claude Elmore NICHOLS, husband of Mabel NICHOLS, brother of Ed NICHOLS and son of Mrs. Elizabeth NICHOLS, a native of Missouri. A member of Alta Vista Lodge No. 464, F.&A.M.; Maccabees and K. of P., Holden, Mo." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"NICHOLS--In this city, January 3, 1906, Elizabeth A. NICHOLS, mother of James F., Edward S. and Fred NICHOLS, Mrs. Ellie E. FERGUSON of this city, and Mrs. Leona VAHLE of San Francisco, aunt of Mrs. Maggie INGRAM of San Francisco, grandmother of Edna M. and Arthur D. FERGUSON, Bertha, Frank and Elma B. VAHLE of San Francisco, a native of New York, aged 70 years, 1 month and 20 days. (Sutter County Farmer please copy) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday afternoon at 1:30 p.m. from Fairview Church, Sutter County, where services will be held. Interment Fairview Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Bee, 3 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"NICHOLS--In this city, January 3, 1906, Elizabeth A. NICHOLS, mother of James F., Edward S. and Fred L.NICHOLS, Mrs. Ellie E. FERGUSON of this city, and Mrs. Leona VAHLE of San Francisco, aunt of Mrs. Maggie INGRAM of San Francisco, grandmother of Edna M. and Arthur D. FERGUSON, Bertha, Frank and Elma B. VAHLE of San Francisco, a native of New York,

M - Q

aged 70 years, 1 month and 20 days. (Sutter County Farmer please copy) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday afternoon at 1:30 p.m. from Fairview Church, Sutter County, where services will be held. Interment Fairview Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"NICHOLS--In this city, January 3, 1906, Elizabeth A. NICHOLS, mother of Jas. F., Edward S. and Fred L. NICHOLS, Mrs. Ellie E. FERGUSON of this city, and Mrs. Leona VAHLE of San Francisco, aunt of Mrs. Maggie INGRAM of San Francisco, grandmother of Edna M., and Arthur D. FERGUSON, Bertha, Frank and Elma B. VAHLE, of San Francisco, a native of New York, aged 70 years, 1 month and 20 days. (Sutter County Farmer please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday afternoon at 1:30 o'clock from Fairview Church, Sutter County, where services will be held. Interment Fairview Cemetery." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 3 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NICHOLS--The mangled remains of Harry NICHOLS, a gardener, were found strewn along the main line of the railroad track at West Berkeley, Sunday. Nichols, who was 70 years of age had been killed while lying on the track sometime during the night." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 April 1902, p.7. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"NICHOLS--In this city, June 26, Mary Jane, beloved wife of F.C. NICHOLS, a native of Louisville, Ky., aged 41 years. (Louisville papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 June 1875.

"NICHOLS--Peter NICHOLS, an Irishman, aged 22 years, committed suicide last evening in Sullivan's building, on Pacific street, by taking either chloroform, morphine or strychnine. He was put to bed yesterday morning about 4 o'clock, very much intoxicated and remained in his room all day. About 4 o'clock in the afternoon he was heard stirring about in his room, as if engaged in bolting the door. About an hour afterwards the room was entered by the landlord, when NICHOLS was discovered dead in his bed. 3 phials containing chloroform, strychnine and morphine, were sitting on the bureau by the bedside, each of which was partially emptied of its contents." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 7 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"NICHOLS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 7 -- Coroner HARRIS held a post mortem examination yesterday on the body of Peter NICHOLS, who was supposed to have committed suicide, which showed that he came to his death from an overdose of morphine. It is said that he had been accustomed to use morphine, opium and other drugs to quiet his nerves, and his death may therefore have been accidental and not intentional." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"NICHOLS--San Francisco, December 18---Richard Elliott NICHOLS, 5 years, 5 months and 23

M - Q

days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"NICHOLS--In this city, August 7, Captain Richard J. NICHOLS, aged 72 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 8 Aug 1885.

"NICHOLS--SUDDEN DEATH -- A man named Wm. NICHOLS, a native of Roxbury (Mass), aged 50 years, was found dead, Wednesday morning, sitting upright in his chair, in a cabin near the United States Marie Hospital, at San Francisco." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 24 Apr 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"NICHOLSON--In this city. July16, 1948, Francis R., beloved father of Lorraine GREER, beloved son of Robert M. and the late Caroline NICHOLSON, devoted brother of Mrs. Catherine McCLOSKEY, Mrs. Teresa BRENNAN and Ignatius NICHOLSON; a native of San Francisco. Requiem Mass was offerd Monday at St. Charles' Church followed by interment at Holy Cross Cemetery. (Arthur J. Sullivan & Co., Services.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, July 20, 1948. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"NICHOLSON--In this city, February 16, John NICHOLSON, a native of Quebec, Canada, aged 37 years. [Baltimore (Md.) papers please copy]. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 1 o'clock, from the Central Police Station, Old City Hall, Body at the embalming parlors of W. J. Mallady, 738 Mission street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"NICHOLSON--In Oakland, May 16, John J., beloved husband of Mary NICHOLSON, and brother of Robert NICHOLSON, Arthur NICHOLSON, Sarah BRAWN, Catherine MCLAUGHLIN and Ann NICHOLSON, a native of County Silgo, Ireland, aged 45 years. New York papers please copy. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday), at 8:30 a.m. from parlors of James McManuc, 844 Castro Street; thence to Chruch of Immaculate Conception, Eighth and Jefferson Streets, where a solem requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, St Mary's Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn.

"NICHOLSON--[Transcriber's note- Obituary states John Y. NICHOLSON, article states John J. NICHOLSON]-- The feeling of increasesd lonliness and sadness, from the loss of old and valued friends, has been acutely realized by many of us, upon learning the death of Captain John J. NICHOLSON, on the 3rd of January, 1875. Captain NICHOLSON was a native of Alexandria, Virginia. He was bred to the sea, and at an early age became a master mariner. For twenty years he commanded merchant vessels in the trade from the Capes of Virginia to New

M - Q

Orleans, and thence to Liverpool, and discharged his duties as Captain, with so much ability, prudence and watchfulness, that one was never called upon to prefer any claim for insurance loss, either total or partial. In 1850, Captain **NICHOLSON** commanded the Steamer Philadelphia. Subsequently, he was Master of the steamer, Unicorn. In 1851 he had charge of The Pacific Steamship Company's depor at Benicia. For a long time past, Captain **NICHOLSON** was in poor health. During the past nine monhts he was confined to his bed by asthma and dropsy, to which he finally succumbed on the 3rd of January, 1875, at the age of 66 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Jan 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"NICHOLSON--In this city, September 17, John De Veir NICHOLSON, beloved son of John and Estella NICHOLSON and brother of Veris NICHOLSON, a native of Vallejo, Cal., aged 17 years. (Vallejo, Cal papers please copy." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907.

"NICKEN--February 5, 1874 - Heinrich NICKEN instantly killed at San Francisco by the falling of a block from the main-yard of the ship Columbus." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NICKERSON--In this city, at the City and County Hospital, 24th inst., John NICKERSON, aged 46 years, a native of Massachusetts." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 March 1869, page 4.

"NICOL--At Menlo Park, March 15, Annie C., beloved daughter of John C. and Mary NICHOL, [sic.] a native of San Francisco, aged 8 years and 6 months. Friends and parents are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the residence of the grandfather, A. Valentine, corner Twentieth and Harrison streets." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, March 18, 1887.

"NICOLINI--In this city, January 16, Marta NICOLINI, dearly beloved wife of the late Vinceajo NICOLINI, and loving mother of John B., Henry V., David and Eugene NICOLINI and Mrs. Virgil GARIBALDI, a native of Italy, aged 59 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, January 20, at 9:30 o clock, from her late residence, 505 Filbert street; thence to Sts. Peter and Paul s Italian Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o clock." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"NICOLL--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, John W. NICOLL, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"NICOLL--In San Francisco, March 18, 1958, Margaret E. NICOLL, beloved wife of Arthur F. NICOLL, loving mother of Martin NICOLL and the late Maxine and Arthur F. NICOLL Jr., loving sister of Frank A. and Martin TROY and Mrs. Annie CRUMLEY, idolized aunt of Martin and

M - Q

Jerry **TROY**; a member of the Holy Name Society of St. Agnes Church. Funeral will take place Friday, March 21, at 9 a.m from the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, thence to St. Agnes Church. Interment at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 March 1958. Contact: Jacqui Marcella JMarcela@calwisp.com

"NICOLSON--6 MEN KILLED on BOARD the MOSES TAYLOR -- The steamer Moses Taylor, of the Webb line, arrived from Australia and New Zealand yesterday. The 'Bulletin' of last evening contains the following: It will be remembered that the vessel left San Francisco on the 24th of May, after having been handsomely christened by a banquet of prominent business men, and inspected by the general public. When about 4 hours' sail from the Heads, during the 1st Assistant Engineer's watch, the flue of the starboard boiler collapsed. The hot water and steam escaping, rushed down upon the doomed men below, killing 4 and fatally scalding the 1st Assistant Engineer and a water tender; the 2 latter survived but a few hours, although they received every attention from Surgeon WOODBRIDGE. Annexed are the names of the victims: Thomas HARRISON, 1st Assistant Engineer, age 32; Nicholas PENDERGAST, fireman, age 28; H. MOONEY, fireman, age 27; Paul NICOLSON, coal passer, age 29; Wm. YOUNG, coal passer, age 32; Oliver HAYS, water tender, age 28." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"NIEBURG--Edwin H. NIEBURG, manager of Hotel Gotham, died July 3rd in [his] 50th year and was given Christian burial on July 8th at Cypress Lawn. He leaves to mourn his death his wife, and two children." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, August 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"NIELSON--In San Lorenzo, February 20, Herman NIELSON, a native of Germany, aged 61 years, 4 months and 20 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 21 Feb 1895.

"NEIL--In San Francisco, June 23d, George, infant son of Daniel and Susan NEIL, aged 9 months and 11 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 26 June 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NIEMAN--In San Francisco, February 28, William NIEMAN (or TRIEMAN), aged 22, a native of Prussia." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"NIGGLE--At Gilroy, Friday, Nov. 10, Geo. NIGGLE, a native of Switzerland, aged 72 years. [George NIGGLE, the pioneer hotel man of San Felipe, died at Gilroy last Friday as the result of injuries received in a runaway accident in that city, just a week before his death. At the time of the accident he was stepping into his buggy when the team started, throwing him heavily to the ground and dragging him some distance. It was thought at first that his injuries were not serious, but later it developed that he was hurt internally. His faithful wife and his son, John G. of San Francisco, and daughter, Mrs. B.J. O'CONNOR of this city, were with him when the end came.

M - Q

George **NIGGLE** was a native of Switzerland, aged 72 years. He came to California in 1858, and with the exception of a few years spent in San Francisco, has continuously resided at San Felipe. Few men in this section were better known than George **NIGGLE** and few had a larger circle of friends. He was a genial host and an upright citizen. The funeral was held from the residence of Mr. & Mrs. B.J. **O'CONNOR** on Seventh street, Sunday afternoon, and was largely attended. The floral offerings were many and beautiful.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 17 Nov 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"NIGHTINGALE--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 11 -- John NIGHTINGALE of this city received a dispatch this evening announcing the death of his daughter, a beautiful and accomplished young lady, well known in San Francisco, who was married and left for Europe on her wedding tour last season. She died in Germany after a very brief illness." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 12 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"NIKKILA--In this city, October 8, 1893, JosephinaNIKKILA, a native of Finland, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 October 1893, page 10.

"NILE--In this city, November 3, at the City and County Almshouse, Joseph NILE, a native of England, aged 54 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"NILES--In this city, January 8, C[aroe?] D., infant daughter of A.W. and Elizabeth NILES, aged 1[10?] months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Sunday) afternoon, at 3 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, 15[18?] Sacramento street, between Hyde and Larkin." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 Jan 1870.

"NIMMO--In this city, Ann, beloved wife of James NIMMO, a native of Clifton County Galway, Ireland, aged 42 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 11 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, 454 Natoma street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"NIVEN--In this city, August 20, 1921, Elizabeth Jane, beloved wife of Thomas D. NIVEN and daughter of the late John and Catherine KINSMAN and sister of Mrs. C. MERRITT, Mrs. M. PENROSE, Mrs. E. BRISTOL and Mrs. L. CEDERBLOOM, a native of Cornwall, England. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, August 23, 1921, at 2 p. m., from the chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaker Co., 2475 Mission st., near 21st st. Interment, Mt. Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Aug 1921, pg 18W. Contact: Lloyd Raeg lbraeg@frontier.com

M - Q

"NIVEN--In this city, April 6, Thomas D. NIVEN, aged 85 years. Funeral services today (Wednesday) at 3 p.m., at the chapel of Golden Gate Undertaker Co., 1550 California st. Interment, Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Apr 1936, pg 13. Contact: Lloyd Raeg Ibraeg@frontier.com

"NIXON--In this city, July 3, Lucy A. NIXON, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 29 years. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 31? Clementina street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"NIXON--In this city, July 3, Lucy A. NIXON, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 29 years. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 318 Clementina street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"NIXON--In this city, Dec 3d, Mrs. Mary NIXON, a native of Queen's county, Ireland, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, from her late residence, No. 228 Minna street, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 4 Dec 1865. Submitted by Carol M. Welsh.

NIXON --William J., died on 15 July 1923. He was husband of Antoinette, father of Albion, Harrold, Adelaide, Roma, and the late William J **NIXON**. He was a native of New York, NY. A member of the Royal Arcanum of California. Funeral was on 18 July 1923 at McGrearty & McCormick, 643-645 Valencia St. Interment at Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 July 1923. Transcribed by Carol M. Welsh.

"NOBLE--At Hick's Valley, Marin county, Lucrezia, daughter of J.W. NOBLE, aged 3 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"NOBLE--In this city, January 14, Madeleine, beloved wife of Hippolyte NOBLE, and loving mother of John M. NOBLE, Mrs. Gabrielle NIDEROST, and Mrs. Victorine ROEMER, a native of France, aged 71 years, 10 months, and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 17, at 9 o clock, from her late residence, 1302 Pacific avenue; thence to French Church, Notre Dame des Victoires, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"NOBLE - In the harbor of San Francisco, on the 14th of August, 1849, of scurvy, contracted on

M - Q

board the ship Brooklyn, in her late voyage from New York to San Francisco, California, Robert **NOBLE**, late of New York, aged 21 years." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle* 19 Oct 1849. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"NOKES--December 13, Sarah Frances, only and beloved daughter of Sarah A. and the late J. A. F. NOKES and sister of Frank and Harry NOKES, a native of California, aged 26 years and 11 months. ** Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"NOLAN--In this city, Oct 30, Catherine NOLAN, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Nov 1884. Transscribed by Jim Schmitz.

"NOLAN--In this city, May 13, Frank, beloved husband of Bridget NOLAN, a native of County Carlow, Ireland, aged 69 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking parlors of James McGinn, 39 Eddy street. Interment Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"NOLAN--In this city, October 1, James NOLAN, a native of Ireland, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 October 1870, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"NOLAN--In this city, December 4, John Sydnam, son of William Henry and Henrietta NOLAN, aged 1 year." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"NOLAN--In San Francisco, Nov. 2, Kate, wife of Patrick NOLAN, aged 38 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NOLAN--Mary, 54 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892. p. 7.

"NOLAN--In this city, February 19, Mary Jane, daughter of P.T. and Sarah Jane NOLAN, aged 3 years, 6 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 361 Minna street, between Fourth and Fifth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 Feb 1874.

"NOLAN--In this city, September 28, 1897, William M., beloved son of P. F. and Sarah J. NOLAN, a native of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"NOLD--In this city, October 21, John NOLD, a native of Germany, aged 84 years (*possibly 34 years- not clear) (St Louis papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully

M - Q

invited to attend the funeral today at 10 o'clock AM, from the residence of his brother-in-law, 15 Clinton Street, off Brannan, between 6th and 7th." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"NOLEN--In this city, May 6, James NOLEN, son-in-law of John P. YORE, a native of Kings County, Ireland, age 40 years. The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the United Undertakers parlor, Fifth street. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 May 1886, p. 10. Transcribed by Karen Prilaman.

"NOLTING--In this city, August 21, Joh. Casp Auton NOLTING, aged 44 years and 2 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"NONNENMANN--In South San Francisco, November 24, Charles Herman, son of Charles and Emma NONNENMANN, aged 1 month and 25 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 27 Nov 1885.

"NOON--In the City and County Hopsital, June 15th, William NOON, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 June 1875.

"NOONAN--In this city, June 10, Martin NOONAN, aged 10 years, 1 month and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 June 1875.

"NOONAN--In this city, December 31, Mrs. Mary NOONAN, a native of Athea, County Limerick, Ireland, aged 62 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invided to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 1/2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of her son-in-law, William DALTON, 108 Hickory avenue." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 Jan 1879. Transcribed by Linda Zutlas.

"NOONE--In this city, November 3, Mary, beloved wife of Martin NOONE, and the sister of Mrs. Peter RILEY of Santa Clara, a native of County Longford, Ireland, aged 30 years and 4 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"NORBERG--Fred, age 64." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"NORDLING--In this city, May 11, Gerald, beloved son of Julius and Albertina NORDLING, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 4 months and 20 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"NORD--In this city, November 28, Theodor, son of Axel and Magdalena NORD, aged 1 year, 10

M - Q

months and 28 days." Source: Daily Alta California, 30 Nov 1885.

"NORMAN--In San Francisco, Nov 12th, Sarah NORMAN, age 23 yrs." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Death Notice Column for Nov 1868). Transcribed by Joanne Farris.

"NORRIS--In this city, March 15, Catherine NORRIS, a native of Ballysheehan, County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 76 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), from 1065 Howard street, thence to St. Joseph's church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 7:45 o'clock A.M. sharp." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 17 March 1887.

"NORRIS--Julia - Mrs. William NORRIS, the widow of the famous divine Thomas STARR KING, died yesterday. After the death of Rev. STARR KING, she married William NORRIS, her husband's intimate friend. (Maiden name, Julia WIGGINS)." Source: Sacramento Bee, 1 July 1904, p. 11. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"NORRIS--In this city, February 26, Louisa, wife of E.J. NORRIS, a native of Philadelphia, aged 40 years, 8 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 27 Feb 1895.

"NORTHRUP--Nehemiah NORTHRUP, an old printer, died in Portland February 18th. He was one of the original proprietors of the *San Francisco Journal*." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 2 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NORTON--In San Francisco, Tuesday, September 23, 1879, Charlie NORTON, son of Mr. and Mrs. Wm. NORTON, aged 10 years and 11 months." Source: *Mendocino Beacon*, 27 September 1879, page 3. Transcribed by Bill Halliday.

"NORTON--Dispatch -- from San Francisco, Aug. 8 -- The will of the late Judge Edward NORTON was filed today. He bequeaths \$30,000 to his brother and nephew and the remainder of his estate, amounting to some \$50,000 in all, to various relatives." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"NORTON--Mrs. Emma S. NORTON, widow of the late pioneer of this section, Colonel Lou A. NORTON and step-mother of Attorney Ed M. NORTON of this city, and Lou A. NORTON, deputy secretary of state, at Sacramento, died in Santa Rosa Sunday morning. Mrs. NORTON was born in Syracuse, N.Y., and was 67y. She was the daughter of the late Jabez E. TURNER, once mayor of Sacramento and a sister of Ralph E. TURNER of Honolulu; Annie E., Lucy J., Sidney H. and Fred TURNER, all of Sacramento. The funeral was held Monday. The remains were taken to San Francisco for cremation." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 8 Apr 1921. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

M - Q

"NORTON--San Francisco, August 6 - Captain, Galen O. NORTON, 60 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 9 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"NOTZLE--In the City and County Hospital, April 24th, Henry NOTZLE, a native of Switzerland, aged 36 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Apr 1875.

"NOURSE--In this city, December 26, of pneumonia, Mrs. Kate HALLOWELL NOURSE, youngest daughter of Mrs. E. P. JAMES, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years and 9 months. [Philadelphia papers please copy]. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Tuesday), from the Church of the Advent, Howard street at 11 0'clock A.M." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"NOWAK--In this city, May 18, 1936, Marjorie Jean NOWAK." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 18 May, 1936.

"NOWELL--On the 27th inst., Capt. Nathaniel NOWELL, of Newbury, Mass., aged 53 years. Capt. NOWELL arrived at this port in the brig Canouicus, about two years ago. He has left a wife and warm friends in Boston, to mourn his loss." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Aug 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"NOWICKI--Louise C.--of SF, January 1, 1992; beloved wife of the late Stanley NOWICKI; loving mother of Stanley and Norman NOWICKI; dearest grandmother of Cyndi MOORE, Mary Catherine NOWICKI, Paula, Dan, Denise and Monique NOWICKI and Michelle KNIGHT, loving great grandmother of Jason and Christopher NOWICKI; a member of the State Women's Club of SF and the Ca Retired State Employees Assn.; past member of the Loyola Guild; aged 88 years. Friends may visit after 2 pm Sunday and are invited to attend services Monday 11:00 am from DUGGANS SERRA MORTUARY, 500 Westlake Ave, D.C. thence to St. Thomas More Church where a funeral mass will be celebrated at 11:30 am. Internment Holy Cross Cemetery, Vigil Service Sunday 4 pm." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Jan 1992, p 14. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"NOWICKI--Stanley Matthew NOWICKI--Stan NOWICKI, born in San Francisco on Dec 7, 1925, passed away peacefully on Sept. 14, 2006, after a brief illness. Stan is survived by his daughters, Cynthia NOWICKI MOORE and Cathy NOWICKI MUNNEKE, brother, Norman NOWICKI (Robin) cousins and many neices and nephews and their families. Stan lived in San Francisco most of his life. He attended St John's, Sacred Heart (class of 44), SFU (BA), and USF (MA in history). He served in the Navy during WWII in the South Pacific. Stan spent his career as a teacher/counselor working for the San Francisco Unified School District at Horace

M - Q

Mann Jr. High, Lincoln High School and McAteer High School. He had a passion for history and taught US history and civics at SF City College in the in the evenings and summers. Stan will be remembered warmly for his kindness, generosity and dedication to his family and friends. He was patient, condsiderate and level headed. He was always to lend an ear or a hand to help out family and friends. He loved his family and was a wonderful father, grandfather, brother and uncle. He was a role model for his grandsons and spent a lot of time with them. He also had many good friends and enjoyed spending time with them. He had a great sense of humor and loved a good joke. Stan also enjoyed military history, flying and airplanes, football games, good food and wine, cooking, reading and traveling. He was very active and kept fit by running with friends for many years. He was a member of the Godfathers, supporting St Vincent's School for Boys, SIRS, Friars Club, Old Time Athlete's Association of Northern Ca and the Retired Teacher's Association. A Memorial Funeral Mass will be held this Sat., Sept. 23, 9:30 am at St Ignatious Church, 650 Parker Ave (Fulton and Parker), SF at USF. Parking will be available at the Koret lot (Parker and Turk). A reception will follow at Xavier Hall in the Broad Room where friends will be invited to share their memories of Stan. In lieu of flowers, please send donations in Stan's name to St Vincent's School for Boys, 1 St Vincent Dr., San Rafael, Ca 94903." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Sept 2006, p 5. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"NUCKOLLS--In San Francisco, July 10, 1945, Olin F. NUCKOLLS, dearly beloved husband of Ethel J. NUCKOLLS of Redwood City, brother of Catherine YORK of Santa Cruz and E.M. NUCKOLLS of Turlock. A native of Mendocino County, aged 64 years. A member of Redwood City Commutors Club, Royal Neighbors of Woodcraft of Palo Alto, The Forresters of American court Madrone 158 and Redwood parlor 56 Native Sons of the Golden West. Friends are invited to attend Funeral services Thursday at 2 p.m. in the Franklin & Crowe Mortuary Chapel, 926 Middlefield Rd. Interment Alta Mesa Cemetery." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 10 July 1945. Transcribed by jch.

"NUDD--WILL of ASA NUDD -- The will of Asa NUDD has been filed for probate in San Francisco. The estate is valued at \$100,000. The testor bequeaths to his sister, Mary Ann BARTLETT, the house, lot and furniture of Oak Grove avenue; to his sister, Sarah P. NUDD, 2 houses and lots on Park avenue; to his cousin, Edward F. PARKER, \$5,000 and his gold watch, and to his sister, Mary Ann BARTLETT, Miranda NUDD and Sarah P. NUDD, the remainder of the estate." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 6 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"NUGALA--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 25th -- Jose NUGALA suffered the extreme penalty of the law at Santa Cruz on Wednesday, the 19th inst., for the murder of Frank WILLIAMS at Watsonville." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

M - Q

"NUGENT--In this city, October 22, Rev. Dennis NUGENT, rector of St. Rose's Church, brother of Rev. John NUGENT of St. Brendan's Church, Miss Maggie NUGENT and Mrs. Katie MOYNIHAN, a native of County Armagh, Ireland, aged 63 years. The funeral will take place Saturday, October 24, from St. Rose's Church where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 October 1903, p. 17.

"NUGENT--In San Francisco, March 3d, Edward NUGENT, aged 38 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6 March, 1863. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"NUNN--Matthew NUNN is reported to have died of cholera at San Francisco on Tuesday last." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., California), 26 Aug 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

"NURSE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: D.H. NURSE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"NUTALL--James E. NUTALL, 9 mos. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"NUTCHER--In this city, March 24, Jessie, wife of the late Charles E. NUTCHER, mother of William and Edwin NUTCHER, daughter of Mrs. Wesley GILROY, sister of Mrs. Wilfred KENNEDY and Edwin GILROY, and niece of William ALLINGHAM, a native of Petrolis, Ontario, Canada, aged 35 years and 7 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, March 26, at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 211 Brighton avenue, Ingleside. Interment, private." Source, San Francisco Chronicle, 26 March 1912.

"NYBYE--In this city, August 28, 1942, Julius O. NYBYE, beloved husband of Laura NYBYE, loving father of Franz C, and Lloyd J. NYBYE; a native of Denmark, aged 81 years. A member of Danmark No. 2 of Dania. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday, August 31, at 10:30 a.m. at the Maneely Chapel, Divisadero St. at O'Farrell." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"NYE--In this city, March 11, Minnie A., twin daughter of J.W. and B.H. NYE, aged two months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

M - Q

"NYHAN--Hannah." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"OAKES--Insanity an Suicide at Sea -- The ship Hornsburg, which arrived at San Francisco on 1st October from Boston, reports that on the night of July 2d, in lat. 37 20S., lon 50 W., Mrs. OAKES, the wife of the captain, while in a fit of temporary insanity, jumped overboard from the quarter deck, and was drowned. A boat was immediately lowered, but the men did not succeed in finding the body, as it sank immediately." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 10 Oct 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"OAKES--In this city, December 12, 1887, Jennie Lee OAKES, beloved daughter of George W. and Emma C. OAKES, a native of Oakland, CA, aged 12 years. (New York and Eastern Pennsylvania papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, 35 Perry Street, off Third." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"OAKLEY--In Vallejo, December 14, Louise A., beloved wife of Captain Gilbert H. OAKLEY and daughter of Captain A. Knudsen, a native of Napa, aged 41 years and 25 days. ** Funeral will take place to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2:15 o'clock p.m., from Mission street wharf, on arrival of steamer General Frisbie; thence to Odd Fellows' Cemetery for funeral services and cremation. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"OAKLEY--San Francisco, March 14- About 11 o'clock this morning, Samuel E. OAKLEY was found in a dying condition in a room at the Americal Exchange Hotel. He engaged a room the previous afternoon, retired to it, and was not seen again until found as above mentioned. The chambermaid heard groans in the room, which was locked. The door was opened, and **OAKLEY** found in bed. Two bottles of Laudanum were by him; one empty and the other partially full. Medical assistance was promptly called, but the case was beyond remedy and death ensued before noon. Mr. OAKLEY was a gentleman well known in mercantile circles, was formerly proprietor of the **OAKLEY** mill on Sacramento Street, below Davis, one of the largest establishments of its kind in the City. It was burned down some three or four years ago. Since that time he has been involved in the steamboating business, being the owner of the steamboats Express and Vaquero, running to Napa. Financial embarrassment is supposed to be the cause of suicide, he being known to be considerably involved. He was a man about forty five years of age, and leaves a wife and seven children in the city. He was a member of the Masonic fraternity, under whose auspices the funeral will probably be conducted. (Second Dispatch) -The wife of **OAKLEY**, states that it has been the habit of the deceased, for a number of years to take laudunum to produce sleep. It is her belief that OAKLEY went to the hotel and took the

M - Q

drug with the intent to procure an undisturbed night's rest, and took an overdose. The fact that by the side of the deceased, in the bed, was found a travelers guidebook of the Pacific coast, which he had evidently been reading, is considered to give some clout to his wife's theory." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15, March 1875, page 2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"OATMAN--In this city, November 2, F. W. OATMAN, a native of Seneca Falls, N. Y., aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"OATS--In this city, May 2, Timothy OATS, a native of Bandoff, County Leitrim, Ireland, aged 67 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"OBER--In this city, May 28, 1952. George Charles OBER, beloved husband of Nellie M. OBER, loving father of George A. OBER, aged 67. A native of Minnesota. A member of Hotel Greeters of America. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service at 1 p.m., May 30, Friday 1952. Interment Private. At Gray's, Divisadero Street at Post." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 May 1952, p. 15. Contact: Skip Place Murray imaracingmom@yahoo.com

"OBER--In this city, Sept. 24th, at the City and County Hospital, Henry OBER, aged 33 years, a native of Sweden." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Sept 1865.

"O'BRIEN--Mrs. O'BRIEN wife of the Captain of the scow schooner Anna Aden, was pitched headlong from the vessel's deck into the bay Sunday night by the rolling of the vessel, and was drowned yesterday morning. The vessel was at the Union Street dock, San Francisco, when the accident occured." Source: Sacramento Bee, 3 April 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, June 13th, Mrs. Anne O'BRIEN, aged 68 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 June 1875.

"O'BRIEN--Annie O'BRIEN, who was so severly injured in San Francisco Saturday morning, by the explosion of a coal oil lamp, died at the Receiving Hospital, Saturday evening." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 19 July 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, January 6, Bennie (Benjamin), son of John and Tillie (Matilda) O'BRIEN, aged 2 years and 3 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 P.M., from 325 First street." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Jan 1885, p.8. [Submitter's note: Born Oct 1882.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--Bernard J. O'BRIEN--A requiem mass will be celebrated at 9 a.m. at St. Matthew's church for Bernard J. O'BRIEN, 66, a victim of the disastrous Thomas hotel fire last Friday in San Francisco. Interment will be in Golden Gate Nation cemetery under direction of Sneider and

M - Q

Sullivan chapel. A native of Pennsylvania, **O'BRIEN** had resided for 10 years in the hotel. He was employed as a janitor, and was a veteran of World War I. Surviving are a brother, Gerald F. **O'BRIEN** of Quantico, Va., and a niece, Mrs. Thomas **LIEDKE**, of Pittsburgh, Pa." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 11 Jan 1961, p.10. Transcribed by jch.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, December 16, at her late residence, 1729 Market Street, Catherine O'BRIEN, beloved mother of Mrs. HOLLIDAY, a native of Ireland, aged 85 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TOMMORROW (Thursday) at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence 1829 Market, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Internment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 17 Dec 1889. [Submitter's note: Born 1804.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In this city, January 5, 1897, Catherine, widow of the late William O'BRIEN, beloved mother of John J., Kate, William M., Mary E. and the late James and Norah O'BRIEN, and grandmother of James J. and Willie O'BRIEN, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 67 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 6 Jan 1897. [Submitter's note: Born 1829.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In this city, October 3, 1923, Catherine T., beloved daughter of the late William and Catherine O'BRIEN and sister of John F., William M. and the late James, Norah and Mary Ellen O'BRIEN, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 67 years, 11 months and 21 days. Funeral announcement later. Remains at her late residence, 1623 Oak st." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 Oct 1923.) [Submitter's note: Born 12 Oct 1855.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 7 -- Daniel O'BRIEN, a soldier stationed at Fort Alcatraz, was drowned in the bay yesterday morning by falling overboard from Meiggs' wharf while intoxicated. The tide was running swiftly at the time, and he sunk just as a Whitehall boat, with 2 men, had reached him." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"O'BRIEN--Edward, 55 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, August 12, Ellen, youngest daughter of M.S. and Ellen O'BRIEN, a native of this city, aged 5 months, 3 weeks and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) afternoon at 2 1/2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, corner Seventh and Brannan streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Call, 13 Aug 1868, p.3.

M - Q

"O'BRIEN--In this city, July 10, Ellen Maria, only daughter of Thomas and Mary O'BRIEN, aged 1 year, 6 months and 27 days. [...copy] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, on SUNDAY, 13th inst., at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. ? Verona st." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, March 30, Elizabeth, beloved wife of the late Thomas O'BRIEN, and mother of Edward, John and Thomas O'BRIEN, a native of Ireland, aged 54 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, April 2, at 9 o'clock, from the funeral parlors of McGinn Brothers, 224-226 McAllister street; thence to Holy Cross Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 Apr 1902. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"O'BRIEN--Eugenia" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, April 8, George E. O'BRIEN, a native of Kentucky, aged 41 years. The funeral will take place this day (Tuesday), at 1 o'clock, from the parlors of J. C. O'Connor & co., 707 Mission street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, December 1, James O'BRIEN, aged 17 years and 2 months." Source: Alta California, 3 Dec 1878. [Submitter's note: Born Nov 1861.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In San Francisco, Aug. 16, James O'BRIEN, aged 32 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 17 Aug 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, March 30, James O'BRIEN, a native of the Parish of Honeypounderoom, County Limerick, Ireland, aged 56 years. Funeral from corner of Laurel and Jackson Streets." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 Apr 1882, p. 7. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, January 4, after a long and painful illness, Jane L. O'BRIEN, wife of Matthew O'BRIEN, a native of the city of Dublin, Ireland, aged 50 years (Albany NY papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances and those of her sons T.C. and P.R. are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow at 10 o'clock, from St. Joseph's Church, 10th Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, March 23, Johanna O'BRIEN, a native of Ireland, aged 28 years."

M - Q

Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 March 1873, p.4. [Submitter's note: Born 1845.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--San Francisco, July 11 - John O'BRIEN, 4 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'BRIEN--In San Francisco, May 25, John, beloved husband of Bridget O'BRIEN, and father of Daniel O'BRIEN, a native of Lower Glenmire, County Cork, Ireland, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 May 1895. Contact: Jill Crowhurst Chesnik jillee@sonic.net

"O'BRIEN--In this city, April 23d, John Joseph, son of Michael and Catherine Anne O'BRIEN, aged 9 years, 3 months and 23 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Apr 1875.

"O'BRIEN--John K. - 81 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"O'BRIEN--In this city Oct. 22, 1919, Julia, beloved wife of the late Maurice O'BRIEN, and loving mother of Brother Godfrey of the Christian Brothers, Frank and Edward GALVIN and Maurice O'BRIEN, and sister of the late Cornelius DONAHUE, a native of Skibereen, County Cork, Ireland. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Friday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of J. C. O'Connor & Co., 532 Valencia st.; thence to the church of St. Charles Boromeo, whence a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Oct 1919, p.4. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"O'BRIEN.--In this city, March 10, Kate C., dearly beloved daughter of Thomas and Mary J. O'BRIEN, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 9:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1709 Broderick street; thence to St. Dominic's Church, corner of Bush and Steiner streets, where a sole requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her sole, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment private, Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, March 10, Kate C., dearly beloved daughter of Thomas and Mary J. O'BRIEN, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 9:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1709 Broderick street; thence to St. Dominic's Church, corner of Bush and Steiner streets, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment private, Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

M - Q

"O'BRIEN--In this city, August 23, Margaret, youngerst daughter of John and Margaret O'BRIEN, aged 5 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Kate street, off Bryant, between Seventh and Eighth, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Aug 1873.

"O'BRIEN--Margaret M. was 30 years old at the time of her demise. Margaret was interred on Sept 23, 1896 (born 1866)." Source: Calvary Burial transfer records to Holy Cross, April 1929 at Holy Cross Cemetery. Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In Stockton, February 22, Maria O'BRIEN, aged 30 years. (Monitor, Boston Pilot, and Dublin papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Wednesday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from Hullins' undertaking establishment, Market street, opposite Dupont." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 Feb 1869.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, October 1, Mary, daughter of Thomas and Margaret O'BRIEN, aged 3 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from Kansas street, Potrero." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Oct 1873.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, July 18, 1918, Mary E., beloved daughter of the late William and Catherine O'BRIEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 53 years, 6 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, July 22, 1918, at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1623 Oak st., thence to St. Agnes' Church, where a requiem mass will be celebreated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 July 1918. [Submitter's note: Born 1 Jan 1865.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In this city, March 13, Frances Mary O'BRIEN, a native of Ireland, aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, at the Potrero, January 6, 1899, Mary M., beloved daughter of Daniel F. and Mary O'BRIEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, Sept. 11th, Mary Agnes, daughter of Edward and Agnes O'BRIEN, aged 4 months and 3 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Sept 1865.

"O'BRIEN--Matilda O'BRIEN, child of John and Mary, was 2 months old when she died. Matilda

M - Q

was interred on Dec 21, 1897 (born Oct 1897)." Source: Calvary Burial transfer records to Holy Cross, April 1929 at Holy Cross Cemetery. Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In San Francisco, Aug. 13, Michael O'BRIEN, aged 47 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 17 Aug 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, April 2, Michael O'BRINE, an native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: Daily Alta California, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, August 23, 1896, Minnie, dearly beloved wife of Austin O'BRIEN and mother of May and Joseph O'BRIEN, a native of Boston, Mass, age 26 years (Philadelphia papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TOMORROW (Tuesday) at 9 o'clock AM from her late residence 237 Elsie street off Cortland avenue, thence to St Mary's College Church, where a solumn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock AM. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 24 Aug 1896, page 11. Contact: Cynthia A Boardman thiaboo@comcast.net

"O'BRIEN--In this city, May 7, Nora, daughter of Mrs. Catherine and the late William O'BRIEN, aged 14 years 6 months." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 8 May 1876. [Submitter's note: Born Nov 1861.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In this city, August 9, Priscilla O'BRIEN, a native of Ireland, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 Aug 1894, p.9. [Submitter's note: Born 1829.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--Richard J, age 10." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"O'BRIEN--In this city, August 4, Thomas O'BRIEN, a native of Ireland, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 8 Aug 1885.

"O'BRIEN--Thomas O'BRIEN was stillborn and was interred on June 10, 1886." Source: Calvary Burial transfer records to Holy Cross, April 1929, at Holy Cross Cemetery. Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In this city, June 13, Thomas, beloved husband of Priscilla O'BRIEN, a native of Ardagh, County Limerick, Ireland, aged 55 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jun 1887, p.5. [Submitter's note: Born 1832.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

M - Q

"O'BRIEN--In this city, December 14th, William O'BRIEN, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 15 Dec 1864. [Submitter's note: Born 1824.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In this city May 10, William, beloved son of Mrs. Catherine O'BRIEN, a native of London, England, aged 38 (b. 1846). Friends and acquaintances are respectfull invited to attend the funeral TUESDAY, May 13 at 9 o'clock A.M. from the residence of his sister, Mrs. Margaret HOLLIDAY, No. 1719 Market Street, at junction of Market and Valencia." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 May, 1884. [Submitter's note: Born 1846.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--In this city November 8, 1925, William M., beloved brother of John F. and the late Mary E. and Katherine T. O'BRIEN and beloved uncle of J.W. O'BRIEN, a native of San Francisco, Cal. The funeral will take place tomorrow Wednesday, November 11, 1925, at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary st, thence to St. Agnes Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of his soul commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Nov 1925. [Submitter's note: Born 17 Oct 1858.] Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"O'BRIEN--Winnie May." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"O'BRYEN--In this city, July 6, Edward P., dearly beloved son of Theresa and the late P.E. **O'BRYEN** and brother of Mollie Q. **O'BRYEN**, a native of San Rafael, aged 25 years, 8 months and 10 days. The funeral will take place to-day (Friday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 1343 McAllister street; thence to St. Dominic's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment strictly private, San Rafael. Kindly omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 July, 1904, p. 6.

"O'CALLAGHAN.-In this city, Catherine, dearly beloved wife of the late Thomas H. O'CALLAGHAN, and mother of Thomas, Lillie and Florence O'CALLAGHAN, Mrs.G.H.WIMKEN, Mrs.A.C.KEPPEL, and the late Frank J. O'CALLAGHAN. A native of County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 57 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Mar, 1900, page 10. Contact: Julie Fontanacol@aol.com

"O'CALLAGHAN--In this city, October 17, Mrs. Ellen O'CALLAGHAN, a native of the Parish of Kanagh Ballevelone(?) County Cork, Ireland, aged 78 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Tuesday), at 8½ o'clock A.M., from the residence of Mr. Charles **DULLES**, No. 3 Juniper street, off Folsom, between Tenth and Eleventh: thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source:

M - Q

Alta California, 20 Oct 1880, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"O'CALLAGHAN.--In this city, May 23, Thomas Hugh, beloved husband of Catherine O'CALLAGHAN. A native of Philadelphia. Aged 55yrs. Friends & acquaintances and members of Fr. Mathew T,A&B Society are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wed.) from his late residence, 1460 Minna St., thence to St. Charles Church, corner 17th and Howard Sts. where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9:30 a.m." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 25 May, 1887, page 8. Contact: Julie Fontanacol@aol.com

"O'CALLAGHAN--In this city, May 8, 1945, Thomas H., beloved husband of Annie O'CALLAGHAN, loving father of Thomas H. Jr., Charles J., and the late Wm.F. O'CALLAGHAN. Brother of Mrs. Lillian LINEHAN. devoted grandfather of Arthur (U.S.A.), William (U.S.N.), La Verne, Charles and Theresa O'CALLAGHAN. Uncle of James RYAN and Raymond LINEHAN, (U.S.A.). Past president of Chauffers Union, Local 265, and member of Golden Gate Camp No. 64(?) W.O.W. Funeral, Friday at 9:15 a.m. from Gantner, Felder and Kenny Chapel, 1965 Duboce Ave., thence to St. Cecilia's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 10:a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Contact: Julie Fontanacol@aol.com [Note: He was also the father of Walter F., and Francis J. O'CALLAGHAN. Both died as infants. Walter died on April 27, 1906, as a result of theinjuries that he suffered, when he was crushed between the wall and the "Murphy bed" in which he was sleeping on that morning in April, 1906. He was 1 3/4 yrs. old. Francis was born April 9, 1907, and died 7 months later, on November 5, 1907. Information forwarded to Gladys Hansen @the Museum of the City of San Francisco.]

"OCEGUERA--In San Francisco, Feb. 1, Jose Ma OCEGUERA, aged 24 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'CONNELL.-Suicide -- A young man named O'CONNELL, a native of Ireland, committed suicide yesterday morning, in his room on Bush street, by taking strychnine. It appears, says the 'Alta,' that he had engaged a passage to Australia on the 'Vaquero,' but for some cause he did not leave with the vessel. In his room was found a 3 ounce phial of laudanum, and a similar one of strychnine, partially empty, clearly showing that he had taken the same. In letters left he expressed his intention to take his life on the voyage. All his private papers were destroyed, and it is difficult to surmise the reasons for the rash act." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 31 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'CONNELL--On the 27th, a young man named Chas. O'CONNELL was found dead in his bed, in a boarding house on Bush Street, in San Francisco, having taken, to all appearances, an immensely large dose of strychnine, and died almost instantly." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat*

M - Q

(Santa Rosa, CA), 4 Feb 1858. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"O'CONNELL--Charles D. O'CONNELL, an old resident of San Francisco, while sitting in a saloon on Washington street [in Stockton] on Saturday, fell over and expired of heart disease." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'CONNELL--In this city, March 3, Daniel J. O'CONNELL, dearly beloved son of Mrs. Ellen BURDETT and the late John O'CONNELL, and brother of John E. O'CONNELL, Mrs. Martin McCARTHY, Mrs. John CROFTON, Mrs. J.D. MATISON, Mrs. John H. NELSON, Mrs. J. KELLY and the late Thomas O'CONNELL and Mrs. L. RIGNEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 43 years, 5 months and 21 days. A member of San Francisco parlor, No. 49, N.S.G.W. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, March 6, at 8:30 o'clock from his late residence 356 Chestnut street, between Stockton and Dupont; thence to St. Francis' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"O'CONNELL.-Daniel O'CONNELL, a San Francisco salesman, committed suicide at Sausolito by jumping off the wharff." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"O'CONNELL--March 22, 1874 - Mrs. Mary O'CONNELL committed suicide at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'CONNELL.-SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Dec. 1 - Matthias O'CONNELL, plasterer, was found dead in the sand hills today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 Dec 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'CONNELL.-In this city, December 28, 1898, Michael O'CONNELL, a native of Ireland, aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"O'CONNELL--Richie." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"O'CONNELL--In this city, January 23, Thomas, beloved son of the late Timothy and Mary Ann O'CONNELL and brother of Mrs. Jane LEE and the late Nellie O'CONNELL, a native of San Francisco, aged 48 years and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Jan 1901, p.6.

"O'CONNER--Interment in San Francisco, April 17, Bridget O'CONNER, S. Francisco, 7 mos. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

M - Q

"O'CONNER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 16 - Catherine O'CONNER, a native of County Galway, Ireland, 48 years old, committed suicide on Saturday night in the Ocean House. She got up in the night and went into the yard, when her prolonged absence induced her daughter to go and search for her, and she was found lying on the ground with her face immersed in a pool of water collected in a hollow. She had been insane and it is supposed to have drowned herself while under another attack." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Sept 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"O'CONNER--In Sacramento, December 7th, John O'CONNER, a native of county Down, Ireland, aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"O'CONNOR--Died at San Francisco, Sept. 4, Mrs. Ann O'CONNOR, a native of Ireland, aged 88 years. [...mother of Mrs. P. DOUGHERTY, of San Juan...lived here for many years. The remains were brought from San Francisco and interred at San Juan last Monday afternoon.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 10 Sept 1897. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'CONNOR--In this city, June 4, Bartholomew, dearly beloved husband of Catherine O'CONNOR, and dearly beloved father of Bartholomew, Daniel, Joseph, Christopher, Frances and Eileen O'CONNOR, a native of Mallow, County Cork, Ireland, aged 33 years 4 months and 28 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Contact: Evalou Niftynapa@aol.com

"O'CONNOR--O'CONNOR, Catherine." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

""O'CONNOR--The mangled body of Charles O'CONNOR, a baggageman employed at the broadgauge pier, was found yesterday lying between the Southern Pacifica tracks at Golden Gate Station. About \$50, which O'CONNOR was known to have had yesterday, was not found on the body." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 July 1904, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"O'CONNOR--In this city, October 6, Eddie T., son of E.T. and Belle O'CONNOR, aged 7 years, 9 months and 3 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Oct 1885.

"O'CONNOR.-In San Francisco, July 10, 1874, Elizabeth O'CONNOR, wife of Michael O'CONNOR, aged 50 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 13 July 1874, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"O'CONNOR--Ellen O'CONNOR aged 73, died 4/16/1890 at 1205 Steiner St." [Submitter's note: Buried at Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, Section G, Row 3, Area 28 along with John Joseph HURLEY, James HURLEY, and Julia O'CONNOR HURLEY.] Source: Records of Holy Cross

M - Q

Cemetery, Colma, California. Contact: Arthur Hurley hurley-a@sbcglobal.net

"O'CONNOR--Ellen O'CONNOR-- In this city, April; 16, 1890. Ellen O'CONNOR, beloved Mother of Mrs. Charles CROWLEY and the late Mrs. Julia HURLEY, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 73 years. (Rhode Island papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday) at 11 o"clock A.M. from the residence of her son-in-law James HURLEY, 1205 Steiner St. between Turk and Eddy. Interment holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, Thursday, April 17, 1890. Contact Arthur Hurley hurley-a@sbcglobal.net

"O'CONNOR--In San Francisco, December 29, 1865, Ellen Louisa O'CONNOR, daughter of James O'CONNOR, aged 6 years and 19 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 2 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"O'CONNOR--In this city, Dec 29th, Ellen Louise, eldest daughter of James and Ellen O'CONNOR, aged 6 years and 19 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 Dec 1865.

"O'CONNOR--In San Francisco, August 14, James O'CONNOR, aged 28 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 August, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"O'CONNOR.--In this city, July 19, Mrs. Johanna O'CONNOR, a native of the Town of Mallow, County Cork, Ireland, aged 75 years. Funeral will take place to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, corner of Fifth and Harrison streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

"O'CONNOR.--In Oakland, March 31, John James, beloved husband of Ellen T. O'CONNOR, and father of Patrick, Frank, Margaret, Joseph, Catherine, Nellie, Charles, Vincent, Aloyius and Willie O'CONNOR and Mrs. Minnie FELIX, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 55 years, 10 months, 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, April 3, at 3 o'clock, from his late residence, (587-) Fremont street, between Fifty-eighth and Fifty-ninth; thence to St. Columba Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 Apr 1902. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"O'CONNOR--Died in San Francisco, Dec. 5, John T., son of Hugh and the late Margaret O'CONNOR, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years, 3 mos. [...The remains were brought to Hollister and were interred in the Catholic cemetery yesterday.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 12 Dec 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

M - Q

"O'CONNOR-- (66 Waller Street)--An anniversary requiem high mass will be celebrated to-day (Monday), at 9 o'clock a.m., at Sacred Heart Church, corner of Fillmore and Fell streets, for the repose of the soul of the late Mrs. Julia O'CONNOR. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"O'CONNOR.--In this city, May 10, Louisa, youngest daughter of Patrick and Mary O'CONNOR, aged 11 months and 5 days. Funeral from the residence of the parents, Gilbert Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 May 1869, p. 3. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"O'CONNOR--In this city, November 3, Mabel, dearly beloved daughter of Joseph R. and Mary O'CONNOR, sister of Celia, Thomas and Joseph O'CONNOR, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 2 months and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"O'CONNOR--Mrs. Mary O'CONNOR was the wife, and for three years past the widow, of the late Bryan O'CONNOR, founder of the great dry goods house of O'CONNOR, MOFFATT & Co. The litigation which began shortly after his death in regard to the disposal of the vast fortune which he left, estimated at from \$600,000 to \$800,000, had the effect of making much of the history of himself and his wife public property. Mrs. O'CONNOR was born near Dublin about forty-six years ago, her maiden name being COSTELLO. Her people were in very modest circumstances, for which reason nearly all the members of the family were obliged to do what they could toward supporting themselves. Mrs. O'CONNOR, or Mary COSTELLO as she was then, at guite an early age entered a millinery store in Dublin, in which city Bryan O'CONNOR was at the same time a clerk in a dry goods establishment. An acquaintance accidentally began between the two, which speedily ripened into an affection which was destined to continue undiminished during the lives of both. When Mary COSTELLO had agreed to become engaged to him Bryan O'CONNOR left Dublin to seek his fortune in newer fields. He went first to Australia, where he remained some years, but the measure of prosperity which he met with there was not sufficient to content him. He sailed to New York, and there engaged in the business in which he was destined to spend his life.

For nine long years Bryan **O'CONNOR** worked earnestly and faithfully to achieve a position which he could ask his wife to share, and during all this time Mary **COSTELLO** waited patiently at home for the message which she knew would some day reach her. It came at last, and she crossed the sea to New York to meet her lover, and the constant pair were immediately united. Shortly afterward they came to this city and Mr. **O'CONNOR** established the business for which he was ever afterward identified. There was the most complete accord between Mr. and Mrs. **O'CONNOR** always, and, though their two children died in infancy, their married life was, owing to their mutual affection, singularly happy. Mr. **O'CONNOR** died on the 28th of August, 1877. Mrs. **O'CONNOR** a sister and a brother living in this city, the former, who is a single lady, having

M - Q

resided with her for sometime past. The brother, John D. **COSTELLO**, is an employee of the firm of **O'CONNOR**, **MOFFATT** & Co. Mrs. **O'CONNOR** was a very estimable lady, highly spoken of by all. At the time of her death she was on her way to attend the closing exercises at St. Joseph's Academy in company with the Misses **KEARNS**, both of whom were also drowned." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, Front page. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"O'CONNOR.--In this city, December 27, 1898, Mary A., beloved wife of Roger O'CONNOR, mother of Rogie, Daniel, Charley O'CONNOR, and sister of Maggie, Kate and Mrs. Patrick LYDON, a native of Weston, West Virginia, aged 33 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 445 1/2 Tehama street, thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery. Young Ladies Institute No. 3--You are hereby notified to attend the funeral of our late sister, Mrs. Mary O'CONNOR, this day (Friday) at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 445 1/2 Tehams street. Mary LEAHY, President, Anna DALY, Secretary." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"O'CONNOR.--At Oakland, Cal., May 30, Mary Josephine O'CONNOR, relict of the late Bryan O'CONNOR, a native of Rathkeale, County Limerick, Ireland. Notice of the date of the funeral will appear later." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"O'CONNOR.-In this city, March 21, 1953, Nathalie Brown O'CONNOR, dearly beloved wife of the late John J. O'CONNOR, loving mother of Dr. John O'CONNOR, Dr. Vincent O'CONNOR, and Dr. Gerald O'CONNOR, sister of Emma R. and Elise K. BROWN and the late Mrs. Gilbert HALL, Dan BROWN, Jr., Josephine BROWN and Dr. Vincent BROWN; a native of Petaluma, Calif. Funeral services will take place Tuesday, March 24, 1953, at 9:30 a.m. from her late residence, 2740 Green St., thence to St. Vincent de Paul's Church, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 10 a.m. Entombment, Mausoleum, Holy Cross Cemetery. Friends may call at her late residence, 2740 Green St., after 6 p.m. Sunday. (Spiritual bouquets preferred.)" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 March 1953. Contact: Kathy Balestrini & Balestrini &

"O'CONNOR.--In this city, June 25, 1907, Patrick O'CONNOR, beloved husband of Mary O'CONNOR, and father of Mrs. William DOELL and Mrs. William DIXON, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 65 years. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Thursday), June 27, at 8:30 a.m., from the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co, 2919 Mission Street, between Twenty-Fifth and Twenty-Sixth, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem high mass for the repose of his soul will be celebrated, commencing at 9 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage."

M - Q

Source: San Francisco Call, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"O'CONNOR--FAMOUS CATHOLIC PRIEST IS DEAD--Father William B. O'CONNOR Passes Away After Illness of a Year--STOCKTON (San Joaquin Co.), Dec. 26 - After an illness of over a year, Father William B. O'CONNOR for about forty years, pastor of St. Mary's Roman Catholic church in this city died early this morning at St. Joseph's Home. He was nearly seventy years of age and widely known as a priest among both Protestants and Catholics. Father O'CONNOR was a native of Ireland and was ordained a priest in 1868 and assigned to the diocese of San Francisco. On his arrival he was appointed assistant to Father GREY of St. Patrick's parish on Mission street near Third. He was sent to this city in March 1872. He leaves as monuments to his energy, the St. Agnes Academy, a convent of the order of Sisters of St. Dominic, the St. Joseph's school, both for girls, the Stockton Brother's school and the St. Joseph's Home for old men, a hospital in charge of the Dominican Sisters. He also built a fine brick parsonage." Source: Sacramento Union, 27 Dec 1911. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'DAUL--In this city, July 24, Eleanor Agnes O'DAUL, aged 1 year, 5 months and 24 days." Source: *Alta California*. 25 July 1879.

"O'DAY--In this city, September 15, Catherine O'DAY, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from St. Mary's Hospital." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"O'DAY--John, age 55." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"O'DAY--In this city, July 11, Nellie, daughter of Michael and Bridget O'DAY, a native of this city, aged 7 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 228 Clara street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"O'DEA--In this city, May 28, John A., dearly beloved husband of Elizabeth O'DEA and loving father of Edmund F. MYRTLE, Harold and Grace and Mrs. A. L. SHEPSTON in of Portland, Oregon, a native of Massachusetts, aged 50 years. A member of Montezuma Tribe, No. 77, Improved Order of Red Men. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, May 30, at 8:45 o'clock, from the residence of his sister, Mrs. T. A. BURNS, 116 Lyon Street; thence to St. Agnes' Church, where it a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9:15 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

M - Q

"O'DEA--In this city, July 4, 1892, Walter O'DEA, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"ODERMATT.-ODERMATT, Catherina." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"O'DOHERTY--In this city, Oct. 27th, William O'DOHERTY, a native of Burncrana, county Derry, Ireland, aged 32 years. New York papers please copy. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from his late residence, Jessie street, between Fifth and Sixth, at half-past 2 o'clock p.m., to-morrow, Sunday, October 29th. The members of the gentlemen's Sodality of the B.V.M. will assemble in their Hall on Market street, at 2 o'clock, p.m., for the purpose of assisting at the funeral of their deceased Brother, William O'DOHERTY. James R. KELLY, Prefect." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Oct 1865.

"O'DONNELL--In San Francisco, April 27, 1901, Catherine O'DONNELL, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 28 Apr 1901. Transcribed by Chris Havnar.

"O'DONNELL--In this city, July 30, Catherine, beloved wife of James O'DONNELL, a native of the parish of Urlingford, County Kilkenny, Ireland, aged 46 years. [Brooklyn and New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TOMORROW (Saturday) at 8:30 A.M., from her late residence, 428 Clementina Street,; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul." Source: San Francisco Call, 30 July 1885. Contact: Susanna O'Donnell dumtacet@hotmail.com

"O'DONNELL.--In San Francisco, Feb. 6, 1868, Captain H. O'DONNELL, a native of County Donegal, Ireland, aged 54 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 6 Feb 1868. Submitted by Susanna O'Donnell.

"O'DONNELL--'Indian Fighter Dies; Grave at Presidio' - A veteran Indian fighter under Brigadier General Edward J. McCLERNAND, U.S.A., commandant of the Presidio, will be buried to-day in the national cemetery at the post. The cavalryman of pioneer days was James O'DONNELL, 75 years of age, who enlisted at San Francisco in 1866. He has been librarian at army headquarters of the Western Department since he retired, several years ago. He died Tuesday at Letterman General Hospital." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1918, p. 8. Contact: Patrick R. Nelson, Ph.D. prnelson@one.net Researcher's note: James actually enlisted in PA.

"O'DONNELL--In this city, June 11, Mrs. Ellen O'DONNELL, beloved mother of the late Mrs. Thomas TERRY, a native of Ireland, aged 99 years 10 months and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 8:30 o'clock

M - Q

a.m., from her late residence, 10 Bonita street, off Polk, between Green and Vallejo streets; thence to St. Bridget's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 June 13, 1896, p. 4. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"O'DONNELL--In San Francisco, Feb. 6th, H. O'DONNELL, aged 54 years." Source: Sacramento Union, 9 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'DONNELL.-In this city, February 22, James O'DONNELL, brother of Mrs. William FARRELL, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 50 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Call, 23 Feb 1888. Submitted by Susanna O'Donnell.

"O'DONNELL--In Oakland, May 19, 1929, James W., beloved husband of Minnie O'DONNELL, loving father of Matthew O'DONNELL, brother of Mrs. John J. MORRIS, a native of San Francisco, Cal. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday May 21, at 9:30 a. m., from the Oakland parlors of Freeman & Cox-Roach & Kenney, 2630 Telegraph ave., thence to St. Augustine's Church, Alcatraz ave. and Dana st., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 a. m. Interment, St. Joseph's Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 May 1929, p. 15.

"O'DONNELL--In Arizona, May 14, John O'DONNELL, a native of Ireland, aged 44 years. The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Monday), at 10 a.m.., from the residence of his sister, Mrs. **STANTON**, Hayward." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 16 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"O'DONNELL--In this city, January 18, 1948, John J. O'DONNELL, beloved son of the late John T. and Annie J. O'DONNELL, loving brother of Madeline C. O'DONNELL; a native of San Francisco. A Mass of Requiem will be offered Tuesday morning at 9 o'clock at Old St. Mary's Church, California and Grant Ave., Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Friends may call at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 January 1948, p. 15.

"O'DONNELL--In this city, March 24, 1928, Joseph Francis O'DONNELL, beloved son of the late Jas. and Katherine O'DONNELL and loving brother of Mrs. Susie MORRIS, Jas. W. O'DONNELL and the late John T. O'DONNELL and Mrs. Catherine BARNES, a native of San Francisco, aged 54 years 4 months 16 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Monday) at 9:30 a. m., from the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission St., near 26th; thence to Church of St. John the Evangelist, St. Mary's ave., near Mission st., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 March 1928. Submitted by Susanna O'Donnell.

M - Q

"O'DONNELL.-In this city, November 19, 1916, Mary, beloved wife of the late John O'DONNELL, devoted mother of Frank, Mary and Raymond O'DONNELL, loving daughter of John and the late Mary DOLAN, sister of Myles, Kate and Margaret DOLAN, a native of San Francisco." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

"O'DONNELL--In this city, February 24, Mary S., wife of Festus O'DONNELL, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 25 Feb 1895.

"O'DONNELL: Nathew J., In Oakland, June 22, 1957. Beloved husband of Marie E. O'DONNELL; loving father of James and Robert O'DONNELL; loving grandfather of Susan and Matthew O'DONNELL. A native of Oakland, A member of Teamsters Union, Local 70. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, June 24, at 12:30 p.m. from the Chapel of the Oaks, Oakland Mortuary, 3007 Telegraph Avenue, Oakland. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: Oakland Tribune, 23 June 1957.

"O'DONNELL.-In this city, April 1, May Augustine, beloved daughter of John and Annie O'DONNELL, a native of this city, aged 4 years and 10 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday), at 2:30 o'clock, from the residence of her parents, 335 Twenty-third street. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 April 1896, p. 14.

"O'DONNELL--In this city, September 30, Nicholas, youngest and beloved son of John and Annie O'DONNELL, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 1 month and 18 days. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 Oct 1899, p. 30.

"O'DONNELL--In this city, November 10, Thomas O'DONNELL, beloved brother of Mrs. E. **JACOBSON** and uncle of Edward and Thomas **McHALE**, a native of County Donegal, Ireland, aged 47 years 11 months and 26 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"O'DOWD--Suicied of a Druggist in San Francisco -- A telegram to the Sacramento 'Union,' dated San Francisco, Dec. 12th, says: "J.J. O'DOWD, the druggist in Battery street, near the corner of Commercial street, who, in mistake, gave an over dose of laudanum and morphine to John J. BRADLEY, from the effects of which he died yesterday, committed suicide last evening by taking a quantity of prussic acid soon after he heard of the death of BRADLEY." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 19 Dec 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'DWYER--In this city, July 13, at St. Mary's Hospital, Sister Mary Bernard O'DWYER, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 29 years.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 8 o'clock a.m., from the Chapel of our Lady of Mercy,

M - Q

corner of First and Bryant streets ... " (copy incomplete). Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 15 July 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"O'DWYER--Michael Joseph O'DWYER, Sr., In San Francisco November 29, 1988; devoted father of Michael Joseph Jr. and Kathleen Ann LAY; loving grandfather of Daniel LAY, Maureen O'DWYER, Michelle and Charles VALAR and Michael A. O'DWYER, dear father-in-law of Grace O'DWYER and Lynn LAY, also survived by four loving great-grandchildren. Services were at Duggan's Serra Mortuary." Source: Newspaper clipping (unknown newspaper) in possession of submitter. Contact:KMK Mavareens@Msn.com

"O'FARRELL--In this city, 25th inst, Mary, relict of the late John O'FARRELL, a native of Wexford, Ireland, aged 75 years, mother of Jaspar and John O'FARRELL. Notice of funeral will be given hereafter." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 March 1869, page 4.

"OFFENHEISER--In this city, June 14, Frederick OFFENHEISER, a native of Germany, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"O'GARA--In this city, Nov. 7, 1934, Annie M., dearly beloved wife of the late John J. O'GARA, mother of Walter and Charles George **ALLEN**; a native of Ireland....Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"OGDEN--In San Francisco, Feb. 15th, George S. OGDEN, a native of New York, aged 40 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 18 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OGDEN--Pioneer of Nevada County Crosses Divide--GRASS VALLEY (Nevada Co.), April 5 - Robert Shannon OGDEN, pioneer of the early fifties, died yesterday at the home of his daughter, Miss Eleanor OGDEN, at the age of 84 years, after a residence of 62 years in Nevada county. Mr. OGDEN was born in Virginia and crossed the plains in 1854, settling at Nevada City. In 1855 he married Miss Christina KISTLE, whose family formed a part of the emigrant train with which he traveled to California. At different times Mr. OGDEN engaged in mining at You Bet and Red Dog. In 1894 the family removed to Grass Valley. The surviving children are Misses Eleanor, Birdie and Grace OGDEN of this city; Mrs. A.J. BOVEY of San Francisco, Mrs. E.I. APPLEGATE of Klamath Falls, Ore., Harrison and Douglas OGDEN of Nevada City; Gus OGDEN of Goldfield, Nev., and William OGDEN of Grass Valley. Mr. OGDEN also leaves six grandchildren and four great-grandchildren." Source: Sacramento Union, 6 April 1917. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OGG--'The San Francisco Call' reports the finding of the body of A.D. OGG, floating in the bay, entirely stripped of clothing and covered with marks of violence. He had been stopping at the 'Kennel House'. Is this the A.D. OGG that was implicated in the murder of P.O. LEKAT and

M - Q

family, some years ago." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 23 July 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"OGLE--In this city, Nov. 7, 1935, Mary C., beloved wife of the late Frederick E. OGLE, loving mother of Mrs. Male STONE and the late Robert F. OGLE, and sister of James, William and Thomas FARRELLY. A native of San Francisco....Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"OGLE--In this city, July 16, Robert P. OGLE, a native of Baltimore, aged 39 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day, (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from 1612 Stockton street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1873.

"O'HALLERAN--In this city, February 2, at his late residence, 1110 Barneveld avenue, James W. O'HALLERAN, dearly beloved son of Hanorah and the late William O'HALLERAN, and beloved brother of Mrs. M. WARD, Mrs. Thomas RAPER and the late Thomas J. O'HALLERAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 43 years, 1 month and 5 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"O'HALLORAN--In this city, Mary, beloved daughter of Bridget and the late Frank O'HALLORAN, and sister of Gertrude O'HALLORAN, a native of Arizona, aged 8 years and 10 months. The funeral will take place, Thursday, March 5, at 12:30 o'clock from the residence of her mother, 1679 Bush street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"O'HANLON--Frank O'HANLON met death on April 9, 1897, while in the employ of the Pacific Rolling Mill Company. He was suffocated in an oil tank. Joseph **LEGGETT**, as administrator of the dead man's estate, brought suit yesterday against the Corporation to recover \$20,000 damages." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"O'HARA--April 16, 1874 - G. O'HARA, Danish Consul, died at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'HARA--In this city, December 21, 1918, Hugh I. O'HARA Jr, dearly beloved son of Hugh K. and Margaret O'HARA, loving brother of Mae, Robert, Frand, Mildred and the late Dennis O'HARA, grandson of Mrs. Julia HERHILY, and nephew of Robert HERHILY, Mrs. J. WALSH and the late Mrs. A. SCHERF, a native of San Francisco, aged 20 years, 10 months and 28 days. Funeral private, today (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock, from the parlors of the United Undertakers, 2596 Howard st, at 22d, thence to St. Teresa's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery."

M - Q

Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Dec 1918.

"O'HARA--In San Francisco, August 10, 1874, James O'HARA, aged 47 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"O'HARE--In Oakland, Janaury 23, 1893, Lizzie, beloved wife of Charles O'HARE and daughter of the late Peter McGEE, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 36 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, 1641 Market street, thence to St. Francis de Sales church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o clock A.M. Interment St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant and Marion Kennedy. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"OHELIEQS--In the City and County Hospital, June 5th, August OHELIEQS, a native of Germany, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 June 1875.

"OHM--Fritz OHM died from la grippe yesterday morning in Alameda. He was 73 years of age and a native of Germany. He was with Commodore **SLOAT** when he raised the first American flag in California, at Monterey, and he was a veteran of the Mexican War. He died amid filth and aqualor in his cabin, on Blanding avenue, where he was engaged in raising hogs and chickens. He was single." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 17 June 1891.

"**OHM**--In San Francisco, 14th inst., Johannah L. **OHM**, aged 1 year and 8 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OHNIMUS--Railroad Accident -- South-bound freight train No. 19 of the Coast division S.P.R.R., in charge of Conductor HETHEWAY, ran off the track at the Castroville depot at 9:20 yesterday morning, tearing off the cab of the locomotive, demolishing a box car and flat, and badly damaging 3 or 4 box cars. As the locomotive left the track, a fireman named Henry OHNIMUS jumped to the ground and was stuck by one of the over-turning box cars and instantly killed...the deceased was 25 years of age and a single man. He was the main support of his widowed mother and several sisters with whom he resided in San Francisco. The remains were brought to the undertaking rooms of Francee & Burkman in Salinas last evening and taken to San Francisco this morning for burial." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 1 May 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'HORE." San Francisco, Jan. 6, Agnes R., infant daughter of Sarah and the late Edw. O'HORE." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"O'KEEFE--In San Francisco, June 24th, David Patrick O'KEEFE, aged 2 years, 3 months and 3 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record*, 26 June 1872, p. 2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**OHRING**--In this city, May 26, at the City and County Almshouse, John **OHRING**, a native of Germany, aged 74 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"O'KEEFE.-In San Francisco, December 29, 1865, Bridget O. O'KEEFE, wife of Cornelius O'KEEFE, aged 29 years, 11 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"O'KEEFE--In San Francisco, June 24th, David Patrick O'KEEFE, aged 2 years, 3 months and 3 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record*, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"O'KEEFE--In this city, June 26, Thomas O'KEEFE, a native of Moren Abbey, County Cork, Ireland, aged 28 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his cousin, Michale WALSH, Ellis street, between Fillmore and Webster." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 June 1875.

"OLDS--In this city, May 28, Charles **McDELANEY**, son of the late William B. **OLDS**, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years and 4 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"OLDS--In San Francisco, March 19th, Julia R., wife of the late Wm. B. OLDS, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 46 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 20 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'LEARY.-Died at San Francisco, on the 29th April, ult., in the 32d year of his age, Cornelius O'LEARY, an old resident of Carson's, Calaveras county, California. [Whereas, It has been the will and pleasure of the Supreme Grand Master of the Universe, that our truly beloved Brother, now borne upon the roll of Bear Mountain Lodge No. 76, Free and Accepted Masons, in Angel's Camp, be removed from this our earthly Brotherhood, to share, as we trust, in the happiness and glory of that Heavenly Lodge above, where He Himself forevermore presides...]" Source: The San Andreas Independent, 21 May 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'LEARY.-In this city, October 7, 1896, James Milton O'LEARY, beloved son of James and Annie O'LEARY, and grandson of Mrs. E. CUMMINS and Mrs. and Mrs. J. O'LEARY, a native

M - Q

of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his parents, 18 Chesley Street, off Harrison. Interment Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco*), 8 Oct 1896, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"O'LEARY--In this city, April 30, Jeremiah, beloved husband of Mary O'LEARY, and brother of Mrs. C. LYONS, a native of the parish of Ma[d?]room, County Cork, Ireland, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day, (Tuesday), from St. Paul's church, Twenty-ninth street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"O'LEARY--In this city, May 2, John Ignatius O'LEARY, a native of Boston, Mass, aged 35 years, 2 months and 15 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"O'LEARY--In this city, March 28, Mary, beloved mother of John and Catherine O'LEARY, Mrs. T. ROCHEFORD and Mrs. P. J. MADIGAN, a native of Kinsale, County Cork, Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, March 30, at 9:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1010 1/2 Bryant St.; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle 29 March 1905. Contact: O'Leary Clan oirish@attbi.com

"O'LEARY--Died at San Francisco, Sept. 11, 1889, Nicholas O'LEARY, native of Boston, Mass., aged 17y 6m 11d." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 14 Sept 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"O'LEARY--In Horsetown, Shasta county, December 2d, Timothy O'LEARY, aged 47 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Dec 1865.

"OLINGER--In this city, September 5, Charles Henry OLINGER Jr., beloved son of Charles H. and Carolin OLINGER, a native of California, aged 19 years, 1 month and 30 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today Thursday, September 7, at 10 o'clock, from the family residence, 63 Portola street. Cremation, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"OLIVER--In San Francisco, December 15, 1952, Auguste OLIVER, a native of France, aged 70 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral 11 o'clock a.m. Saturday, December 20, at Anderson's, Valencia St. at 25th St. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco

M - Q

Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"OLIVER--Henry M. OLIVER, nativity Maine. Value of estate \$10,000.00." Source: 1863/64 San Francisco Municipal Report, Public Administrator's Report of August 1, 1864, p. 247.

"OLIVER.--John OLIVER, civil engineer, aged 28 years and a native of Canada, fell from a building in San Francisco on Wednesday last and died on Sunday of the injuries." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 24 Sept 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"OLVIER--In San Francisco, Nov. 13, Martha W., wife of Anthony OLIVER, aged 45 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 15 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OLNEY--Died in San Francisco, Dec. 12, 1869, little Mattie, only child of Warren and Mary Craven OLNEY, late of Healdsburg, aged 3y 3m 11d." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 16 Dec 1869. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"OLSEN--In San Francisco, June 16, A.M. OLSEN, aged 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 June 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OLSEN--Killed Himself In Saloon - Fred J. OLSEN, collector of the National Packing Company of San Francisco, and a resident of Melrose, committed suicide in a saloon at Dimond yesterday by taking carbolic acid." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6 April 1909. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OLSEN--In West Berkeley, 1820 Fourth Street, May 17, Gunda, beloved wife of Alfred OLSEN, loving sister of John SIGWAL, Mrs. Bertine NESSLER and the late Otto JOHNSEN, sister-in-law of Henry NESSLER and Hannah JOHNSEN, a native of Stavanger, Norway, aged 35 years. Notice of funeral later on." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn.

"OLSEN--In this city, March 5, Mary, wife of Hans T. OLSEN, a native of Norway, aged 50 years, 10 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 7 March 1895.

"OLSEN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: M. OLSEN." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"OLSEN--In San Francisco, April 30, 1962. Mildred E. OLSEN, dearly beloved wife of Ralf OLSEN, loving mother of Ronald OLSEN, grandmother of Robin OLSEN, daughter of Jennie WADSWORTH. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service 1 p.m. Wednesday, May 2 at

M - Q

Anderson's Valencia St. at 25th St. Internment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park. Visiting hours until 9 p.m. FREE PARKING FLYING A STATION. 25th & VALENCIA STS." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 1 May 1962. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"OLSEN--In this city, January 10th, 1947, O.B. OLSEN, dearly beloved husband of Wilhelmina OLSEN, loving father of Rolf OLSEN and Mrs. Gudrun MORI, beloved grandfather of Ronald OLSEN and Robert MORI; a native of Norway, aged 72 years. A member of N. Norweigian Club and the Scandinavian Society. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services 2 o'clock p.m., Monday, January 13th at Anderson's, Valencia Street at 25th St." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Jan 1947 p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"OLSEN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 30 -- -Peter OLSEN, Captain of the sloop 'Oliver Twist,' fell overboard last evening, whilst pushing out from Steuart street wharf, and was drowned before assistance could reach him. Deceased leaves a wife and 3 children in this city [San Francisco]." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 Jan 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"OLSEN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 14 -- The body of Peter OLSEN, Captain of the sloop 'Oliver Levish,' who was drowned on the 27th ult., was found floating in the bay at Pier No. 1, Steuart street wharf, yesterday afternoon." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"OLSEN--Ralf E.--In San Francisco, Dec 4, 1968, Ralf E. OLSEN, beloved father of Ronald E. OLSEN, loving brother of Gudrun MORI. Friends may attend the funeral services, 1p.m. Monday, Dec.9, 1968, at ANDERSON'S, Valencia St. at 25th St. Internment Cypress Lawn Memorial Park. VISITOR PARKING." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 7 Dec 1968, p 25. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"OLSON--In this city, June 16th, Andrew OLSON, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 June 1875.

"OLSON--In this city, June 16, Andrew OLSON, a native of Sweden, aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"OLSON--In San Francisco, August 30, Nelse OLSON, aged 28 years." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 1 Sept 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OLSSEN, infant." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

M - Q

"OLWELL--In San Francisco, June 3, Margaret T. OLWELL, aged 50 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 17 Nov 1877. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'MALLEY.-In this city, January 30, 1920, Mary O'MALLEY, relict of Joseph Patrick O'MALLEY, loving mother of Michael Leo, John Thomas, and Joseph Francis O'MALLEY, and frandmother of John O'MALLEY Jr. and the late Francis Harvey O'MALLEY, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"O'MALLEY--Sarah, 40 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"O'MEARA--Dennis." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"O'MEARA--In this city, March 3, Mary O'MEARA, a native of Tipperary, Ireland, aged 77 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"O'MEARA--In San Francisco, Jan. 5th, Robert O'MEARA, a native of Dublin, aged 40 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OMER--In this city, March 19, George P., beloved husband of Mary OMER, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 46 years, 9 months and 19 days. A member of Sheet Metal Workers' Union Local No. 104. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, March 21, at 9 o'clock, from his late residence 2155 Union street, near Fillmore. Interment at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 March 1914. Contact: O'Leary Clan oirish@attbi.com

"O'NEAL--Interment in San Francisco, April 14, John O'NEAL, Kentucky, 24." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"O'NEAL--DEATH of an OLD STOCKTONIAN -- Col. John W. O'NEAL, for many years a resident of this city, died at his home in San Francisco, on the 25th inst. The cause of death was heart disease. Colonel O'NEAL was a native of South Carolina, and was aged 61 years, 15 days. Deceased first arrived in this city in 1849, and in 1855 he was elected Clerk of San Joaquin county, and served in that capacity for 2 years. At the expiration of his term as County Clerk he was elected Sheriff, and remained 2 terms in that office. He was a gentleman in every sense of the word, and the tidings of his death will be received with sorrow by many persons in Stockton and San Joaquin valley." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 27 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'NEAL--In San Francisco, Dec. 12th, Philip O'NEAL, aged 48 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 15 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"O'NEIL--In this city, March 13, Bridget, beloved wife of William O'NEIL, a native of Eiphin, County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 56 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, 2224 Post street, thence to St. Dominic's church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 16 March 1887.

"O'NEIL--A man named Charles O'NEIL pushed his wife off the balcony of his house in San Francisco on Saturday. When she struck the ground she fell on her head, breaking her neck and killing her instantly. O'NEIL was at once arrested." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"O'NEIL--The remains of Edward J. O'NEIL will be interred tomorrow (Saturday) from vault in Holy Cross Cemetery. Friends are invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 July, 1904, page 6.

"O'NEIL--In this city, December 20, 1918, George P. O'NEIL, beloved brother of Teresa J. O'NEIL and the late John O'NEIL, and uncle of Frank McDERMOTT (now in France), a native of San Francisco, aged 37 [57?] years. A member of San Francisco Lodge, No. 26, I.O.O.M., and United Laborers Union, Local No.1 of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 9 o'clock from the chapel of H. F. Suhr & Co, 2919 Mission st, between 25th and 26th, thence to St. James' Church, 23d and Guerrero sts, where a mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Dec 1918.

"O'NEIL--In this city, Oct. 21st, John O'NEIL, a native of county Galway, Ireland, aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 24 Oct 1865.

"O'NEIL, John, 67 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"O'NEIL--In this city, November 8, Joseph O'NEIL, a native of Ireland, aged 67 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 10 Nov 1904.

"O'NEIL--Michael O'NEIL, aged 46 years, a native of Ireland, died suddenly of congestion of the brain on being taken to the hospital this evening." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA) 12 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'NEIL--In this city, August 15, Robert J., youngest son of Timothy J. and Nora O'NEIL, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintnaces are respectfully

M - Q

invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 1618 Powell street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 Aug 1881.

"O'NEIL--Oct. 3 San Francisco: Thomas O'NEIL, an exempt fireman, a native of Australia, aged 27 years, died last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'NEIL--DROWNED.--A sad accident occured on Saturday last [25 Nov] at a small pond in the vicinity of this place. A lad named Thomas O'NEIL, sixteen years of age, recently from Valparaiso, in attempting to bring out some game that had been killed in the water, became entangled in the stout rushes of the lagoon, and was drowned before assistance could reach him. His body, after some search, was found the same day." Source: *The California Star and Californian*, 2 December 1848, page 2. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"O'NEIL--Former Actress Dead - Mrs. Victoria O'NEIL, wife of James T. O'NEIL, died at her room, 231 Second Street, San Francisco, yesterday morning, of consumption. She was 40 years old, and had appeared on the stage under the name of Cassie WALSH. Her husband is said to be on the road with a company at present, though his exact whereabouts are unknown. It is claimed by the people who roomed at the lodging-house that he neglected to provide for her support." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 5 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"O'NEIL--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 5 -- William POLLOCK, alias O'NEIL, a deck-hand on the Stockton steamer, who was knocked down with a club some days since, died at the Marine Hospital today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'NEILL--In this city, November 21, 1921, Daniel E.. husband of Emma O'NEILL and brother of Florence and Cornelius O'NEILL, Mrs. James JORDAN, Mrs J MACKIN, and Mrs George H THOMAS, a native of Ireland. The funeral will take place today (Wednesday), at 9 a.m., from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 643-645 Valencia st. between 17th and 18th sts.: thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 930 a.m. Internment private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Nov, 1921, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"O'NEILL—In this city, August 31, 1932, Emma, beloved wife of the late Daniel O'NEILL and sister of Catherine and Minnie TULLY and Mrs. R.P. HUSTED, a native of San Francisco; a member of the Ladies Sodality of Mission Dolores Church. Funeral will take place tomorrow, Friday, September 2 at 8:30 a.m. from the mortuary of O'Shaughnessey & Roche (Formerly Monahan & Co), 3300 16th st., at Dolores, thence to Mission Dolores Church where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 1 Sept 1932, p 15. Contact: Marion

M - Q

Kennedy mjkennedy 16@aol.com

"O'NEILL-O'NEILL, James A.--In San Francisco; August 11, 1991; dearly beloved husband of Maureen O'NEILL; loving father of John, Marlene, Barbara and James O'NEILL Jr. and Martha FEEHILLY; Loving father-in-law of Patrick FEEHILLY; survived by many loving relatives and friends in Ireland and California; a long time SF building contractor; member of the United Irish Cultural Center. Friends may visit Tuesday after 7PM at St. Cecelia's Church, 2551 17th Ave., S.F. to be followed by the Vigil Service at 7:30PM, and are also invited to attend the celebration of the Funeral Mass Wednesday at 11AM at St. Cecelia's. Committal Holy Cross Cemetery. Donations to St. Ignatius College Prep or St. Cecelia's Parish preferred. The Bud Duggan Family." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 Aug 1991. Transcribed by Madelyn Bechini.

"O'NEILL--In this city, May 3, John, son of Francis and Eunice O'NEILL, aged 1 year and 6 months." Source: *Alta California* 6 May 1880.

"O'NEILL--In this city, November 13, Joseph V., beloved husband of Rosanna O'NEILL, a native of Philadelphia, aged 30 years, 1 month and 16 days. (Philadelphia papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances, and those of his mother-in-law, Mrs. LYNCH, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Nov 1884.

"O'NEILL--In this city, October 2, Mary, only daughter of Thomas and Mary O'NEILL, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 2266 Steiner street. (Cork papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Oct 1873.

"O'NEILL--Mary F., 30 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"O'NEILL--In this city, June 10, Mary W. O'NEILL, beloved daughter of John and Delia O'NEILL, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 months and 3 days. All is dark within our dwelling? Lonely are our hearts to-day- For the little one we loved so dearly has forever passed away. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, 224 Clara street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"O'NEILL--In this city, January 25, 1893, Patrick O'NEILL, dearly beloved husband of Hannah O'NEILL, and father of Nellie O'NEILL and the late Mrs. Mary HOGAN and brother-in-law of Maurice CANARY, a native of Cape Breton, Nova Scotia. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source:

M - Q

The Morning Call (San Francisco), 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"O'NEILL, Rev. T., 71." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"O'NEILL--In San Francisco, March 19, Mrs. ThereseO'NEILL, aged 25 years, 19 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 March 1875, page 3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"OPPENHEIMER--In this city, August 7, Flossy, beloved daughter of Hermann and Hannah OPPENHEIMER of Sonora, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 years, 10 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 1715 Eddy street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 Aug 1885.

"OPPERMAN--In this city, July 15, Christ, beloved father of Richard OPPERMAN, a native of Liebenburg, province of Hanover, Germany, aged 61 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Monday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the parlors of Charles J.B. Metzler, 626 Washington street, under the auspices of the San Francisco Musical Fund Society. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 17 July 1887. Transcribed by Brian White.

"ORDEMAN--John ORDEMAN died on November 10th in [his] 85th year and was given Christian burial in Cypress Lawn Memorial Park on November 13th.? Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, December, 1957. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"ORDWAY--Near Visalia, Dec 7th, Amos ORDWAY, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Dec 1865.

"O'REILLY--November 12, 1900 - Mrs Elizabeth O'REILLY, who a few weeks ago celebrated her 105th birthday, died on Saturday afternoon at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. C. CONNEDD, at 107 O'Farrell Street. Up to within a few hours of her death, she retained all of her senses. Her sight and hearing were perfect and she boasted doctors were never among her acquaintances. Medicines she never took and she never had a days illness until a few days ago, when she contracted a severe cold. She was unable to rally from it and it caused her death. Mrs. O'REILLY was born in the summer of 1795 at Rathclare, County Cork, Ireland. In 1867 she came to America and resided in San Francisco nearly all the time since she crossed the Atlantic. Her rules of life were to live plainly, observe regular habits and always keep your mind and body occupied. As age krept up on her, her ocupation narrowed down to knitting, and up to the time she was taken with her fatal illness she was constantly busy all during the day with knitting needles. She was the head of four generations still living in the city. Among them are six great grandchildren and fourteen grandchildren." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Nov

M - Q

1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"O'REILLY--In this city, March 22, 1931, Joseph F., dearly beloved husband of Eunice O'REILLY, loving father of Joseph A., Raymond J. and the late Eunice O'REILLY, loving brother of Mrs. Nellie RICHBURGER and Mrs. Emma LAMEY, a native of San Francisco, Calif. A member of Holy Name Society of St. Charles' Church and Pacific Service Employes' Association. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, March 25, 1931, at 9 a.m., from the New Funeral Home and Chapel of United Undertakers, 2596 Howard st., at 22nd st.; thence to the Church of Sr. Charles Borromeo, 18th and Howard sts. where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a. m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter, unknown San Francisco newspaper, March 1931. Contact: E. O'Reilly matafleur.1@gmail.com

"O'REILLY.-In San Mateo County, July 16, Lawrence Joseph, eldest son of Michael and Jane O'REILLY, a native of San Francisco, aged 16 years, 2 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day, (Thursday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from the residence of the parents, San Pedro Rancho, San Mateo County." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1873.

"ORENGO--In Sonoma, July 27, 1952, Elizabeth ORENGO, devoted mother of the late Joseph J. MAGEE, loving aunt of Mrs. Lillian HALL and Mrs. Maye BLUM. Funeral Tuesday, July 29 at 9 a.m., from the Earl J. CURRIVAN'S Chapel of the Sunset, Irving at 26th Ave. (Sunset District), thence to St. Anne's Church, Funston and Judah, where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 9:30. Internment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary, Monday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 July 1952, p 19. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"ORHAVES--In San Francisco, Nov. 11, Annie E. Egan ORHAVES, aged 9 years, 7 months and 3 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ORICELLO--In this city, February 18, 1940, Clotilde ORICELLO, dearly beloved wife of Casimir, loving mother of Mrs. Mary DALLA COSTA and Mrs. Bianca YOUNG, Frank F. and Joseph C. ORICELLO; a native of Italy; aged 66 years. Friends may call at the chapel of H.F. Suhr Co., 1919 Mission st., near 25th st. Notice of funeral later." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 Feb 1940, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"ORICELLO--In this city, July 12, 1941, Frank F. ORICELLO, dearly beloved son of Casimir and the late Clotilde ORICELLO, beloved brother of Mrs. Mary DELLA COSTA of Redwood City; Mrs. Biance YOUNG and Joseph C. ORICELLO; a native of San Francisco; aged 43 years. President of Italian Federation of Societies; past chancellor commander of Roma Lodge, K. of

M - Q

P.; president of North Beach Democratic Club, and member of Order of Sons of Italy. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, July 15, at 1 p.m. at the chapel of H.F. Suhr CO., 2919 Mission st., near 25th st. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 July 1941, p.12. Transcribed by jch.

"ORJUBIN--In this city, March 29, Francois M. ORJUBIN, beloved husband of Louise, a native of France, aged 58 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday, April 2, at 2 o'clock, at Odd Fellows? Hall, corner of Seventh and Market streets, under the auspices of Franco-American Lodge No. 207, I.O.O.F. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 Apr 1902. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"ORMSBY--In Oakland, March 6, Elon D. ORMSBY, a native of Michigan, aged 49 years, 11 months and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 7 March 1895.

"ORNDORFF--One month post-Earthquake Headline: Nine More Are Reported Dead and Total is 392...The other four victims were Theodore P. HANSEN, 102 First Street; Margaret E. FUNDENBERG and her fourteen-year-old son, Eugene G. FUNDENBERG, OF 172 Seventh Street, and Fred C. ORNDORFF, a former newspaperman. E. T. JOHNSON of 42 Prospect Avenue recovered the remains of HANSEN from the ruins of 102 First Street, where Hansen had kept a restaurant. (Theodore P. HANSEN perished in the April 18, 1906 earthquake in San Francisco. Resident of Fruitvale. Born March 28, 1864 in Ballum, Denmark. Married to Thea EYSTAD from Trogstad, Norway)." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 May 1906, page 2. Contact: Lianne Anderson Ithomsonanderson@aol.com

"O'RORKE--In this city, October 18, Josephine O'RORKE, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years and [3?] months. [Cranston and Pawticket (R.L.) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her mother, Mrs. Ellen McCABE, No. 16 Washington avenue, between Twenty-seventh and Twenty-eight, Folsom and Harrison streets." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1878, p.7. Submitted by Ron Filion.

"O'ROURKE--In this city, on the 21st inst., of consumption, John O'ROURKE, formerly of New Orleans, but for three years a resident of this city, in the 36th year of his age. His friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral from his late residence on Broadway between Kearny and Dupont streets this (Thursday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, without further invitation." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Feb 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"O'ROURKE--John Charles O'ROURKE, born Aug. 27, 1896 in California; died Aug. 1, 1958 in San Francisco, age 61. Member of Cathedral Parish (St. Mary's?)." Source: Inventory of

M - Q

McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: Son of John J. **O'ROURKE** & Kate F. **MCCARTHY**] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"O'ROURKE--John J. O'ROURKE, born abt.1862 in England; died 1185 Rhode Is.St. (St. Peter's Parish) on May 19, 1928, age 66 yrs." Source: 'Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: Spouse of Kate F. MCCARTHY O'ROURKE; John J. O'ROURKE & Kate F. MCCARTHY were married in 1892] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"O'ROURKE.-John Roderick O'ROURKE, born Oct. 5, 1928, in California; died Dec. 21, 2001, San Francisco, age 73." Source: Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: Mother's maiden name: SPICER;] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"O'ROURKE--Kate F. O'ROURKE, born abt. Sept. 14, 1869 in San Francisco; died St. Joseph's Hosp on April 28, 1934, age 64 yrs. 7 mos., 14 days; Member of St. Peter's Parish." Source: Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: Maiden name: MCCARTHY; Spouse of John J. O'ROURKE; Kate F. MCCARTHY & John J. O'ROURKE were married in 1892] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"O'ROURKE--In this city, April 8, Margaret, beloved wife of Patrick O'ROURKE, and mother of Mrs. D.F. MURPHY and Margaret, Thomas, Catherine, Nellie, Lizzie and James O'ROURKE, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 54 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 816 Potrero avenue; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"O'ROURKE--In this city, September 16, William J. O'ROURKE, a native of Ireland, aged 71 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907.

"ORR--February 21, Hester B., widow of the late Charles ORR, late of Clermont county, Ohio, in her eight-fourth year." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 22 Feb 1895.

"ORR--In La Porte, Sept. 5th, Laura, daughter of Peter and Susan ORR, aged about 2 years."

M - Q

Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Sept 1865.

"ORR--Near San Felipe, Apr. 24, Wm. ORR, a native of Scotland, aged 80 years, 6 months, & 13 days. [Deceased was an old and respected resident of this county, having come here some 21 years ago. He was a native of Scotland and emigrated to Prince Edwards Island when but a lad. He followed a sailor's life for many years, having had command of several vessels, and visited nearly every portion of the globe. He married, on attaining his majority, Miss Jeanette SAMPLE, and was the father of 10 children -- 6 sons & 4 daughters, all of whom are among the most respected residents of this State. The sons are Wm. ORR, of Huron; and Robert, Lem, Oliver, Albert and Richard of San Felipe; the daughters are Mrs. Geo. JARVIS and Mrs. Wilbur McCOBB, of this county and Mrs. R.P. WEBSTER and Mrs. Jas. LAMONT, of San Francisco? The funeral took place from his late residence yesterday morning? followed the remains to their last resting place in the IOOF cemetery.]." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 27 Apr 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"ORTEGA--In Vallejo, Cal, July 7, Rose ORTEGA, dearly beloved sister of Alyce M. and Annie ORTEGA of San Francisco, and John J. ORTEGA of Vallejo, and loving cousin of Timothy BASSFORD of Vallejo, a native of Winters, Yolo county, Cal." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 July, 1904, page 6.

"ORTEIG--In San Francisco, Jan. 21st, Thomas, son of Joseph ORTEIG, aged 2 months and 4 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 23 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OSBORN--In this city, July 22, suddenly, Mrs. C.A. OSBORN." Source: *Alta California*, 24 July 1879.

"OSBORN--In this city, July 22, suddenly, Mrs. C.A. OSBORN." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"OSBORN--DEATH of MR. OSBORN--T.C. OSBORN, Esq., local editor of the 'Daily Independent,' died in this city at 4 o'clock yesterday afternoon after a lingering illness of some 2 months. His disease originated in a cold taken over a year ago, whilst on a visit to the Atlantic States, which resisted all efforts to rid himself of it, and at last terminated in consumption of the bowels. For nearly 3 months deceased had been but a mere skeleton of his former self, racked with pain and oppressed by melancholy. Yet he kept upon his feet and until a month or 6 weeks ago, continued in the performance of his editorial and other duties. A fortnight ago he was compelled to take his bed, and rapidly grew worse until death yesterday, kindly closed the scene and released him from pain. Mr. OSBORN was a native of Edgartown, Massachusetts, where his father and 2 sisters still reside. He sailed for California in 1849, on the ship 'Splendid,' and arrived at San Francisco that year among the first of the pioneers. He immediately visited the

M - Q

mines in what is now Tuolumne county, and labored as a miner, with fair success until the autumn of 1850, when he came to Stockton, and engaged as a clerk in a large grocery store kept by a Mr. SCHOFIELD. The following year he became a partner in the house and continued business there until about then year 1855, having meantime been burnt out by a fire which laid waste the city. In 1855 he became the local editor of the Stockton 'Argus,' and remained in that position until the Spring of 1861. In the autumn of 1861 he entered this office as local editor of the 'Independent,' the duties of which position he faithfully performed until the summer of 1862. when he visited his old home, remaining East until the Spring of 1863, and resuming his position on the 'Independent' shortly after his return from the East. Our deceased friend and associate during these months and years of daily toil, was a gentleman of excellent sense, good education, a fair knowledge of mankind, of strict morality, without the least bigotry or hypocrisy. and patriotism pure and untainted by the vulgarity of selfishness. These qualities were adorned by a modesty and unobtrusiveness which in the eyes of the discerning, made them all the more valuable; made him, in fact, a man to grow in one's esteem by long acquaintance, and to be, alas! all the more sadly missed in this, his unending absence. Few men have for so long a time followed a daily newspaper life, and dying, left no more enemies, or as many friends who will sincerely mourn his loss. These are they to whom all the world wishes prosperity and length of days. How sad that he should have been snatched away from us in the very threshold of manhood's career. But the ways of the Great Master are best and with Christian resignation we must surrender our friend as others haven been surrendered, silently abiding the inscrutable Will. Mr. OSBORN was about 35 years old, unmarried, and leaves no relative closer than a cousin in this State. His father and 2 of his sisters reside in Edgartown, Massachusetts; one married sister lives in Milwaukie, Wisconsin, and his only brother is commander of a ship engaged in the whaling trade. He was a member of the Free Masons and Odd Fellows, which fraternities will take charge of his remains for interment." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 18 Apr 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"OSBORN--Mrs. Wm., 48 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"OSBORN--In San Francisco, Oct. 8th, Wm. G. OSBORN, a native of New York, aged 39 years and 5 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OSBORN--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Mr. Wm. K. OSBORN, of Dayton, Ohio, aged 32 years." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 7 Mar 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"OSBORNE--In East Hampton, Long Island, NY, April 14 (1886), Mrs. Esther B.(?) OSBORNE, mother of Mrs. George H. PAYNE of Alameda, aged 81 years and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 April 1886, p. 5, c5. Transcribed by Candy Lee Chickite.

"OSBORNE--Dispatch from San Francisco, Feb. 2 -- Frank OSBORNE, aged 45 years, a native

M - Q

of Ireland, died suddenly this afternoon at the Pacific Club room. A post mortem examination shows congestion of the lungs to be the cause of death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"OSGOOD--In this city, December 4, Charles Oliver, son of H. Augustus and Mary M. OSGOOD, aged 2 years, 7 months and 5 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"O'SHANNESSY--Deaths: J. J." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"O'SHEA--In this city, February 27, Jessie, daughter of Daniel and Sarah O'SHEA, aged ten months and 6 days. Friends and acqaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, corner of Post and Jones streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 March 1867.

"OSER--FUNERAL AT SAN FRANCISCO--CHICO (Butte Co.), December 12 - Funeral services for the late Morris OSER, prominent Chico merchant who died in San Francisco, will be held at the Bay city Sunday morning from the parlors of Halstead & Company, Sutter and Polk Streets. Interment will be held in the Home of Peace Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Dec 1919, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OSTRANDER--STEAMBOAT EXPLOSION -- The steam ferry boat, Contra Costa, exploded her boiler on Sunday morning last, whilst crossing the bar to enter Oakland. She was just from San Francisco, had been racing with another boat, the Oakland; hence, as is alleged, the disaster. We append a list of the killed, taken from the 'Alta,' of Monday, together with the number of the injured: List of the Killed -- The following is the list of those who are known to have been killed: -David W. CADY, a street contractor, formerly Deputy City Surveyor, aged 34 years, a native of New York. Mr. C. was blown into the air and fell into the water; he swam to the boat and was taken on board the Oakland, but died soon after. Michael G. SMITH, the barkeeper of the boat, was engaged in opening a basket of wine at the time of the explosion. The bar-room was entirely carried away, and the unfortunate man was never seen afterwards. It is rumored that a hand was subsequently found which, by a ring upon one of the fingers, was recognized as belonging to Mr. SMITH. Henry L. OSTRANDER, one of the crew, was dreadfully scalded and was brought to this city [San Francisco] and taken to the Marine Hospital, where he died soon after. Albert WINSHIP, one of the firemen, was dreadfully scalded, and taken on board the steamer Oakland and conveyed to the shore, where he died in a few minutes. George McDOWELL, the head fireman of the boat, a native of New Jersey, and a son of ex-Alderman McDOWELL, of Sacramento. His remains were brought to this city [San Francisco] on the wreck of the Contra Costa, but re-taken to Oakland for a Coroner's inquest. Also another man, name unknown, who is said to be a keeper of a boarding house on Pacific street. 24 scalded

M - Q

and wounded." Source: The San Andreas Independent, 9 April 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'SULLIVAN.--San Francisco, May 11 -- Daniel T. O'SULLIVAN, for some 10 years a steward on the Pacific Mail steamship, committed suicide at No. 412 Pacific street, yesterday, by blowing his brains out with a pistol. He had lately become enamored of a lager beer girl in a low dance cellar, and upon her throwing him off he concluded to take his own life." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 12 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"O'SULLIVAN--In this city, June 27, Mary Ellen, beloved duaghter of John J. and Mary O'SULLIVAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 1 month and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock from the residence of the parents, No. 1009 Broadway." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"OSWEGO, Grace E., 27" Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"OTIS--William WILLIAMS, who about a year ago since, stabbed Captain OTIS, of San Francisco, while crossing the Isthmus, has been condemned to be shot." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 8 June 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"OTIS--The death of James OTIS, mayor of San Francisco, who died last Saturday morning was reported to us today." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 4 Nov 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"O'TOOLE--In this city, March 16, Catherine, beloved wife of Daniel O'TOOLE, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years. {Rhode Island papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from her late residence, corner Randall and Chenery streets, opposite Fairmount schoolhouse." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 17 March 1887.

"OTT--In Oakland, November 8, Apolonia OTT, mother of Henry, Charles F., and Fred OTT, and Mrs. R. SCHWAB, a native of Bavaria, Germany, aged 69 years 2 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 10 Nov 1904.

"OTT--County Hospital, San Francisco, July 11 - Charles OTT, 71 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OTTE--Charles W. OTTE was born on November 16, 1871 and died on April 10, 1957, in 87th year. He was given Christian burial at Olivet Cemetery on April 14. Mr. OTTE is survived by 3 sons and a daughter Gertrude BROUSSAL, a son-in-law, Francis and two granddaughters. Mr.

M - Q

OTTE was a member of St. Paulus for many years. He took an active part in the life of the congregation and was found regularly at church and the communion table. He had received the strengthening of the Lord's Supper on the day prior to his departure." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, July 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"OTTERSON--In this city July 18, 1949, Alice C. beloved wife of Harry OTTERSON, idolized mother of Mrs. Audrey SULLIVAN and loving sister of Jack COYNE, a native of San Francisco. Funeral Thursday at 8:15 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave. thence to St. Gabriel's Church, where Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 9 a. m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 July 1949. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"OTTO--In this city, July 15, 1879, Augustus OTTO, aged 2 years, 6 months and 2 days. (Cincinatti papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1879.

"OTTO--In this city, July 15, Augustus OTTO, aged 2 years, 6 months and 2 days." Source: *Alta California*, 25 July 1879.

"OUGHTON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 5 -- Mrs. Margaret OUGHTON, who cut her throat last Thursday, died yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"OUTAL--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 6 -- Gustave OUTAL, a sailor on the ship Sovereign of the Seas, committed suicide by hanging." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"OUTCALT--In this city, December 27, 1898, William D., beloved husband of Annie M. OUTCALT, and son of H.C. and S. OUTCALT, a native of Ohio, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock from the undertaking parlors of James Hagan, 445 Valencia street. Interment Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"OVERACKER.-OVERACKER, Elizabeth T.-13 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"OVERBECK--In this city, Sept. 13th, Edward OVERBECK, aged 34 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Sept 1865.

"OVERPACK--In this city, February 1, Nellie Corrine, dearly beloved daughter of Warren G. and Florence OVERPACK, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 3 months and 17 days. The

M - Q

funeral will be held Monday, February 3, at 2 o'clock, from the chapel of Craig, Cochran & Co., 1169 Valencia street, near Twenty-third. Strictly private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"OVERSHINER--In Woodland, Sept 23d, Ulysses G., son of G.J. OVERSHINER, aged 18 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 5 Oct 1865.

"OWEN--In San Francisco, Nov. 28th, Elizabeth Frances, youngest child of Alonzo W. and Elizabeth H. OWEN, aged 11 months and 21 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OWEN--[Feb 9th 1866] - Dominique FRICK. LL.D., aged 78 years, and Rev. Dr. Isaac OWEN, a pioneer Methodist clergyman, died in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OWEN--Owen R., 45 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"OWENS--TWO MEN KILLED - Two men were killed on board the steamship Constitution on her downward trip from San Francisco. A party were firing a salute out of an old cannon, in honor to Washington's birthday, when, by some mismanagement, 2 of their men were killed. Their names were **PETERSON** and **OWENS**." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Mar 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"OWENS--In San Francisco, Jan. 5, Mrs. F. OWENS." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OWENS--At Daggett, Cal., Aug. 1, James A. OWENS, beloved husband of Phoebe OWENS and father of Cyrus and Marcus OWENS, Mrs. W.L. ROBERTSON and Mrs. C.C. LONG, a native of Virginia, aged 71 years. [...deceased was well known, being the first merchant in Hollister and the first postmaster appointed at this place. He came to California in 1852, and settled in Gilroy...afterwards emigrating to Alpine county and engaging in mining. Leaving Alpine county he came to Hollister, but went to Bodie during the great mining excitement, years ago. He remained at Bodie for about 5 years and then went to Daggett, where he resided for the past 15 years. During most of that period he was Justice of the Peace at that place...The cause of his death was heart failure, caused by heat prostration. He leaves a widow and 2 sons and 2 daughters, Cyrus W. and Marcus D. OWENS, Mrs. W.L. ROBERTSON and Mrs. C.C. LONG, all of San Francisco. Deceased was an excellent citizen...His death leaves but 1 charter member of Mound Lodge IOOF living, Mr. N.C. BRIGGS. The remains were brought here from Daggett and interred last Monday afternoon in the IOOF cemetery...]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 9 Aug 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

M - Q

"**OWENS**--Deaths: James V." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"OWENS--In San Francisco, April 29, wife of Martin OWENS, aged 53 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 May 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OWENS--In San Francisco, Jan. 12th, Mary OWENS, daughter of Thomas WADE, age 1 month and 15 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"OWLES.--In this city, January 4, 1950, Dorothy Elizabeth OWLES, dearly beloved wife of Alfred OWLES, beloved daughter of Adeline JOHNSON, loving sister of Horace and Elinor WEBSTER. A member of Brotherhood of Railway and Steamship Clerks. Funeral services Saturday afternoon 2:30 o'clock, at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter Street, near Polk. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Jan 1950.

"PACHECO--At the German Hospital, San Francisco, Mar. 13, Albert Joaquin PACHECO, a native of California, aged 18 years, 3 mos., 17 days. [Deceased was the son of Mr.&Mrs. Manuel Joaquin PACHECO and brother-in-law of Mr. J.S. FARIA. He died from the effects of an operation on a tumor in the neck...The funeral will take place to-day (Friday) at 10am, from the residence of J.S. FARIA, thence to the Catholic Church.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 15 March 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"PACKARD--Lucile S. PACKARD, wife of Hewlett-Packard Chairman David PACKARD and renowned in Silicon Valley as a major philanthropist, died at the couple's Los Altos Hills home Saturday. Her death at 72 ended a months-long fight against cancer. In the late 1930s, Mrs. PACKARD helped her husband and William HEWLETT as they founded the firm that would become a legend in American business. HEWLETT and PACKARD worked out of the PACKARD garage on Addison Avenue in Palo Alto, and she was their jack-of-all-trades. "My role was typing the letters, keeping the records, and heating up the coffee pot," she said years later. Forty-seven years after its founding, the company has 82,000 employees worldwide, and the PACKARDs own 17 percent of its stock, worth nearly \$3 billion. Along the way, the PACKARDs have given away millions to a variety of causes, including the Children's Hospital at Stanford, the Monterey Bay Aquarium, and the San Jose Museum of Art. But Lucile PACKARD was most recognized in recent years for her work with the Stanford Children's Hospital and a new children's hospital soon to be built there. A colleague said Saturday that the new facility, to which Mrs. PACKARD and her husband donated \$40 million, is a direct result of her efforts. "She was really the inspiration," said Charles A. Anderson, the former president of Stanford Research Institute in Menlo Park and the man who succeeded her as chairman of the board of Children's Hospital. "I really think it would not have happened were it not for her." Born in 1914

M - Q

in San Francisco, Lucile **SALTER** met David **PACKARD** in the kitchen of her sorority during their undergraduate years at Stanford University. He was helping to finance his education as a dishwasher between classes. He graduated in 1934 and she graduated a year later with a bachelor's degree in English. They were married in 1938. A year later, she took a secretarial job in the university registrar's office. In the evenings, she would come home and work with her husband and **HEWLETT**. Not long after, she became a paid employee as her role in the tiny firm expanded. "That included interviewing potential employees all the way to baking the metal panels of the company's new electronic products in her oven, Hewlett-Packard spokesman Roy Verley said Saturday. She used the same oven to bake sweet rolls and make coffee for employees. As the company grew, Lucile PACKARD initiated a number of personnel policies that remain: gifts to mark the birthday and wedding of employees or the birth of a child, company picnics, and the "beer bust" -- an afternoon break of beer and hot dogs several times a year. Lucile PACKARD became increasingly devoted to charity work, focusing specifically on children's health and educational programs. She became a leader in developing child care programs in Palo Alto and San Jose. In 1964, the PACKARDs formed a Los Altos-based foundation in their name with \$100,000. Last year, the foundation gave \$8 million for cultural, educational, conservation, and community programs in Santa Clara, Santa Cruz, Monterey, and San Benito counties. In recent years, she became the prime force behind the new Stanford Children's Hospital, a \$60 million project scheduled for groundbreaking later this year with completion slated for 1990. It will combine the current operations of Stanford Children's Hospital with the pediatric and neonatal intensive care units of Stanford University Hospital. In her work for the new hospital, Lucile PACKARD toured the country, visiting as many as 20 children's hospitals and involving herself in every aspect of the project. "She was concerned about everything from the color of the upholstery of the furniture to the broad medical direction of the place," said Diarmuid McGuire, director of community affairs for Stanford Children's Hospital. Despite her standing as chairwoman of the hospital board, Lucile PACKARD was careful not to wield her wealth and power over her hospital colleagues. "I've seen in the course of my career many chairmen of the board, "Anderson said. "She was probably one of the most effective in that role that I've ever known. She was neither domineering nor was she so self-effacing so as not to exercise leadership. She operated on the basis of getting the consensus views of the people who were involved in these activities." She also took a strong interest in another family project--the Monterey Bay Aquarium. The aquarium was built and operated by the PACKARD family, and until her death, Lucile PACKARD was the vice president and member of the board of the aquarium. In addition to her husband, she is survived by four children, Julie E. PACKARD of Soquel; David Woodley PACKARD of Princeton, N.J.; Susan P. ORR of Palo Alto; and Nancy P. BURNETT of Carmel Valley; and nine grandchildren. A memorial service will be held at 4 p.m. Thursday at Stanford University Memorial Church. Donations can be made to the new Stanford Children's Hospital." Source: San Jose Mercury News, 31 May 1987. Transcribed by John Ireland.

M - Q

"PACKER--[On 21 Sept 1873] Wm. PACKER and Hinnan FRANKS drowned in San Francisco Bay while going to wreck of Costa Rica in a boat." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PACKER--In this city, September 21, William H. PACKER, a native of London, Eng., aged 25 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Oct 1873.

"PACKHAM--Carrie, 39 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"PACKSCHEA--In San Francisco, Nov. 10, Caroline PACKSCHEA, aged 5 years and 4 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PADLEFORD--On Goodyear Creek, April 22d, Mary Eliza, daughter of Geo. F. and Mary PADLEFORD, aged 2 years, 3 months and 25 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"PAFF.-In this city, June 26, George S., beloved husband of Carrie B. PAFF, and father of Viola R. PAFF, a native of new York, aged 43 years, 6 months and 6 days. (Petaluma and Oakland papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, June 29, at 10 o'clock, from his late residence, 2404 Polk street, under the auspices of I.O.O.F. General Relief Committee, Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

"PAFOR--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 17 -- -The Coroner held an inquest yesterday afternoon on the body of Henry PAFOR, when the jury returned a verdict that deceased came to his death by poison administered by himself." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 18 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PAG--In this city, Oct. 20th, Albert Y., son of James D. and Julia A. PAG, aged 9 years, 10 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Oct 1865.

"PAGE--In this city, January 3, Charles PAGE, a native of Prussia, aged 41 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Wednesday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from 651 Sacramento street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 Jan 1870.

"PAGE--In Oakland, December 27, Charlotte M., wife of Gen. A. [?] PAGE and niece of Mrs. A. D. McDONALD of San Frnacisco, a native of New York, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Dec 1873.

M - Q

"PAGE--SUICIDE OF "Dow Jr." -- E.G. PAGE, well known as the author of "Dow Jr's Sermons," committed suicide in San Francisco on Sunday by taking poison. He came to California about 5 years since, and has latterly been employed as a printer and writer on the 'Golden Era.' The act was committed, probably, under the influence of pecuniary and domestic troubles. He leaves 1 child in charge of the Sisters of Mercy. Mr. PAGE was from Litchfield (Conn.) and about 43 years of age. Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 6 Dec 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"PAGNON--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 27 -- Emil PAGNON, a French cook, was taken suddenly ill and died on the way to the hospital today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"PAHI--San Francisco, March 17 - Meta PAHI, 13 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 20 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PAHN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 24 -- The body found floating in the bay with a bullet wound through the temple has been recognized as that of George A. PAHN, a collector, who disappeared several days since with threats of suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PAIGE.-E.G. PAIGE, Esq., well known as the popular writer "Dow Jr." died in San Francisco on the 5th." Source: San Mateo County Gazette (Redwood City, San Mateo County, California), 10 Dec 1859, Vol. 1 No.36. Transcribed by jch.

"PAIGE--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Sarah Ann PAIGE, Boston, 34. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: Alta California, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"PAIGE--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Sarah Ann PAIGE, Boston, 8. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"PAINTER--In this city, January 3d, Frank W. PAINTER, only son of J. B. and Carrie W. PAINTER, aged 1 year, 5 months and 6 days. The friends and acquaintances of the family are invited to attend the funeral from their residence, No. 111 Broadway street, this day (Monday) at 2 o'clock, P.M." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"PAK--Chu PAK, late president of the See Yup Company of San Francisco, died a few days since. He was sixty-nine years of age and very wealthy. His funeral was a resplendent affair. Long tables were spread in Sacramento Street, which were loaded with fruits, cooked foods, a goat dressed with skin and horns, but the hair removed; hogs and sheep roasted whole, and

M - Q

decorated with flowers, feathers and a hundred nameless undescribable ornaments, while incense was burned, prayers were recited and marches played by a band stationed in a verandah overhead, and dirges sang by mourners." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 9 January 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PALANCA:—In this city, July 24, Rosa, beloved wife of the late J. E. PALANCA and dearly beloved mother of Gustave and Alphonse PALANCA and Mrs. Rosina NOSKE, a native of Switzerland, aged 71 years, 2 months and 24 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral service to-morrow (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of H.F. Surh & Co, 2919 Mission street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth streets. Incineration, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"PALLAS--In this city, May 27, Patrick J., beloved husband of Mary A., and son of James and Sarah PALLAS, a native of Victoria, Australia, aged 25 years, 2 months and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No. 517 Pine street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 May 1886.

"PALLI--The remains of Alexander PALLI, who died at his late residence in Bennett Valley, Saturday, were taken to San Francisco for interment Monday." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 12 Nov 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PALM--DROWNING at SAN FRANCISCO -- A small boat, containing John PALM and Cadwalader JONES, was upset near Lime Point on Tuesday morning. The 'Alta' says: The rest of the occurrence is described by Mr. JONES, as follows: When she upset I climbed up on the skag, it being the only hold, as the center-board fell through as she turned; PALM held on the side; 2 or 3 times he let go and got away from her, when I would catch him; at last I gave him my place on the stern where he had plenty of chance to hold on; again he drifted off some 10 or 15 feet; I coiled up the sheet and threw it to him, but he missed it; however, he succeeded in again reaching the boat; as he did so he said he would like to get his coats off; I helped him and told him to throw them away from the boat; he did so; he seemed to lose all courage; I tried to cheer him up, and told him the steamer had seen us and would be there soon; he said, "I'm going, I'm going," and rolled away from the boat and was lost; he appeared to have no nerve, but let go; a short time after the steamer Katy, commanded by Capt. LARKIE, picked me up [illeg] the plunger into Saucelito." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"PALMER--In this city, July 8, 1892, of diptheria, Alden Erie, beloved son of Alden B. and Laura M. PALMER, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 3 months and 28 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 9 July 1892, page 8.

M - Q

"PALMER--In San Francisco, Nov. 12, G. PALMER, aged 27 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PALMER--Joseph." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"PALMER--Died in San Francisco, Sept. 21, 1862, Lucy Ellen, adopted daughter of E.C. and Lillie R. PALMER, aged 15d." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 25 Sept 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PALMER--Sadie Newman." Source: San Francisco Morning Call. 6 June 1891.

"PALMER--Died in San Francisco, Dec. 7, 1887, Sarah May, beloved daughter of Captain C. and Teresa PALMER, native of Petaluma, aged 6y 11m 20d." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 17 Dec 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PALMER--In this city, October 1, Mrs. Susan PALMER, a native of Cambridge, England, aged 78 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 11 a.m. from the residence of her son, Edwin PALMER, 2113 Webster street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Oct 1884.

"PALMER--In this city, January 22, W.J.T. PALMER, a native of the Isle of Jersey, aged 64 years and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from Memorial Hall, new Odd..." [copy incomplete] Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PALMER--In this city, Nov. 10th, Wm. D. PALMER, a native of Columbia county, N.Y., aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 13 Nov 1865.

"PALMIERI--Mary Bernice, died: Aug. 6, 1980, South San Francisco." Source: Death certificate in possession of submitter. [Submitter's notes: born: Oct. 22, 1904, SF, to William ALLEN (b July 22, 1869 New Jersey) & Henrietta Frances (Hattie) BRACKEN (b Jan 27, 1875 SF); married: Armand C. PALMIERI.] Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"PALOW--Dec. 30th, A. PALOW, Clayton, N.Y., 47, of diarrhea and flu." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"PAMPEL--In this city, May 27, at the City and County Hospital, George PAMPEL, a native of Germany, aged 55 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

M - Q

"PAPENHAUSEN--In this city, May 2, William Henry, beloved son of Fred and the late Sophie PAPENHAUSEN and devoted brother of Henry, Fred, Lillian and Sophie PAPENHAUSEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 17 years 11 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the new parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth streets. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 May 1915.

"PAPERT--Margaretta PAPERT, In Sacramento, Jan. 11, 1874, Margaretta, wife of James PAPERT, native of Germany aged 29 yrs. 2mo. 6da." Source: San Francisco Daily News Bulletin, 14 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARBURT--Yesterday morning, Judge George H. PARBURT, a well known member of the San Francisco Bar, died quite suddenly in his office on the coroner of Montgomery and Washington Streets. He had been unwell for several years, but managed to keep about and attend to his business. Some four weeks ago, he became so ill that he was compelled to keep to his room. He, however, became better and on Wednesday was on the street. Yesterday morning he got up and started dressing himself when he was stricken with death. He was a native of the District of Columbia and was 57 years old at the time of his death." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4, June 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PARDEE--Col. W.S. PARDEE, a much respected citizen of San Francisco, died suddenly in that city, on the 29th ult., of hemorrhage of the lungs. Col. P. was at the time of his death in the employ of the house of Garrison & Co. His gentlemanly conduct had endeared him to a large circle of friends." Source: San Mateo County Gazette, 3 Dec 1859, Vol. 1 No.35. Transcribed by jch.

"PARDO--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 19 -- Francis PARDO, residing on Minna street, between 4th and 5th, was found lying in an insensible condition on the railroad track on Turk street, near Franklin, yesterday afternoon, and taken to the Central Railroad Company's depot, on Taylor street, where he died soon after. The following document, intended probably for a will, was found in his pocket: "Columbus District, Dec. 24, 1864. This is to let know the State of California that I leave all my property to my wife Anne PARDO, and I am the deceased. Signed, Francis PARDO. Good bye; no more; God have mercy on you, and I hope we meet again soon." Deceased was a native of Gibraltar, aged 37 years, and leaves a wife residing in this city, but no children or property. The supposition is that he committed suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PARENT--In San Francisco, Feb. 21, 1874, Thomas M. PARENT, a native of New York, aged

M - Q

27 yrs. 3mo. 11da." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 23 Feb 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARENTE--In this city, November 21, Agostino, dearly beloved husband of Maria PARENTE and father of Millie, Michael, Joseph, Annie and Angelina PARENTE, a native of Italy, aged 44 years. COURT SANFORD, NO. 27, F.O.A.--Officers and members of Court Stanford, No. 27, F.O.A. are hereby requested to attend the funeral of our deceased brother, A. Parente, tomorrow (Monday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking parlors of Valente, Marini, & Co., 1524 Stockton street, between Union and Green. Interment, I.O.O.F. Cmetery. By order of W.J. GRANT, Chief Ranger." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Nov 1896, p.7. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"PARENTS--In this city, July 26, Maria PARENTS, a native of Italy, aged 36 years." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"PARET--In this city September 18, Stephen W. PERET, a native of san Francisco, aged 88 years. Remains at the residence of his siter, Mrs. J.T. BRUCE, 1614 G[reen?] street. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"PARK--Mrs. PARK In Crescent City, June 21, 1874, Mrs. Park, aged 60 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 13 July 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARK--Dec. 2 [1860] - A young mulatto girl in San Francisco, named Caroline F. PARK, had her throat cut by her lover, a negro named CLARKSON. She survived but a few moments." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PARK--In San Francisco, March 26, 1874, Mrs. Charlotte A. PARK, mother of Charles WILSON, aged 53 yrs. Papers, New York and Brooklyn, copy." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 26 March 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARK--DEATH OF AN OLD SACRAMENTAN - Yesterday, in San Francisco, the death of Dr. F.A. PARK was chronicled. Deceased was a resident of this city for some years, where he practiced his profession as a dentist." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PARK--THE LATE DR. PARK - By to-night's Central Pacific train from San Francisco, will arrive the remains of the late Dr. PARK, which will to-morrow be interred in the City Cemetery. The body will be accompanied by a delegation of Odd Fellows and Red Men. The delegation will be met at the Depot, by Pacific Encampment No. 2 in a body and escorted to Temple Hall in Odd

M - Q

Fellows Temple, to be in state until to-morrow at 9 A.M., at which time the funeral will take place. Further notice will appear in the morning papers after the meeting of the Encampment to-night shall have perfected the arrangements for the burial." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PARK--In this city, Novmeber 13, John Charles Frederick, eldest son of Mary and the late E.W. PARK, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years, 8 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, Park House, corner of Twenty-fourth and Mission streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Nov 1884.

"PARK--Alameda, Encinal Station, near Mr. BROWER's, Nov. 29, 1874, Rebecca PARK, a native of Trumbell County, Ohio, aged 62yrs. 24da. Council Bluff and Cleveland papers copy. Funeral from Oakland Landing." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 30 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARK--We learn by telegraph the news of the death of Trenor W. PARK from a stroke of paralysis. Mr. PARK was a native of Vermont, and came to California in '49. He became a member of the law firm of HALLECK, PEACHY, BILLINGS & PARK, which became the leading law firm of San Francisco. He was afterwards associated with James McM. SHAFTER and Judge HEYDENDELDT. As a trustee of the Mariposa estate he laid the foundation of his large fortune. Six months ago he visited this coast and married a daughterf A.C. NICHOLS, a prominent merchant of this city. He leaves several children by his first wife. His fortune is estimated at from \$5,000,000 to \$7,000,000." Source: *The San Francisco Merchant*, 22 Dec 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PARKER--Mrs. Edith May PARKER Suddenly Called By Death - Los Gatos, Oct. 27- Mrs. Edith May PARKER, wife of Edmund PARKER, who came to this city some two years ago, thinking to improve her health, pased away suddenly last evening at her home on Johnson Avenue. She had only returned Monday from a week spent in San Francisco and the news of her death comes as a shock to her friends who saw her about the streets yesterday. The deceased was a native of California and was 39 years old. She is mourned by her husband and one daughter. The funeral will be held tomorrow at 3 o'clock from the late family residence on Johnson Avenue. Rev. H.H.WINTLER, pastor of the Presbyterian Church will officiate and the interment will be at Los Gatos Cemetery." Source: San Jose Mercury, 28 Oct 1909. Contact: Joyce Ruberson jayemaye@hotmail.com

"PARKER.-Emma J. PARKER. Died 24 Apr 1943, aged 63 years, 5 months, 7 days. Buried in Greenlawn, Lot A, grave 2." Source: Greenlawn Cemetery Records, Burial Books. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

M - Q

"PARKER--In Sacramento, April 23, 1874, George N. PARKER, a native of North Carolina, aged 47 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 25 April 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARKER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. PARKER." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PARKER--Veteran Teacher Dies -- Miss Jean PARKER, for forty years a teacher in the San Francisco public schools, died here Saturday after a long illness. She was born in 1841, and was brought across the plains to the mining village of Shasta in 1853. Later she came to San Francisco and was one of the first pupils to be graduated from the original San Francisco High School. She at one time was Principal of a school which later was named the Jean PARKER Grammar School." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 1 March 1920, p.4. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"PARKER--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 13 -- The Masonic Board of Relief offer a reward of \$100 for the recovery of the body of John PARKER, alias Billy the Boatman, drowned last week." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 14 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"PARKER--In this city, March 6, John C. PARKER, a native of New Hampshire, aged 28 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Friday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, corner of Minna and Second streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"PARKER--Died in San Francisco, Sept. 10, 1862, Lucy Ellen, wife of Clinton PARKER, 26y 3m 6d, native of Kanawha Co., VA." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 4 Sept 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PARKER--Mrs. Edith May PARKER Suddenly Called By Death--Los Gatos, Oct 27 - Mrs. Edith May PARKER, wife of Edmund PARKER, who came to this city some two years ago, thinking to improve her health, passed away suddenly last evening at her home on Johnson Avenue. She had only returned Monday from a week spent in San Francisco and the news of her death comes as a shock to her friends who saw her about the streets yesterday. The deceased was a native of California and was 39 years old. She is mourned by her husband and one daughter. The funeral will be held tomorrow at 3 o'clock from the late family residence on Johnson Avenue. Rev. H.H. WINTLER, pastor of the Presbyterian Church will officiate and the interment

M - Q

will be at Los Gatos Cemetery." Source: *San Jose Mercury*, 28 Oct 1909. Contact: Joyce Ruberson jayemaye@hotmail.com

"PARKER--In San Francisco, Oct. 31, Mary J., wife of Frederick PARKER, aged 26 years, 2 mos and 12 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PARKER--Michael, beloved husband of Hannah PARKER, and loving brother of Mrs. John CAHILL and the late Thomas PARKER, and Mrs. Margaret MORIARTY, a native of Churchill, County Kerry, Ireland; aged 65 years old." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 Jan 1921. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"PARKER--Michael, beloved husband of Hannah PARKER, and loving brother of Mrs. John CAHILL and the late Thomas PARKER, and Mrs. Margaret MORIARTY, a native of Churchill, County Kerry, Ireland; aged 65 years old. Funeral today, 8:30 a.m., from his late residence 323 Clipper St; thence to St. Paul's Church; interment: Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Jan 1921. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"PARKER--[Mar 14th 1866] - S.H. PARKER, formerly Postmaster of San Francisco, fell dead at the Lick House in that city." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PARKER--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 14 - Samuel H. PARKER suddenly died of heart disease at the Lick House at half-past one o'clock p.m. today. He was going down to lunch when he fell down at the head of the stairs and died instantly. He was in his usual health and had been about his ordinary business during the forenoon. He was Post-master under President LINCOLN until the appointment of Mr. PERKINS." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PARKER--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar 15 - The funeral of S.H. PARKER will take place on Sunday next, at 1 o'clock p.m., in order to allow delegations of Odd Fellows from abroad to visit the city to take part in paying the last sad token of respect to the memory of their late lamented brother. Today the Courts have all adjourned in respect to his memory." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PARKER--In San Francisco, December 1874, Theodore D. PARKER, Jr., a native of Boston, Mass. aged 42 yrs." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 17 Dec 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARKER--In Yreka, April 17, 1873, W.J. PARKER, age 20 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 12 May 1873. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

M - Q

"PARKER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 9 - William PARKER, Superintendent of the Panama Railroad at Aspinwall, was shot dead by James L. BALDWIN, one of the principal employees of the Company. BALDWIN immediately shot himself through the head and was expected to die instantly." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PARKINSON--In South San Francisco, March 17, Thomas, beloved son of Mary Ann and Thomas PARKINSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 11 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 1 o'clock P.M. from the residence of the parents, Tenth avenue and M street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 18 March 1887.

"PARKS--The body of A.B. PARKS, an old resident of this city, was found a short distance from the Lake House last evening under circumstances which leave no doubt of his having committed suicide. A double-barrelled shot gun lay by his side, 1 barrel of which had been discharged. It is supposed that he was laboring under a fit of temporary insanity caused by disappointment, when he committed suicide. He was a merchant in this city in early days, and is said to have been a prominent Vigilance Committee man in 1856." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 27 July 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PARKS--In this city, February 7, 1934, Bertha Ellen, beloved wife of William PARKS, and loving mother of Mrs. Gwenevere FLOCK and sister of Mrs. Eva LOCKE. Friends are invited to the services tomorrow, Saturday, at 11 a. m., at Martin & Brown's, 1515 Scott st. bet Geary and Post sts." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 February 1934, page 23.

"PARKS--Near Brown's Valley, Yuba Co., May 14, George PARKS, aged 40 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 9 June 1873. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARKS--In this city, March 3, 1937, William Benjamin, husband of the late Bertha PARKS, loving father of Mrs. Gwenevere FLOCK, brother of Stanley A. PARKS. Friends are invited to the services to-morrow (Friday) at 10:30 a.m. at Martin & Brown's, 1515 Scott street, between Geary and Post." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 March 1934, page 17.

"PARLIN--Augustus C., age 62." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"PARLIN--At Buena Vista, Jan. 4, 1864, Helen PARLIN, aged 2 yrs. 2 mos. 25 da." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 9 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

M - Q

"PARLOW--In Placerville, Oct. 11, 1864, Nathaniel PARLOW, aged 51 yrs." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 12 Dec 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARMELEE, Mrs. H.L. At Croton, New York, Nov. 27, 1863, at the residence of Pierre VAN COURTLAND, Mrs. Helen L. PARMELEE, wife of William PARMELEE, of Albany, N.Y., daughter of the late Dr. E. Romeyer BECK."

Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 7 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARNELL--In Virginia, Nev., April 5, 1874, Edward PARNELL, aged 27 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 14 April, 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARNELL--In this city, May 16, 1936, Hattie G. FAUL PERNELL." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"PARQUER--At rest, Helen PARQUER: a native of Ohio. A member of Miscellaneous Employees Union, Local 110. Funeral Services Saturday, March 28, at 10:30 a.m. from Driscoll's Mortuary Chapel, 766 Valencia near 19th Street. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 March 1953. Contact: genealogy@parquer.com

"PARQUER--In this city, July 13, 1924, Jane PARQUER, loving mother of Mrs. Albert PISSIS, a native of New York, aged 85 years. The funeral services will be held at the chapel of J.C.O'Connor, 155 Valencia St., near 16th, Tuesday July 15, at 11 a.m. Interment, private, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 July 1924. Contact: genealogy@parquer.com

"PARQUER--In this city, October 31, 1921, Sarah J., beloved wife of the late William PARQUER and loving mother of Ferdinand J. and Mary Clare PARQUER and loving sister of Mrs. May F. WILLIAMS and Mrs. Kate G. MERIS of Mill Valley, Cal., a native of San Francisco, Cal. Notice of funeral later. Remains at the parlors of J. C. O'Connor Co., 819 Clement st., near Ninth av." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 1 Nov 1921. Contact: genealogy@parquer.com

"PARQUER.-In this city, September 4, William B., dearly beloved son of William F. and Sarah J. PARQUER, loving brother of Ferdinand and Claire PARQUER, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 3 days. The funeral will take place to-day (Thursday) at 10 am from the family residence, 704 First Avenue, Richmond District. Interment Private, Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 Sept 1907. Contact: genealogy@parquer.com

"PARQUER--In this city, February 11, William F.G., dearly beloved husband of Sarah H. PARQUER, and loving father of Ferdinand and Mary Claire PARQUER, a native of San Francisco, aged 49 years, 5 months and 7 days. A member of Fiedlity Grove, No. 207 U.A. O.

M - O

D. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attendthe funeral Friday, February 13, at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 701 First Avenue, Richmond District, where services will be held. Interment private, Cypress Lawn Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 Feb 1914. Contact: genealogy@parquer.com

"PARR--In Grass Valley, Jan. 27, 1874, Anna S. daughter of William PARR, aged 1 yr. 11 da." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 3 Feb 1874. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com [Submitter's note: Mother was Rosannah BRAY from Wisconsin.]

"PARR--In this city, May 14, 1957, Lucy V. PARR, wife of the late Edward William PARR; mother of Lucille **DE FREMERY** and Beverly Edward PARR. A native of Gold Hill, Nevada. Private services will be held Wednesday, May 15, at Chapel of the Chimes, Oakland. Gray's. (Nevada papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 May 1957, p.21. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"PARR--In Oakland, Dec. 5, 1864, Samuel T. PARR, a native of Canada and late of Milwaukee, Wisconsin, aged 31 yrs." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 6 Dec 1864. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"PARR--At Grass Valley, July 14, 1873, Wm. M., son of Wm. and Rosannah PARR, age 5mo. 28 da." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 1 Aug 1873. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"PARRISH--In this city, December 10th, Frank Daniel, youngest son of Jarriet and the late Daniel PARRISH, aged 2 years, 3 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"PARROTT--In San Francisco, Jan. 10, 1874, Charles PARROTT, a native of Dunstable, England, aged 55 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 12 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARROTT--In San Francisco, Sept. 19, 1873, Mrs. Jane PARROTT, native of Ireland, age. 50 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 22 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARROTT--In San Francisco, July 3, 1873, Jennie, daughter of Mrs. Jane PARROTT, native of Jersey City, N.J., aged 17 yrs. 2 mo." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 1 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARROTT--In San Francisco, Apr. 13, 1864, John PARROTT, aged about 33 yrs. Funeral from

M - Q

147 Jessie St." Source: *San Francisco Evening Bulletin*, 18 April 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARROTT--In San Francisco, May 29, 1864, Susan PARROTT, aged 17 mos. and 19 days." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 30 May 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARRY--In this city, Dec 2d, George William, son of James and Phoebe PARRY, aged 18 years, 1 month and 18 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Dec 1865.

"PARSHLEY--In Oakland, Sept. 20, 1873, Emily R. wife of William PARSHLEY." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 1 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARSONS--In So. San Francisco, Aug. 14, 1873, Albert Franklin, twin son of Asa E. and Anna M. PARSONS, aged 3 mo. 14 da. Funeral from parent's home, 16th Ave. So. S.F." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 15 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARSONS--In South San Francisco, September 1, 1883, Asa PARSONS, son of Asa E. and Anna M. PARSONS, aged 6 months and 6 days." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"PARSONS--PARSONS, D.R. At Lower Lake, Lake Co., Sept. 7, 1864, Delia Rose, only daughter of P.H. and D.J. PARSONS, AGED 3 YRS. AND 13 DAYS." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 20 Sept 20, 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett. [Transcriber's note: initials are as written.]

"PARSONS--Preacher in Luck -- GRASS VALLEY (Nevada Co.), March 31 - Word has reached here of the good fortune of Rev. F.A. **KEAST**, who was ordained a Methodist minister in this city several years ago. By the terms of the will of the late Jeremiah PARSONS, who died in San Francisco recently, Rev. **KEAST** is bequeathed the sum of \$5000. His wife is left \$400. The minister is now located at Santa Clara. His life has been an interesting one. For a number of years he toiled at day's pay in the mines of this district, but put in his spare moments studying for the ministry, with the result that he finally attained his desired end." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 31 March 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PARSONS--In Congress, Ariz., December 31, Josiah, dearly beloved husband of Mary Jospehine PARSONS, father of the late Willie C. PARSONS, and of Cornelius and the late Elizabeth PARSONS (nee HOPKINS) and brother-in-law of Barney McHUGH, Mrs. S. FITZGERALD, and Mrs. J.H. MAHER, a native of Lebanon, Ind., aged 54 years, 10 months and 16 days. (Virginia City papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 1 o'clock p.m., from the parlors of the Pacific

M - Q

Undertakers, 777 Mission street, between Third and Fourth. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 Jan 1898, p.7.

"PARSONS--In Sardine Valley, Aug. 7, 1873, Mary A., wife of N. PARSONS, aged 39 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 11 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PARSONS--In this city, January 2, 1950, William Y., loving brother of Mrs. Emily **SOMMERHOUSE** of St. Joseph, MO, and Mrs. Harryette **HANSEN** of Hastings, Minn. A member of Hotel Service Worker's Union Local 283. Remains forwarded to Prescott, Wis. Thursday, January 5 for services and interment." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan 1950.

"PARTELLO--SUICIDE IN SAN FRANCISCO - On the night of December 12th, one Theodore PARTELLO, a native of New York, committed suicide in San Francisco by cutting his throat with a razor. He left a wife and two children." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union,* 15 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PARTRIDGE--In this city, February 18th, Alpheus, only son of H.C. and Anna E. PARTRIDGE (International Hotel), aged 1 year and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respetfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from the International Hotel." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Feb 1874.

"PARTRIDGE--In San Francisco, Feb. 18, 1874, Alpheus, only son of H.C. and Anna E. PARTRIDGE (International Hotel) aged 1y. 12da. Funeral from above hotel." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, Feb. 19, 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PASCOE.-In Grass Valley, Aug. 2, 1874, Emily S. PASCOE, aged 21yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 7 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PASCOE--In Nevada, June 21, 1864, Eliza, wife of John PASCOE, aged 34 yrs." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, June 27, 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PASO--In San Francisco City & County Hospital, Antonio PASO, native of Chili, age 62 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 6 June 1873. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PASQUINI--In Sacramento, Feb. 14, 1873, Guiseppe PASQUINI, native of Italy, aged 42 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 Feb 1873. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PATON--In San Francisco, March 27th, James PATON, a native of New York city, and late of Austin, Nevada, aged 27 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee,* 31 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"PATON--In this city, July 10, Jessie, daughter of the late William and Anne **PATON**, a native of Sydney, aged 4 years, 2 months and 21 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 July 1868, page 2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PATON--In this city, July a7, Little Maggie PATON, beloved child of the late Willie and Annie PATON, a native of Sydney, N.S.W., aged 1 year and 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PATON--In San Francisco, Oct. 9, 1864, Margaret Elizabeth, only child of George and Emma PATTON [sic.], aged 1 yr., 9 mos. and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Evening Bulletin*, October 10, 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PATRIDGE--In San Francisco City and County Hospital, Feb. 25, 1864, of general debility, Richard PATRIDGE, a native of England, aged 38 yrs." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 25 Feb 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PATRON--In this city, September 15, 1939, Alfonso, beloved son of Mrs. Petra PATRON, brother of Frank and Joseph PATRON, Mrs. L. BERDUGO, Mrs. F. BRUNO, Mrs. P. BARRERAS; aged 32 years. Funeral Monday at 8:30 a.m., from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 Van Ness Ave., So. at 22nd; thence to St. Charles Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: *San Francsico Examiner*, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"PATRULLO--At Victoria, Hongkong, Feb. 17, J. Juanes PATRULLO, late of New York city, in the 25th year of his age." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"PATT--In this city, March 5, Caroline, wife of Otto PATT, a native of Germany, aged 61 years, 8 months and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 6 March 1895.

"PATTERSON--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: A. PATTERSON." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PATTERSON--In Stockton, Sept. 27, 1864, Ann E. daughter of R.G. and Elizabeth PATTERSON, aged 4 mos." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 30 Sept 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

M - Q

"PATTERSON--Cicily, 33 years." San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"PATTERSON--At Sierra Valley, Aug. 6, 1864, Jane, wife of D.R. PATTERSON, aged 22 yrs." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, August 16, 1864. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"PATTERSON--In Auburn, Nov. 19th, Jemima PATTERSON, aged 28 years and 4 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 27 Nov 1865.

"PATTON--In this city, December 25, Charles PATTON, a native of Philadelphia, aged 69 yrs., 10 mnths and 3 days. (Philadelphia Pa. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, Bernal Heights, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Dec 1873.

"PAUL--Elijah PAUL Drowned in Slough -- The body of the man found in China Slough last Saturday afternoon by a number of boys has been identified as that of Elijah PAUL, of Grass Valley, where he has two brothers-in-law, Daniel and William DEEBLE. PAUL, who was known in this city as W. WILLIAMS, disappeared from a down-town hotel at an early hour one morning about four weeks ago, saying he was going to San Francisco. At the time he was intoxicated, and the belief is that he fell into China Slough and was drowned while on his way to the depot. There were no marks of violence upon the body. PAUL was about 45 years of age, and is said to have a wife and two sons residing in San Francisco. Coroner W.F. GORMLEY will hold an inquest." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 15 January 1906, page 4. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"PAUL--John M., 47 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7. and 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"PAULINELLI--In San Pedro, August 1, Fridiano PAULINELLI, a native of Italy, aged 44 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the undertaking rooms of O'Connor & Sheehy, No. 1034 Market street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Aug 1881.

"PAULS--In this city, October 20, H.C. PAULS, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 October, 1884, page 4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PAULSEN--The body of Edward SELLINGER, who fell overboard from the Priscilla on June 21st, was recovered yesterday from the rocks beneath Greenwich Street wharf, San Francisco. SELLINGER and J.B. PAULSEN were drowned a week ago last Sunday by falling from the rail

M - Q

of the steamer Priscilla while en route to San Francisco from Vallejo." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 1 July 1903. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PAULSEN (HEROLD)--In this city, August 22, 1920, Alice Dorothy, dearly beloved wife of Gustav PAULSEN, mother of infant daughter, beloved daughter of Philip HEROLD, loving sister of Bernice J. and Clarence R. HEROLD, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years 8 months 8 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, August 25, at 12:15 o'clock p.m. from the chapel of H. F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission st., between 25th and 26th sts.; thence to Grace English Evangelical Lutheran Church, corner of Berlin and Bacon sts., for services at 1 o'clock p.m. Interment, Greenlawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Aug 1920. Contact: Emdunn0226@aol.com

"PAUSON--In this city, June 29, Dr. Charles A. PAUSON, beloved brother of Samuel B., J. W. and Edward H. PAUSON, Mrs. Albert HABER, Gertrude and Rose PAUSON, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 38 years. Service and interment, private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"PAXTON--In this city, October 21, Rev. W. Frank PAXTON, D. D., a native of Gettysburg, Pa., aged 59 years, 7 months and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., at his late residence, 511 1/2 Broderick street, between Hayes and Grove. Interment, Laurel Hill cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Oct 1894, p. 7.

"PAYNE--At Virginia City, U.T., April 9th, GEO. R. PAYNE, aged 30 years, of Providence, R.I." Source: *Alta California*, 22 April 1860.

"PAYNE--Hattie Jo PAYNE--Funeral services for Hattie Jo PAYNE, 37, will be held tomorrow at 1:30 pm at the mortuary of Julius Godeau, Inc., 41 Van Ness Ave. near Market Street, San Francisco. Mrs. PAYNE died today in San Francisco. She was the wife of Maj. Melchoir T. PAYNE, instructor of ROTC Detachment No. 80 at the University of San Francisco. The family home is at 64 Longfellow Rd., Mill Valley. Burial will be in Golden Gate National Cemetery, San Bruno." Source: *The Napa Register,* 30 March 1959. Transcribed by Evalou.

"PAYNE--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, May 21 -The wife of Samuel T. PAYNE fell from the flume leading around the bluff near Fort Point, about 2 o'clock yesterday afternoon, and was instantly killed. It seems that in company with several friends, the party had amused themselves by walking upon the flume, which is elevated at 1 point, a distance of about 30 feet. She was returning on her perilous journey, when her dress caught in one of the cross beams, and she fell on the rocks below, striking upon her head, the blow producing instant death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

M - Q

"PAYNE--[May 20th 1866] - The wife of Samuel T. PAYNE was instantly killed by falling from the high bluff near Fort Point, San Francisco, on to the rocks thirty feet below." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PAYNE--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 24, Thaddeus PAYNE, 3." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"PAYNE--In San Francisco, March 5, 1919, William H. PAYNE; native of Brooklyn, N.Y., aged 70 years." Source: Sacramento Union, 6 March 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PAYRAN--San Francisco, Sept. 12, 1875, Mrs. Jane Ellen PAYRAN, wife of Stephen of Petaluma, aged 49y, heart disease." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 23 Sept 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor. Transcriber's note: In another section she is listed as PAYSON.

"PAYRAN--San Francisco, Sept. 12, 1875, Mrs. Jane Ellen, wife of Stephen PAYRAN of Petaluma, aged 49y." Source: *Santa Rosa Times*, 23 Sept 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PAYSON--In this city, March 25, Carter Noyce PAYSON, devoted husband of Mrs. Ella M. PAYSON, and loving father of Clarence, Eugene A., and Harry C. PAYSON and Mrs. D.R. ATKINSON of Portland, OR., a native of Rockland, Me., aged 71 years, 11 months and 24 days. A member of Naval Lodge F. and A.M. of Vallejo; Ship Joiners Union of Vallejo, and Triumph Lodge, No. 180 A.O.U.W. of San Francisco. (Portland and Eastern papers please copy.) Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth streets. Source, *San Francisco Chronicle*, 26 March 1912.

"PAYSON--In this city, May 4, Mary D., wife of Alonzo P. PAYSON, a native of Hope, Me., aged 41 years. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"PAYTON--In South San Francisco, November 22, Caroline M. PAYTON, aged 49 years and 9 months. Funeral to-day, at 1 p.m., from No. 5 Tenth avenue, South San Francisco." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"PEABODY--In San Francisco, Nov. 8, Alfred Bancroft, son of Wm. Gardner PEABODY, aged 5 years 8 months and 11 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PEABODY--In this city, October 18, John E. PEABODY, of the firm of BROWN & PEABODY, a native of Vermont, late of Wisconsin, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully

M - Q

invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Monday) at 10 o'clock a.m., from the First Presbyterian Church, Stockton street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1873.

"PEABODY--In this city, January 24, Joseph PEABODY, a native of Massachusetts, aged 52 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Tuesday) afternoon, at 2 1/2 o'clk, from 729 Market street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 25 Jan 1870.

"PEACOCK--Albert E. PEACOCK was born in San Francisco, Calif., October 15, 1871 and passed away at Cedarville, Calif., August 11, 1929. He leaves to mourn his death a grief stricken widow at San Francisco; one sister, Mrs. Thomas ACTY of this place and two brothers, John H. of Del Monte, James O. and George W. PEACOCK of this place. His burial took place in the Cedarville cemetery yesterday afternoon." [Transcriber's note: the article says there are two brothers, but three are listed.] Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA), 14 Aug 1929. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"PEARCE.-In this city, December 26, 1898, Henry M., dearly beloved husband of mary PEARCE, and father of Mrs. Joseph MELLS, Mrs. S.A.D. JONES and Nellie G. PEARCE, a native of England, aged 63 years, 10 months and 9 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday) at 11 o'clock, from his late residence, 1625 Oak street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"PEARD--In this city, March 12, Henry, beloved husband of Sophie PEARD, and father of Mrs. James ROBERTSON, Mrs. E. Z. BOWEN, Mrs. B. W. SHORT and Johnny PEARD, a native of England, aged 47 years, 5 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectively invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock, from Memorial Hall, Odd Fellows' building, corner of Market and Seventh streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PEARD--In this city, March 12, Henry, beloved husband of Sophie PEARD, and father of Mrs. James ROBERTSON, and Mrs. E. Z. BOWEN, Mrs. B. W. SHORT, and Johnny PEARD, a native of England, aged 47 years, 5 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock, from Memorial Hall, Odd Fellows' building, corner of Market and Seventh streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PEARSE--[Sept 15th 1867] - C.H. PEARSE, grain dealer, of San Francisco, was drowned at Santa Cruz." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PEARSE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 17 - PEARSE, a grain dealer of this

M - Q

city, and member of the Corn Exchange, was drowned while bathing at Santa Cruz on the 15th." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Sept 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PEARSON--In this city, December 1, 1922, Jessie D., beloved wife of James PEARSON and loving sister of J.C. and G.N.G. HALLIDAY and A.T. HALLIDAY of Pictou, Nova Scotia, a native of Nova Scotia, aged 62 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday, Dec. 4, at 2 p.m. a the chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co., 2475 Mission Street." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 2 Dec 1922. Transcribed by Bill Halliday.

"PEARSON--In San Francisco, on 27th Jan. Mr. Samuel PEARSON, of Troy, N.Y. The deceased was a passenger in the ship Tarolinta, and is the tenth death which has taken place among the passengers since her arrival." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 March 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"PEARSON--In this city, June 27, at the residence of his grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Martin FOGARTY, Willie Francis, youngest son of Annie and the late William PEARSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 9 months." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"PEARSONS--In Alameda, August 11, Colonel Hiram PEARSONS, a native of New Hampshire, aged 57 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock from the Unitarian Church, Geary street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Aug 1868, p.3.

"PEASE--In this city, June 16th, Mabel Matilda, daughter of Dr. Giles M. and Gertrude S. PEASE, aged 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 June 1875.

"PEASE--In this city, June 16, of tubercular meningitis, Mabel Matilda, only child of Dr. Giles M. and Gertrude S. PEASE, aged 8 months. (Boston papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 18 June 1875.

"PEASLEY--LONE MOUNTAIN - The bodies of Benj. W. BALLOU and Thomas PEASLEY, 2 men who were shot in broils in Nevada - the 1st on the 2d of February and the last on the 3d of March have arrived in San Francisco for burial in Lone Mountain." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PECK--At sea, on board the steamship Mariposa, en route to Honolulu), November 6, Lieutenant R. Bryon PECK, U.S.N." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Nov 1885.

M - Q

"PECKHAM--In this city, Oct. 16th, Benjamin F. PECKHAM, a native of Rhode Island, aged 69 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 18 Oct 1865.

"PEDEN--In this city, July 3, Anna Maria, eldest daughter of William and Jane PEDEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of the parents, Louisa street, between Third and Fourth, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PEDEN--In this city, July 3, Anna Maria, eldest daughter of William and Jane PEDEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Saturday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of the parents, Louisa street, between Third and Fourth, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PEDERSEN--In South San Francisco, June 12, Alfred Norman, beloved youngest child of Ane K. and the late Berthineus PEDERSEN and beloved brother of Otto and Alma PEDERSEN, Mrs. [U??? can't read], Mrs. Amanda REDDY and Mrs. [??? can't read], a native of San Francisco, aged 10 years 11 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday)..." [Submitter's note: Copy of newspaper obituary is blurry in spots, the rest of the obit is to difficult to read.] Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 June 1896, p. 4. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

PEDERSEN.-In this city, September 4, Captain Christian I. **PEDERSEN**, beloved husband of Caroline M. **PEDERSEN**, and father of Mrs. S. **HARTWICH**, Mrs. Chris **JENSEN**, Mrs. J.K. **OLSEN** and Jenny, Rudolph W., Annie K. and Norman A. **PETERSEN**, brother of Mrs. Petrea **ZAHNSEN**, and grandfather of Arthur **HARTWICH**, a native of Poragrund, Norway, aged 62 years, 2 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, September 7, at 12:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 1223 San Bruno avenue; thence to Masonic Hall, corner of Post and Montgomery streets, where funeral services will be held under the auspices of Mount Moriah Lodge, No. 44, F. and A.M., at 2:30 o'clock. Interment, Woodlawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"PEDLER--In this city, October 30, 1918, Charles, beloved husband of Annie PEDLER, loving father of Enid PEDLER, and devoted brother of Lloyd, Thomas and William PEDLER and Mrs. E.M. SULLIVAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 37 years. A member of the Brotherhood of Teamsters. Remains at the parlors of Surh & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia street, between Thenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth." Source: San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918.

M - Q

"PEGUILIAN--In San Francisco, March 27th, Eugene Paul PEGUILIAN, aged 2 years, 4 months and 12 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 31 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PEIRCE--In San Francisco, Nov. 13, Bridget PEIRCE, aged 60 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 15 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PELL--In this city, January 3, Phillip PELL, a native of Polham, Westchester County New York, aged 46 years, 2 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow morning at 10 o'clock, form his mother's residence, corner of Green and Laguna streets." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PELLER.-Suicide to Escape Pain - Mrs. Anna E. PELLER, who lived with her father at 844 Fell Street, San Francisco, committed suicide early yesterday morning by swallowing a quantity of carbolic acid. The evident cause of her deed was her intense suffering from cancer. She was 36 years old." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 3 Feb 1906, Page 8. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PELLON--In this city, September 1st, John PELLON, aged 50 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Sept 1877, p. 3.

"PENBERTHY--In San Francisco, September 20, Mary A. PENBERTHY, aged 26 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 23 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PENDLETON--In San Francisco, Nov Emily E. wife of Capt. B.F. PENDLETON age 43 yrs." Source: Sacramento Bee (Death Notice Column for Nov 1868). Transcribed by Joanne Farris.

"PENDEGAST--In this city, December 14th, Honoria PENDEGAST, a native of the Parish of Ballinamona, County Cork, Ireland, aged 20 years. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 32 Welch street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Dec 1873.

"PENDERGAST--In this city, March 3, Catherine C. PENDERGAST, a native of New Jersey, aged 47 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"PENDERGAST--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, April 30 - Michael PENDERGAST was instantly killed by the caving of a bank at the deep cut on Broadway yesterday evening." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 1 May 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

M - Q

"PENDERGAST--6 MEN KILLED on BOARD the MOSES TAYLOR -- The steamer Moses Taylor, of the Webb line, arrived from Australia and New Zealand yesterday. The 'Bulletin' of last evening contains the following: It will be remembered that the vessel left San Francisco on the 24th of May, after having been handsomely christened by a banquet of prominent business men, and inspected by the general public. When about 4 hours' sail from the Heads, during the 1st Assistant Engineer's watch, the flue of the starboard boiler collapsed. The hot water and steam escaping, rushed down upon the doomed men below, killing 4 and fatally scalding the 1st Assistant Engineer and a water tender; the 2 latter survived but a few hours, although they received every attention from Surgeon WOODBRIDGE. Annexed are the names of the victims: Thomas HARRISON, 1st Assistant Engineer, age 32; Nicholas PENDERGAST, fireman, age 28; H. MOONEY, fireman, age 27; Paul NICOLSON, coal passer, age 29; Wm. YOUNG, coal passer, age 32; Oliver HAYS, water tender, age 28." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"PENDERS--In this city, October 20, John, beloved husband of Annie PENDERS and father of Mrs. E. BURR and Jennie and Annie PENDERS, a native of the parish of English, County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, No. 1318 Kentucky street, Potrero; thence to St. Teresa's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Oct 1894, p.7.

"PENDLETON--In this city, July 18, Daisey PENDLETON, youngest child of Mary E and Edwin S. PENDLETON, aged 1 year and 9 months (Philadelphia and St. Louis papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Sunday at 3 o'clock from 5 Jane Street, near Howard." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PENDLETON--In this city, Nov. 13th, Millysent Eliza PENDLETON, aged 10 months and 18 days, twin daughter of Edwin S. and Mary E. PENDLETON." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Nov 1865.

"PENGEL--In San Francisco, Nov. 26th, Johann Clement PENGEL, aged 41 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PENHALLOW.-In San Francisco, February 10th, Capt. D.P. PENHALLOW, aged 54 years, for many years a resident of Honolulu, Hawaiian Islands." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 15 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

M - Q

"PENNELL--DEATH OF INSTRUCTOR--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), October 28 - News has reached here of the death of Professor Robert F. **PENNELL**, who was the Principal of the Marysville High School from 1890 to 1892, and subsequently Principal of the Chico State Normal School. He was teaching in the San Francisco schools when the end came. R.F. **PENNELL**, of Newark, N.J., is a son of deceased." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 28 Oct 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Dee.

"PENNINGTON--DEATH - in San Francisco, Nov. 24th, John PENNINGTON, aged 87 years, a native of Ireland." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 Nov 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PENNOYER--Helene, beloved daughter of Alfred H. and Katheren P. PENNOYER, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 weeks. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, September 6, at 1 o'clock, from the residence, 839 Treat avenue." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"PEOPLES--In this city, Rachel PEOPLES, a native of Tennessee, aged 84 years and 17 days. Friends can see the remains at her late residence, 232 Dolores street, after 2 o'clock P.M. THIS DAY (Thursday). Remains will be shipped to Petaluma TO-MORROW (Friday), on the 7 o'clock A.M. train." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"PEPLOW--In this city, February 7, Gertrude DeCeval? PEPLOW, daughter of Mrs. Robert G. LEWIS, a native of Memphis, Tenn., aged 20 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from Grace Church, corner of Stockton and California streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Feb 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PEPPER--In Oakland, Sept. 15, 1939, John W., husband of the late Clara Louise PEPPER; father of Clara May and F. Henry PEPPER and the late Josephine CARMAN; brother of Mrs. W. MORTIMER and Fred and Frank PEPPER; a native of California, aged 82 years. Friends are invited to attend services Monday afternoon, Sept. 18, at 2 o'clock at the chapel of Albert Brown Co., 3476 Piedmont Ave., Oakland. Interment private." Source: San Francsico Examiner, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"PEPPIN--In San Leandro, May 2. John Barren PEPPIN, dearly beloved father of J.B. PEPPIN, Jr., Edwin B., Clarence C., Guy B., Raymond C., Mrs. Della GREGORY, Mrs. Minnie BRAY and Mrs. Allie CARROLL, a native of Essex, VT. (San Jose papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday) at 11 o'clock a.m. at San Jose. Interment San Jose." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 May 1915.

M - Q

"PERATA--In this city, May 16, 1902, Bernard PERATA, beloved husband of Clara Louise PERATA, and father of August, Emelio, Enrico, Paul, Estelle and Virginia PERATA, Mrs. George McCRACKEN, Mrs. Charles CONSERVA, Mrs. John WHITING, a native of Alpicella, Genoa, Italy, aged 67 years, 2 months and 6 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PERATA--In this city, May 16, 1902, Bernard PERATA, beloved husband of Clara Louise PERATA, and father of August, Emelio, Enrico, Paul, Estelle and Virginia PERATA, Mrs. George McCRACKEN, Mrs. Charles CONSERVA, Mrs. John WHITING, a native of Alpicella, Genoa, Italy, aged 67 years, 2 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow at 12:30 from his late residence, 426 Vallejo Street, thence, to Garibaldi Hall, 423 Broadway. Interment, New Italian Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PEREZ--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 7 -Ramon PEREZ died on the street yesterday from hemorrhage of the lungs." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PEREZ--Died in San Francisco, Aug. 17, Victoria, wife of John PEREZ, of Santa Cruz, a native of San Juan, San Benito county, aged 23 years. [from the *San Francisco Call* -- Committed Suicide -- Mary PEREZ, a middle-aged woman, while despondent last night (Aug. 17th), swallowed a dose of carbolic acid and died a short time afterward in the Receiving Hospital. The deed was committed in a room in a lodging-house at 238 Fourth St. Some time ago Mrs. PEREZ left her husband and went to live with Alfred GROSS, a saloon-keeper. Yesterday morning GROSS, it is claimed, struck her, after accusing her of being too friendly with other men...[more details]...The husband of the woman is at present living at Santa Cruz.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 24 Aug 1900. Transcribed by Dee.

"PERKINS--The steamer, 'Northerner,' Capt. W.L. DALL, plying between San Francisco, the North Coast and Victoria, struck a sunken rock when near Cape Mendocino, on the afternoon of the 15th inst., on the up trip, and shortly became a perfect wreck. Many passengers were saved, 32 lives were lost. Passengers lost: Mr. PERKINS to Steilacoom..." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 20 Jan 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PERKINS--In this city, September 3, Belle, dearly beloved wife of W. PERKINS, mother of Hazel, Adell and Chester PERKINS, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday, September 6, at 10 o'clock, at the parlors of Carew & English, 29 Van Ness avenue. Cremation, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

M - Q

"PERKINS--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, June 25 -- Orin M. PERKINS, a commission merchant, doing business at 308 Battery street, committed suicide at his residence on Chestnut street near Hyde, this morning by shooting himself through the head with a pistol. Mr. PERKINS was a native of Massachusetts, 50 years of age, and came to California in 1852. He was a quiet gentleman, of good habits and highly respected by his acquaintances. He was a partner in a store in Washington Territory, for which he purchased goods in this city, and did an agent commission business. "Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PERKINS--In this city, June 6th, Richard PERKINS, aged 34 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 June 1875.

"PERMACK.-In this city, November 8, 1927, HerbertPERMACK." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Nov 1927, p. 12 [Researcher's note: spelling Error: should be PER_N_ACK, not PER_M_ACK (this is a German name, vars: PARNACK, PARNACHT, PERNACHT)]. Contact: Dan Rathbun csg17057@bigfoot.com

"PERNACK--'COOS BAY WRECK BODY IS IDENTIFIED'--The body found on the beach near the wreck of the Coos Bay at Lands End Saturday was identified last night as that of Herbert PERNACK, 28, of 2065 Sutter street. The identification was made by William SCHMIDT of Petaluma, life long friend of the dead man. SCHMIDT said PERNACK had been missing since October 30. He declared that **PERNACK** was a "crank" on taking photographs of unusual scenes, no matter how difficult, and his theory is that the young man tried to get a picture from the Coos Bay and fell overboard. Dr. Shelby P. Strange, city autopsy surgeon, likewise was of the opinion the man was drowned, discrediting a theory that he was the victim of foul play." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Nov 1927, p. 4. 'WRECKED SHIP RESTS EASILY AT LANDS END AS SEAS CALM'--Thousands of Photo Takers Crowd Shoreline and Cliffs Near Scene--The wreck of the steamer Coos Bay was definitely established yesterday as a landmark. It served throughout the day as an attraction to thousands and an excuse for the sale of large quantites of hot dogs. The elements having effectually disposed of it as a ship, seemed inclined to let it alone. The sea was calm and the waves lapped gently at the steel sides. The weather was as clear as though there had never been a fog to trick a good steel steamer into attempting an overland journey and the cliffs swarmed with camera fiends taking advantage of the sunlight to snap pictures of the stricken vessel. As shipwrecks pictures most of these films are doomed to a complete lack of drama. The deserted hull, aside from being closer in shore than the conventions demand, looks natural enough to steam away and the snapshots might plausibly be entitled "Coos Bay Passing Through the Golden Gate." Only one large rock uncovered at low tide, piercing the plates near the bow serves to indicate that the Coos Bay was trying to pass through Lincoln Park instead. The vessel is unfortunate even in its status as an amusement

M - Q

attraction. The old wreck of the Lyman Stewart lies less than half a mile away, around a couple of points, and at least 50 percent of the throng that went out to view the wreck yester-day stood on the cliff above the riven hulk of the Lyman Stewart under the impression that they were looking down at the other ship. It looks more like a wreck and the waves breaking over it and sputtering through holes in the deck made it far more spectacular. -- CAMERA FIENDS FOOLED --It attracted as many cameras yesterday as the more recent victim of the rocks and full many a San Francisco photograph album is going to contain a picture of the Lyman Stewart, carefully labeled "Wreck of the Coos Bay." The crowds watching the bona fide recent shipwreck, however, got one thrill yesterday afternoon that the Lyman Stewart fans missed. A seaplane hovered above the cliffs for a time and then suddenly swooped down directly over the Coos Bay. It almost skimmed the decks, turned sharply and shot up again, missing the cliff walls of the small cove by a dangerous margin. Comment was fairly evenly divided as to the aviator's skill, luck and foolhardiness. It is probable that several thousand people viewed the wreck during the day. A constant stream of people flowed along the abandoned right of way of the Market Street Railway Land's End Line and as closing time for shops and offices approached the crowd thickened. Parking space from Sea Cliff to the Legion of Honor Palace was jammed with automobiles and the drive was thick with traffic. --WRECK HEARING SET--What represented amusement for the crowd was serious in official quarters. Captain B.W. Olson of the Coos Bay filed his official report with Captain John K. Bulger, U.S. Inspector of Steamships; and officers and members of the crew were subjected to a brief oral examination. Olson's statement was to the effect that it was unusually foggy and that the blowing of fog whistles all about him and the sirens on the north side of the gate confused him. Chief Officer A. Sundall and Second Mate Andy Carlson had little to add to this statement. They said the vessel was proceeding at slow speed when the crash came. Bulger set the formal hearing for 1:30 p.m. tomorrow, at which time the officers and crew will be given a thorough examination. Official proceedings were rendered as brief as possible yesterday in order to give the crew a chance to rest and recover from their experience. The possibility of salvaging the was discussed at length vesterday by Captain Olson, representatives of the owners and Leb Curtis of Pillsbury & Curtis, local salvage agents. Olson was pessimistic, believing the vessel doomed.--EXPERT DUE AT WRECK--An expert from the firm of Merhit, Chapman & Scott of Los Angeles, is scheduled to arrive today to view the wreck and pass on the chances of salvage. The Coos BAy is valued at \$450,000. A resolution was adopted yesterday by the Board of Supervisors commending "the bravery of the gallant life-saving crews" of the Fort Point, Point Bonita and Golden Gate life-saving stations. Copies of the resolution were forwarded to the commanders of each life-saving station and to the Coast Guard offices in San Francisco and Washington." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Oct 1927, p. O. 'WRECK SPECTATORS WITNESS TRAGEDY'--Body of Man Washed Ashore at Lands End--Thousands of Saturday afternoon spectators of the gradual disintegration of the wreck of the steamer Coos Bay at Lands End, yesterday were given a shock by the appearance of a piece of jetsam on the beach that proved to be a corpse. It was that of a young man and for a time after it had been taken to the Morgue, police thought it a clue to a murder

M - Q

mystery, as the skull and many other bones were smashed as though by beating. Dr. Shelby P. Strange, city autopsy surgeon, however, gave it as his opinion that the man was drowned and the bones were broken by beating against the rocks. The man was less than 30 years old, with light brown hair, tanned face and forearms, black trousers, white shirt and one low shoe. The body had been in the water not more than twelve hours." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 Nov 1927, p. 10. Contact: Dan Rathbun csg17057@bigfoot.com

"PERISSINOTTO--Angelo - In this city, Dec 13, 1978, Angelo PERISSINOTTO, dearly beloved husband of Rosa PERISSINOTTO, dear brother of Gina CAMPAGNA, devoted brother-in-law of Luigi CAMPAGNA and Rina ALSTOLFO, also survived by many nieces and nephews, both in the United States and in Italy. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Monday at 8:30 a. m. from the Chapel of H. F. Suhr Co. 2919 Mission St. near 25th, thence to Immaculate Conception Church, 3255 Folsom St. where a mass of Christian Burial will be celebrated commencing at 9 a.m. Spiritual Bouquets preferred. Entombment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Recitation of the Rosary Sunday, 7:30 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Dec 1978. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"PERKINS--In this city, January 25, 1893, Anna, beloved wife of Joseph G. PERKINS, and mother of Joseph, John and Gertie PERKINS and Mrs. J. E. WYMAN, a native of County Wexford, Ireland, aged 50 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday), at 9:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, 418 First street, thence to St. Brendan's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"PERKINS--In San Francisco, Dec. 31st, Hannah, wife of Samuel PERKINS, late of Boston, Mass., aged 56 years and 3 mos." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 4 Jan 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PERKINS.-[June 25th 1866] - Orrin M. PERKINS, aged fifty years, committed suicide in San Francisco, by shooting himself through the head." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PERAZZI--In this city, May 27, Marguerite, the early beloved daughter of John and Anna PERAZZI, and devoted sister of Inez, Anita, Vera, Theresa and Frank PERAZZI, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 months and 14 days. The funeral will take place Tuesday, May 29, at 11 o'clock, from 37 Landers Street, and between Fourteenth and Fifteenth, Church and Dolores. Interment, Italian Cemetery. " Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

M - Q

"PERRIER--ANOTHER SUICIDE -- A man by the name of PERRIER, dealer in paper hangings on Clay street, San Francisco, committed suicide on Sunday by shooting himself in the head with a pistol. **PERRIER** was a native of Switzerland and about 57 years of age. The S.F. 'Bulletin' mentions the following as the history of deceased: "He came to this country from Australia in 1849, and, going into business, accumulated considerable property. About 6 months ago, however, having become involved and met with bad success in business, he failed, and his store was levied upon and sold by the sheriff. Since that time he suffered from great depression of spirits. His wife, an accomplished lady, endeavored to retrieve the affairs of the house, and endeavored to get along by teaching pupils on the piano, and also by acting as a nurse in whatever respectable families she could find employment. On Thursday last she was called on to attend a sick acquaintance, and did not return to her house until the following day, when she found Mr. PERRIER very much depressed and partially intoxicated. The furniture of the house was in great confusion, and everything in disorder. Seeing this, she remarked that she would not go out nursing any more, but remain at home and keep things at rights. Her husband acquiesced, and Mrs. PERRIER then commenced arranging the furniture and putting the house in order. In doing so, she went temporarily outside the house, when she heard the report of a pistol, and upon entering the room where she had left her husband, found him stretched upon the floor in the last struggles of death. Blood was streaming from his mouth, and by his side lay a navy-sized revolving pistol. He died in a few minutes afterwards." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 29 July 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"PERROTT--In this city, July 7, 1892, Mary Adaline PERROTT, aged 35 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"PERRY--In this city, January 29, 1920, Charles S. PERRY, beloved husband of Eda E. PERRY, and loving father of Nelson A., Arthur C., Bertha E., and Loraine F. PERRY, a native of New York, aged 56 years, 9 months and 18 days." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"PERRY--In San Francisco, Jan. 22d, H.A. PERRY, in the 37th year of his age." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 23 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PERRY-[In San Francisco Jan 3]-Jas. PERRY, Mississippi, cholera." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PERRY--In this city, December 1, 1890, L.C. PERRY, late member of Union Lodge, No. 1895, Knights of Honor, a native of Bangor, Me., aged 47 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Friday), at 10 o clock A.M., from the undertaking parlors of McAvoy & Gallagher, 20 Fifth street. Interment G.A.R. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

M - Q

"PERRY--In this city, August 8, Madeleine, beloved wife of Auguste PERRY, a native of France, aged 67 years and 7 months." Source: *Alta California*, 10 Aug 1887.

"PERRY--In this city, March 31, Philip, beloved husband of Mary PERRY, a native of Shropshire, England, aged 42 years. Funeral from his late residence, No. 1636 Mission Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 Apr 1882, p. 7. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"PERSCHEID--Marie Joos, 35 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"PERSSON--In this city, May 18, 1902, Henry Arthur PERSSON, youngest and beloved son of Sven and Caroline PERSSON, and brother of Siegfried, Gotthard, and Herrman PERSSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 years, 4 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow at 1:30 o clock, from the residence of his parents, 349 Alvarado, between Sanchez and Noe. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PERTCH--The authorities of Healdsburg, were placed in quite an embarrassing situation by the burial of R.H. PERTCH, the man found dead in the Union Hotel, last Friday morning. The friends of the deceased had made arrangements to inter the remains in San Francisco, but on arriving in Healdsburg Saturday morning, found that the funeral had taken place an hour before." [Subscriber's note: This was reported as **HATCH** in another article.] Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 13 July 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PESCE--In this city, Jan. 4, 1950, Edwardo PESCE, dearly beloved son of the late Lorenzo and Nicoletta PESCE, beloved brother of Nicoletta DITTAMO, Giovanni, Luigi PESCE, brother-in-law of Pietro DITTAMO, Jennie and Emild[e?] PESCE, also survivied by neieces and nephews; a native of Italy, aged [88?] years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Saturday, Jan 7, 1950 at 9:30 a.m. from the Chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co, 4840 Mission St., thence to Corpus Christi Church, where a Mass will be said for the repose of his soul commencing at 10 a.m.. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan 1950.

"PESTNER--In this city, Nov. 26th, Mathilda, youngest daughter of Ernst and Goergine PESTNER, aged 8 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 27 Nov 1865.

"PETEGREVE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Eleck

M - Q

PETEGREVE." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PETERS--Anna A. PETERS [__*_] passed away Saturday evening at the home of her daughter, Mrs. Minnie METZKER in this city. Death was due to an attack of pneumonia from which she had been suffering for the past two months. Next April 8th would have been her 75th birthday. Funeral services were held Monday afternoon from the Baptist church in this city, Rev. L. MEYER preaching the funeral sermon. She leaves to mourn her loss, three daughters, Mrs. Nellie PHILLIPS of Long Beach, Cal.; Mrs. Lura KEMP of San Francisco; and Mrs. Minnie METZKER of this city: two step daughters, Mrs. Addie RINEHART and Miss Lottie PETERS and son Harold PETERS. Lakeview Examiner." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc Co., CA), 6 Feb 1929. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds. (*There was a fold in the first line of this article and could not be read.)

"PETERS--One of the pioneers of Petaluma, passed away in San Francisco, Friday last. Mrs. Mary PETERS was the daughter of the late Judge T.K. CHAMBERS, formerly of this city and was born in Ohio in 1833. (Petaluma Argus)." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Dec 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PETERS--In this city, May 27, May Margarethe, youngest and dearly beloved daughter of Mathilde and the late John H. PETERS, and sister of Mrs. Henry G. GORDES, Eggert and Henry C. PETERS, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years, 2 months and 25 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"PETERS-In this city, January 8, 1892, Mrs. Sarah E. PETERS, beloved wife of William J. PETERS, a native of Providence, R.I., aged 36 years, 7 months and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from Trinity Methodist Episcopal Church, corner Sixteenth and Market streets. Intement Masonic Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Jan 1892.

"PETERS--Entered into rest February 9, 1981 Sol PETERS, dearly beloved husband of Florence PETERS, beloved father of Roberta and Ellen PETERS, loving grandfather of Scott BOYLE; devoted brother of June PETERS, Services Wednesday, 12:30 p.m. at Sinai Memorial Chapel, Divisadero St. at Geary, San Francisco. Interment, Home of Peace, Colma. Contributions to Kidney Foundation preferred." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 10 Feb 1981, p. 38. Transcribed by jch.

"PETERSEN--In South San Francisco, November 21, Catherine, infant daughter of John W. and Mary PETERSEN, aged 11 months and 9 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Nov 1885.

M - Q

"PETERSEN--In this city, Edward C., son of Sibbert and Eleanora PETERSEN, aged 4 months and 8 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 120 Twelfth street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

"PETERSEN.-In this city, Jan. 11, 1944, Hilda, beloved wife of the late Capt. Peter PETERSEN, loving sister of Natalie KING of Bainbridge Island, Wash.; Harold WATSON of Buffalo, N.Y.; aunt of Esther MERSEREAU, grandmother of Elsie MACRAE; a native of Norway. Funeral services will be held Friday afternoon, 2 o'clock, at the mortuary of Halstead & Co., 1123 Sutter st., near Polk. Interment, National Cemetery, Presidio." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 Jan 1944. Transcribed by jch.

"PETERSON--TWO MEN KILLED - Two men were killed on board the steamship Constitution on her downward trip from San Francisco. A party were firing a salute out of an old cannon, in honor to Washington's birthday, when, by some mismanagement, 2 of their men were killed. Their names were PETERSON and OWENS." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 23 Mar 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"PETERSON--THE LATE SAN FRANCISCO TRAGEDY -- The 'Chronicle' gives the following particulars of the **PETERSON** murder and suicide. It appears that the murdered woman was the 2nd wife of the murderer, the 1st having also obtained a divorce. Mrs. PETERSON had commenced action against her husband for a divorce on the ground of extreme cruelty, and yesterday afternoon she came to the city from her home on 27th street, near Howard, intending to meet her husband here and talk with him concerning the divorce, but as he did not meet her as agreed, she started back again on the Howard street cars. It is believed that **PETERSON** also came to the city and bought the knife with which he accomplished the terrible deed, reaching the place where he killed his wife before she arrived. Knowing she would have to pass over a small bridge which spans a creek there running across a narrow lane, he waited until she had alighted from the cars, and advanced to within a few feet of him, when he sprang upon her with the knife, and, notwithstanding her cries and entreaties, stabbed her 6 times in various portions of her body. One of the wounds penetrated the heart and she fell to the ground, expiring almost instantly. As soon as he had murdered his wife PETERSON ran off about 100 yards from the spot and stabbed himself 3 times in the left breast, the knife entering the heart. When **PETERSON** commenced stabbing his wife an express man was about crossing the bridge and was quite near, but terrified by the murderous expression of his countenance he turned and fled. Several young men and boys were in the vicinity at the time and saw the beginning of the stabbing, but ran away like frightened sheep. Charles PETERSON came here as a sailor on board a merchant vessel in the year 1859. He was a Swede, and like most of his countrymen, was industrious. He had left a wife in one of the Eastern cities -- Boston or Lowell -and immediately upon his arrival here set to work to accumulate sufficient money to pay her

M - Q

passage to California. He succeeded in his efforts, sent for his wife, and she came. He continued to work hard, treated her well and supported her in comfort. But the seducer came into the orbit of **PETERSON**'s married life and ere long estranged the heart of his wife, so that she left her husband's home, and not content with taking away all that properly belonged to her, carried off even the joint household furniture. His home was broken up, he cared no longer to remain steadily at work, and soon afterward joined T.J.L. SMILEY in his expedition to recover the treasure from the wreck of the Golden Gate. He returned to this city with a little money, and having ascertained beyond a doubt that his wife had been unfaithful to him, he then obtained a divorce from her. To illustrate the character of the man, however, we may mention that, even after her conduct toward him, meeting her in the street almost in rags, he spent 2 or 3 hundred dollars in providing her with decent clothing and other necessaries and comforts. With the remainder of his money he went into the express business, doing the carrying for the Sailors' Home, on Battery street, and invested in some lots of land in the neighborhood of 27th street. Subsequently he left the service of the Sailors' Home and took his stand with his wagon, opposite the Alameda ferry, on Davis street. He left that and went into the grocery business, having in the meantime married the woman whom he has now murdered." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 24 Apr 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"PETERSON-Dispatch from San Francisco, April 19 -- This evening a man named **PETERSON**, keeper of a grocery store at the corner of 26th and Howard streets, was found lying dead in a room adjoining the grocery with a knife in his hand and his wife dead beside him. He appears to have first killed her and then himself. Both were terribly cut and mangled and were fairly swimming in blood. They had lived happily enough, so far as known, though he is reported to have been drinking hard of late. The fatal affair was not witnessed by any, consequently the full facts can never be known." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"PETERSON--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 21 --An immense number of people today visited the scene of the PETERSON tragedy, near Bernal Heights, and there is a constant rush of morbid sight-seekers to Lockhart's undertaking rooms on Market street, where the bodies await the action of the Coroner. It is uncertain when an investigation will be held. The corpse of the murdered woman dressed with exquisite taste in a robe of fine silk material, with the insignia of the Catholic faith around and upon it, lying in state as it were in the rear room of the establishment and some 30 women and nearly as many men kneeling or sitting around it, while others are coming and going all the time. The scene is a remarkable and striking one, though a painful one to witness." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 21 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"PETERSON--In this city, July 12, 1900, Carolina PETERSON, beloved mother of Albert, John, Axel, Oscar, Gustav, and Eric PETERSON and Mrs. E GRINBERG, a native of Sweden, aged

M - Q

78 years." Source: Newspaper clipping (unknown) in possession of submitter. Contact: Dan Kaufman dankaufman@comcast.net

"PETERSON--In this city, November 24, Christian, son of Heinrich and Rebecca PETERSON, aged 8 months and 12 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from corner of Eighth avenue and K street, South San Francisco. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 27 Nov 1885.

"PETERSON--Mrs. Clara." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"PETERSON--In this city, September 16, Edward PETERSON, dearly beloved brother of Mrs. Hanna DAHIBOM, a native of Halstad, Sweden, aged 30 years, 7 months and 24 days. A member of Court Precita, No. 3398, I.O.F.; Aerie No. 5. F.O.E.; and Structural Iron Workers. Friends and members of Structural Iron Workers' Union/ Court Preicta, No. 3398, I.O.F. and Aerie No. 4 F.O.E. are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. at the chapel of Craig, Cochran & Co., 1169 Valencia street, near Twenty-third. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemterery, by funeral car from Thirtieth street and San Jose avenue." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"PETERSON--In Santa Fe, N.M., March 1, Emil, dearly beloved son of P.E. PETERSON, brother of Abe PETERSON, and nephew of Mrs. Nettie THOMPSON, Mrs. Jennie LARSON and Mrs. Hilma NELSON, and uncle of N.E. PETERSON, a native of Oland, Sweden, aged 20 years, 11 months and 7 days. A member of Journeymen Plumbers' Union, No. 444. Remains at the chapel of Craig, Cochran & Co., 1169 Valencia street, near Twenty-third." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"PETERSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 11 -- George C. PETERSON, an old and esteemed citizen of this city [San Francisco], died at the Lick House last night from the effects of inhaling gas. The deceased was about 65 years of age, a Dane by birth, and an old merchant of this city from 1849 up to a few years ago. More recently he has been acting as the agent of James LICK, proprietor of the Lick House, in property matters in this city." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 12 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PETERSON.-In this city, Nov. 8, 1946, Mae Irene PETERSON, dearly beloved wife of Henry W. PETERSON, loving mother of Henry J. PETERSON Jr., Mrs. Lorraine M. JENNINGS and Mrs. Evelyn E. BAKER, loving grandmother of Dennis Dillon BAKER and idolized daughter of the late Elizabeth G. CONWAY; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, Nov. 12 at 10:30 o'clock at the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English,

M - Q

Masonic at Golden Gate Ave." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Nov 1946, p.15. Transcribed by Gwen Drivon.

"PETERSON--In this city, March 4, Isaac PETERSON, aged 64 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"PETERSON--Coroner LELAND, of San Francisco, held an inquest yesterday on the body of James PETERSON, who died on November 7th of blood poisoning, super-induced by knife wounds inflicted by Jack MALANDA at the intersection of Battery and Jackson Streets, on November 4th. The Jury returned a verdict of justifiable homicide." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Nov 1901. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PETERSON--In this city, October 6, John PETERSON, aged 59 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Oct 1885.

"PETERSON--San Francisco, January 3 - The man found dead on the wharf yesterday was identified as Otto PETERSON, a sailor and Swede, aged 33 and single. He died of hemmorrhage of the lungs (Following day paper reads (It is now believed that Otto PETERSON, the Swedish sailor found dead Tuesday, was foully dealt with)." Source: Sacramento Bee, 3 Jan 1883, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PETERSON--In La Porte, Sept. 5th, P.F. PETERSON, aged about 29 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Sept 1865.

"PETERSON.-In this city, June 25, Peter Gustaf PETERSON, son of J.M. and Augusta J. PETERSON, aged 1 year, 9 months and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, [96?] Minna street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 June 1875.

"PETITI--Frank D. - March 11, 1977; beloved husband of the late Mary PETITI; loving father of Jack SMITH, Glen SMITH, Helen DOWNALL, Frank PETITI and Patricia PRAUSE; survived by 18 grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren. Friends may call after 2 p.m. Monday and are invited to attend the funeral on Wednesday at 9:15 a.m. from the Chapels of VALENTE-MARINI-PERATA & CO., 4840 Mission St., thence to St. Cecelia's Church, where a mass of Christian Burial will be offered commencing at 9:45 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary Tuesday evening at 8 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1977, p. 20. Transcribed by jch.

"PETITI--Mary B. - Entered into rest, December 21, 1969, Mary B. PETITI dearly beloved wife of Frank PETITI; loving mother of Jack SMITH, Helen DOWNALL, Frank PETITI and Patricia

M - Q

PRAUSE; beloved sister of Helen **EKERS**, Ernest **CORYELL** and Rita **CHAPUT**; idolized grandmother of nineteen granchildren and four great-grandchildren. Friends may call after 7 p.m. on Monday and are invited to attend the funeral on Wednesday at 8:30 a.m. from the Chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co, 4840 Mission Street, thence to St. Michael's Church where a Mass will be offered commencing at 9 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery, Rosary Tuesday evening at 8 o'clock. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 22 Dec 1969, p. 34. Transcribed by jch.

"PETKOVICH--Mario John - In this city, August 24, 1968. Mario John PETKOVICH, dearly beloved husband of Victoria PETKOVICH, loving father of John and Jerry PETKOVICH, devoted son of John and the late Katie PETKOVICH; loving brother of Mary SUKOVITZEN, aged 53 years. Funeral Monday at 9:30 a.m. from the Chapel of Valente Marini, Perata & Co., 4840 Mission St. Rosary Sunday evening at 8 o'clock. Interment private Holy Cross Cemetery. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle/Examiner, 25 Aug 1968, Sect.B, p.7. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"PETRONE--In this city, October 27, 1917, Burt, husband of the late Genevieve PETRONE, and father of Mrs. Gladys HOWARD, a native of Italy, aged 54 years. A member of Barbers' Protective Union. Remains at the new parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1405 Valencia st., between 25th and 26th sts. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"PETRONE--In this city, October 27, 1917, Genevieve, wife of the late Burt PETRONE, and loving sister of Mary, Cecelia, Edward, Louis and Mildred COX, a native of Minnesota, aged 23 years. Remains were forwarded from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia st., Monday, Oct. 29 to Sacramento, Cal., where services and interment will take place." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"PETTERSEN--In this city, July 8, Laus PETTERSEN, a native of Denmark, aged 56 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 July 1875.

"PETTERSON.- In this city, March 2, William, dearly beloved husband of Christine PETTERSON, and loving father of Walter and Ethel PETTERSON, a native of Malmo, Sweden, aged 45 years, 8 months and 3 days. A member of Golden State Lodge, No. 216, I.O.O.F., of Vallejo, Cal., Swedish Society of San Francisco and Journeymen Shipwrights' Association. (Vallejo papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Thursday, March 5, at 1 o'clock, at Swedish-American Hall, 2174 Market street, near Fifteenth street, under the auspices of the Swedish Society. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by funeral car from Thirtieth street and San Jose avenue. Remains at the chapel of Craig, Cochran & Co., 1169 Valencia street, near Twenty-third street." Source: San Francisco

M - Q

Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"PETTI--In this city, October 2, John PETTI, a native of the British West India Isles, aged 51 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from St. Mary's Hospital." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PETTINOS--In this city, Oct. 18th, Peter C. PETTINOS, a native of Venice, aged 78 years and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Oct 1865.

"PETTIT--In this city, March 11, Alanson PETTIT, a native of New York, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PETTIT-In this city, May 29, Terry PETTIT, a native of England, aged 46 years. Funeral from the parlors of Cowen, Porter & Co., funeral directors, 118 Geary Street. Interment Laurel Hill cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 3 June 1885, page 7, column 4. Contact: Tony Pead tpead55@gmail.com

"PETTY--In this city, Nov. 27th, John Edgar, son of Emily PETTY, a native of Stockton, late at Clinton, Alameda county, aged 6 years, 6 months and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Nov 1865.

"PEYRAN--THE LATEST TRAGEDIES--No Clue Yet to the Murderer of Old Philip PEYRAN--A Suspect in Jail - The Police Believe That Mrs. FASSLER is Not Telling the Truth--It has been definitely settled that the charred body which was found in the ruins of John **OLSEN**'s dwelling on Sixteenth street - an account of the burning of which was published in Saturday's Record-Union - was that of Philip PEYRAN. It was believed at first that John OLSEN was the victim, but that gentleman has been found alive and well. It appears that when he went away **OLSEN** left the house in charge of **PEYRAN** and requested him to sleep there. IT WAS MURDER. That **PEYRAN** was foully murdered before the house was fired there seems to be little doubt. The police are working diligently on the matter, and hope to be able to unravel the mystery. Officer SNOOK arrested a man named MURRAY during the fire on suspicion of being an incendiary. It was not known at the time that a human life had been lost. MURRAY had been acting rather strangely around the house, getting in the way of the firemen and trying to impede them in their work. He made conflicting statements to the officer, and it was decided to lock him up. THE VICTIM. Philip **PEYRAN**, the victim of this latest murder, was 64 years of age, and was well known in this city. He owned an express wagon which for a long while has stood at K and Eighth streets. Some years ago his wife, a well-known saleslady in different local stores, procured a divorce from him. He was the father of Miss Belle PEYRAN, a teacher in the Sacramento Public schools, and Charles and Philip PEYRAN, Jr. The sons, who are grown

M - Q

men, live, one in the State of Washington and the other in San Francisco. THE AUTOPSY. City Physician C.B. **NICHOLS** performed an autopsy yesterday afternoon on the remains of the unfortunate Mr. **PEYRAN**. The fracture in the skull, the doctor says, was undoubtedly made with a hammer or some blunt instrument. In his opinion **PEYRAN** was murdered before the house was fired - probably a couple of hours before. This, he says, is evident for several reasons. The large quantity of blood that was found where the body lay proves conclusively that **PEYRAN** was not injured during the fire, for in that case there would have been no blood visible. Besides this no heavy timbers had fallen from the roof during the fire, and, more than that, there were no timbers in the building heavy enough to have made such a wound by falling upon **PEYRAN**." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 8 June 1891. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PEYSER--DEATH OF SAMUEL PEYSER--The city papers bring information of the death, in San Francisco, on the 14th instant, of Samuel PEYSER, a former well-known and pioneer resident of Hone Lake valley. Mr. PEYSER will be remembered by all the oldest residents of this section, as he was for many years engaged in business of various kinds among them. In the absence of definite data, it may be said that he came into this valley with his family in the middle sixties and kept a store in Milford for sometime, afterwards removing to Susanville, where he engaged in merchandizing. He next engaged in the hotel business and under the conduct and control of Mrs. PEYSER and himself, the old Stewart House on the corner of Main and Gay Streets became noted as a model interior hotel. Being dissatisfied, Mr. PEYSER removed to Sierra Valley for a few years, returning again to Susanville and again resuming charge of the Stewart House. In 1888 or '89, he removed finally from Susanville and went to Lakeview, Oregon, where he engaged in the hotel business, until the death of Mrs. PEYSER several years ago, when he went to Oakland to reside. Mr. PEYSER was one of the charter members of Silver Star Lodge No 135, I.O.O.F., of Susanville, His sons, Dave and Abe, and his daughter, Mrs. A. BIEBER, of Lakeview, survive him. He was 76 years of age." Source: Big Valley Gazette (Bieber, Lassen Co., CA), 24 Dec 1902. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"PEYSER--In this city, December 14, Samuel PEYSER, beloved father of Abe L. and Dave PEYSER and Mrs. A. BIEBER, a native of Germany, aged 76 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**PFAAF**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 5 -- George **PFAAF**, the German musician who hacked his head so terribly with a hatchet last week, in attempting to destroy his life, died of his injuries yesterday. There is no doubt but that he had been for some time insane." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PFARRER--In this city, November 12, Anna Mary, wife of the late Benedict PFARRER and dearly beloved mother of Alex R. and Charles Theodore PFARRER, a native of Switzerland, aged 68 years 7 months and 18 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 14 Nov 1904.

M - Q

"PFEFFER--Hanged Himself - For nine days Mrs. Agnes PFEFFER, a bride of seven months, had been seeking for her husband, and yesterday she found him swinging from a limb of a big gum tree on the edge of Sutro forest, San Francisco. PFEFFER was about 45 years of age, and had lived with his wife and several daughters by a former marriage. His suicide was undoubtedly due to temporary insanity." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 24 Nov 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PFEIFFER.--In this city, October 17, Caspar PFEIFFER, a native of Bavaria, aged 42 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No. 2600 Folsom street, corner of Twenty-second." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"PFEIFFER-In Alameda, Cal., June 2, Rudolph, beloved husband of Emma R. PFEIFFER and beloved father of Francis A. and Myrtle J. PFEIFFER and the late George and Leslie PFEIFFER, a native of Germany, aged 49 years 9 months and 25 days. A member of Golden Gate Lodge, No. 30, F. A. & M. (Pennsylvania papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"PFIRTER--In this city, July 7, Marie Elise PFIRTER, a native of Germany, aged 61 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 226 Oak street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 July 1875.

"PHELAN--In San Francisco, May 13th, Andrew PHELAN, aged 40 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 15 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PHELAN--In this city, November 21st, James Joseph, son of Patrick and the late Sarah PHELAN, aged 4 years, 6 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Nov 1873.

"PHELAN--Joseph P." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"PHELAN--In this city, March 13, Michael M. PHELAN, a native of Ireland, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 14 March, 1895.

"PHELAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 14 -- Michael PHELAN, an old merchant of this city [San Francisco], formerly of the firm of J.&M. Phelan, died at his residence at Fordham, Westchester county, New York, on the 19th ult., in the 47th year of age. Deceased arrived in San Francisco in April, 1848." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 Jan 1867.

M - Q

Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PHELPS--DISPATCH from San Francisco, Jan. 31 -- Soon after 6 o'clock this evening Lorenzo A. PHELPS, who has been making trouble from time to time by purchasing car tickets at wholesale and retailing them on the cars at less than cost, shot himself through the body and then through the head, killing himself instantly and setting his clothing on fire. The suicide occurred at his house on the Potrero near the deep railroad cut. He had recently been in the Insane Asylum and was undoubtedly insane when he committed the act. He leaves a widow and several children." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 1 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PHILIPS--40, Aug. 26, Boston." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland

"PHILLIPS--In this city, Sept. 29, Annie, only daughter of James PHILLIPS, aged 5 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Sunday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from 246 Fourth street." Source: *Daily Morning Call* (San Francisco), 2 Oct 1870, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"PHILLIPS--In Colma, January 6, 1899, John PHILLIPS, a native of Rhode Island, aged 68 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"PHILLIPS--The man who was killed by falling under the wheels of a sand car on Market street was named Edward C. PHILLIPS. His name has been erroneously published John C. PHILLIPS. He was 31 years of age, a native of Ireland, and had served 2 years in California Volunteers." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PHILLIPS--In San Francisco, Oct. 29, Mae, beloved wife of Dr. F.H. PHILLIPS, a native of Massachusetts. [Death of Mrs. F.H. PHILLIPS -- ...a former resident of this place...she was admitted to the Women's Hospital, where an operation was performed on Friday, which resulted in her death the following Sunday...a person of many admirable qualities, kind and considerate to all...two little daughters, Helen and Daphney, who are left...a husband who will miss the council and companionship of a devoted wife. An aged mother also mourns the loss of a loving daughter...The last sad rites to the departed woman were observed last Tuesday by sorrowing relatives and friends in San Francisco, where the remains were cremated. Peace to her ashes.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 3 Nov 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"PHILLIPS--In Alameda, July 7, Margaret, beloved wife of John PHILLIPS and mother of John, Emmett, Owen, Grattan and Jennings PHILLIPS and Mrs. W.L. WILLIAMSON; a native of Ireland, aged 62 years. (Baltimore, Chicago and St. Louis papers please copy.) Friends and

M - Q

acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of Carew & English, 20 Van Ness avenue; thence to St. Francis' Church, corner of Vallejo street and Montgomery avenue, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Eighteenth and Guerrero streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 July, 1904, page 6.

"PHILLIPS--In Napa City, February 14, Sarah M. PHILLIPS, wife of William J. PHILLIPS and daughter of the late Rev. George E. DAVIS, aged 32 years, 5 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday at 1 o'clock, from Pilgrim Paptist [sic.] Church (Grand Central Hall) corner of Sixth and Market streets, San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"PHILLIPS--In this city, March 4, Sophia M. PHILLIPS, a native of New York, aged 79 years, 7 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"PHILLIPS--SUDDEN DEATH -- The 'Bulletin' of Saturday evening states that Thomas PHILLIPS died suddenly in his room on Broadway, near Davis street, last Friday. The deceased was a single man, 58 years of age, and has been employed as a fireman on one of the Stockton boats. The body was removed to the morgue. We are informed that deceased was at one time on the Sacramento boats, but not on the line between San Francisco and Stockton. During late years he owned a horse and cart and made a living by jobbing in San Francisco." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 18 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"PHILLIPS--In Sacramento, Aug. 8th, Willie, son of Henry and Mary E. PHILLIPS, aged 1 year, 11 months and 4 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"PHILPOTT--In this city, March 11, Addison, dearly beloved husband of Ellen PHILPOTT, and father of Henry, Daniel and Martin PHILPOTT and the late Mrs. J. T. DAILEY, a native of Springfield, Ill., aged 61.years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 9: 30 o'clock, from his late residence, 1904 McAllister street; thence to Holy Cross Church, Eddy street, near Scott, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his sole, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PHILPOTT--In this city, March 11, Addison, dearly beloved husband of Ellen PHILPOTT, and father of Henry, Daniel and Martin PHILPOTT and the late Mrs. J. T. DAILEY, a native of Springfield, Ill., aged 61.years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 9: 30 o'clock, from his late residence, 1904 McAllister street;

M - Q

thence to Holy Cross Church, Eddy street, near Scott, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his sole, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PHILPOTT--ADDISON A. PHILPOTT DEAD. -- Addison A. PHILPOTT, for ten years a special officer on Market street, died of paralysis yesterday at his residence, 1904 McAllister street. He was born in Springfield, Ill. sixty-one years ago and came to California in 1853, settling in Napa county. He came to San Francisco in 1881 and later was appointed to the regular police force. He held this position for three years, when he resigned to take a position as special. He was a member of the Widows and Orphans' Aid Association of the Police Department. A widow and three sons survive him. The funeral will be held to-morrow at 9:30 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PICETTI--In this city, June 14, Federico PICETTI, a native of Italy, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"PICHOIR--Henry PICHOIR Dead.-- San Francisco, Oct. 24 - Henry PICHOIR, who was stricken with paralysis several days ago, died this afternoon at 1 o'clock. PICHOIR was one of the best mining men in this city. He was the secretary of the North Bloomfield and several other large companies. Deceased was a prominent member of the Pacific Union Club. He was 62 years of age." Source: Los Angeles Times, 25 Oct 1898. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"PICKERING--Mrs. PICKERING, wife of the senior partner of the 'Call', died in San Francisco last week." Source: Russian River Flag (Healdsburg, CA), 26 June 1879. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PICKET--In Floresville, Texas, August 2, 1878, Anabel H. PICKET, aged 20 years." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"PICO--Fom our San Francisco exchanges we learn that Don Antonio Maria PICO, one of the Mexican notabilities whose name occupies a conspicuous position in the early history of California, died at San Jose of inflammation of the lungs on Sunday last. When California was under the Mexican Government the deceased held the position of Alcalde of San Jose for many years. He was also a member of the Territoral Legislature, Captain of its militia, and took an active part in the fighting that was done before California came into possession of the United States. Under the new regime he became Prefect of Santa Clara, was a member of the State Constitutional Convention in 1849, a Presidential Elector in 1860, and Receiver of the Land Office for the Southern District in 1861. The deceased was related by marriage to nearly all the leading native Californian families whose names are mentioned in the early history of the State.

M - Q

He was about sixty-two years of age, and leaves rather a large family." Source: San Luis Obispo Pioneer, 22 May 1869, Vol. 2 # 21. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"PIDWELL--In San Francisco, May 21, Ernest PIDWELL, infant son of C.J. and Susan PIDWELL." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 23 May, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PIERCE--At Putah Creek, Yolo county, Sept 10th, Frank Alonzo, son of G. W. and Eunice PIERCE, aged 3 years, 4 months and 15 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 Sept 1863, p. 6.

"PIERCE--In this city, March 14, James, beloved son of Mary and the late Frank PIERCE, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 3 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, March 15, 1887.

"PIERCE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 22 -- Joseph B. PIERCE, a telegraph operator, was found dead upon the floor of the Stevenson House this morning. He is supposed to have died in a fit." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PIERCE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: M. PIERCE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PIERCE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Michael PIERCE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PIERCE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: P. PIERCE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PIERCE--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 29, Samuel L. PIERCE, Fairhaven, Mass., 32." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"PIERCE--In Oakland, March 5, Sarah B. PIERCE, a native of New York State, aged 78 years, 11 months and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 6 March 1895.

M - Q

"PIERCE--Death of Lieut. PIERCE - Information has been received at the Treasury Department that Second Lieutenant William R. PIERCE, of the revenue service, died on board the United States revenue cutter service bark "Polk," at San Francisco, California, on the 20th of February last." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Apr 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"PIERCY--In this city, November 23, Margaret, wife of Robert PIERCY, aged 65 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 430 Valencia street. Interment Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"PIERI--In Myrtle Beach, South Carolina, Aug. 22, 1942, Lieutenant Aldo J. PIERI, dearly beloved husband of Geraldine PIERI, devoted son of Alfonso and Colombina PIERI, loving brother of Dr. Mario PIERI and Arnold PIERI; a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years 2 months 19 days. A member of Loyal Order of Moose No. 26, and S. F. Athletic Club. Friends and acquaintances may call at the Chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata, & Co., Monday, August 31. Funeral will take place Tuesday, Sept. 1, at 9 a.m., from Valente, Marini, Perata & Co. 649 Green St.; thence to Church of Epiphany, where a mass will be said commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"PIERSON--In this city, March 6, Mrs. Catherine T. PIERSON, mother of Mrs. Clara DURBROW, Joseph T. PIERSON and William M. PIERSON, aged 79 years, 8 months and 16 days. Funeral today, at 3 P.M. from No. 1615 Washington street. Interment private. No flowers." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"PIERSON--PIERSON, Paul-22 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"PIERSON--San Francisco, January 8, 1883 - William PIERSON, the notorious desperado. was shot dead this morning by police officer, Michael MICHAELS, whom PIERSON and his large and vicious mastiff assaulted in the Western Addition. PIERSON, who had a fight in a saloon last night, had fallen on the road in a drunken sleep. About 4:00 when MICHAELS and officer BINGLE approached, the dog sprang on MICHAELS, who ordered PIERSON to go home. "Go home be d--d" said the almost sober PIERSON. "I won't go home for you". As the officers approached, the dog inserted his fangs in MICHAELS leg while PIERSON grabbed MICHAELS with his hand and raised a cobble, crying out "D--n you, I will kill you right now". In the dim light, MICHAELS mistook the cobbel for a pisol, and drawing his weapon, ordered PIERSON to desist. Instead, PIERSON raised the cobble to strike. At this juncture BINGLE shot the dog. MICHAELS shot his assailant, the ball entering the back of his ear, killing him instantly. The slain man was formerly a herder at the PRE, but was discharged for quarrelsomeness. He then

M - Q

shipped on the United States Steamer Jamestown, and was again discharged for uncontrollable temper. **MICHAELS** is the son in law of Sergeant **LINDHEIMER** and has been on the force twelve years. He has always borne a good reputation for peacefulness. He has been stabbed twice while making arrests. The last time he was in critical condition. **PIERSON** has terrorized over the neighborhood for quite some time. He recently deserted his young wife and two children for a disreputable woman." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Jan 1883, p.3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PILLSBURY/PILLSBURY--Judge Sawyer also granted Mary A. PILLSBURY a divorce from her husband James PILLSBURY, on the ground of willful desertion." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 July 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PILSTER--In this city, June 30, 1895, Richard Henry, beloved son of Deitrich H. and [???] PILSTER, and brother of Mabel PILSTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years 4 months and [?] days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of Theodor Dierks, 957 Mission street between Fifth and Sixth. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"PINCUS--In this city, March 8, Abraham PINCUS, aged 22 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 9 March 1895.

"PINE--In San Francisco, Jan 8th, Hiram S. PINE, aged 34 years, formerly of Buffalo, N.Y." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PINET--In Amelie les Bains, France, March 31, Jean Julien PINET, aged 74 years, 8 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"PINKHAM--WELL KNOWN STOCKTONIAN DEAD. Stockton, Cal., Dec. 9. -- Charles E. PINKHAM, a popular resident of Stockton for many years, and a well known vocalist, died this evening while sitting in a chair at the home of a friend. He had a heart affection. Mr. PINKHAM leaves a grown family, several of his children being in San Francisco. He was basso in the Catholic choir here for nearly thirty years." Source: San Jose Mercury, 10 Dec 1899, p.3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PINKHAM--In St. Helena, May 4, Willis P., beloved son of Harriet L. and the late Porter PINKHAM, aged 36 years and 4 months." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"PINNER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 28 - J.H. PINNER committed suicide today through the administering of poison. He was found this morning in an unoccupied office, No. 614 Montgomery street, dead. On his person were 3 letters, addressed respectively to Louis

M - Q

KAPLAN, D.H. **PINNER**, a brother of deceased, and Jules **CERF**. Financial embarrassments led to the fatal act." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PINONES--In this city, Nov. 10th, Antonio PINONES, aged 20 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 13 Nov 1865.

"PINST--In this city, August 10, Francisco PINST, a native of Italy, aged 34 years." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Aug 1887.

"PINTER--In this city, October 20, 1903, Barnet PINTER, beloved husband of Getil PINTER, a native of Russia, aged 43 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Oct 1903, p.6. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PINTO--Isodore PINTO, a Chileno, fell dead on the sidewalk in Oakland on Sunday afternoon." Source: Sacramento Daily Record, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PIOCHE--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 2 -- The report this morning that F.L.A. PIOCHE had fallen dead with apoplexy while conversing the Mannor LIVERMORE, was circulated by his friends to conceal the real facts of the painful nature. The facts are that he had suffered 1 attack of apoplexy, and has of late complained of severe pains in the head, which the heat of the last few days aggravated to an extent rendering him really insane. Last evening he complained greatly of it, and said that his life was becoming unbearable. This morning his servant brought him the morning papers and left him lying in bed reading them. About a quarter past 8 a dull noise was heard, but no particular attention was paid to it. Soon after it was found that he had blown his head into fragments with a revolver. His mining and other interest were prosperous, and he had no cause, other than assigned for the act. He was 60 years of age and unmarried." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PIOCHE--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 10 -- Lester L. ROBINSON sues the California Mutual Life Insurance Company for \$10,000, the amount of insurance on the life of F.L.A. PIOCHE. The demand for payment is resisted on the ground of suicide, but the plaintiff claims that deceased did not commit [rest cut off]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"PIOCHE--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 3 -- The funeral of the late F.L.A. PIOCHE takes place on Sunday morning, from his old residence, 806 Stockton street." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PIOCHE--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 5 -- The funeral of the late F.L.A. PIOCHE was

M - Q

attended by almost the entire population, and many other citizens. The French military and Masons escorted the remains to the cemetery. Pending the decision of relatives in France as to sending the remains to that country for interment, they were placed in the vault in the Masonic cemetery." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PIPER--Dispatch from San Francisco--The will of Stephen L. PIPER was filed today. He bequeaths his property, valued at \$30,000, to his wife." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 24 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"PIQUEREZ--Mable Lorette, 4 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"PIRES--In San Jose, Nov. 6, 1935, Johanna, beloved wife of Manuel PIRES, loving mother of Joseph MARTIN; a native of Portugal. A member of Rainba Santa Izabel....Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"PISTOLESI--In this city, May 17, 1902, Charles V. PISTOLESI, beloved son of August and Christina PISTOLESI, and brother of Augusta, Isabelle, Camillio and Octavia PISTOLESI, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years and 5 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PITCHER--In Livermore, H. H. PITCHER, beloved husband of Annie G. PITCHER, and father of Pearl and Hazel PITCHER, aged 49 years. Funeral on arrival of 4:15 o'clock train from Livermore this day (Tuesday). Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PITTS--In this city, November 19, Sarah, wife of Washington A. PITTS., aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 Nov 1870.

"PIXLEY--In this city, September 14, W. PIXLEY, a native of New York, aged 59 years. Funeral will take place to day (Friday at 2 p.m. from the residence of F. M. PIXLEY, southwest corner of Union and Fillmore streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"PLACE--In San Francisco, Oct. 1st, Henry B. PLACE, a native of New York city, aged 41 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PLACE--DEATH in CHINA - A young Californian named Peter E. PLACE, a machinist who served his apprenticeship at the Vulcan Foundry, San Francisco, and subsequently became commander of a fine steamship in China, died in that country in November. His body has been

M - Q

received at San Francisco, and will be buried by the Masons of Mount Moriah Lodge, of which he was a member." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"PLANK--In San Francisco, December 29, 1911, Dr. Frederick PLANK, beloved husband of Melinda C. PLANK and father of Mrs. Amelia COOLIDGE of San Jose, Mrs. Adela PEARSON of Mexico City and William C., Francis J. and Charles R. PLANK, a native of New York, aged 68 years, 1 month and 27 days. Funeral private." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 31 Dec 1911. Transcribed by jch.

"PLATT--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 9 -- Samuel PLATT, Esq., better known as the citizen Sam PLATT, a man of fine intellect and education and peculiarly pungent wit, but very erratic, died here this morning after a brief illness, of dropsy of the stomach. He was a native of Delaware and a law student with Hon. John M. CLAYTON; was widely known for his eccentricities, wit and kindness of heart. Some years since, his brother committed suicide, and soon after his favorite daughter, a peculiarly gifted and interesting young lady, fell from a swing and was fatally injured, and soon after his wife, a noble woman, died. Under these afflictions he broke down completely and of late he had frequently avowed his desire to be done with life as soon as possible." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PLATTER--May 21st 1870 - Josephine PLATTER and Teresa SIEGELMIER were burned by explosion of a kerosene lamp at San Francisco, the former fatally." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 2 Jan 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PLATTS--Hiram J., 52 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 28 April, 1906. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"PLUMMER.-In Oakland, September 17, Charles A., beloved husband of Anna PLUMMER, father of Muriel and Dorothy PLUMMER and uncle of W.A. PLUMMER of San Francisco and Mrs. Herman WILKIE of Truckee, a native of Massachusetts. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, Centerville, Alameda county." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"PLUMMER--In this city, Mrs. Emily CORNWALL PLUMMER, aged 59 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from the residences of Dr. A. CORNWALL, Vernon Heights." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"PLUNKETT--At Beal's Bar, Placer county, Dec. 15th, Jas. PLUNKETT, of New York." Source: Daily Alta California, 12 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"PLUNKETT--In San Francisco, July 20, 1874 James PLUNKETT, aged 52 years." Source:

M - Q

Sacramento Bee, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PLUNKETT--In this city, February 18, Mrs. Jane PLUNKETT, a native of Tipperary, Ireland, aged 70 years. (New York, New Orleans and Irish papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are resptfully invited to attend the funeral, Saturday, February 21, at 10 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 835 Union street; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated; thence to Mission Dolores, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Feb 1874.

"PLUSHKELL--In this city, December 17, August PLUSHKELL, a native of Germany, aged 53 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Dec 1900, p.6.

"PODESTA, A.J., 36." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"PODESTA--In this city, August 1, Walter A. PODESTA, aged 13 years, 10 months and 24 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"POEHLMAN--In this city, February 2, William, beloved husband of Rosine POEHLMAN, a native of Bavaria, Germany, aged 63 years, 8 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow, Sunday, at 2 o'clock from Masonic Temple, under the auspices of Doric Lodge, No. 2l6, Sister Lodges are invited to attend. Interment Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"**POINTER**--San Francisco, July 11 - William **POINTER**, 67 years and 11 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"POKET--Israel, age 71." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

POLAK--Helen Isabel- aged 80, daughter of a pioneer California family, a friend to many: known for her many accomplishments and volunteer work, died 19 September "86; she was the beloved wife of Daniel POLAK for 60 years; mother of Leslie Ann and Rowena Allison: adopted mother of Bill and Jackie, mother-in- law of Bob and Norman and adored grandmother of Dan, Ellen, Billy and Becky. Private services were held Monday Sept. 22, 1986. Family prefer donations to Ross General Hospital Memorial Fund, Ross or your favorite charity. CHAPEL OF THE HILLS San Anselmo 453-8440." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Sept 1986 p.44. [Submitter's notes: Mrs. POLAK was the great-granddaughter of gold rush merchant Oser MEYER and the granddaughter of another merchant pioneer Herman FRIEDLANDER.] Contact: Diane Dworzack dijag@hotmail.com

M - Q

"POLASKI--At Llanada, July 12, William POLASKI, a native of Illinois, aged 30 years, 11 mos., 25 days. [...died suddenly. He was taken with a hemorrhage while traveling on the New Idria stage and was removed to OLIVER's store, where he died. He had been a sufferer from consumption for years and, seemingly, nothing but his indomitable will kept him alive. POLASKI was a veteran of the Spanish-American war, having served with the 1st California regiment in the Philippines, where he contracted the dread disease...The body was taken to San Francisco, Thursday, and interred in the national cemetery at the Presidio.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 15 July 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"**POLITEO**--Ivan (In Starigrad, Dalmacia Austria)." *San Francisco Examiner,* 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"POLIVKA--Charles A. "Charlie" Died May 30, 2003 in Berkeley. Born on Valentine's Day, 1919 in Klamath Falls, OR, he grew up in San Francisco, graduating from Polytechnic High School in 1937. He married Wilma **JAMES** in Berkeley in June 1941. He then moved to Albany, where he lived for the rest of his life. He served in the Army in WW II, mostly in New Caledonia. He had a lifelong love of photography, working for Hirsch & Kaye, Rief Camera and Adolph Gasser. After retirement, he spent many hours in his garden. He always enjoyed talking and joking with friends and acquaintances. He is survived by his wife of 61 years, Wilma; daughters, Wendy and Debi and three grandchildren. As per his wishes, there will be no service. If you wish to make a donation to your favorite charity in his name, his family thanks you." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 June 2003. Transcribed by Lynn Glocker.

"POLL--Deaths: Fran POLL." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

POLLARD.—In this city, April 26, Emma L. **POLLARD**, beloved wife of Isaac **POLLARD**, and mother of Mrs. L. J. **DE BONNET** and Walter **POLLARD**." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"POLLARD--Mrs. Fanny." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"POLLOCK--Died in San Francisco, suddenly, Dec. 13th, Edward POLLOCK, Esq., well-known as a newspaper writer and as a poet of considerable merit." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 16 Dec 1858. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"POLLOCK--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 5 -- William POLLOCK, alias O'NEIL, a deck-hand on the Stockton steamer, who was knocked down with a club some days since, died at the Marine Hospital today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

M - Q

"POLLACK--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 6 -- Charles Lewis MILLER, who hit Wm. POLLACK, coal passer on the steamer Nebraska with a bung starter, from the effects of which blow he died, was arrested today and booked on a charge of murder." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"POND--In this city, January 6, 1899, Evelyn May, only daughter of Enoch and May LONGFELLOW POND, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years and 4 months. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"PONG--Warrants were last Friday, sworn out by Yee Ah SING, a merchant of 705 Jackson St., San Francisco, for the arrest of So Ah WING, Hong Ah NOW and Lee DING, for the murder of Gee PONG, which occurred July 5, 1886, at 35 Waverly Place. Gee PONG was on the blacklist of the Yong Dow Highbinder Society and the three men charged with the crime were appointed to kill him. The murderers escaped and police were unable to locate them. Friday, Yee SING came forward and is prepared to swear that he saw Lee DING fire the fatal shot. The three Chinamen were found on a ranch near Santa Rosa. (Santa Rosa Democrat)." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 19 Oct 1893. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"POOLE--The jury in the case of Mrs. Jane SHATTUCK, who had been on trial in San Francisco for over 2 weeks, charged with the murder of Harry POOLE, came in Friday night with a verdict of murder in the first degree, fixing the punishment at imprisonment for life. It is reported that 9 members of the jury stood out for several hours insisting that the death penalty should be inflicted. Mrs. SHATTUCK shot and killed Harry POOLE, a young man who was heir to an estate of about \$100,000, because of his refusal to marry her daughter, Truly SHATTUCK, who is recognized to the prettiest girl in the Tivoli chorus." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 10 May 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"POOLE-In this city, July 11, Emma J. wife of Leonard H. POOLE, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 39 years, 3 months and 5 days. [Boston papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence Halfway House, Long Bridge, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"POOLE--In this city, Dec 19th, John Henry **POOLE**, later Purser of steamer Pacific." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Dec 1865.

"POOLE--Died in San Francisco, Sept. 13, Josephine, beloved wife of J.E. POOLE, daughter of the late Dr. Robert RANKIN, a native of Placerville, Cal., aged 40 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 17 Sept 1897. Transcribed by Dee.

M - Q

"POOLE--In this city, November 10, Captain William POOLE, beloved husband of Sarah POOLE, father of Grace M. and William W. POOLE, brother of Mrs. W.M. BRISCOE and uncle of Mrs. C.C. WHITE, a native of England, aged 59 years 10 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"POOLER--In this city, Nov. 11th, Theresa R. POOLER, a native of Ireland, aged 27 years and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 13 Nov 1865.

"POORE--Percy POORE, brother of Supervisor POORE, of this place, died at San Francisco Monday." Source: *Surprise Valley Recor*d (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA), 29 Nov 1929. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"POPE--ALLEN POPE, 70 OF CANBY PASSES--Allen POPE, 70, of Canby, died Saturday at the Modoc General Hospital. Mr. POPE had been ill for several days and has been an occupant of the hospital. He was the father of James POPE and Coon POPE of Canby and had one daughter, Dorothy of San Francisco." Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc County), 13 Feb 1936. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"**POPE**--On the morning of 4th inst. Eliot, son of John F. and Malvina L. **POPE**, aged 9 months and 6 days. Funeral this day at 2 p.m., from her residence, Minson St. near Broadway." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"POPE--In this city, August 21, Helene Margaretha, daughter of Gus. and Helene Christine **POPE**, aged 5 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 218 Brannan street without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"POPE--In San Francisco, Jan. 4th, James Oscar, son of *** POPE, a native of Machias, Maine, aged 24 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"POPLANSKI--Interment in San Francisco, April 13, POPLANSKI, Poland, 30." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"POPP--In this city, August 8, Jacob POPP, a native of Germany, aged 34 years." Source: *Alta California*, 11 Aug 1887.

"PORTAL--In this city, August 1, Mary PORTAL, a native of Ireland, aged 38 years. Interment Wednesday, August 6, at 10 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of W.J. Mallady, No. 733 Mission

M - O

street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"PORTER--In San Francisco, September 1, 1947, Ernest Harold PORTER, beloved father of Harold M. PORTER, Trenton, Mo., George F. and Ernestine PORTER, Sparks, Nev.; devoted brother of George F. PORTER, Los Angeles, Henry David PORTER, Millbrae, Theodore L. PORTER, Kansas City; Clarence H. PORTER, Newtown Square, Pa.; Mrs. Edith LOVETT, Slayton, Tex. A member of the Brotherhood of Locomotive Engineers. The remains will be forwarded to Reno, Nev., Wednesday evening by the Colonial Mortuary of Crosby- N. Gray & Co., 3 Park road, Burlingame, for services and interment. **** Harold M. **PORTER**, 44, of San Francisco, a brother of Henry David PORTER of Millbrae, died yesterday in the Southern Pacific hospital in San Francisco. The remains will be shipped tomorrow by Crosby - N. Gray of Burlingame to Reno, Nev., for services and interment." Source: San Mateo Times, 2 Sept 1947, p.11. Transcribed by jch.

"PORTER--In Hollister, Aug. 25, Dr. Geo. C. PORTER, a native of England, aged 52 years, 7 mos., 19 days. [The Final Summons -- Last Friday, in the early hours of evening, Dr. Geo. C. PORTER, a man who occupied a high position as a physician and citizen, was cut down by death. He was a man of positive character, strong purpose and untiring perseverance, yet kind, considerate and exceedingly charitable... Dr. PORTER had been lying dangerously ill at his ranch in Grass Valley, where he had gone for rest early in the summer for the past 2 months. A week before his death, realizing that the end was near, he requested to be brought to his home in this city, where the final summons came...He was

born in England, January 6th, 1853. After he was graduated from school, desiring to become a druggist, he was apprenticed to an apothecary in his native city, the apprenticeship to last 7 years. Becoming convinced that the man for whom he was working was not treating him fairly. he decided to come to America. As he was working for his board and clothes, he had no money, but finally managing to borrow enough to pay his passage steerage, he set sail, arriving in New York without a dollar. The desire to become a druggist was still strong within him. He worked and saved until he succeeded in getting enough money together to take through the Philadelphia College of Pharmacy. After working at his profession in the east a few years, he went to South America to try his fortune and finally decided to come to California, arriving in San Francisco in 1877. In 1881 he came to Hollister engaging in the drug business until 1890. In that year he disposed of his business to attend medical college in Philadelphia, returning here immediately after his graduation. His rise in his profession was rapid and marked...The funeral was held from his late residence on Monterey street, Sunday afternoon and was largely attended. The body was taken to the Cypress Lawn cemetery, Monday morning, and was cremated.]" Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 1 Sept 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"PORTER--In this city, on the 1st February, Capt. Richard PORTER, aged 37 years, formerly of

M - Q

Buffalo, N.Y." Source: Daily Alta California, 3 Feb 1856.

"PORTER--In this city, Nov. 6, 1935, Sophie, beloved wife of Lowry Clare PORTER." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"PORZELT--In this city, May 22, Christoph PORZELT, a native of Germany, aged 55 years, 5 months and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

"POSEY--In this city, Sept. 6th, in the City and County Hospital, Louis POSEY, a native of Mississippi, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Sept 1865.

"POST--In this city, March 9, Ann Eliza POST, mother of Ella B HUNT, Eva GRAY, Eugenia L BENNETT, Albert E., Ralph M., Stanley O., and Lillie POST and the late Frederick L. POST, a native of New York City, aged 85 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 March 1911. Contact: genealogy@parquer.com

"POST--J.B. POST Loses Brother--J.B. POST received a telegram Sunday announcing the death of his brother, Henry C. POST, in San Francisco. No particulars of the cause of his death were received by Mr. POST. Monday morning, in company with his sons, L.B. POST and M.J. POST and his wife, Mr. POST went to San Francisco to attend the funeral. The deceased had lived many years in San Francisco." Source: *Healdsburg Tribune*, 8 Jan 1914. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"POST--SUICIDE--Joseph A. POST committed suicide in San Francisco on Monday last, by cutting his throat with a razor. He had made several attempts previously to take his life, and was in consequence confined in the county hospital, where he finally succeeded in his rash purpose." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 7 July 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"POSTEL--In Alameda, June 3, Fanny E.B. dearly beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Rudolph POSTEL, and sister of Anna and Gertrude POSTEL and Mrs. James H. HJUL, a native of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"POTTER--In this city, August 8, Eugene Leslie, second son of Walter S. and Clara A. POTTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years, 10 months and 16 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 1:30 o'clock P.M. from the residence of the parents, 1928 Jessie St." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Aug 1885.

"POTTER--Frederick A. POTTER and John McFADDEN, from New York, were drowned on

M - Q

Sunday last in the Laguna, near the Presidio road, San Francisco." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 7 Apr 1855. Transcribed by Dee.

"POTTER--In Oakland, August 31, 1883, George C. POTTER, a native of New York State, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday) at 1 o'clock p.m., from the residence of Mrs. Charles S. Potter, No. 600 Seventeenth Street, Oakland. The remains will be taken to Laurel Hill Cemetery, San Francisco, on the 2:15 Creek boat. Interment private." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"POTTER--In this city, August 3, Gussie, twin son of John and Mary POTTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"POULDER--In Carson City, Sept. 28th, Clara, daughter of T.A. POULDER, aged 10 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 5 Oct 1865.

"POURSILLIE--In this city, Dec 27th, Adrien POURSILLIE, a native of France, aged 72 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Dec 1865.

"POWELL--In this city, July 23, J.K. POWELL (better known as Capt. James KNUDSON), a native of Denmark, aged about 54 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from No. 651 Sacramento street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1879.

"POWELL--In this city, July 30, William P. POWELL, a native of Philadelphia, aged 73 years, 8 months and 7 days. Funeral will take place TO-DAY (Friday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from Christ Church Mission, Young Men's Hall, Pacino street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Aug 1879, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Joyce Kroninger.

"POWELSON--In this city, May 29, Charles, son of John P. POWELSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 15 years, 5 months and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), June 1st at 2 o'clock p.m., from the parent's residence, 11?2 Union street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"POWER--In this city, Nov. 13th, Levi H. POWER, of Shasta, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Nov 1865.

"POWER--Nick POWER Dead--Nicholas POWER, who died in San Francisco on Wednesday, was for several years, employed as a flour packer at the Buckeye mills. The wife of the

M - Q

deceased died in this city about three years ago, and his oldest daughter, Mrs Mary Ann **FARRENKAM**, was burned to death in San Francisco over a year ago. He was a native of County Waterford, Ireland. Six children, four sons and two daughters, are left to mourn his loss. He will be buried in St Mary's Cemetery, Oakland, this morning. At one time he was a member of the local lodge of the Knights of Honor." Source: *Marysville Daily Appeal*, 30 Oct 1896, front page. Contact: Candi Zizek cz@corbinconnections.com

"POWER--In this city, January 18, 1937, Patrick POWER, loving brother of Mrs Alice HARDY: a native of County Waterford, Ireland. Funeral today (Wednesday) from the chapel of J. C. O'Connor Co, 455 Valencia Street, thence to Mission Dolores Church, where the requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9:45 am. Interment, St Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 January 1937, page 9.

"**POWER**--Rev. Patrick." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"POWERS--In this city, June 17, Elizabeth POWERS, aged 2 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 18 June 1875.

"POWERS--In this city, March 17, Ellen POWERS, beloved sister of Mrs. P. HANDLEY and Mrs. L. HUSSEY, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 56 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, 428 1/2 Seventh street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, March 18, 1887.

"POWERS--Hanorah, 57 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"POWERS--In this city, January 13, Hanorah, beloved wife of Michael POWERS, a native of county Cork, Ireland, aged 57 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 9:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 682 Clementina street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Jan 1892, p. 10.

"POWERS--In this City, April 17, 1950, John J, beloved father of Evelyn L. POWERS, brother of Peter POWERS. A Requiem High Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul on Thursday, April 20, at St Monica's Church, Geary Blvd at 23rd Ave, commencing at 9:30 AM. Interment private. Carew & English Service." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 Apr 1950, p. 15. Contact: Candi Zizek cz@corbinconnections.com

"POWERS--WAS IT MARY ANN?--Statement That the Young Woman is Dead--THE

M - Q

ASPHYXIATION ROUTE--Not a Very Definite Establishment of Her Identity---The Letters of Inquiry. A few days ago an account of a newly married couple being asphyxiated appeared in the San Francisco dailies, and accompanying it were the following death notices: In this city, December 30, 1894, Mary, beloved wife of the late John **SMITH**, and daughter of Nicholas **POWERS**, and sister of Alice and Jennie **POWERS**, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 22 years. In this city, December 30, 1894, John, beloved husband of the late Mary SMITH, a native of Ireland, aged 28 years. A lady who resides in San Francisco wrote to her father, a well-known resident of this city, informing him that the woman who was the victim of the deadly gas burner was the daughter of Nicholas **POWERS** who worked at the Buckeye Mills for a number of years, and had been married to Henry FARENKAM, for a number of years employed in the Kimball stable. An "Appeal" reporter tried to locate **FARENKAM** yesterday but was informed that he has not resided in this city for some time, but had been in town the early part of the week. Those who are intimately acquainted with FARENKAM stated that he had never been divorced from Mary Ann, and that there must be some mistake, as she was a native of Marysville, not of Pennsylvania, as stated in the death notice. Her father's name is correctly stated as are also the names of her two sisters, and her age is about correct. About a month ago the unfortunate young woman wrote to a friend in this city to ascertain if Henry had any money and if he still owned an interest in the stallion, but she never said a word about being divorced or having been married again. Henry and his wife did not lead a very happy life as he got into trouble with her several times when she resided in the Fourth Ward. Until FARENKAM comes to town again it will be impossible to ascertain if he knows anything about the divorce proceedings having been instituted, or if he was aware that his wife was married again. A well known resident of this city informed an APPEAL reporter last night that Mary Ann POWERS was born in Pennsylvania and that she came to this city with her mother after her father, Nicholas **POWERS**, had obtained employment. Her sisters, he stated, were all born in this city. He knew nothing, however, about her being divorced from **FARENKAM**." Source: Marysville Daily Appeal, 4 Jan 1895, p.1. Contact: Candi Zizek cz@corbinconnections.com

"POWERS--In this City, October 28, Nicholas beloved husband of the late Elizabeth POWER, father of Alice, John Joseph, Katie, Peter and Timothy POWER and brother of the late Peter POWER a native of County Waterford, Ireland. Aged 54 years. (Marysville Cal., please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invitedd to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from the parlors of the United Undertakers, 27 and 29 Fifth street. Internment, St. Mary's Cemetary, Oakland, by 11 a.m. boat." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 29 Oct 1896. Contact: Meg Hughes meghughes53@yahoo.com

"**POWERS**--In this city, at St. Mary's Hospital Peter **POWERS**, a native of Ireland, aged 38 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attent the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the parlor of James McManus. Seventh and Castro streets Oakland; thence to the Church of the Immaculate Conception, where a solemn requiem mass

M - Q

will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Internment St. Mary's Cemetary, Oakland. OAKLAND ALLIANCE, NO. 5, ST. P.A. OF A-Officers and members of Oakland Alliance, No. 5, St. Patrick's Alliance of America, are notified to attend the funeral of our late brother, Peter **POWERS**, to-morrow (Sunday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of James McManus, Seventh and Castro streets, Oakland. By order of T.J. **DESMOND**, President." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Aug 1896. Contact: Meg Hughes meghughes53@yahoo.com

"POWNING--In Grass Valley, Sept 20th, Mrs. Mary POWNING, aged 79 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 5 Oct 1865.

"POYNTER--On Bear River, April 12th, Dr. J. R. POYNTER, aged 36 years." Source: *Alta California*, 22 April 1860.

"PRAG--In this city, October 30, George W., beloved son of Martin and the late Rebecca PRAG, a native of New York, aged 39 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 818 Filbert street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Nov 1888, p. 8.

"PRAESENT--In San Francisco, March 31st, Conrad PRAESENT, aged 63 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PRAHL--In San Francisco, March 4, Christian F. PRAHL, a native of Copenhagen, Denmark, aged 42 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PRATT--In this city, March 14, Cotton PRATT, a native of Quincy, Mass, aged 88 years and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, March 15, 1887.

"PRATT--At Clipper Mills, Butte county, June 15, Lucy R., wife of E.H. PRATT, aged [?2] years and 9 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"PRATT--Sallie." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"PRATT--In this city, November 27, Thomas H. PRATT, aged 37 years, 7 months and 24 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

"PREBLE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: D.H. PREBLE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

M - Q

"PRECHT--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 22 -- The funeral of Dr. Carl PRECHT, who died suddenly today, will take place on Sunday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA). 23 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PREDDERGAST--DISPATCH from San Francisco, Feb. 16 -- Michael PREDDERGAST, alias "Shiner," died in the hospital today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 17 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PREDMORE--At Oak Run, Shasta county, Dec. 29th, Eliza Jane, daughter of J. H. and Sophronia PREDMORE, aged 4 years and 7 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"PRENDERGAST--Roger, 62 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"PRENEL--Dispatch from San Francisco, Oct. 23 -- The case of Henry BEC, charged with the murder of Catharine PRENEL, was today continued till the next term of Court. Mr. LLOYD, BEC's counsel, contends that Chas. MORTIMER, now in jail at Sacramento on a charge of murdering another woman, killed PRENEL and robbed her." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 24 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PRENEL--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 9 -- Henry BEE [spelling iffy] is on trial in the 19th District Court for the murder of Caroline F. PRENEL. This is the case in which Carrie MORTIMER, wife of the notorious Charles MORTIMER, in jail at Sacramento, is an important witness for the defense." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 10 Dec 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"PRENTICE--In San Francisco, October 17, 1884, Frank PRENTICE, formerly of Sacramento." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PRENTICE--In San Francisco, October 17, Frank PRENTICE, formerly of Sacramento, aged [?] years. [Funeral will take place on the arrival of the San Francisco train to-morrow at 12 pm.]" Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 17 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PRENTICE--In Stockton, Sept. 25th, Thomas PRENTICE, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Sept 1865.

"PRESCOTT--Died at San Juan, Mar. 26, Mrs. Catherine PRESCOTT, a native of Canada, aged 77 years, 5 mos. [...had been seriously ill for some time past, died at her home near San

M - Q

Juan last Wednesday...a pioneer of this community, arriving in San Juan about 50 years ago. She was a lady of many fine qualities...Two children are left to mourn her loss, a son, W.S. **PRESCOTT**, Supervisor of District No. 2, and daughter, Mrs. Emma **MOSBY**, of San Francisco. The funeral will take place today from the residence of her son near San Juan.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 28 March 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"PRESCOTT--In this city, December 12, at the Palace Hotel, George W. PRESCOTT. ** The funeral services will take place to-day (Monday), at 10:30 o'clock a.m., at the parlors of the Palace Hotel, first floor. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PRESTON--Joseph PRESTON, a bookkeeper for the telephone company, committed suicide yesterday at his residence, 2529 California Street, San Francisco, by turning on the gas and inhaling the deadly carbon monoxide vapor, Preston was 35 years old and was a married man, having two children. Dissipation and domestic difficulties are thought to be the cause." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PRESCOTT--The inmates of the Stevenson House were considerably annoyed this morning at an offensive smell that pervaded the establishment and upon trying to discover its source as found that it came from a room occupied by R. PRESCOTT. The door was broken open, when the dead body of PRESCOTT was found lying on the bed. It is thought that he had committed suicide on Monday night. No cause in known which could have impelled him to commit the deed." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc."

"PRESTON--In this city, August 1, William H. PRESTON, a native of Boston, Mass, aged [31?] years. Notice of funeral in Tuesday's paper." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 Aug 1875.

"PREUSSER--In San Francisco, April 5, 1917, Herman PREUSSER of Red Bluff, Tehama county, brother of Mrs .William REEVES of Red Bluff, Mrs. Helen SHIPLEY of Dunsmuir, Siskiyou county, Amil PREUSSER of New York City and Albert PRUSSER of Red Bluff, a native of California, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Union, 8 April 1917. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PRICE--Funeral services for the late Andrew PRICE, a former resident of this city, veteran of the Civil War, farther of Arthur PRICE, a San Francisco newspaper man, P.L. PRICE of Atlanta, Ga., and L.A. PRICE of Los Angeles, who died at his home in Oakland, were held at St. John's Catholic Church, here, on Monday morning. The deceased was a native of Castlebar, Sligo Co., Ireland, he came to Ca. in 1873. He was 76y and is survived by a widow in addition to the other

M - Q

relatives named. As a youth he served 2 enlistments in Ohio Reg. in our Civil War. He was for many years justice of the peace of this township and was forest supervisor in Inyo Co. during President McKinnley's administration." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 21 Jan 1920. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"PRICE:-Name: Hazel Heath PRICE; Date and time of death: March 23, 1957, 1:05 p.m.; Sex: F, Color: cauc; Birthplace: San Francisco, California; Date of Birth: (about) October 5, 1884 [submitter's note: She was born 10 Oct 1884]; Age at last birthday: 72 years; Name and birthplace of father: Joseph FLOOD, California; Maiden name and birthplace of mother: Minnie PROVANC, California; Citizen of what country: USA, SS# - [private]; Last occupation: housewife; Name of last employing company, self; Marital Status: widowed; Place of death: California Hospital 1414 S. Hope Street, Los Angeles, Ca.; Length of stay in county of death: 1 1/2 years; Last usual residence: 953 W. 7th Street, Los Angeles, CA; Buried on 27 March 1957, Forest Lawn Memorial Park; Funeral Director: Cunningham & O'Connor - Los Angeles; Cause of death: Adeno carcinoma - generalized - abdomen due to: hypertension, afteriosclerosis, due to: Congestive Heart Failure; Autopsy performed: yes; Informant: Mr. Henry W. PRICE" Source: Death Certificate Abstract from Death Certificate 5649. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"PRICE--enry Wesley PRICE; DOD: November 18, 1960, M, W, Born: San Francisco, California; DOB: 5 September 1912, age at last birthday: 49 yrs; Name and birthplace of Father: Unknown Price - unknown; Maiden name and birthplace of Mother: Hazel unknown, unknown; Citizen of what country: USA SS# 568-01-4597; Name of last employing company: unknown; Kind of industry: unknown; Ever in Armed Services? Yes, WWII; Marital Status, never married; Place of Death: Hollywood Receiving Hospital, 1350 N. Wilcox Avenue, Los Angeles; Length of stay in country of death: unknown, Length of stay in California, unknown; Buried: 29 November 1961, Ft. Rosecrans National Cemetery, San Diego, CA; Funeral Director: Utter McKinley Mortuary, 444 S. Vermont Avenue; Cause of death: arteriosclerotic cardiovascular disease; Coroner held an inquest. Autopsy performed? No; Informant: Public Administrator, 437 S. Hill Street, Los Angeles, CA." Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"PRICE--In this city, May 15, Jennie PRICE, beloved daughter of Hugh and Mary PRICE, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No 218 O'Farrell street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PRICE--DEATH of an OLD CALIFORNIAN - Dr. Johnson PRICE, one of the California Pioneers of 1849, died at his residence in San Francisco Saturday morning last, after a long illness, from consumption. Dr. PRICE was a native of Kentucky and had reached the age of 45 years. Before

M - Q

coming to California he had served as a member of the Convention which revised and amended the Constitution of Kentucky, and was an officer in the Kentucky volunteers in the Mexican war. For some time after his arrival here he practiced medicine in Sacramento, his partner being Dr. **PROCTOR**, and he was at one time in charge of the hospital in that county. He was a member of the State Senate, from Sacramento, and was Secretary of State during Latham's administration." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"PRICE--In San Francisco, Feb. 8th, Dr. Johnson PRICE, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 10 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PRICE--In this city, July 23, Laurence PRICE, a native of Ireland, aged 38 years." Source: *Alta California*, 26 July, 1879.

"PRICE--In this city, July 6, Sarah PRICE, a native of Rhode Island, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 July 1875.

"PRICE--In this city, April 8, Sarah, beloved wife of J. B.. PRICE, and mother of Mrs. C. J. KAIGHIN, Mrs. C. A. HELLWIG, Merton S. and Lottie G. PRICE of Seoul, Corea, a native of England, age 68 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, from he residence of her daughter, Mrs. C. A. HELLWIG, 971 McAllister street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PRICE--In this city, December 9, 1890, Maria PRICE, a native of Virginia, aged 106 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 10 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"PRIDE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 12 -- Michael PRIDE, who sustained a fracture of both legs by falling off an embankment on Third street, near Bryant, some week since, died of his injuries, in the County Hospital last Saturday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"PRIEBATCH--In San Francisco, March 10, 1886, Julius PRIEBATCH, father of Mrs. Morris ASH of Reno." Source: *Reno Evening Gazette*, Tuesday, 11 March 1886. Contact: Pamela Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"PRIEBATCH--In this city, February 9, Minna, wife of the late Julius PRIEBATCH and beloved mother of Mrs. Amelia HOENIG, Mrs. Jennie ASH and the late Mrs. Julius MERZBACH, a native of Hamburg, Germany, aged 86 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Friday), at 10:15 o'clock a.m., at her late residence, 1520 Geary street. Interment, Hills of Eternity Cemetery, by 11:30 a.m. train from Third and

M - Q

Townsend streets. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 February 1904. Contact: Pamela Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"PRIEN--At rest in this city, February 2, J. Henry C., dearly beloved husband of Margaretha PRIEN, and devoted father of Mrs. Theo WEHR, Mrs. William P. WREDEN, Mrs. William RABBEN, Henry, Ida and Lillian PRIEN, a native of Kiel, Germany, aged 69 years, 10 months and 18 days. A member of the San Francisco Schuetzen Verein. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday February 5, at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 1030 Levenworth street, between Pine and California. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Thirteenth and West Mission streets. Special car for the accommodation of friends." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"PRINCE--In San Francisco, Oct. 20, Mrs. Henrietta F.E. PRINCE, of Boston." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PRINGLE-- POLICEMEN WITNESS MURDER - A dispute over a skiff at Fisherman's Wharf late afternoon ended in the killing of a man by the name of PRINGLE by Fred KOHLER. PRINGLE started to bombard KOHLER's brother Jacob with rocks as he sat in the boat. He followed this up by seizing him and holding him under the water. Fred KOHLER saw it and picked up a rifle and shot PRINGLE dead. The incident was witnessed by Policemen FERGUSON and EDWARDS." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 April 1906. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"PRINGLE--In this city, October 7, 1896, Richard PRINGLE, a native of Scotland, aged 36 years. Friends and acquaintances and members of the Pacific Coast Marine Firemen's Union are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m., from the undertaking parlors of McGinn Bros., 31 Eddy Street. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 8 Oct 1896, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"PRIOR--A Pioneer Dead - James K. PRIOR, who was widely known in San Francisco and the State, died yesterday at his home on San Jose Avenue, San Francisco. He was 76 years old and had been a resident of California since 1853. His estate is estimated at \$3,000,000." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 23 March 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PBINZ [sic.]--In this city, March 3, Ewald PRINZ [sic.], a native of Germany, aged 56 yeras, 7 months and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 4 March 1895.

"PRIOR--In Cacheville, Yolo county, John PRIOR, a native of Ireland, late of London, England, aged 75 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Nov 1865.

M - Q

"**PRIOR**--In this city, May 28, Joseph, youngest son of James and Annie **PRIOR**, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years and 3 months. Funeral from the residence of his parents 29 1/2 Rausch Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"PRISNER--Interment in San Francisco, April 10, Thomas PRISNER, Germany, 32." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"PRITCHARD--In this city, February 6, Francis A., beloved son of Jennie and the late John H. PRITCHARD, and brother of Marlon PRITCHARD, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years ..." (Funeral: 9 Feb 1893; Mass: Sacred Heart Church; Interment: Mount Calvary Cemetery). Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Feb 1893. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"PRITCHARD--In this city, March 11, George W. PRITCHARD, a native of California, aged 25 years and 13 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 12 March 1895.

"PRITCHARD--February 7, 1874 - John PRITCHARD jumped out of a third-story window in San Francisco, and was instantly killed." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PRITCHARD--At Marysville, August 21st, S.H. PRITCHARD, of San Francisco." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Aug 1863, p. 4.

"PROCTOR--BLIND AND DEAF, HE WALKS TO HIS DEATH. Eighty-Year-Old G. W. PROCTOR Dies After Being Hit by a Cable Car. G. W. PROCTOR walked directly in front of an east-bound McAllister-street cable car at the corner of Octavia and McAllister streets yesterday, and died late in the afternoon at the Central Emergency Hospital after an operation had been performed in an effort to save his life. PROCTOR was four-score years of age, deaf and blind in one eye and although Gripman Patrick CAREY of the car which struck him, did all in his power to attract PROCTOR's attention by ringing the gong, the unfortunate walked straight to his death, unknowing of danger. Policeman HERMENEZ of the Southern Station, who was a passenger on the car in question and witnessed the action, stated that the gripman could not possibly have avoided striking PROCTOR, and while CAREY was locked up on a charge of manslaughter, it is probable that he will be speedily released. CAREY has been railroading for eighteen years, and in all that time has met with no accidents, that of yesterday being his first. He is regarded as a careful and conscientious workman by his superiors. PROCTOR, it is said, has had several narrow escapes from similar accidents." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Aug 1904. Contact: Thomas M. Freitas freitas@railsoft.com

M - Q

"PROEHL--In this city, Aug. 28, 1942, Carl J. U. PROEHL, beloved brother of Mrs. Marie LACY and devoted uncle of Jane LACY. A member of Machinists' Union No. 68 and Court S. F. No. 10, I. O. F. Funeral Monday, at 1:30 p.m., from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave. Interment, Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"PROFFATT--In this city, July 22, John PROFFATT, a native of England, aged 32 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1879.

"PROFFATT--In this city, July 22, John PROFFATT, a native of England, aged 32 years." Source: *Alta California*, 25 July 1879.

"PROFFATT--In Memoriam John PROFFATT, L.L.B. At a meeting of the Bar Association of San Francisco, held on the 22d day of July, 1879, the following resolutions of respect to the memory of the late John PROFFATT, were unanimously adopted: resolved, That by the untimely death of our late brother, John PROFFATT, this Association and the Bar of San Francisco have lost a member who, though yet young in years, had by his high personal character, endeared himself to his brethren, and by his industry and intelligence overcoming the obstacles to success, which humble birth and early poverty had placed in his path, had attained a rank as an author of legal works, which was recognized thoughout the land. Resolved, That the Bar of San Francisco has lost a useful member, whose high integrity was an example to all and whose professional attainments were being so employed that while the fruits of his industry brought honor upon himself, they also reflected credit upon the body of which he was a member. Resolved, That by the early death of our late brother the Law, of which he was a diligent and conscientious teacher, as well as student, has sustained a severe blow." Source: *Alta California*, 23 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PROVIZZA--John." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"PROVOST.--In this city, Jan 8th, Stanhope PROVOST, eldest son of C. B. and M. J. POLHETHUS, aged 3 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"PRUSER--William, age 76." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**PRUSSO**--Near San Jose, September 1, 1898 John **PRUSSO**, a native of Genoa, Italy. Aged 58 years, 8 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral from his late residence corner of Phelan Ave. and Alameda TO-DAY (Saturday) September 3, 1898 at 9:15 a.m.; thence to St. Claire's Church, Santa Clara, where a requiem high mass will

M - Q

be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Interment at Santa Clara." [Note: He was married to Candalaria **DE HARO**.] Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Sept 1898, page 7, and *San Jose Mercury*, 3 Sept, 1898, page 4. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"PRYZBOROWSKI--In this city, June 28, Leota, dearly beloved and only child of Sylvester and Mate PRYZBOROWSKI, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"PULASKI--Yesterday evening, word was brought to the police office that a man was lying dangerously ill at 641 Commercial Street. Captain Douglas sent an officer to investigate the matter. In searching the room, a bottle labeled "Morophine" was found; it was half empty. Dr. HENRY administered antidotes, but they could not counteract the effects of the poison., and at 11 o'clock, the man, whose name was ascertained to be J.P. PULASKI, expired. It is not known whether he took the drug intentionally. His body will be conveyed to the dead house." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1868, page 7. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"PULASKI--J.P. PULASKI died suddenly at the Oregon House last night under circumstances which warrant the belief that he committed suicide by taking morphine. This is the 5th case of suicide in this city during the present week." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 July 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"PULLAN--In Oakland, November 14, Alice G. (nee BABIN), dearly beloved wife of William H. PULLAN, loving mother of Cyrilla W., Lloyd H., Leo, Chester and Cecila, loving daughter of Mr. and Mrs. L.C. BABIN, sister of Mrs. Marie MARTENS and Norbert C. BABIN. Remains at the parlors of Clarence Croper, Oakland. Burial Wednesday." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"PURCELL--In San Francisco, Aug. 24th, Emma Agnes, daughter of Thomas PURCELL, aged 1 year, _ months and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 27 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PURCELL--In San Francisco, March 7, Sarah, daughter of John PURCELL, aged 4 monhts and 5 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PURDY--In San Francisco, July 10, 1874 Charles T. PURDY, aged 26 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 13 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon

"PURDY--The funeral of Edwin B. PURDY, a member of Young America Engine Co., No. 13, will take place from the Pine street Church, this day, at 10 o'clock, A. M., The Fire Department are invited to attend." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

M - Q

"PURDY--THE DEATH OF EDWIN B. PURDY.—The funeral of Edwin B. PURDY, a member of Young America Engine Co. No. 13, and an ex-member of the California Legislature, who died on the 5th inst., --In this city, took place yesterday from the Pine street Church, and was largely attended. The deceased was a native of Westchester county, New York, and a man well known and highly respected. He was a gentleman who unobtrusive disposition kept him in a less conspicuous position that his merits deserved. He came to California in the early part of '49. In 1854, he was a member of the Legislature from this city elected to oppose the extension of the "city front" and well did he sustain the views of his constituents. No member was more active, judicious and efficient in promoting the interests of the city and State on that highly important question. In his public and private relations, he manifested an integrity of character and purity of purpose which endeared him to all good citizens who knew him. About two years ago he visited his native place, and deeded his entire funds in providing for the comfort of his parents. His mother is yet living, and if this notice should ever reach her eye, it will be some solace, in her bereavement, to learn that her son was attended to the grave by numerous friends, male and female, who sincerely felt that a worthy man had departed." Source: Daily Alta California, 7 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"PURDY--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Mr. Edwin B. PURDY." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 10 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"PURDY--In Oakland, August 25, Mary Josephine PURDY, daughter of Samuel PURDY, a native of New York, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from No. 404 Twelfth street, and thence to the Church of the Immaculate Conception, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"PURGGRAS--In this city, May 14, 1936, Otto PURGGRAS." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"PURINTON--In San Francisco, November 9, 1900, Adah, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. H.O. PURINTON, sister of Francis, Carneela, Anna and James PURINTON and Mrs. E. BROWN. A native of Sacramento, aged 18 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 12 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"PURSCH--In this city, May 2, Frank, beloved husband of Julia PURSCH, beloved father of Abe and Leon PURSCH and Mrs. Arthur GOLDBERG, brother of Samuel and Emil PURSCH of New York, Mrs. J. GIBBS and Mrs Morris ROSENER, a native of Germany, aged 63 years. Friends and qcquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. at his late residence, 178 Fifteenth avenue, near California

M - Q

street. Interment, Hills of Eternity Cemetery. COLUMBIA LODGE NO.127, L.O.B.B.-Members are requested to attend the funeral of our late brother, Frank **PURSCH**, to-morrow (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 178 Fifteenth avenue. Milton **FEIG**, President." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 May 1915.

"PURSCH--In this city, January 24, 1922, Julia PURSCH, relict of the late Frank PURSCH, dearly beloved mother of Abe PURSCH of New York, Leon PURSCH and Mrs. Arthur GOLDBERG, sister of Rosalia LAVENTHAL, Mrs. Dora KASKEL, Miss Hulda KASKEL and the late Julius WITT, beloved grandmother of Francis GOLDBERG and Eugene V. PURSCH, a native of Germany. (New York papers please copy) Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Friday, January 27 at 10 o'clock a.m. at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1122 Sutter St." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Jan 1922.

"PUST--In this city, December 14, Amanda T. PUST, beloved sister of Mrs. Huldah PLANER, Festus A. PUST, Mrs. Agnes SWIFT and Mrs. Frances MAYERS, native of Minnesota, aged 46 years and 15 days. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the Seventh-Day Adventists' Church, 714 Laguna street, between McAllister and Golden Gate avenue. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"PUTMAN--In this city, November 3, Stephen PUTMAN, a native of Danver (Massachusetts), aged 53 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 November 1870, page 4.

"PUTNAM--In this city, June 13, 1885, MARIE E. PUTNAM, wife of Charles S. PUTNAM. Funeral will take place today (Monday) at 11 o'clock a.m., from the undertaking parlors of Cowen, Porter & Co., 118 Geary Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"PUTNUM--In San Francisco, Nov. 3, Stephen PUTNUM, a native of Danver, Mass., aged 53 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"PUTNAM--In Bodie, Cal., November 28, G.L. PUTNAM of San Francisco, brother of C.B. PUTNAM, aged 48 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"PUTNAM--In Bodie, November 28, George PUTNAM, aged 48 years, 6 months and 23 days. Funeral to-day, at 1 p.m., from new Odd Fellows' Hall. Interment Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"PUTNEY--In this city, August 10, Ada M., wife of David PUTNEY, a native of Hudson, N.Y., aged 29 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Aug. 1884.

M - Q

"PUTNEY--Dec. 31st, De Castro A. PUTNEY, Brookfiels, Wis., aged 30, of diarrhea and fever." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"PUTNEY--In Sacramento, Sept. 9th, of consumption, Harrison W. PUTNEY, a native of Wisconsin, aged 24 years and 6 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 Sept 1863, p. 6.

"PUTZMAN--In this city, May 122, Carrie Linwood, beloved wife of Herman August PUTZMAN, youngest daughter of Mrs. Mary E. PETTIS, a native of Somerset, Mass, aged 27 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 209 Polk street." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"PUVOGEL--Passed away, in this city, January 24, 1922, Johann, dearly beloved husband of Henrietta PUVOGEL and beloved uncle of Mrs. Meta BINNING, John MINDERMANN and Mrs. H. VIETHEER and Johann PUVOGEL of Portland, a native of Germany, aged 75 years 5 months and 29 days. (Portland Ore. papers please copy) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday at 2:30 p.m. from his late residence, 1446 Guerrero st., corner Army st. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery. Funeral arrangements under the direction of Suhr & Weiboldt." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Jan 1922.

"PYLE---In this city, March 18 1938, Susan J. Loving wife of Grant PYLE Sr., devoted mother of Pauline BARNES, Delbert, Grant S. Jr. and the late Roy and Ralph PYLE, idolized grandmother of George BARNES, William, Ralph, Grant, Douglas and Ronald PYLE; a native of San Juan, a charter member of Genevieve Parlor #132 NDGW: and rosary confraternity of All Hallows Church. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 9:00 AM from Whites Funeral Service Chapel, 2200 Sutter Street, corner of Pierce, thence to All HallowsChurch, where a requeim mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul commencing at 9:30 AM. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 March 1938. Contact: Ronald Pyle piguy@goldrush.com

"**PYNAS**--In this city, November 12, John **PYNAS**, a native of Ireland, aged 33 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"QUALEY--In this city, Sept. 7th, Capt. John F. QUALEY, a native of New Hampshire, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Sept 1865.

"QUANE--In this city, December 29, 1898, William, beloved husband of the late mary QUANE, and father of John F., James, and Thomas QUANE, Mrs. J.J. NEELEY and Mrs. M. HOOK, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully

M - Q

invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 91 South Park, thence to St. Rose's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Dec 1898 and 1 Jan 1899.

"QUARTLEY, Mrs. Ann H." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"QUAY--Ah QUAY, 30, Aug. 26, China." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"QUIGLEY--In this city, September 13, Jane, wife of Neil QUIGLEY, aged 31 years." Source: *Alta Californian*, 19 Sept 1879, p.4.

"QUILL--At St. Mary's Hospital, James QUILL, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged [4_?] years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, at St. Mary's Hospital, THIS DAY (Tuesday), Aug. 23d at 2 1/2 o'clock, P.M." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 August 1870, page 3. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"QUILL--John - 44 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"QUIN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 26 -- The trial of AH **SING**, for the murder of Sam **QUIN**, is pending in the 4th District Court." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"QUINAN--In this city, October 18th, John H. QUINAN, a native of Ireland, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 Oct 1873.

"QUINLAN--Mrs. Ellie F. QUINLAN, wife of Martin Q. QUINLAN, formerly a resident of Santa Rosa, died in San Francisco on Nov. 16, 1888, after a lingering illness. She left 3 young children and a husband to mourn her loss." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Jan 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"QUINLAN--In Oakland, November 11, James QUINLAN, brother of Patrick J. QUINLAN, a native of Ireland, aged 66 years. The funeral will take place to-day (Monday), at 9 o'clock a. m., from the residence parlors of McMaster & Briscoe, 589 twenty-fourth street, near Grove. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Nov 1909.

"QUINLAN--Marguerita QUINLAN--Mrs. Marguerite QUINLAN of South San Francisco well known on the Coastside and Peninsula, died at Children's Hospital in San Francisco last night

M - Q

after a long illness. Mrs. **QUINLAN** was the widow of Thomas F. **QUINLAN**; and the mother of Leland (Buster) **QUINLAN**, former San Mateo sheriff, and Dr. Ellsworth **QUINLAN** of San Francisco; sister of Mrs. Mamie McGRAW and Dr. J.C. **McGOVERN** of South San Francisco and Frank **McGOVERN** of Half Moon Bay, and the late T.C. (**BRICK**) **McGOVERN**, former sheriff of San Mateo County, and the late Mrs. Annie **CONRAD**. She was a sister-in-law of Jack **QUINLAN** of Half Moon Bay, county deputy sheriff, and Joseph **QUINLAN**, postmaster at South San Francisco. Funeral services will be held tomorrow at 9:15 a.m. from the Nieri Funeral Home in South San Francisco, thence to All Soul's Church, where a mass will be said, commencing at 9:30. Interment will be at Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary will be said tonight at 8 o'clock at the funeral home." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 4 May 1945, p.2. Transcribed by jch.

"QUINLIN--In this city, October 23, Dr. A.G. QUINLIN, a native of Richmond, Virginia, aged 68 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 October, 1884, page 4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"QUINN--In this city, May 10, 1902, Mrs. Anna QUINN, dearly beloved mother of Maurice, Daniel, William and Frank QUINN, and Mrs. M.S. DAVIDSON, a native of Ireland, aged 70 years. (Boston, Mass., papers please copy). The funeral will take place tomorrow (Monday), at 8:30 o'clock from her late residence, 3075A Twenty Fourth Street, thence to St. Peters Church. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"QUINN--In this city, June 6th, John, son of Charles and Margaret QUINN, aged 10 years and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 June 1875.

"QUINN--In Downieville, August 3d, John QUINN, aged 32 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"QUINN--San Francisco, March - Rev Father John QUINN, 34 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"QUINN--In this city, January 28, John Walker, beloved husband of Bridget QUINN, a native of the city of Limerick, Ireland, aged 51 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 1034 1/2 Folsom street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 Jan 1886.

"QUINN--QUINN, Lucy--In S.F.; beloved wife of the late Cyril M. QUINN; loving mother of Cyril M. and Clyde T. QUINN; mother-in-law of Betty QUINN; adored grandmother of Susan SORDELLI, Michele CANER, Kathleen QUINN KOZAK, David, William and Robert QUINN; also survived by many great-grandchildren, nieces and nephews; a member of Holy Rosary

M - Q

Sodality, Little Children's Aid and St. Anthony's Kitchen. Friends may visit Tuesday (Today) after 1PM and attend the Vigil 7;30PM at Hogan, Sullivan & Bianco Chapel of the Sunset, 1266 9th Ave. Funeral Wednesday 9:30AM from the chapel, thence to St. Anne's Church where a Funeral Mass will be offered at 10AM. Committal Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 Aug 1991. Transcribed by Madelyn Bechini.

"QUINN--In this city, March 17, Mary, beloved wife of Thomas QUINN, and mother of Nellie QUINN, a native of the parish of Kilbrin, County Cork, Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, March 18, 1887.

"QUINN--In this city, November 10, Nathaniel P., beloved husband of Christina M. QUINN..." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"QUINN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 17 - The dead body of Mrs. QUINN was found in her house on Hunt street today. The head bore marks of violence, which led to a supposition that she had been murdered. The Coroner made an examination which showed that she did of congestion of the brain, brought on by excessive drinking. A warrant is out for a man with whom she lived, on account of the bruises on her head." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"QUINN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 18 - Coroner Harris held an autopsy on the body of Mrs. Susan QUINN and concluded that she died of apoplexy and that ill treatment did not hasten her death, the injuries on her head being superficial." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 18 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"QUINN--In this city, August 21, Tessey, daughter of Timothy and Tessey QUINN, aged 1 year and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Vallejo street, between Sansome and Montgomery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"QUINN--In San Francisco, June 29th, Thomas F., son of J. H. QUINN, aged 4 months and 11 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 July 1862, page 2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"QUINTON--At Los Angeles, Oct. 7th, John B. QUINTON, of San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"QUIRK--In this city, January 8, 1892, Mary QUIRK, beloved wife of Peter QUIRK, and mother of Nellie, Mary, John and Peter QUIRK, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 48 years and 8

M - Q

months. Friends and acquaintances are respectully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 8:30 a.m. from her late residence, 1809 Stockton street; thence to St. Francis Church, Vallejo street, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Intement Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Jan 1892.

"QUIRK--In this city, July 4, Patrick QUIRK, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 60 years. The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, Mission Road." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 6 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.